

D2.2 4 x Country-cluster reports, Member States country information

Maria Caprile, Dalia Argudo & Lorena Pajares Sánchez (Notus) Sarah Beranek & David Walker (JR) Eva Sophia Myers & Liv Baisner Petersen (SDU) Ana Hofman, Tjaša Cankar & Jovana Mihajlović (ZRC SAZU)

29 September 2023





Project no. 101058537

Project acronym: INSPIRE

Project title: INSPIRE: Centre of Excellence on Inclusive Gender Equality

in Research & Innovation: Creating Knowledge & Engaging

in Collaborative Action

Call: HORIZON-WIDERA-2021-ERA-01

Start date of project: 01.10.2022

Duration: 48 months

Deliverable title: D2.2 4 x Country-cluster reports, Member States country

information

Due date of deliverable: 29 September 2023

Actual date of submission: 29 September 2023

Deliverable Lead Partner: Notus

Dissemination level: Public

Authors & contributors name and organisation	Role
Maria Caprile, Dalia Argudo & Lorena Pajares Sánchez (Notus) Sarah Beranek & David Walker(JR) Eva Sophia Myers & Liv Baisner (SDU) Ana Hofman, Tjaša Cankar & Jovana Mihajlović (ZRC SAZU)	Lead authors
Rachel Palmén & Aran Romero (FUOC)	Quality assessment editors





The work contained in this document is subjected to a Creative Commons license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-

sa/4.0/).

Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them.

This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.

Consortium

FUOC	Fundació per a la Universitat Oberta de Catalunya, Spain				
JR	Joanneum Research Forschungsgesellschaft Mbh, Austria				
SDU	Syddansk Universitet, Denmark				
UJ	Uniwersytet Jagiellonski, Poland				
Notus	Notus, Spain				
FLACSO	Facultad Latinoamericana De Ciencias Sociales, Argentina				
EM	Europa Media Szolgaltato Non Profitkozhasznu Kft, Hungary				
Portia	Portia gGmbH, Germany				
SRU	Stichting Radboud Universiteit				
Fraunhofer	Fraunhofer Gesellschaft zur Forderung der Angewandten Forschung EV, Germany				
UH	Universiteit Hasselt, Belgium				
ZRC SAZU	Znanstvenoraziskovalni Center Slovenske Akademije Znanosti In Umetnosti, Slovenia				
GESIS	GESIS-Leibniz-Institut für Sozialwissenschaften EV, Germany				
INNO	Innosystems Symvouleutikes Ypiresies Kai Efarmoges Pliroforikis Ypsilis Technologias Monoprosopi Idiotiki Kefalaiouchiki Etaireia, Greece				



Document History					
Version	Date	Summary of changes	Revised by		
01	26.09.2023	First draft. Compilation of 4 country-cluster reports and the methodological annex	Maria Caprile, Dalia Argudo, Lorena Pajares		
02	27.08.2023	Quality Assessment Edition	Rachel Palmén, Aran Romero		
03	28.09.2023	Final version	Maria Caprile, Dalia Argudo, Lorena Pajares		



Executive Summary

This deliverable contains 4 Country Cluster Reports (CCRs) that are the outcome of a survey carried out by INSPIRE, a Horizon Europe project aimed at building a sustainable centre of excellence on inclusive gender equality in research and innovation (R&I). The survey was completed by 27 experts from the four clusters (Northern West, Central West, Southern and Central East and Eastern countries) representing the EU Member States. Each report compiles and analyses the results of the expert survey, which gathered information from each country regarding structural change aimed at promoting inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations for the four INSPIRE's domains: widening participation, deepening / sustaining change, intersectionality and innovation / private sector.

The objective of the CCRs is to provide crucial support to the INSPIRE project on structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I, by feeding into WP3 research (case studies) and supporting the Knowledge and Support Hubs (KSH) set up, identifying priorities for each KSH. Additionally, the information collected is a useful resource for the R&I ecosystem in Europe and beyond, including policymakers, researchers, and equality practitioners across Europe.

INSPIRE survey

The survey involved one expert in each EU27 Member State and provided crucial support to the INSPIRE research programme on structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I, through:

- collecting information and analysis on policy developments and research debates at the national level; and
- identifying engaged stakeholders, other potential experts and relevant resources in the country, as well as collecting suggestions to support existing or potential initiatives for developing new communities of practices (CoPs).

The survey focused on **structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations** in the country, defined as a long-term, sustainable process aimed at building an institutional environment (values, norms, structures and procedures) in which inclusive gender equality is widely discussed and explicitly embraced in organisational and individuals' practices having a demonstrable impact on reducing gender and other axes of inequality and discrimination within the organisation.

A **Gender Equality Plan** (GEP) is an **instrument** to institutionalise a gender equality policy and implement a structural change process. In the survey, GEP was defined according to the eligibility criterion and minimum requirements established by the European Commission to participate in Horizon Europe. Organisations may adopt similar/equivalent instruments to implement structural change or alternative instruments. These **alternative instruments** may focus only on gender or be interventions that fall under the umbrella of Equality, Diversity, Inclusion (EDI) policies, or just diversity policies.



The survey addressed **five topics** of interest related to structural change:

- Initiating change: How organisations can be encouraged to adopt a gender equality policy (GEPs and equivalent/alternative measures) based on local knowledge, experience and change movements as well as evidence-based tools (e.g., gender equality audit).
- Sustaining and deepening change: How organisations can address resistances and sustain and deepen change by building institutional gender competence, dedicating resources and structures, promoting evidence-based measures and broadening the scope of intervention (e.g., integrating sex/gender analysis in curricula or research content; implementing a sexual harassment protocol).
- Adopting an intersectional approach: How organisations can move from GEPs and/or EDI interventions to inclusive intersectional GEPs fostering change towards equality.
- Implementing **gendered innovations**: How innovation clusters and private R&I companies can be encouraged to implement gendered innovations that is to innovate by integrating methods of sex and gender analysis into their R&I products or services, ideally taking into account also other axes of inequality and discrimination.
- Monitoring inclusive gender equality: How organisations can support an evidence-based inclusive gender equality by implementing effective monitoring conceptual approaches, tools and indicators in particular in the four topics identified above (initiating change; sustaining and deepening change; adopting an intersectional approach; implementing gendered innovations).

The survey addressed structural change in all types of R&I organisations:

- Research funding organisations (e.g., research Ministries and public bodies funding basic and applied research; innovation agencies; other public and private institutions funding research and/or innovation).
- Research performing organisations:
 - Higher education institutions (public and private)
 - Other public research performing organisations (publicly funded research institutes)
 - o R&I companies (e.g., private companies providing R&I products or services)
 - NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations (e.g., private R&I foundations)

Country cluster reports

The comparative analysis of the survey was conducted in four country cluster reports, covering the following EU countries:

- North West country cluster report: Denmark, Finland, Ireland, and Sweden.
- **Central West** country cluster report: Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Luxembourg, and the Netherlands.
- Southern country cluster report: Cyprus, Greece, Italy, Malta, Portugal, and Spain.



• **Central East and Eastern** country cluster report: Bulgaria, Croatia, Czechia, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, and Slovenia.

The information used to elaborate these reports was collated by the following national experts:

Austria Julia Greithanner, Florian Holzinger and David Walker¹

Belgium Dounia BourabainBulgaria Georgi ApostolovCroatia Brigita Miloš

Czechia Jana Dvořáčková

Denmark Liv Baisner Petersen and Eva Sophia Myers²

Estonia Martin JaigmaFinland Suvi Heikkinen

France Suzanne de Cheveigné

Germany Carolina Wienand-Sangaré, Merve Yorulmaz, and Susanne Bührer³

Hungary Beáta NagyIreland Eileen DrewLatvia Nina Linde

Lithuania Aurelija Novelskaitė
 Luxembourg Jennifer Dusdal
 Netherlands Yvonne Benschop⁴

Poland Marta Warat and Karolina Sikora⁵

Romania Monica Stroe

Slovakia Alexandra Bitušiková

Slovenia Martin Pogačar, Iva Kosmos and Jovana Mihajlović Trbovc⁶

Spain Maria Caprile and Lorena Pajares⁷

Sweden Minna Salminen-Karlsson

The deliverable is completed with a Methodological annex, which includes further details regarding the methodology followed to design the survey, collect the information and elaborate the reports. It also includes the full survey template as delivered to the experts.

¹ The experts from Austria are affiliated to JR, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.

² The experts from Denmark are affiliated toSDU, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.

³ The experts from Germany are affiliated to Fraunhofer, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.

⁴ The expert from the Netherlands is affiliated to SRU, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.

⁵ The experts from Poland are affiliated to UJ, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.

⁶ The experts from Slovenia are affiliated to ZRC SAZU, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.

⁷ The experts from Spain are affiliated to Notus, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.



Table of Contents

- 1. North West country cluster report
- 2. Central West country cluster report
- 3. Southern country cluster report
- 4. Central East and Eastern country cluster report
- 5. Methodological annex



D2.2 North West Country Cluster Report

Eva Sophia Myers (SDU) Liv Baisner (SDU)

20 September 2023



Project no. 101058537

Project acronym: INSPIRE

Project title: INSPIRE: Centre of Excellence on Inclusive Gender Equality

in Research & Innovation: Creating Knowledge & Engaging

in Collaborative Action

Call: HORIZON-WIDERA-2021-ERA-01

Start date of project: 01.10.2022

Duration: 48 months

Deliverable title: D2.2 4 x Country-cluster reports, Member States country

information - North West Country Cluster Report

Due date of deliverable: 29 September 2023

Actual date of submission: 29 September 2023

Deliverable Lead Partner: Notus

Dissemination level: Public

Authors & contributors name and organisation	Role
Eva Sophia Myers, SDU Liv Baisner Petersen, SDU	Lead authors
Paola Chaves Pérez, RU	Quality assurance editor



Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them.

This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.

Consortium

FUOC	Fundació per a la Universitat Oberta de Catalunya, Spain
JR	Joanneum Research Forschungsgesellschaft Mbh, Austria
SDU	Syddansk Universitet, Denmark
UJ	Uniwersytet Jagiellonski, Poland
Notus	Notus, Spain
FLACSO	Facultad Latinoamericana De Ciencias Sociales, Argentina
EM	Europa Media Szolgaltato Non Profitkozhasznu Kft, Hungary
Portia	Portia gGmbH, Germany
SRU	Stichting Radboud Universiteit
Fraunhofer	Fraunhofer Gesellschaft zur Forderung der Angewandten Forschung EV, Germany
UH	Universiteit Hasselt, Belgium
ZRC SAZU	Znanstvenoraziskovalni Center Slovenske Akademije Znanosti In Umetnosti, Slovenia
GESIS	GESIS-Leibniz-Institut für Sozialwissenschaften EV, Germany
INNO	Innosystems Symvouleutikes Ypiresies Kai Efarmoges Pliroforikis Ypsilis Technologias Monoprosopi Idiotiki Kefalaiouchiki Etaireia, Greece

Document History					
Version	Date	Summary of changes	Revised by		
01	10.08.2023	First draft	Eva Sophia Myers & Liv Baisner		
02	21.08.2023	External review	Maria Caprile, Lorena Pajares & Dalia Argudo		
03	24.08.2023	Second draft	Eva Sophia Myers & Liv Baisner		
04	30.08.2023	External review	Maria Caprile, Lorena Pajares & Dalia Argudo		
05	06.09.2023	Quality Assessment Edition	Paola Chaves		
06	20.09.2023	Final version	Eva Sophia Myers & Liv Baisner		

Table of Contents

Li	st of Aci	ronyms	
Li	st of Tak	oles	2
1	Introdu	ction	3
2	Legal a	nd policy framework	5
	2.1	Legal Framework	5
	2.2	Policy Framework	
3	Structu	ral Change	9
	3.1	Literature Review	14
	3.2	Initiating change	17
	3.3	Sustaining Change	
	3.4	Intersectionality	22
	3.5	Gendered innovations	
	3.6	Data monitoring	25
4	R&I Org	ganisations	
5	Engage	ed stakeholders	26
	5.1	Policymakers	27
	5.2	Research Funding Organisations	27
	5.3	Research Performing Organisations	28
	5.4	Communities of Practice	28
6.	Training	g Resources	
7	Conclu	sions	33
R	eference	s	36



List of Acronyms

CCR Country Cluster Report

CoP Community of Practice

CV Curriculum Vitae

EC European Commission

EDI Equality, Diversity and Inclusion

EO Equal Opportunities

ERA European Research Area

EU European Union
GE Gender Equality

GEP Gender Equality Plan

GBV Gender-based violence

HE Higher Education

HEI Higher Education Institution

HR Human Resources

ICT Information and communications technology

NAP National Action Plan

NGO Non-governmental Organisation

RFO Research funding organisation

RPO Research performing organisation

R&I Research and Innovation

R&D Research and Development

SDG Sustainable development goals

STEM Science, Technology, Engineering, Mathematics



List of Tables

Table 1. Overview of protected characteristics	7
Table 2. Assessment of national legal and political framework, by topic	8
Table 3. Selected literature by country, topic and type of R&I organisation	16
Table 4. Assessment of current knowledge in the country, by topic	17
Table 5. Degree of uptake of GEPs by type of R&I organisation	17
Table 6. Type of organisations as 'newcomer' implementing GEPs	18
Table 7. Use of alternative instruments to GEPs	18
Table 8. Number of R&I organisations, by type	26
Table 9. Overview of policy makers' indication of interest	27
Table 10. Overview of RFO's indication of interest	27
Table 11. Overview of RPO's indication of interest	28
Table 12. Overview of existing networks' and/or associations' indication of interest	28
Table 13. Training resources in English	30
Table 14. Training resources in national languages	32



1 Introduction

This is one of the four country cluster reports which analyse the results of the expert survey conducted by INSPIRE, a Horizon Europe project aimed at building a sustainable centre of excellence on inclusive gender equality in research and innovation (R&I).

INSPIRE survey

The survey involved one expert in each EU27 Member State and provided crucial support to the INSPIRE research programme on structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I, through:

- collecting information and analysis on policy developments and research debates at the national level; and
- identifying engaged stakeholders, other potential experts and relevant resources in the country, as well as collecting suggestions to support existing or potential initiatives for developing new communities of practices (CoPs).

The information collected was also meant to be a useful resource for the R&I ecosystem in Europe and beyond, including policy makers, researchers and equality practitioners across Europe.

The survey focused on **structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations** in the country, defined as a long-term, sustainable process aimed at building an institutional environment (values, norms, structures and procedures) in which inclusive gender equality is widely discussed and explicitly embraced in organisational and individuals' practices having a demonstrable impact on reducing gender and other axes of inequality and discrimination within the organisation.

A **Gender Equality Plan** (GEP) is an **instrument** to institutionalise a gender equality policy and implement a structural change process. In the survey, GEP was defined according to the eligibility criterion and minimum requirements established by the European Commission to participate in Horizon Europe. Organisations may adopt similar/equivalent instruments to implement structural change or alternative instruments. These **alternative instruments** may focus only on gender or be interventions that fall under the umbrella of Equality, Diversity, Inclusion (EDI) policies, or just diversity policies.

The survey addressed **five topics** of interest related to structural change:

- Initiating change: How organisations can be encouraged to adopt a gender equality policy (GEPs and equivalent/alternative measures) based on local knowledge, experience and change movements as well as evidence-based tools (e.g., gender equality audit).
- Sustaining and deepening change: How organisations can address resistances and sustain and deepen change by building institutional gender competence, dedicating resources and structures, promoting evidence-based measures and broadening the scope of intervention (e.g., integrating sex/gender analysis in curricula or research content; implementing a sexual harassment protocol).



- Adopting an intersectional approach: How organisations can move from GEPs and/or EDI interventions to inclusive intersectional GEPs fostering change towards equality.
- Implementing **gendered innovations**: How innovation clusters and private R&I companies can be encouraged to implement gendered innovations that is to innovate by integrating methods of sex and gender analysis into their R&I products or services, ideally taking into account also other axes of inequality and discrimination.
- Monitoring inclusive gender equality: How organisations can support an evidence-based inclusive gender equality by implementing effective monitoring conceptual approaches, tools and indicators in particular in the four topics identified above (initiating change; sustaining and deepening change; adopting an intersectional approach; implementing gendered innovations).

The survey addressed structural change in all types of R&I organisations:

- Research funding organisations (e.g., research Ministries and public bodies funding basic and applied research; innovation agencies; other public and private institutions funding research and/or innovation).
- Research performing organisations:
 - Higher education institutions (public and private)
 - Other public research performing organisations (publicly funded research institutes)
 - R&I companies (e.g., private companies providing R&I products or services)
 - NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations (e.g., private R&I foundations)

Country cluster report

The comparative analysis of the survey was conducted in four country cluster reports: North West countries, Central West countries, Southern countries and Central East and Eastern countries.

This North West country cluster report analyses the results of the survey in four countries: **Denmark**, **Finland**, **Ireland** and **Sweden**. The information used to elaborate this report was collated by the following experts:

- Denmark Liv Baisner Petersen and Eva Sophia Myers¹
- Finland Suvi Heikkinen
- Ireland Eileen Drew
- Sweden Minna Salminen-Karlsson

For further details regarding the methodology followed to collect the information and elaborate this report, please refer to the Methodological Annex.

¹ The experts from Denmark are affiliated to SDU, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.



2 Legal and policy framework

2.1 Legal Framework

In two of the four countries, Sweden and Ireland, there have been no legal changes in gender equality in R&I since the actualisation of the GEAR tool (August/September 2021). In Denmark and Finland, there have been legal changes to overriding national laws (i.e., not explicitly for R&I) in this period in the form of amendments to existing laws, most of these on the basis of external developments, such as the EU parental directive implementation and the #metoomovement which has impacted political debate. Others include updating grounds and means of discrimination and outdated requirements, such as medical proof of sterility in transgender persons. In Denmark, where gender equality is regulated as an overriding employment issue (for any sector), several amendments have been passed. Notably, the Gender Equality Act regarding strengthened protection of LGBTI-persons against discrimination, hate crimes and hate speech and persons with disabilities against hate speech (December 2021). This is accompanied by a corresponding amendment of the Act of Prohibition of Discrimination in the Labour Market. Moreover, the Gender Equality Act has been strengthened with targets and policies for gender composition of top management and boards in public institutions and public companies (May 2022). This was followed by a prohibition against employers' screening of job applicants based on their age (March 2022). The Equal Treatment Act has seen two material amendments in the period: Implementation of the 2019/1158 EU leave directive's provisions on carer's leave, redundancy protection, etc (June 2022) and implementation of the 'Tripartite Agreement on Initiatives to Combat Sexual Harassment at the Workplace' which extends the possibilities for sanctions (March 2022). The implementation of the EU parental leave directive also gave rise to one material amendment of the Maternity Leave Act (June 2022) along with two other amendments put into effect at the same time. First, the introduction of earmarked leave, equal distribution of the right to maternity allowance and the right to transfer maternity allowance to welfare parents, close family members and others. Second, a sharpening of the Danish state-funded employment sickness benefit supplement, such as a reduction of allowance period for eligible recipients, a reduction of the rate for non-supporters, as well as an introduction of a language requirement for non-Danish recipients.

In Finland, the transgender law was amended in April 2023, so that transgender individuals can legally change their gender by self-declaration without having to undergo a lengthy medical process which, under the previous law, included a psychiatric assessment. In addition, the amendment abolished the requirement that transgender people must be unable to reproduce, as the previous law required a medical certificate that the person was sterile for legal confirmation of their gender.

In terms of representation, Finland has a requirement that organisations that employ more than 25 people have explicit gender equality plans. However, gender equality in private companies and other organisations is primarily seen and treated as a question of *representation* in management and boards. In Denmark, this includes a sharpened requirement, laid down in the Equality Act and valid from January 2023, that public institutions and companies have and regularly report on explicit targets, policies and strategies for implementing equal gender distribution of management. In Finland, there is a requirement that at least 40% of planning



and decision-making bodies of state and municipalities must be made up of both men and women.

2.2 Policy Framework

Of the four countries, only Ireland has seen main changes in policy frameworks regarding gender equality in R&I, based on proposals and recommendations in the Higher Education Authority (HEA) 2022 Gender Equality Report: 2nd HEA National Review of Gender Equality in Irish Higher Education Institutions. This includes improving and advancing Gender Equality Plans (GEPs) in alignment with Horizon Europe requirements and Gender Action Plans (GAPs) in compliance with the Irish Athena SWAN framework. These areas key instruments for implementing change measures and documenting and monitoring impact and effect, improved and clear monitoring structure and progress tracking and evaluation at institutional as well as national levels, embedding capacity building and resource and workload allocation for staff responsible. Furthermore, intersectional approaches and actions focused on vulnerable groups have been more prominently embedded, and actions to implement consent framework and zero tolerance of sexual violence and harassment have been integrated. Ireland is also the only of the four countries to explicitly integrate and advance an intersectional approach likewise outlined in the 2022 HEA expert review. Here it is proposed that implementation of EDI strategies that centrally take an intersectional approach are given a timeframe of 3-4 years. The review explicitly recommends that, for this transition, EDI units be resourced with significant expertise, senior professional services and relevant research capacity specifically to provide advice and guidance on enacting intersectionality-focused measures, e.g., in relation to recruitment, promotion, organisational culture. Moreover, efforts to create intersectional interventions should involve broad-based coalitions of staff and students who will be duly recognised and compensated for their work. Also, to avoid a tendency to roll out initiatives on one equality ground after another.

Similarly, according to AdvanceHE, the new Athena Swan Ireland Framework (from the end of 2021) prompts institutional applicants to begin to build a foundation for more intersectional approaches through the collection of relevant data, narrative reflection and a requirement for priority areas in the action plan on intersectionality.

Overall, concerning **intersectionality**, it emerges that concerted policy efforts are most advanced in Ireland and even here it is still very much in its initial stages with focus primarily on building the foundation for the integrating intersecting grounds for discrimination into existing equality approaches. In all four countries, where focus is on mitigating discrimination these are still treated in isolation, and thus not in a way that takes adequate account of the implications of how these grounds *intersect*.

In terms of R&I policies that foster private companies and / or other R&I organisations to take gender into account in their R&I products or services, only Sweden has provisions in place in the form of a gender equality policy. This is the case in The Swedish Innovation Agency, which finances much of technological research and innovation for SME's as well as joint ventures between public research institutions and R&I-intensive companies. Moreover, The Swedish Agency for Economic and Regional Growth, which promotes sustainable growth and competitive companies, pays attention to the issue and has guidance on how to integrate a gender perspective. There is evidence of rising awareness and attention to these perspectives



in single sectors/industries. In Finland and Denmark, gender equality is primarily seen and treated as a question of *representation* in management and boards.

Prohibition of discrimination is in all four countries legally enshrined in non- or antidiscrimination acts and promoted in equality and equal treatment acts, as well as various employment-related acts, policies and agreements, such as, ombudsman acts in Sweden and Finland; Employment Equality and Pensions Acts in Ireland; work environment and occupational health and safety acts in Denmark and Finland; Tripartite agreements in Denmark, and a penal code prohibiting goods and service providers to discriminate in Sweden. All four countries have national bodies of ombudsmen and national human rights institutions. Cases are often handled by general or labour courts. These, however, are often subject to restrictive interpretation, usually to the disadvantage of claimants. Correspondingly, compensation is generally low. Thus, despite comprehensive legislation, law enforcement concerning discrimination is not as comprehensive, well-established nor efficient as the legislation warrants.

rotected characteristic	Denmark	Sweden	Finland	Ireland
Sex ²	X ³	Х	Х	
Gender ⁴	x ¹			Х
Gender identity or gender expression ⁵	x ¹		Х	
Transgender identity or expression		Х		
Sexual orientation	X ⁶	Х	Х	Х
Age	x^7	Х	X	Х
Origin			Х	
Ethnicity	x^3	Х		
Nationality	x^3		Х	
Social origin	x^3			
Language			X	
Race	x ³			Χ
Skin Colour	x ³			
Religion	x ³	X	X	Χ
Belief	x ³	X	X	
Opinion	x^3		X	
Political activity			X	
Trade Union Activity			Х	
Family status				Х
Family relations			Х	
Civil status				Х

² Please note that the categories *sex*, *gender* and *gender identity/expression* are translated from the Danish, Swedish and Finnish that do not have equivalent terms for gender to the English, therefore they are listed here as reported by the national experts. They partly overlap or cover the same continuum consisting of (biological) sex, (cultural) gender and the more differentiated use of gender identity and/or gender expression (used in Sweden).

³ DA Stipulated in the Equality Act

⁴ See note 1, above

⁵ See note 1, above

⁶ DA Stipulated in both the Discrimination and Equality Act

⁷ DA Stipulated in the Discrimination Act



Health			Х	
Disability	x ³	Х	Х	Х
Membership of the Traveller Community				Х
Any other personal grounds			Х	

An overall assessment of the current national legal and policy framework situation in the four countries, in terms of their adequacy in fostering or sustaining significant advances in the field of inclusive gender equality in R&I, is given in Table 2, and, based on input from the four national experts, illustrates clearly that Ireland is at the forefront both with regard to legislation and practice and in terms of positive development, while Finland and Sweden demonstrate comprehensive positions. As shown in Table 2, Finland is in a stronger position with consistent positive development, whereas Sweden's longstanding position in the forefront is under rising political threat. The standing in Denmark is markedly poorer than the other three, with less comprehensive action, less positive development than in the other three countries and significant public and political opposition.

Table 2 gives an overview of the four national experts' overall assessment of their national situation.

Table 2. Assessment of national legal and political framework, by topic							
Country Initiating change Sustaining and deepening intersectional approach innovations Genderd equality							
Denmark	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient		
Finland	Insufficient	Adequate	Insufficient	Adequate	Adequate		
Ireland	Highly adequate	Highly adequate	Insufficient	Adequate	Highly adequate		
Sweden	Adequate	Adequate	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient		



3 Structural Change

The socio-cultural, political and economic contexts of the four countries impact the institutionalisation of gender equality in R&I in different ways. All four countries have made significant advances, where Sweden and Finland have the longest and strongest track records, and Ireland has made the most impressive recent advances in terms of integrating an intersectional approach. A widespread self-conception of being highly advanced in terms of equality is prevalent in all four countries. In the three Scandinavian countries, there are persistent and rising anti-gender forces at play, which negatively impact the positive advances and potential for progress, while this seems to be qualitatively different in Ireland.

In the following, the situation for each of the four countries is detailed along with the most significant practical lessons from each context.

Denmark

Denmark is often seen as advanced in gender equality as the other Nordic countries. Historically, this is true; Denmark was among the first to implement the vote for women (1915) and was at the forefront of the feminist movement in the 1970'es. Denmark is an advanced welfare state with long traditions of public free education, stable democratic institutions, solid, accessible and largely subsidised healthcare, maternity leave, day care, free tertiary education with financial stipends, high social capital and low degrees of corruption. However, decades of sweeping neoliberal reforms and successive waves of severe cutbacks on public spending have resulted in starved institutions, and this is beginning to seriously hurt processing, decision making and professional outcomes.

Regarding gender equality in general, Denmark increasingly lags behind her neighbours – presently occupying a 32nd place on the 2022 World Economic Forum Global Gender Gap Index, while Iceland, Finland, Norway, and Sweden are placed 1st, 2nd, 3rd, and 5th, respectively. Gender equality and especially sexual harassment are conceptualised as primarily work-related issues and, thus, placed in the work domain. Strong and explicit requirements do exist; however, awareness is low, and compliance is at best highly varied with hardly any sanction. A persistent lack of explicit focus, practice and accumulated institutional experiences with gender mainstreaming and systemic measures, leave a gap in the conceptualisation and practice of equality, diversity and inclusion measures (BCG, 2019). Moreover, Danish educational choice and labour market are highly gender-segregated (Danish Accreditation Institution, 2020).

Socio-culturally and politically, the self-conceptualisation is that Denmark is (still) at the forefront of gender equality, with a prevailing understanding of gender equality as a question of representation, and therefore quotas, which meets strong and vehement opposition partly because these challenge the ideal of meritocracy and a strong 'arm's length principle' towards the regulation of the labour market and individuals' choices. Approaches to gender equality are in the public domain and dominated by neosexist⁸, postfeminist⁹ standpoints – which filters

⁸ Neosexism holds that gender equality has been achieved and that sexism and gender-based discrimination does not exist

⁹ Postfeminism is a simultaneous celebration and disavowal of feminism



into Academia (Skewes et al., 2019, 2021) – with the consequence that attempts to bring gender equality and intersectional practices up to date and aligned with international practice are fragmented and lack consistent, continued, explicit support from the political top.

This, however, might be changing: the second #metoo wave in Denmark in the fall 2020 (sexismedu, 2021) seems to have reset codes of behaviour and ethics and addresses questions of power abuse, sex, gender, gender identity, sexuality, and (sexual) harassment. The public debate across the political spectrum is showing a shift towards general acceptance that there is a need to change the current gender imbalance, which poses a threat of loss of talent and market opportunities, and that a change can only be achieved through systematic efforts.

For gender equality in Danish R&I, the HEU GEP-eligibility criterion has boosted the implementation of concerted, systematic efforts on an unprecedented scale in RPOs and taking on the challenge of achieving equality. RFOs are increasing their systematic sex disaggregated data; orienting themselves to international practices; implementing measures to mitigate gender imbalance, improving equal access to resources and career progression; and mitigating bias in selection (UFM, 2022; McKinsey, 2018; DFiR, 2019). A rising demand from public and private R&I and HEI organisations seems to drive the development. This includes a shift in perspective from a sceptic view of EU policies to seeing these as forward-thinking and welcome levers for positive change.

Practical lessons learnt: In Denmark, sex-disaggregated data on the population of researchers and career and recruitment at Danish universities have been collected up till 2017 with irregular intervals. Also, data on resource and grant allocation was collected on an ad hoc basis, primarily for stand-alone analyses and reports with targeted foci. These were carried out by various funding organisations and research policymakers. These ad hoc reports have since 2013 been produced with higher frequency. In 2017, after a longer hiatus in the university reports, the Danish Agency for Higher Education and Science decided to publish sex-disaggregated data for the university sector annually; however, due to elections and other factors, this has in practice meant for 2017, 2018, 2019 and 2022. This is a significant step in the prevailing Danish gender equality environment, even if it is still not completely and unequivocally embedded, as the gap between 2019 and 2022 shows.

On the other hand, a matching and growing demand by the RPOs themselves for reliable and sector-wide data seems to keep the momentum – not least powered by the organisational data needs in relation to HEU GEP-eligibility criterion. This demand is increasingly being refined and coordinated across universities in a network for gender equality practitioners in the Danish University sector, GEAR:DK, established in 2017 as an outcome of the FP7-funded FESTA-project (implementation of gender equality for women in STEM) on the initiative of SDU (project partner in FESTA). The network has become established as a resource also to the Danish Rectors' Association 'Danish Universities' and has become consolidated as a functioning community of practice, not least in the context of implementing GEPs following HEU's requirements.



Sweden

For a long time, Sweden has been at the forefront in implementing gender equality, which has been a national pride (Having this as a national pride has not been unproblematic, though, as analysed in Martinsson, Griffin & Giritli Nygren, 2016). This gives a basic background to what is happening in gender equality in R&I today.

The political scene changed rapidly in autumn 2022, when a right-wing government, supported by the right-wing populist party Sverigedemokraterna (Sweden Democrats) came to power. Sweden Democrats have a conservative gender ideology and they have more power in the political scene than their position outside the government would imply. In particular, they oppose research about gender (Martinsson, 2022).

Basic institutionalisation of gender equality has been integrated into the higher education sector, and the current gender mainstreaming requirement for each higher education institution is in force through 2025 (Jämställdhetsmyndigheten, 2021). Some kind of gender equality officer exists in all universities. However, even if gender equality is seen as a separate issue from other diversity issues, many gender equality officers are responsible for the whole diversity area, without adequate resources. Hence, on one hand, the staff resource is often not adequate to work for structural change for gender equality and, on the other hand, there is the more precise policy requirement for gender mainstreaming which must be done, at least until 2025. Many of the gender equality officers work in HR departments, which restricts their vision of structural change.

The private sector in Sweden is in several aspects less interested in gender equality and diversity than many other countries in Europe. According to a survey by Sapio Research and Workday (https://vdtidningen.se/svenska-foretag-pa-efterkalken-nar-det-galler-jamstalldhet-och-mangfald/), fewer companies have a budget for equality measures and fewer people in leadership positions think that working towards gender equality is important.

The statement that more diversity, especially more women, increases productivity is a driver – it is not contradicted and efforts for gender equality are motivated by it. However, the commitment in companies to *structural change*, rather than trying to recruit more women, is still rare (Ingenjörsvetenskapsakademin 2021 is an example of that) However, there are a few examples, also showcased in specialist journals of companies, that have implemented structural changes¹⁰. These are seen as role models and pioneers, but this position also sets them apart from being seen as examples of normal course of business. Also, experiences discussed in female networks, in particular in male-dominated areas, show that there is still much work to do. Specialist journals and websites leave the impression that awareness of the problem is increasing, even if the first step to structural change is far from being completed.

Practical lessons learnt: Generally, the heavy engagement of the state and the requirements for gender equality actions by the Ministry of education (which also has research in its area of

¹⁰ Examples are:

⁻ Sandvik, https://www.home.sandvik/se/nyheter-och-media/nyheter/2017/03/insatser-for-okad-jamstalldhet-och-mangfald/

⁻ Höganäs AB https://www.hoganas.com/sv/news-and-events/news/2019/hoganas-ab-prisas-for-sitt-jamstalldhetsarbete/

Svevia, https://www.svevia.se/projekt/innovation-utveckling/matning-av-machokultur/



responsibility) are fundamental in keeping the issue on the agenda. The task of the Gender Equality Agency to monitor and provide support legitimises the work in single institutions (Sjöberg Forsberg, 2022; Jämställdhetsmyndigheten, 2023). In practice, this includes knowledge enhancement and joint meetings / trainings for higher education institutions, as one group, and for the main research funders together with a number of other state authorities)

An example of good practice, which shows the manifold actions that need to be taken, is the way the Swedish Research Council has worked with integrating gender in its processes of evaluation. Three pilot areas are described in Vetenskapsrådet, 2018. The initiative had several features: 1) establishing a working group; 2) analysing statistics on funding according to gender and according to the gender content in the proposal; 3) informing the applicants in several ways on the meaning of gender perspective in research content – the call, the Council's webpage, newsletters; 4) sending a survey to the applicants after proposal submission to elicit additional information on these issues; 5) training for all staff; 6) creating support material to all administrators who answer inquiries from applicants, in addition to asking them to forward all inquiries to the working group for their information; 7) in collaboration with the head administrator of each of the pilot areas, creating guiding texts, different for different scientific areas, in the handbooks that the peer reviewer evaluators use in evaluating proposals (the evaluators would have liked still more guidance on how to weigh the gender aspect in the evaluation); 8) amending proposal templates with a question whether gender perspective was relevant and why – with a reminder that if it was relevant the proposal itself should take it into account; 9) observing funding meetings to see how gender perspective was dealt with.

Another example of a practice that is a good start and can be improved is the Vinnväxt programme by the Swedish Innovation Agency (Jonasson Tolv & Lööf, 2021). In their work with three innovation hubs, which include public actors as well as private companies with male-dominated leadership, the Agency learnt that, in addition to clearly explaining the benefits of gender equality, as a funder they could: 1) make sure that equality issues are anchored at the highest level of the partaking organisations; 2) provide clear advice on who should be made responsible for gender equality at the implementation level; 3) provide detailed requirements of what the partaking organisations more exactly should do; 4) require reporting on equality measures in the same template as technical advances and financial outcome; 5) provide more information on the webpage and a contact person on equality issues; and 6) ensure research following the gender equality work.

Finland

Finland has for a long time enjoyed a strong position as a country with advanced gender equality, this may result in the assumption that gender equality has been achieved at work, and, therefore, gender equality is no longer a relevant question in Finnish R&I (Korvajärvi, 2021; Tanhua, 2022). Finnish society has a strong tradition of gender equality work and social welfare policies, and this affects both positively and negatively the institutionalisation of gender equality in different sectors. Finland has strong divisions of female and male-dominated sectors, and of these, R&I is still highly masculine. Even if the social norms and expectations around gender roles have evolved to become more inclusive (Lund et al., 2019), there are still gender equality problems and problems vary greatly regionally in terms of education, career progression, and gender division in leadership positions (Vehviläinen & Valaskivi, 2022; Tanhua, 2022).



In terms of political context, Finland can be characterised as having a strong commitment to gender equality, which is reflected in its national policies and legislation. The Finnish government has set targets and goals for gender equality in various sectors, but still, the assessment of the development and the consequences of unethical behaviour in ways adverse to equality are yet to be (fully) implemented. Furthermore, the government has implemented measures to promote gender equality in R&I, such as funding programs for women in STEM and a requirement of GEPs from research organisations for them to receive public funding.

Traditionally, Finland's economy has been highly dependent on innovation and technology, and the country has a strong focus on R&I. The government recognises the importance of diversity and gender equality in innovation and has taken steps to ensure that women are represented in R&I at the policy level, but the practice for the organisations and companies is still underdeveloped (Jousilahti et al., 2022). A lack of top management commitment and postfeminist thinking often results in the value of gender equality in R&I remaining invisible and unrecognised (Korvajärvi, 2021; Gabriele & Vehviläinen, 2021).

Practical lessons learnt: One example of good practice in Finland is the GEP implemented by the Academy of Finland, which provides funding for research projects. The GEP requires applicants to provide a gender analysis of their proposed research and to demonstrate how gender equality and non-discrimination will be promoted throughout the project (gender distribution, work-life balance, research careers etc). The Academy also provides training and support for researchers to develop gender-sensitive research practices. This has resulted in an increase in the number of women participating in research projects and an improvement in the quality of research. Moreover, ensuring an anonymous recruitment process is a measure that has been developed in some companies, and this has been detected to decrease biases and discrimination.

Ireland

Ireland has undergone a massive and urgent transformation towards gender equality in the 21st century. The groundwork lies in the previous decades with pressure building that was traditionally not matched by political commitment for gender equality. Education policy, that introduced free access to free secondary education (high school and equivalent) in the 1960s, was followed by massive take-up by women who have overtaken men in terms of educational attainment/qualifications. According to the official HEA statistics for 2019 (the latest published), the percentage of tertiary education graduates in Ireland is 50% for women and 31% for men. The comparable data for Sweden is 43% for women and 34% for men. Hence the take-up of tertiary education has benefited women in Ireland more than men, where the gap in attainment is 19% compared with 9% in Sweden (Data from https://hea.ie/).

Furthermore, entry to the EU required the enactment of the Employment Equality and Anti-Discrimination law, which abolished the existing 'marriage bar' and guaranteed equal access and equal pay for women.

Ireland has become an attractive place for external investment, particularly in ICT, and this created an economic boom and rising demand for labour (now increasingly from outside Ireland) thereby creating a growing demand for highly educated recruits.



Ireland has continued to liberalise on what had been controversial issues via its Citizens' Assembly, a body formed from the citizens of Ireland to deliberate on a number of issues referred which were to it by the Houses of the Oireachtas (https://2016-2018.citizensassembly.ie/en/Resource-Area/FAQ/). The Assembly provides a platform for a cross-section of the public to hear presentations from experts and civil society groups and to engage in rational and reasoned discussion, and to then make recommendations to the State on the options available. This led to reform of the Irish Constitution, following referenda on social issues: Divorce, Abortion, Gay Marriage and (most recently) Gender Equality. These reforms have contributed to the new social/political agenda in Ireland. Feminist lobbying, including the National Women's Council, was important in arriving at this outcome.

The instrumental role of the Higher Education Authority in supporting and funding a pilot phase for Athena SWAN in Irish HEIs has been vital, following the HEA Reports in (2016, 2018 and 2022). These have reinforced and institutionalised earlier developments and successes.

Practical lessons learnt: EU Projects were instrumental, which in combination with a positive political climate and national culture, including a long tradition for embedded participatory, expert-informed democratic processes have led to conducive processes and high degree of uptake of recommendations and facilitated the deep and wide realisation in HEIs that gender equality was not only compatible with, but essential to, competition/rankings.

A crucial momentum was the successful linking of HEI funding from the highest authority levels with Athena SWAN's gender equality targets and the alignment between the Athena SWAN incentives with a corresponding linking of funding to an institution's performance in addressing gender inequality.

In the following, a short review of recent relevant literature in the four countries is presented, followed by a presentation of advances for initiating and sustaining change along with main barriers and facilitating factors.

3.1 Literature Review

The relevant literature identified by the national experts in relation to structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations is primarily focused on initiating and – especially – on sustaining and deepening change first and foremost within HEIs; secondly, in other public RPOs and RFOs and, finally, in private RPOs. The relative weight in the countries in these two topics (initiating vs. sustaining change) aligns with the legislative situation, described above. That is Ireland, Finland and Sweden have the most detailed, evidence-based research focusing on actions and concrete measures to redress the situation and, also, a relatively more detailed approach to gendered innovation, intersectionality and monitoring gender equality measures, whereas the Danish literature includes more grey reports on the current situation as well as the factors that impact the equality discourse in support of building an evidence and argumentation base.

Themes touched on in all four national contexts include sexism, masculinities, excellence, and meritocracy as ways to understand persistent inequalities, as well as the micro-dynamic 'doing' / 'undoing' gender – and how these impact structural practices and processes as well as the general equality discourse and public climate for structural change. As already mentioned,



however, there is a difference of where the main focus lies: 1) on aiming to *build* an evidence-and argument base (raise awareness) – and thus preparing or priming a ground for initiating change to a higher degree than sustaining and deepening (Denmark). Or 2), in contrast, on *cracking on with it:* In Sweden and Finland through evaluation of implemented practices and high(er) degrees of institutionalisation / mainstreaming, and in Ireland with systematic commitment, accountability and action. Evident in the selection from all four countries is concern regarding far-right politics, anti-gender and antifeminist discourse, neosexism, postfeminism, managerialism, and corporatism.

Also, in the selection from all four countries, specific relevant themes are elaborated, most notably gender representation, recruitment, allocation of tasks and academic housekeeping, training (here especially unconscious bias and management) and allocation of resources for gender equality work. In the Swedish, Finnish and Irish literature, the topics of gender pay gap and education and a constellation of the workforce to implement the changes are examined. Across the board, there is a general call for systemic and structural approaches that entail comprehensive, simultaneous and multipronged address as well as multi-level (microdynamic, day-to-day management, organisational, sectoral political, national and international) and cross-sectoral involvement. Notably, this demand is more detailed, specific, and research-based in the literature of Sweden, Finland, and Ireland compared to that of Denmark. The Swedish and Finnish articles deal most comprehensively with practices and promises of gender mainstreaming, whereas the Irish deal with the impact of involving RFOs centrally to promote the implementation, continual monitoring and accountability of GEPs and GAPs at both institutional and national levels. Finnish and Irish articles examine the merit of aligning national and EU gender strategies for positive policy development.

Sexism and gender-based violence as contributing factors in maintaining the persistent gender inequality are central themes in all four national contexts. A corresponding call for differential, systematic and structural approaches to remedy these are seen to be integral to any change effort.

Intersectionality receives only little attention, and where it does, it is most differentially addressed in Swedish and Finnish literature. Moreover, in these cases it is about including ethnicity and disability perspectives in equality and diversity work through a detailed examination of the consequences of not doing so.

Implementing gendered innovations across the R&I sector also receives little attention, the one Danish article cited is about integrating a gender dimension in educational programmes and teaching. There is more attention in the Swedish, Finnish and Irish selection, and also including other types of organisations than HEIs, with a focus on cross-sectoral correspondences and alignment.

Monitoring gender equality is treated with a more detailed and differentiated, evidence-based focus in the Swedish, Finnish and Irish literature. Moreover, in Ireland there is a marked emphasis on state, multi-state and international-level monitoring. However, it is not completely clear whether this covers *inclusive* gender equality, and if so, which kind of inclusion is meant.

In summary, the North-West European country cluster has the most recent literature, in the form of reports and research analyses, on the topics in following order: most on sustaining



change, next on initiating change and monitoring, and finally on gendered innovation in R&I and intersectional approaches. As for type of organisations, the focus is primarily on HEIs, followed by (other) public RPOs, then RFOs and, finally, private RPOs. There is no attention to NGOs and other non-profit RPOs. These tendencies are summed up in table 3 (numbers refer to listed national literature, provided in the references):

Table 3. Selected literature by country, topic and type of R&I organisation							
Topic	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing organisations		
Initiating change	DK4 FI5 IE1 IE3	DK1 DK3 DK4 DK5 FI1	FI2 FI5 IE1 IE2 IE3	DK1 DK4 SE10 FI1 FI2 FI5	DK1 DK2 DK4 SE10 FI2		
Sustaining and deepening change	DK4 SE4 SE12 FI5 FI6 IE1 IE3 IE4 IE7 IE8	DK1 DK3 DK4 DK5 DK6 DK7 DK8 SE1 SE2 SE3 SE4 SE5 SE6 SE7 SE8 SE9 SE11	SE12 FI1 FI2 FI3 FI4 FI5 FI6 FI7 IE1 IE2 IE3 IE4 IE5 IE6 IE8 IE9	DK1 DK4 DK6 DK7 DK8 SE4 SE10 SE12 FI1 FI2 FI5 FI6	DK1 DK2 DK4 SE4 SE10 FI2 FI6		
Adopting an intersectional approach	FI5	SE5 FI1 FI4 FI5 IE10	FI5	FI1			
Implementing gendered innovations	SE13 SE14 FI5	DK3 SE2 SE3 SE5 SE9	SE13 SE14 FI2 FI5	SE13 SE14 FI2 FI5	SE14 Fl2		
Monitoring inclusive gender equality	SE12 FI5 IE3 IE8 IE9	SE2 SE3 SE5 SE12 FI5	IE1 IE2 IE3 IE8 IE9	SE12 FI5 IE9			

The degree of sufficiency of the current knowledge base on structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations for each of the five topics in the four countries is assessed by the national experts as outlined in the following table.



Table 4. Assessment of current knowledge in the country, by topic					
Country	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality
Denmark	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient
Finland	Insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient
Ireland	Highly adequate	Highly adequate	Insufficient	Highly adequate	Highly adequate
Sweden	Highly adequate	Highly adequate	Insufficient	Insufficient	Highly adequate

This assessment is in general aligned with the findings of the literature review and also with the legislative and policy framework situation, see section 2 above.

3.2 Initiating change

The general degree of uptake of GEPs in the four countries is most pronounced in HEIs, most likely a result of the Horizon EU GEP-eligibility criterion. Of the four countries, Sweden has the most widespread and well-established use of GEPs or alternative instruments, a consequence of Sweden's long practice of gender mainstreaming. Also here, Ireland and Finland are well established in terms of GEP uptake, whereas Denmark clearly shows up as a national newcomer to working systematically with GE. A collected overview of the prevalence of GEPs in the five different types of organisations is given in Table 4.

Table 5. Degree of uptake of GEPs by type of R&I organisation					
Country	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing organisations
Denmark	Some have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	Some have GEPs	n.a.
Finland	Some have GEPs	Some have GEPs	Some have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs
Ireland	Some have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	n.a.	Some have GEPs
Sweden	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	n.a.

This general development is also reflected in the five types of organisations in which the national experts consider to be relative newcomers regarding implementing GEPs. In Sweden, systematic gender equality instruments such as GEPs are well-established in all but NGOs, and there is accessible knowledge at hand. For Swedish NGOs, GEPs have not necessarily been seen as 'their' instrument for GE, and in contrast to larger public and private employers, NGOs have not seen the legal GEP requirement to be applicable to them. Finland shows the same situation for RFOs, HEIs, and other public RPOs, with well-established GEP practices. Private RPOs are seen as relative newcomers and, therefore, there is as of yet not widespread systematic planning and execution of GEPs. For NGOs there is -to the expert's knowledge- no



reliable information available. In Ireland, only HEIs have a well-established practice, whereas RFOs, other public RPOs and NGOs are assessed as relative newcomers since their GEPs – while in existence and with information about them accessible – are mostly from 2020 onwards. For private RPOs, there is - to the expert's knowledge - no reliable information available.

Newcomers in relation to implementing GEPs

In Denmark, both HEIs and RFOs are seen as relative newcomers and, for all other three types of organisations, there is - to the expert's knowledge - no reliable information available. This very clearly reflects Denmark's relative *general* newcomer situation to systematic gender equality instruments, in comparison with country cluster neighbours. This is perceived to be due to the widespread consensus, not least in the public debate, that Denmark is a frontrunner, and that affirmative action and quotas are counterproductive, which has resulted in hands-off legislation, letting it be up to individual institutions to define and implement measures and objectives, while obscuring systematic data and information. The implementation of the HEU GEP eligibility criterion came as a relative shock to most Danish R&I organisations.

Table 6. Type of organisations as 'newcomer' implementing GEPs					
Country	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing organisations
Denmark	Yes	Yes	n.a.	n.a.	n.a.
Finland	No	No	No	Yes	n.a.
Ireland	Yes	No	Yes	n.a.	Yes
Sweden	No	No	No	No	Yes

The use of alternative instruments to GEPs is only found in Sweden, for RFOs with policy documents on gender equality in the distribution of funds and for HEIs where gender mainstreaming plans have replaced the former legal GEP requirement. This can be seen as a result of the longstanding and consistently developed practice of systematic and institutional gender equality work in Sweden. For the other three countries, where there is (reliable) information available, alternative instruments are not widespread.

Table 7. Use of alternative instruments to GEPs					
Country	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing organisations
Denmark	No	No	No	No	No
Finland	No	No	No	n.a	n.a
Ireland	No	No	No	No	No
Sweden	Yes	Yes	No	n.a	n.a



Main barriers and facilitators for initiating change

Barriers and facilitators for initiating change vary in the four countries, being closely linked with prevailing national situations, history, as well as the general public discourse. Thus, in Denmark, the publicly vocalised neosexist and postfeminist standpoints combine with a widespread understanding that gender equality equals quotas and affirmative action, the lack of systematic data and knowledge, and a general absence of experts to make a strong *general* barrier to initiating change for gender equality. In terms of facilitators, EU and national legal requirements are important, as are international and sector-wise competition and demonstrable positive effects of implemented measures. Other facilitating factors are the recent (2020) #metoo movement and other bottom-up demands such as employees' demands for parental leave. Finally, possibly as a consequence of the Danish hands-off approach, leaving it up to single institutions to implement gender equality measures, the support and endorsement of top management is crucial. These factors apply to all five types of organisations.

Sweden, in contrast, has generally moved beyond the initiating stage, and therefore resistance or barriers are more localised and not as sweeping as in Denmark. Thus, barriers are to be found in traditionally male-dominated fields and sectors - such as traditional Swedish base industries (mining, steel, wood and machines) and the IT sector with its brand of masculine culture - where lack of understanding of the problem and resistance may be found, as well as in political NGOs, whose ideology - or that of their financers - as in favour or opposition of gender equality may play a decisive part. Here the rising anti-feminist public discourse may also play a larger role than in the other types of organisations. Also, NGOs and other non-profit RPOs may have an understanding that gender equality requirements do not apply to them, making it more crucial how leadership and staff engage with and around questions concerning GE. For NGOs that research social/societal questions, gender equality is often a given, whereas for NGOs to the right of the political spectrum that research economy and innovation, gender equality may be positive as the idea of the importance of using the female talent reserve is strong in Sweden. General facilitating factors include a generally positive societal discourse concerning equality and requirements from governments. For RFOs, the discourse concerning the loss of female talents is also a factor. For public and private RPOs, female networks and supportive top management are important, as are requirements from funders.

In Finland, the situation is also differentiated, reflecting the relatively advanced stage of gender equality implementation: For RFOs, barriers include unsupportive top management and the absence of gender equality experts, and facilitators include a strong gender equality movement and EU pressure. For HEIs, the main barriers count uncommitted top management, general resistance towards gender equality and lack of gender audit. Facilitating factors include strong pressure from the ministries that fund HEIs and the presence of GE experts. For other public RPOs, the main barriers include unsupportive top management and the absence of gender equality experts, and facilitating factors involve strong gender equality movements and stakeholder pressure towards GE. For private RPOs, barriers include inadequate expertise and lack of motivation – the latter also applies to NGOs and other non-profit RPOs –, along with weak engagement and a lack of perceived importance regarding GE. For both types of organisations, facilitating factors include stakeholder pressure towards gender equality and a strong legal framework.



Ireland, with its singular success in defining, raising awareness and implementing systematic measures and instruments at all organisational and political levels positions the main barrier across all five types of organisations to be lack of recurrent funding and the main facilitating factor to be national policy framework.

3.3 Sustaining Change

As described in detail above, sustained change is well advanced in the North West country cluster, especially in Finland, Sweden and Ireland.

Main barriers and facilitators for sustaining change

In terms of sustaining change, the main barriers and facilitators extend what we see in terms of *initiating* change. In the most advanced countries, especially Sweden and Finland, more differentiated and specific barriers and facilitators across the types of organisations could be identified. Although, it may be argued that differences in reporting are due to personal observations and the style of the national experts. Nonetheless, there is reason to believe that the detailed Swedish responses would also be partially or wholly applicable in other national contexts.

In Denmark, in addition to those mentioned in the previous section, barriers to sustaining change across all five types of organisation include the non-existent policy framework for the R&I sector, a general absence of gender equality experts, lack of systematic data and knowledge, weak gender equality movements, as well as in-house resistance both from top-management and from structures and procedures. Facilitating factors are the same as for initiating change, but here the beginning of a positive development in gender equality awareness, expertise and capacity base is promising.

In Sweden, barriers to sustaining change in RFOs include academic ideals and traditions forming biases - both conscious and unconscious - that appear in the peer review process when evaluating applications. This presents difficulties in counteracting the effects of inequalities in women's and men's academic careers, as funding decisions need to be genderneutral. Facilitating factors include an awareness in several funding organisations and a will to do something about the problem, such as observation of funding decision meetings; efforts to evaluate postdoc mobility demands in different ways and continuous monitoring of gender distribution of funding. It is also a facilitating factor that public financers have an obligation to consider gender equality in their funding decisions. For HEIs, barriers consist of gender fatigue and an increasingly polarised public discourse and resistance to gender equality becoming more outspoken. Changes of key persons always constitute a potential threat. Finally, more and more stable funding is required. The continuous requirements from the relevant ministry, e.g., Gender mainstreaming and gender distribution among professors, is a main facilitator for HEIs along with support for gender mainstreaming both in terms of funds but also – and more crucially - by the organisation of network events and meetings, handled by the Swedish Gender Equality Agency. For other public RPOs, the fact that gender equality may not be a focus area constitutes a barrier. This produces a dependence on the interest and mobilisation of individuals in key positions, such as leaders, even more critical with a lack of stability and continuity as a potential consequence. Counteracting facilitators include the prevailing tradition



of gender equality plans and the Horizon EU GEP requirement. For private RPOs, dependence on the interest and mobilisation of single persons in key positions such as leaders is also a critical barrier. In Sweden, however, gender equality is (still) politically correct, especially as the importance of not losing female talent is stressed by several industrial R&I organisations. This is a facilitating factor. As it is the number of women in leadership roles. For NGOs and other non-profit RPOs, the situation is similar to the private R&I organisations, taking account of what was listed in the section above on initiating change. Where dependence on single persons' interests and mobilisation are one of the main driving factors, this may prove to be a barrier when people change or interests shift. Conversely, if there is an ideological basis in favour of gender equality, this may facilitate a sustained focus on change and there may not be as strong a susceptibility or dependence on prevailing interests, agendas or ability to mobilise.

In Finland, the strongest barriers to sustaining change towards gender equality are a lack of commitment from top management and the postfeminist belief that gender equality is achieved already, resulting in resistance and a lack of acknowledgement of the current relevance of GE. This is the same for all types of organisations except, NGOs and other non-profit RPOs, where lack of resources and expertise on gender equality work constitute the main barriers to sustaining change work. Facilitating factors are more differentiated: for RFOs and public RPOs facilitating factors include EU-legislation and the existence and promotion of positive examples, as well as the strong policy framework and incentives for promoting GE. For HEIs, it is a strong facilitator when funders undertake thorough evaluation and assessment of GE work and progress. For private RPOs, the strongest facilitator is building a business case and finding new ways to promote GE. For NGOs and other non-profit RPOs, working with gender audits facilitates sustained change.

Main stakeholders for and against structural change

The experts cite the following important stakeholders for and against structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations in the four countries:

In Denmark, policymakers and anti-feminist mobilisation have been identified as the main opponents of change, while feminist social movements and international collaborators as the main proponents, across all five types of organisations.

In Sweden, internal positive GE ambassadors, such as GE officers, management, students, and staff at different levels are the main supporters of structural change. For private RPOs, female networks in and between companies also work positively for structural change. Important stakeholders for structural change for HEIs are the Ministry of Education and Research and the Swedish Gender Equality Agency, which supports and monitors changes. Stakeholders against structural change include mainly external actors, largely those who express their dissatisfaction about the 'contamination' of research by gender equality considerations in the media. Specific opponents to structural change in RFOs count peer reviewers used in the evaluation processes and some private funders may also have internal resistance. For NGOs and other non-profit RPOs, leadership support may vary according to their or their customers' ideological standpoints.



In Finland, policymakers and gender practitioners are the main supporters of structural change across all types of organisations. For RFOs and public RPOs, gender researchers are particularly important as are gender enthusiasts in general for HEIs (in addition to students) and for NGOs and other non-profit RPOs. Main opponents are top and middle management across all five types of organisations as well as employees and administrative staff especially concerning private RPOs, male professors at HEIs and social anti-gender movements for NGOs and other non-profit RPOs.

In Ireland, the following highly influential stakeholders were identified as supporters of change: The Centres for Women's /Gender Studies in Irish HEIs, from 1990 onwards; The Trinity Centre for Gender Equality and Leadership, TCGEL from 2017, which facilitated individual and institutional pressure and lobbying; moreover, three EU FP7 projects were identified as catalysers of change: INTEGER in Trinity College Dublin (TCD), FESTA in University of Limerick (UL) and GENOVATE in University College Cork (UCC). For RFOs, especially the Higher Education Authority (HEA) in underwriting government commitment to Athena SWAN to support and require HEIs to obtain Athena SWAN awards since 2013 and the fact that the political climate is very supportive of gender equality, intersectional perspectives of equality and LGBTQ+ groups. These are specific and very conducive examples of facilitating actors for the singular development in Ireland. As stakeholders against structural change, ageing male professors and women in 'gatekeeper' roles were identified and a lack of recurrent and targeted funding for gender equality / EDI is a main barrier. These can be seen to be both, specific for the Irish case and also general for all contexts.

3.4 Intersectionality

In general, and also evident in this country cluster, intersectionality as an applied discipline is still in the early stages of development with knowledge, methodology, understanding and practical application at the very initial stages. There are signs that there is a necessity for a more differentiated approach to gender and other grounds for discrimination, as well as where these intersect. However, there is still a huge gap between this burgeoning recognition among policymakers and some leaders to the actual application and widespread practice. The knowledge is still scarce, and good practice examples are far too few and not yet convincing. One problem (some places used as an excuse) is connected to dilemmas in obtaining, storing and using relevant data.

Of the four countries, Ireland has the most explicit, systematised, implemented and executed approach to intersectionality in the academic sector, yet even here, this is only at the initial stage with a largely additive approach, but with a defined objective of laying the foundation for a more integrated and truly intersectional approach. Ireland has made significant advances in addressing race as one intersecting categorisation with potentially big implications for organisational change, promising practices for data collection and integrating the communities in question as expert stakeholders in defining questions and (organisational) responses.

While not as explicit, defined and sector-specific as in Ireland, Sweden and Finland have longstanding practices of detailed application of non-discrimination measures, however, intersectionality is still largely seen as a question of discrimination and thus treated as a matter of equal opportunity and, even if equal opportunities consultants / officers at universities -in for instance Sweden-, have long been coordinating their work, it is as of yet not wholly integrated



with gender mainstreaming and not anywhere close to a fully integrated understanding of the organisational and structural (change) implications of equality work. Where practiced, it is still only restricted to one ground for discrimination in combination with gender, and not as more categorisations intersect. Finland is in general still a distinctly homogenous society, and the value of an intersectional approach is not understood widely or comprehensively. Denmark, in alignment with its general regard for equality issues, lags well behind the other three countries in this area and has barely begun to consider how equality dimensions intersect.

Main barriers and facilitators for adopting an intersectional approach

Across the four countries, the largest cited common barrier to adopting an intersectional approach is lack of knowledge, data, terminology, expertise and resources for understanding intersectionality in practical terms.

In Denmark, in addition to those mentioned in the previous two sections, barriers to adopting an intersectional approach across all five types of organisations include a general reluctance and insecurity about how to address intersectionality without unintended implications. Likewise for facilitating factors: in addition to the ones mentioned in the previous two sections, positive practical examples are essential.

In Sweden, the main barriers across the five types of organisations are lack of knowledge or interest and lack of a societal discussion and demand to spark interest. For HEIs, there is somewhat more knowledge. Facilitating factors include researchers who do relevant societal research, especially where this research is on grounds for discrimination including gender in the institutions who may in turn increase knowledge and awareness. This applies especially to HEIs and public RPOs. For RFOs facilitating factors are all but non-existent. Potential such factors could be influential people with an interest in and knowledge about intersectional approaches. One example of an initial change is the largest public funders, FORTE (which funds health, welfare and working life), which includes gender in the evaluation of research proposals that deal with age, ethnicity and ability. For private RPOs, NGOs and other non-profit RPOs, support for social innovation may prove to facilitate spreading of the intersectional approach, by increasing awareness of the user perspective and thereby the insight that users are different.

In Finland, apart from lack of expertise and resources for understanding intersectionality, a barrier is that intersectional gender equality movements have not (yet) attained visibility and strength to boost urgency and knowledge. This applies across all types of organisations. The main facilitating factors are inclusive organisational cultures and, for RFOs and HEIs, diversity policies and specific measures to integrate gender and other equality policies – such as gender with first age, and then ethnic background, in order to attract immigrant workforce – are promising practices.

In Ireland, the main barriers across the five types of organisations include lack of intersectional data, terminology and recurrent funding. The main facilitators are the national policy framework.



3.5 Gendered innovations

This aspect addresses whether there has been any relevant advance regarding gendered innovations in the R&I private companies. Gendered innovations, however, is still a largely underexposed concept, and is still in several instances understood primarily as a matter of promoting an increased gender-balanced participation in the private sector and innovative and technological disciplines and enterprises. In Finland, under this heading, initiatives were found that address gender representation to counter discipline-specific homosociality in recruitment, career progression and increase gender balance; moreover, some initiatives adopt gendersensitive and inclusive practices in R&D and innovation processes, as a way to improve technology through diversity, inclusion and equality, however, this mainly address a perspective of *who* is involved in research and innovation activities, rather than *what and how*. Examples are company-sponsored initiatives and programmes for inducting and raising interest among women and girls in IT, programming and gaming industries. Several good examples from Finland are listed: Girls in Tech, Mimmit Koodaa programme organised by Software Finland, and the non-profit organisation We in Games Finland.

In the same vein, in Ireland the '30% Club' initiative and similar private sector initiatives that seek via targets to increase women on boards of companies and in positions of decision-making (hence the name - 30%) were identified. Furthermore, Maynooth University EDI initiatives seek to build alliances between HEI and private companies with a view to promote gender equality, diversity and inclusion. A promising advance, driven by government requirement, is for companies to declare their gender pay gap.

A second understanding of this topic more in alignment with the definition of gendered innovations and sex and gender analysis, namely the integration of gender (and other equality) dimension into the research and innovation activities themselves, results in other types of initiatives and measures. In Sweden, the most advanced practices and policy development were identified, but as there is no overall information about actual advancements in the gendering of innovations in single companies, it is difficult to know if these policies have been implemented in practice. The traditional Swedish base industries, mining, steel and wood, are complemented by health technologies where gender perspectives are vital. The collaboration organisation for Swedish medical R&I companies (Lif) has some positioning documents on gender on their homepage. Also, the strategic innovation program, in medical technology, Medtech4Health, supported by Vinnova (Swedish Innovation agency), pays attention to the importance of equality in creating medical technology, and has published a handbook on how to integrate gender in medical technology. How much of this actually spreads to activities of the partaking companies is hard to say. Vinnova's program "Challenge driven innovation", with several different projects in collaboration with public research institutions and private industries, is an example of promoting gender aspects, but an evaluation by Ramboll finds that much could be improved. Vinnova is also the driver when it comes to SME's: getting funding from their specific investment in SMEs (enterprise cheques), requires that possible gender aspects in innovation are considered. There is evidence of growing awareness of the importance of these aspects: for example, 60% of the proposals that Vinnova received in 2022 acknowledged that gender was relevant in their area, however, gender aspects are often not dealt with in the practical work. In summary, awareness is rising in different institutions and organisations, but practice is lagging well behind.



In Denmark, gendered innovations in the private R&I sector are deemed to be largely nonexistent, unless the company deals explicitly or exclusively with biological sex and gender topics, for instance, GynZone which specialises in developing and delivering evidence-based e-learning for obstetric specialist professionals and care-personnel. However, there might be a beginning trend to integrate sex- and gender analysis: Lego launched a no-pink theme series 'Women of NASA' to promote a wider range of role models in 2017. In general, gender equality is in a Danish context mainly addressed as questions of representation, gender balance, and mitigation of bias in selection, evaluation and decision-making procedures. RFOs, which are important drivers in setting agendas in both the public and private R&I sector, have primarily been preoccupied with fixing numbers and secondarily with shifting culture regarding excellence criteria to be more inclusive, embracing evaluation procedures to match. Awareness of what gendered innovation entails is only at the very initial stage, with maybe the very first concerted enquiries in this regard in a conference, hosted by Danish Universities, on 'Gender Dimension in Research'. The conference took place at the time of writing this report, integrating the gender dimension in research was addressed with examples of projects that apply gender and sex analysis, such as Health Science, some Al projects, digital historical cultural heritage exhibitions and a science innovation incubator that funds biomedical enterprises and which currently is undertaking a systematic mapping of the (non-)existence of research projects that integrate the gender dimension (n)or address issues related to female biology issues. The conference addressed the consequences of the lack of attention to GE in innovation with an open discussion of the possibility of taking this perspective between major Danish public and private funders, however, it was evident at this conference that a detailed and widespread understanding of gendered innovations is still a thing of the future - and this also goes for the top levels of public and private funders.

Overall, the twofold interpretation of the underlying question of what *gendered innovation* along with *sex and gender analysis* for this section therefore seems symptomatic: gender and equality are still seen to be primarily a question of the workforce, representation, access and opportunity. Thus, the specific examples given for the Finnish and Irish contexts have counterparts in other countries and are fairly widespread.

In contrast, a precise, differentiated and applicable understanding and knowledge base about what gendered innovation is and entails is still a matter for education, awareness raising and capacity building, and there is, therefore, widespread confusion about what is meant by 'gendered innovation'. Reflecting this – and symptomatic – is a general lack of systematic advancement in implementing, reporting and documenting gendered innovation initiatives and practices in the private sector, RFOs and HEIs.

3.6 Data monitoring

The data collection and monitoring of gender equality is a crucial aspect for understanding progress and for identifying potential facilitators and barriers. All four countries collect data, but Ireland and Sweden have the most longstanding and comprehensive collection as well as monitoring practices. Ireland's exacting Athena SWAN requirements ensure cross-institutional benchmarking. Since 2020, Ireland also systematically requires race/ethnicity data. And Sweden has a long history of similar if not quite as exacting practices and cross-institutional benchmarking, also in terms of data concerning other grounds for discrimination. However, a



new (heavily criticised) national ethical vetting of research projects discourages collecting data on disability, ethnicity etc. – also in research related to R&I organisations.

In Finland and Denmark, the focus is mainly on a collection of gender data in connection with GEPs – and here, Finland has a much longer history than Denmark. But this is without much national systematicity and virtually no requirement or practice of follow-up, analysis or evaluation. Neither Finland nor Denmark include data on other social categorisations in their data collection or statistics.

In addition, Sweden, Finland and Denmark cite additional ad hoc analyses performed at the national level, such as the 2021 National Swedish Survey on Gender-Based Violence and harassment in Academia, Statistics produced by Statistics Finland and specific issues enlightened through one-off analyses produced by Danish funding agencies, such as gender aspects of funding, gendered aspects of career progression etc. These one-off studies and analyses, however, do not facilitate systematic benchmarking or progressive tracking of development.

4 R&I Organisations

R&I organisations are in general well represented in the four countries, reflecting the high prioritisation and funding of research, innovation, technology and development in this country cluster. All four countries have extensive public higher education sectors, covering comprehensive and mono-discipline universities and colleges, art schools and technical universities, all state-funded.

Table 8. Number of R&I organisations, by type					
Country # HEIs # Public RPOs # R&I companies (estimation)					
Denmark	38	140	n/a		
Sweden	57	25	3.000		
Finland	38	44	7.038		
Ireland	18	23	n/a		

5 Engaged stakeholders

Regarding stakeholder interest in the five topics, there is generally a high level of interest and engagement across the board, with national specificities concerning advancement and level of development and differentiation. Thus, Denmark has a general interest in initiating and sustaining change as well as in monitoring, particularly for RFOs and RPOs. Sweden's primary emphasis is on sustaining change with monitoring coming second, Finland with initiating and sustaining change and Ireland displaying all-round interest across the board. Interest and engagement in the topics of gendered innovation and adopting an intersectional approach do figure, but more sporadically.



Specialised consultancies for all topics exist in Sweden, Finland and Ireland, whereas Denmark only identified specialised consultancies for initiating and sustaining change and adopting an intersectional approach.

5.1 Policymakers

Policymakers in the northwest country cluster indicate a solid interest in initiating and sustaining change, followed by monitoring, and last by gendered innovation and intersectional approaches. Ireland and Finland have the most consistent across all five topics, in Sweden the focus is on sustaining change and only little interest in initiating change, gendered innovation and monitoring and no interest at all in adopting intersectional approaches. Denmark, on the other hand, presents more interest in monitoring and some in an intersectional approach.

Та	Table 9. Overview of policy makers' indication of interest					
Policy makers	Initiating change	Sustaining and Deepening Change	Adopting an Intersectional Approach	Gendered Innovations	Monitoring Inclusive Gender Equality	
Denmark (n=3)	2	2	1	1	3	
Sweden (n=3)	1	3	-	1	1	
Finland (n=3)	3	3	2	2	2	
Ireland (n=1)	1	1	1	1	1	
Total (n=10)	7	9	4	5	7	

Note: N and n indicate the number of policy makers identified. Policy makers can be interested in more than one topic. Numbers by topic indicate the number of identified policy makers interested in this topic.

5.2 Research Funding Organisations

Danish RFOs are mainly interested in initiating and sustaining change and in monitoring supplemented with one stakeholder's interest in adopting an intersectional approach. This picture is almost identical to the Finnish RFO interest, but instead of intersectionality interest, one stakeholder shows interest in gendered innovations. Swedish and Irish RFOs are primarily interested in monitoring, with the Swedish RFOs also showing interest in gendered innovations and sustaining change and least in intersectional approaches and initiating change. Only one Irish RFO is interested across the board.

Table 10. Overview of RFO's indication of interest					
RFOs	Initiating Change	Sustaining and Deepening Change	Adopting an Intersectional Approach	Gendered Innovations	Monitoring Inclusive Gender Equality
Denmark (n=3)	3	3	1	-	3
Sweden (n=3)	1	2	1	2	2
Finland (n=3)	3	3	-	1	2
Ireland (n=3)	1	1	1	1	3
Total (n=12)	8	9	3	4	10



Note: N and n indicate the number of RFOs identified. RFOs can be interested in more than one topic. Numbers by topic indicate the number of identified RFOs interested in this topic.

5.3 Research Performing Organisations

For RPOs, Danish and Irish RPOs indicate interest in all five topics, but this may not necessarily reflect that they are equally proficient in all areas. In Ireland, this also reflects proficiency and practical advancement, whereas in Denmark this reflects RPOs' recognition that all areas are relevant to inclusive gender equality efforts, even if the level of practical implementation is yet not developed. Sweden and Finland show more differentiated approaches, where the Swedish RPOs emphasise sustaining change and monitoring inclusive GE, and the Finnish RPOs emphasise initiating and sustaining change as well as gendered innovations.

Table 11. Overview of RPO's indication of interest					
RPOs	Initiating Change	Sustaining and Deepening Change	Adopting an Intersectional Approach	Gendered Innovations	Monitoring Inclusive Gender Equality
Denmark (n=2)	2	2	2	2	2
Sweden (n=3)	1	3	1	1	3
Finland (n=3)	2	2	1	2	1
Ireland (n=3)	3	3	3	3	3
Total (n=11)	8	10	7	8	9

Note: N and n indicate the number of RPOs identified. RPOs can be interested in more than one topic. Numbers by topic indicate the number of identified RPOs interested in this topic.

5.4 Communities of Practice

The four countries have highly engaged existing networks and / or associations, some of which are centrally placed and affiliated with strong organisations with a considerable reach of influence. These indicate interest and engagement across all five topics, with an overall emphasis on sustaining and initiating change and somewhat less on the other three topics.

Table 12. Overview of existing networks' and/or associations' indication of interest						
Networks and/or associations	Initiating Change	Sustaining and Deepening Change	Adopting an Intersectional Approach	Gendered Innovations	Monitoring Inclusive Gender Equality	
DK (n=3)	3	3	2	2	2	
SE (n=3)	1	3	1	-	1	
FI (n=3)	3	2	1	2	1	
IE (n=1*)	1	1	1	1	1	
Total (n=10)	8	9	5	5	5	



Note: N and n indicate the number of existing networks and/or associations identified. Networks and associations can be interested in more than one topic. Numbers by topic indicate the number of identified CoPs interested in this topic.

* Ireland has indicated two additional influential associations that have contributed to driving and supporting the national gender equality agenda, however, these extend beyond what can easily be termed CoPs, and therefore indications of interest in these two have been omitted.

Suggestions to support Communities of Practice

The national experts indicate two types of suggestions: potential or existing CoPs that may benefit from targeted support and themes that may enhance and build capacity in these CoPs. Regarding CoPs that may benefit, the Swedish, Finnish and Irish responses indicate only national CoPs, some existing and well-established GE practitioner and women's or feminist associations, e.g., student organisations (Sweden, Ireland, Finland); some existing networks that from the outset do not have gender equality as a theme, e.g., funding and innovation officers' associations (Sweden); some potential CoPs that could boost the ongoing efforts, such as a CoP in the forestry industry (Sweden); subgroups to existing GE practitioner networks around specific themes (Sweden, Ireland); or networks for men to become engaged in gender equality work (Finland); and networks around specific themes, e.g., practising intersectionality through integrating immigrant women; multidisciplinary work to enhance gendered innovations across different fields, and monitoring and assessment.

The Danish response, in contrast, includes both national and transnational CoPs, such as prior project consortia, or potential Scandinavian / Nordic gender equality practitioner network. Here, however, suggestions for themes are not further specified.

Themes suggested by the Swedish national expert are very specific, except for initiating change (as this is already well underway in most areas), matching differentiated needs and pairing with specific ideas for networks that may benefit. For sustaining and deepening change, this includes Gender in forestry, where ongoing and longstanding efforts so far still show meagre results. Potential CoPs could be representatives of the forestry companies with the support of the Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences. For adopting an intersectional approach, this includes intersectionality and gender+ in IT education - and here the targeted CoPs could be existing female students' associations that are an active and important factor in diversifying IT education and collaborate closely with (and are often financially supported by) their universities. The theme could be enhanced by broadening their experience of being a minority to include an increased understanding of other minorities' experiences. For gendered innovations, the theme could be to encourage increased knowledge and engagement of university innovation and funding support offices - targeting existing associations that are not organised around GE. Monitoring inclusive gender equality could be a follow-up or supplement to staff recruitment to include gender+ - and this could target for instance a subgroup of the existing Swedish HEI EDI officers who work intensively with recruitment.

The Finnish national expert proposes the themes of motivation and reasoning for gender equality work with initiating change. For sustaining and deepening change, identified themes are: tackling resistance and understanding and countering postfeminist thinking and including men into networks or establishing networks for men, to engage them in GE work. For adopting



an intersectional approach, themes such as integration of immigrant women in R&I, as well as targeting organisational networks that promote integration. For gendered innovations, multidisciplinary work to enhance innovations in different fields is an issue and here the indication is that there is great potential for multidisciplinary networks, that could take up this theme. For monitoring inclusive gender equality, themes could include data collection, monitoring, assessment, and evaluation, especially to ensure proper address of unethical behaviour. These themes are crucial for establishing a necessary network.

The Irish national expert indicates a need or use for the twinning of RPOs with and without experience of GEPs for all the topics except adopting an intersectional approach, which instead could be boosted with examples, experience and promising practices. The indicated network for all five topics is the existing national Advance HE Athena SWAN Ireland National Committee and Practitioner Network.

6. Training Resources

English training resources offered by the four national experts of the Northwest country cluster cover a range of topics, and most are research-based or produced/offered by different kinds of initiatives or projects. Topics include sexism and Gender-based Violence, resistance, GEP implementation, unconscious bias and stereotype-countering tools, recruitment, handling resistance, change management, inclusive leadership, and GEP / gender mainstreaming implementation, as well as gendered innovations. Also included are resources on fathers at work and a methodology for addressing gender inequality through structured conversations and social games.

	Table 13. Training resources in English					
Country	Title	Description	Link			
Denmark	Picture a Scientist	Picture a Scientist is a 2020 documentary highlighting gender inequality in science. The movie tells the stories of several prominent female researchers, and brings to light the barriers they encountered, including cases of discrimination and harassment	https://www.pictureascientist.com/			
Denmark	SPEAR virtual training materials	Virtual training materials on recruitment, GDiR, resistance and stakeholder engagement The material is output of the EU H2020-funded SPEAR project (Supporting and Implementing Plans for Gender Equality in Academia and Research)	https://gender- spear.eu/virtual-materials			
Denmark	On The Agenda: Mosaic®	Mosaic® uses common gender equity issues as a natural starting point to encourage participants to	https://ontheagenda.eu/mosaic/			



		discuss and reflect on the meaning and practice of inclusive leadership	
Denmark	SexismEDU	A website with useful resources and a handbook in English (the handbook is at the time of writing this under contract for publishing in both Danish and English) A podcast series, 'do you know sexism', supplementing the website and handbooks in both Danish and English is also available	https://sexismedu.dk/ https://www.spreaker.com/show/do-you-know-sexism
Denmark	Develop Diverse	Develop Diverse is the world's first software tool that automatically analyses stereotypic content for gender, age, and ethnicity in texts and proposes non-stereotypic alternatives.	https://www.developdiverse.c om/product/
Sweden	Implement Diversity works in different kinds of organizations, has also worked in the academic sector.	"We do seminars and workshops as well as offer advice on how organizations successfully can implement gender equality, diversity and inclusion in the workplace. We support our clients with education for management and employees, advice on how to assure the quality of the recruitment process from a diversity and inclusion perspective, develop policies, make compensation surveys, KPI's for gender equality and diversity, and support you in your work with the Active measures of the Discrimination Act. We do consultancy work in Sweden and globally."	https://implementdiversity.co m/english/
Finland	Fathers at work	by Emilia Kangas, Anna-Maija Lämsä & Suvi Heikkinen	https://www.youtube.com/wat ch?v=ayAKwblsog4
Ireland	SAGE: Creating a Gender Sensitive Institution	Course modules: - Change Management for Gender Equality - Unconscious Bias - The Gender Dimension in Research This course has been developed to provide valuable knowledge for those in higher education who wish to advance gender equality in their workplace, and to address gender imbalances in academia and research. It includes methods and strategies for promoting gender equality and aims to give you a solid understanding of how to create an increasingly gender sensitive organisation in your place of work.	https://www.tcd.ie/tcgel/international-projects/SAGE/creating_a_gender_sensitive_institution/



This course is an output of the SAGE (Systemic Action for Gender Equality) Horizon 2020 project.

Training resources in national languages include Ireland and Sweden the same as above (the Swedish resource is both in English and Swedish). Thus, three national language resources are listed from Denmark and Finland, including a guide on how to conduct a good conversation with a young person about gender sexuality and identity (Denmark), GenderLAB, a research-based lab combining Design Thinking and norm criticism to create innovative, concrete and sustainable solutions to complicated challenges and problems related to Gender Equality and cultural change (Denmark), and lastly a workshop on standard (GE) terminology developed and delivered by Malin Gustavsson (Finland).

Table 14. Training resources in national languages					
Country	Title	Description	Link		
Denmark	LGBT+ Danmark: Guide til den gode samtale om køn og seksualitet med en ung person	A guide about how to have a good conversation about gender, sexuality and identity with a young person.	https://lgbt.dk/guide-til- den-gode-samtale-om- koen-og-seksualitet- med-en-ung-person/		
Denmark	KVINFO: GenderLAB: Trivsel og bedre bundlinje,	GenderLAB is a laboratory that combines Design Thinking and norm criticism to create innovative, concrete and sustainable solutions to complicated challenges and problems related to Gender Equality and cultural change.	https://kvinfo.dk/genderl ab/		
Finland	Ota normiterminologia haltuun.	Get acquainted with standard terminology – a workshop given by Malin Gustavsson	https://www.youtube.co m/watch?v=wggMSiw02 6U		



7 Conclusions

The Northwest country cluster is characterised by considerable overall progress. Ireland and Sweden are well advanced with widespread uptake of systematic and comprehensive gender equality efforts, well well-developed, solid and comprehensive legal and policy frameworks. Particularly for the R&I and HE sectors, there are strong gender equality movements and leadership backing with supportive participatory democratic processes, promising advances in terms of data collection and monitoring and initial intersectional practices that are explicitly designed to be further developed. Finland is almost on the same level with solid legal and policy framework and widespread uptake of gender equality efforts and also has strong gender equality movements and political recognition, even if these efforts are not systematised or comprehensive to the same degree as Sweden and Ireland, in particular about data collection and monitoring. Denmark is the least advanced of the four, in several respects, not least reflected in the somewhat less comprehensive legal and policy framework, the recent GEP uptake (and only really as a response to the HEU GEP requirement), weakened democratic processes with low regard for expertise, widespread postfeminist and neo-sexist public discourse and strong counter-movements. Similar backsliding tendencies are also on the rise in Finland and Sweden.

Across the four countries, the emphasis is on initiating (except for Sweden) and sustaining and deepening change, with less on monitoring or adopting an intersectional approach. The two most underdeveloped topics are intersectional approaches and gendered innovation (in general) but in separate and distinct ways. Intersectionality is increasingly recognised as an important (new) area to integrate in order to achieve equality, diversity and inclusion, even if knowledge and examples are still scarce and the practice is imbued with insecurity and unclarity concerning ethical considerations. Irish and Swedish authorities, HEIs and some RFOs have taken initial steps to adopt intersectional approaches that in different ways may prove to be promising, but these are still at most gender and one other dimension and otherwise, where given due consideration, grounds for discrimination are primarily treated separately and not in combination (i.e., an additive approach). Legal and policy frameworks are overall inadequate and there is in general insufficient data, knowledge and hardly any practice examples. Furthermore, no real and practicable requirements are implemented (except to some degree in Ireland) and even where there is extensive legislation, practice is inadequate for the task, so it seems there is a fair share of 'fumbling in the dark'.

Gendered innovations, in contrast, are in many cases not even understood as a systematic endeavour to take gender and other specific social categorisations into account in research, education and innovation content (e.g., data, methodology, design, execution, impact) in order to qualify and ensure applicability to the entire demography. Instead, it is often misunderstood as an issue of representation and equal access, and while these are important equality aspects, this erroneous conceptualisation of gendered innovations hampers systematic knowledge generation, awareness and recognition of the importance of gendered innovation. This is reflected in the very scant engagement in this topic across the four countries – and again here Sweden and Ireland are most advanced, for instance through RFO requirements implemented. There may be signs that some sectors (e.g., IT and Health), and some private companies are beginning to orient themselves to these perspectives, and this is largely due to a bottom-up demand and ever-so-slowly growing public recognition, due to popular



dissemination and the wake of #metoo movements in Sweden, Finland and Denmark. The EU GEP requirement, matched with some Swedish and Irish RFO requirements, could initiate a systematic approach, fostering an evolving understanding, recognition, and practice.

Data collection and monitoring is likewise most advanced, systematic, comprehensive and embedded across the sectors in Ireland and Sweden, allowing for national and interinstitutional benchmarking and the growth of a body of knowledge to track and monitor progress. As already mentioned, both Sweden and Ireland are gradually including data on additional discrimination factors. In Sweden, ensuring cross-coordination between gender and equal opportunities within their organisation, and, in Ireland, including race/ethnicity data in mandatory data collection and monitoring. Finland has the longest trajectory in data collection. even so, this is indicated as being focused more on collection than on systematic monitoring. It is also the case in Denmark, where data collection has only really been systematically implemented in preparation for the HEU GEP requirement, but a growing recognition and burgeoning practice is currently under way. Neither Finland nor Denmark therefore boasts the possibility for benchmarking. Across the types of organisations, in all four countries, HEIs, closely followed by RFOs, have the most advanced data collection and monitoring and are most comprehensively documented and subject to legislation, while NGOs are least so. Public and private RPOs along with NGOs and other non-profit organisations are to a much larger degree diversified and legal frameworks are perceived as not applicable. In general, inclusive gender equality efforts would benefit greatly from advancing this topic - most in Denmark and Finland, but also in Ireland and Sweden. Thus, continuous efforts are required to address challenges, improve data collection, ensure data transparency and accessibility, set standards, foster inclusivity (e.g., by providing disaggregated data in different social categories), data monitoring and expand monitoring efforts to include a broader range of organisations within the R&I sector across countries.

As for the uptake of GEP – or, especially in the case of Sweden, equivalent measures – HEIs and RFOs in Ireland and Sweden are well advanced and can no longer be defined as newcomers. While Finland has strong feminist movements and longstanding gender equality traditions and practices and has made considerable advances, GEPs seem to be somewhat less advanced and comprehensively embedded in comparison with Sweden, and even if most HEIs and RFOs have GEPs (and have had so for a while), all other Finnish organisations are defined as relative newcomers to GEP-efforts. In Denmark, the implementation of GEPs in HEIs and other organisations is a direct result of the HEU GEP requirement, and thus all Danish types of organisations are newcomers to GEP-work – and much more pronounced than in any of the other three countries in the cluster. However, there is evidence of a surge in interest, understanding and engagement in the work from a growing body of practitioners in the sector. The prevalence of GEPs grows scarcer in public and private RPOs in all four countries and it is difficult to obtain information about the prevalence of GEPs in NGOs and other non-profit RPOs.

In conclusion, one of the most striking characteristics of the Northwest country cluster is the fact that even if this cluster counts some of the most comprehensively advanced contexts for gender equality efforts at all levels in the world – Ireland and Sweden – these advanced practices coexist with urgent and perpetual needs for promotion, argumentation, awareness raising, education, training, capacity building, definition and upholding of legislative and policy requirements, continuous focus and handling of implicit and explicit resistance and backsliding.



Even if this urgency and pressure here can seem less than in other contexts, and the road paved to some extent, it is still as real and pressing as in less advanced countries and contexts. One obvious conclusion from this is that advancement towards inclusive gender equality is not synonymous with a once-and-for-all elimination of the problem of inequality/ies. Instead, the spectrum between ignorance, blindness and resistance to inequality, on the one hand, and comprehensive and effective enlightened practices growing ever larger and more differentiated, on the other hand. This growth occurs alongside the development of a more nuanced and high-quality knowledge base and an increasingly competent group of engaged actors. Therefore, it is important to remain vigilant and aware, as the threat of backsliding always persists.



References

Reference		Language
McKinsey & Company (2018) Bridging the talent gap in Denmark. Insights from female representation in STEM https://innovationsfonden.dk/sites/default/files/2018-10/gender-diversity-in-denmark.pdf	DK1	EN
Boston Consulting group (2019) Wake Up Denmark!, Denmark Is Forfeiting the Value of Workplace Diversity https://www.genderdiversity.dk/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Wake-Up-Denmark_tcm9-215573.pdf	DK2	EN
Danmarks Akkrediteringsinstitution (2020) Hvor kønt ser det ud https://akkr.dk/wp-content/filer/akkr/Til-web Hvor-k%C3%B8nt-ser-det-ud.pdf	DK3	DA
Danmarks Forsknings- og Innovationspolitiske Råd (2019)_Karrierer i Forskningen https://ufm.dk/publikationer/2019/DFiRr_karriereriforskningen.pdf	DK4	DA
Jddannelses- og Forskningsministeriet (2022), Mænd og Kvinder på de danske universiteter. Danmarks Talentbarometer https://ufm.dk/publikationer/2023/filer/maend-og-kvinder-pa-de-danske-universiteter-danmarks-talentbarometer-2022.pdf	DK5	DA
Einersen, Anna Franciska; Krøjer, Jo; MacLeod, Sorcha; Muhr, Sara Louise; Munar, Ana María; Myers, Eva Sophia; Plotnikof, Mie and Skewes, Lea (2021), SexismEDU https://sexismedu.dk/get-the-book/	DK6	EN
Skewes, L., Skewes, J.C., & Ryan, M.K. (2019). 'Attitudes to sexism and gender equality at a Danish University'. <i>Kvinder, Køn & Forskning</i> , 28(1-2), 71-85. https://doi.org/10.7146/kkf.v28i1-2.116118	DK7	EN
Skewes, L., Skewes, J.C., & Ryan, M.K. (2021). 'Attitudes to sexism and the #MeToo movement'. <i>NORA: Nordic Journal of Feminist and Gender Research</i> , 29(2), 124-139 https://doi.org/10.1080/08038740.2021.1884598	DK8	EN
Angervall, P., & Beach, D. (2020). 'Dividing academic work: gender and academic career at Swedish universities.' <i>Gender and Education</i> , 32(3), 347–362 https://doi.org/10.1080/09540253.2017.1401047	SE1	EN
Peterson, H., & Jordansson, B. (2022). 'Gender mainstreaming in Swedish aca-demia: translating policy into practice'. <i>Journal of Gender Studies</i> , 31(1), 87–100 https://doi.org/10.1080/09589236.2021.2004539	SE2	EN
Guidelines for Gender Mainstreaming in Academia'. (2016) Gothenburg: Swedish Secretariat for Gender Research https://eige.europa.eu/sites/default/files/sscr_guidelines-for-gender-mainstreaming-academia.pdf	SE3	EN
-agerlind-Ståhl, A-K (2022) Med ljuset på jämställdhet – när osäkerheten överskuggar allt. Stockholm: Sveriges universitetslärare och forskare https://sulf.se/app/uploads/2022/02/l-ljuset-av-jamstalldhet_nar_osakerheten_overskuggar_allt_slutlig-1.pdf	SE4	SE
Jordansson, B., & Peterson, H. (2019). 'Jämställdhetsintegrering vid svenska universitet och högskolor. Det politiska uppdraget återspeglat i lärosätenas planer'. <i>Kvinder, Køn & Forskning</i> , 28(1-2), 58–70 https://doi.org/10.7146/kkf.v28i1-2.116117	SE5	SE
Jämställdhetsmyndigheten (2021) 'Informella hierarkier, könade praktiker och ojämlikhet i akademin' https://jamstalldhetsmyndigheten.se/aktuellt/publikationer/informella-hierarkier-konade-praktiker-och-ojamlikhet-i-akademin-2021-5/	SE6	SE
Martinsson, Lena (2022) 'Är akademisk frihet patriarkal? Antigenusmo- bilisering och akademisk frihet i en svensk kontext'. <i>Kulturella perspektiv</i> ,	SE7	SE



(31) https://publicera.kb.se/kp/article/view/1957		
Rudolfsson et al (2022) Enkätstudie om genusbaserad utsatthet och sexuella trakasserier i svensk högskolesektor. Karolinska Institutet https://ki.se/media/246914/download	SE8	SE
Jämställdhetsmyndigheten/Swedish Gender Equality Agency. 'Med siktet inställd på 2025. Delredovisning av jämställdhetsintegrering i högskolor och universitet' https://jamstalldhetsmyndigheten.se/media/scnf5jma/rapport-2023-9-delredovisning-av-jamstalldhetsintegrering-i-hogskolor-och-universitet-2023-04-19.pdf	SE9	SE
Ingenjörsvetenskapsakademin: 'FoU Barometer 2021' https://www.iva.se/globalassets/bilder/projekt/naringslivets-fou-investeringar/202108-iva-naringslivets-fou-investeringar-a5-m.pdf	SE10	SE
Martinsson, L., Griffin, G., & Giritli Nygren, K. (2016). <i>Challenging the myth of gender equality in Sweden</i> . Policy Press https://doi.org/10.1332/policypress/9781447325963.003.0010	SE11	EN
Sjöberg Forsberg, Karin (2022) <i>Lärande utvärdering av JIM+. Slutrapport.</i> Mirak Adviser https://jamstalldhetsmyndigheten.se/media/4kmes2br/slutrapport-larande-utvardering-jimplus-2022-09-20.pdf	SE12	SE
Vetenskapsrådet (2018) 'Uppföljning av Vetenskapsrådets implementering av köns- och genusperspektiv i forskningens innehåll' https://www.vr.se/analys/rapporter/vara-rapporter/2020-02-06-uppfoljning-av-vetenskapsradets-implementering-av-konsoch-genusperspektiv-i-forskningens-innehall.html	SE13	SE
Jonasson Tolv J. & Lööf J. (2021) 'Inkluderande innovation i Vinnväxtmiljöer'. Rise Rapport 2021:51 https://www.vr.se/analys/rapporter/vara-rapporter/2020-02-06-uppfoljning-av-vetenskapsradets-implementering-av-konsoch-genusperspektiv-i-forskningens-innehall.html	SE14	SE
Tanhua, Inkeri (2022). 'The gendering of technology education: minority ethnic students' experiences of a women-dominated vocational dental technology programme.' NORA-Nordic Journal of Feminist and Gender Research: 1-15 https://doi.org/10.1080/08038740.2022.2131908	FI1	EN
Vehviläinen, Marja, and Liekki Valaskivi (2022). 'Situated gender equality in regional research and innovation: Collaborative knowledge production.' Science and Public Policy 49, no. 4: 561–572 https://doi.org/10.1093/scipol/scac007	Fl2	EN
Pietilä, Maria, and Romulo Pinheiro (2021). 'Reaching for different ends through tenure track—institutional logics in university career systems.' Higher Education 81, no. 1: 1197–1213 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-020-00606-2	FI3	EN
Jousilahti, Julia, Tanhua Inkeri, Paavola Juha-Matti, Alanko Leena, Kinnunen Amanda, Louvrier Jonna, Husu Liisa, Levola Maria and Jenni Kilpi (2022). 'KOTAMO Report on the state of equality and diversity in Finnish higher education institutions.' Publications of the Ministry of Education and Culture, Finland 2022:36 http://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:978-952-263-765-9 .	FI4	FI
Ferguson, Lucy (2021). 'Analytical review: Structural change for gender equality in research and innovation.' Publications of the Ministry of Education and Culture 2021:4 http://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:978-952-263-880-9 .	FI5	EN
Griffin, Gabriele and Marja Vehviläinen (2021). 'The persistence of gender struggles in Nordic research and innovation'. <i>Feminist Encounters: A</i>	FI6	EN



Journal of Critical Studies in Culture and Politics 5.2, no. 27: 1–17 https://doi.org/10.20897/femenc/11165		
Korvajärvi, Päivi (2021). 'Doing/Undoing Gender in Research and Innovation— Practicing Downplaying and Doubt.' Feminist Encounters: A Journal of Critical Studies in Culture and Politics 5.2, no. 27: 1–14 https://doi.org/10.20897/femenc/11164	FI7	EN
Lund, Rebecca, Susan Meriläinen, and Janne Tienari (2019). 'New masculinities in universities? Discourses, ambivalence and potential change.' <i>Gender, Work & Organization</i> 26, no. 10: 1376–1397 https://urn.fi/URN:ISBN:978-952-263-880-9 .	FI8	EN
Drew, Eileen and Canavan, Siobhán, eds. (2021). <i>The Gender-sensitive University: A contradiction in terms?</i> London Routledge https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003001348	IE1	EN
Drew, Eileen and Bailey, Jemima (2021). 'Change management to initiate and accelerate gender equality'. In <i>The gender-sensitive university: A contradiction in terms?</i> Drew, Eileen and Canavan, Siobhán, eds, 124–139 London: Routledge	IE2	EN
Drew, Eileen (2022) "Navigating unChartered waters: anchoring Athena SWAN into Irish HEIs", <i>Journal of Gender Studies</i> , 13, (1), 23-35 https://doi.org/10.1080/09589236.2021.1923463	IE3	EN
Drew, Eileen and Bencivenga, Rita (2017), 'Gender in Horizon 2020: The case of gender equality plans' <i>AG AboutGender</i> , 6, (12), 326–355 https://doi.org/10.15167/2279-5057/AG2017.6.12.488	IE4	EN
Clavero, Sara and Galligan, Yvonne (2020). 'Analysing gender and institutional change in academia: evaluating the utility of feminist institutionalist approaches', <i>Journal of Higher Education Policy and Management</i> , 42, (6), 650-666 https://doi.org/10.1080/1360080X.2020.1733736	IE5	EN
Bencivenga, Rita and Drew, Eileen (2021). 'Promoting gender equality and structural change in academia through Gender Equality Plans: Harmonising EU and national initiatives', GENDER, Zeitschrift für Geschlecht, Kultur und Gesellschaft, 1, 27-42 https://doi.org/10.3224/gender.v13i1.03	IE6	EN
Doona, Annie (2021) 'Addressing gender inequality in academia: The role of Irish funding agencies', In <i>The gender-sensitive university: A contradiction in terms?</i> Drew, Eileen and Canavan, Siobhán, eds, 154-165, London: Routledge	IE7	EN
O'Connor, Pat and Gemma Irvine (2020) 'Multi-Level State Interventions and Gender Equality in Higher Education Institutions: The Irish Case', <i>Adm. Sci.</i> 1-21, 10, 98 https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci10040098	IE8	EN
Dunne, Julie, O'Reilly, Ayesha, O'Donoghue, Ashley and Kinahan, Mary (2022) 'A Review of Irish National Strategy for Gender Equality in Higher Education 2010–2021', In Francisco José García-Peñalvo, Alicia García-Holgado, Angeles Dominguez and Jimena Pascual, eds., Women in STEM in Higher Education Good Practices of Attraction, Access and Retainment in Higher Education, Springer, Singapore, 21-50 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-19-1552-9_2	IE9	EN
Kempny, Marta & Michael, Lucy (2021) Race Equality in The Higher Education Sector: Analysis Commissioned by The Higher Education Authority. https://hea.ie/assets/uploads/2021/10/HEA-Race-Equality-in-the-Higher-Education-Education-Authority-1.pdf	IE10	EN



Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them.



This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.



The work contained in this document is subjected to a Creative Commons license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0/).

Please visit https://www.inspirequality.eu



D2.2 Central West Country Cluster Report

Sarah Beranek (JOANNEUM RESEARCH)
David Walker (JOANNEUM RESEARCH)

19 September 2023



Project no. 101058537

Project acronym: INSPIRE

Project title: INSPIRE: Centre of Excellence on Inclusive Gender Equality

in Research & Innovation: Creating Knowledge & Engaging in

Collaborative Action

Call: HORIZON-WIDERA-2021-ERA-01

Start date of project: 01.10.2022

Duration: 48 months

Deliverable title: D2.2 4 x Country-cluster reports, Member States country

information - Central West Country Cluster Report

Due date of deliverable: 29 September 2023

Actual date of submission: 29 September 2023

Deliverable Lead Partner: Notus

Dissemination level: Public

Authors & contributors name and organisation	Role
Sarah Beranek (JOANNEUM RESEARCH) David Walker (JOANNEUM RESEARCH)	Lead authors
Paola Chaves Pérez, Radboud University Nijmegen	Quality assurance editor



The work contained in this document is subjected to a Creative Commons license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0/).

Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them.

This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.

Consortium

FUOC	Fundació per a la Universitat Oberta de Catalunya, Spain
JR	Joanneum Research Forschungsgesellschaft Mbh, Austria
SDU	Syddansk Universitet, Denmark
UJ	Uniwersytet Jagiellonski, Poland
Notus	Notus, Spain
FLACSO	Facultad Latinoamericana De Ciencias Sociales, Argentina
EM	Europa Media Szolgaltato Non Profitkozhasznu Kft, Hungary
Portia	Portia gGmbH, Germany
SRU	Stichting Radboud Universiteit
Fraunhofer	Fraunhofer Gesellschaft zur Forderung der Angewandten Forschung EV, Germany
UH	Universiteit Hasselt, Belgium
ZRC SAZU	Znanstvenoraziskovalni Center Slovenske Akademije Znanosti In Umetnosti, Slovenia
GESIS	GESIS-Leibniz-Institut für Sozialwissenschaften EV, Germany
INNO	Innosystems Symvouleutikes Ypiresies Kai Efarmoges Pliroforikis Ypsilis Technologias Monoprosopi Idiotiki Kefalaiouchiki Etaireia, Greece

Document History						
Version	Date	Summary of changes	Revised by			
01	27.06.2023	First draft	Sara Beranek, David Walker			
02	03.07.2023	First review, suggestions and comments	Maria Caprile, Lorena Pajares, Dalia Argudo			
03	11.07.2023	Second draft	Sara Beranek, David Walker			
04	27.07.2023	External review	Maria Caprile, Lorena Pajares, Dalia Argudo			
05	11.08.2023	Revised version	Sara Beranek, David Walker			
06	12.08.2023	Quality Assessment Edition	Paola Chaves			
07	19.09.2023	Final version	Sara Beranek, David Walker			

Table of Contents

Τa	able of C	Contents	5
Li	st of tab	les	6
Li	st of Ac	ronyms	7
1	Introdu	ction	8
2	Legal a	nd policy framework	10
3	Structu	ral Change	15
	3.1	Literature Review	15
	3.2	Initiating Change	16
		3.2.1 Main barriers and facilitators for initiating change	19
	3.3	Sustaining Change	21
		3.3.1 Main barriers and facilitators for sustaining change	26
	3.4	Intersectionality	28
		3.4.1 Main barriers and facilitators for adopting an intersectional approach	28
	3.5	Gendered Innovations	30
	3.6	Data Monitoring	32
4	R&I Or	ganisations	34
5	Engage	ed Stakeholders	34
	5.1	Policy makers	34
	5.2	Research Funding Organisations	35
	5.3	Research Performing Organisations	35
	5.4	Communities of Practice	36
		5.4.1 Suggestions to support Communities of Practice	36
6	Trainin	g Resources	37
7	Conclu	sions	41
Re	eference	9S	43
Αı	nnex. Co	omplementary tables	47

List of tables

Table 1. Assessment of national legal and political framework, by topic	14
Table 2. Selected literature by country, topic and type of R&I organisations	15
Table 3. Assessment of current knowledge in the country, by topic	16
Table 4. Degree of uptake of GEPs by type of R&I organisation	17
Table 5. Type of organisations as 'newcomer' implementing GEPs	18
Table 6. Number of R&I organisations, by type	34
Table 7. Number of policy makers mentioned, by topic	35
Table 8. Number of RFOs mentioned, by topic	35
Table 9. Number of RPOs mentioned, by topic	36
Table 10. Number of CoPs mentioned, by topic	36
Table 11. Training resources in English	37
Table 12. Training resources in national languages	39
Table 13. Literature from the national experts, by country	47
Table 14. Legal changes since the GEAR tool update, by country	50
Table 15. Suggestions Communities of Practice	51

List of Acronyms

CCR Country Cluster Report
CoP Community of Practice

CV Curriculum Vitae

EC European Commission

EDI Equality, Diversity and Inclusion

EO Equal Opportunities

ERA European Research Area

GE Gender Equality

GEP Gender Equality Plan
GBV Gender-based violence
GI Gendered Innovation

HE Higher Education

HEI Higher Education Institution

HR Human Resources

ICT Information and communications technology

NAP National Action Plan

NGO Non-governmental Organisation
PFI Pact for Research and Innovation
RFO Research funding organisation
RPO Research performing organisation

R&I Research and Innovation
R&D Research and Development
SDG Sustainable development goals

STEM Science, Technology, Engineering, Mathematics

1 Introduction

This is one of the four EU27 country cluster reports which analyse the results of the expert survey conducted by INSPIRE, a Horizon Europe project aimed at building a sustainable centre of excellence on inclusive gender equality in research and innovation (R&I).

INSPIRE survey

The survey involved at least one expert in each EU27 Member State and provided crucial support to the INSPIRE research programme on structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I, through:

- collecting information and analysis on policy developments and research debates at the national level; and
- identifying engaged stakeholders, other potential experts and relevant resources in the country, as well as collecting suggestions to support existing or potential initiatives for developing new communities of practices (CoPs).

The information collected was also meant to be a useful resource for the R&I ecosystem in Europe and beyond, including policy makers, researchers and equality practitioners across Europe.

The survey focused on **structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations** in the country, defined as a long-term, sustainable process aimed at building an institutional environment (values, norms, structures and procedures) in which inclusive gender equality is widely discussed and explicitly embraced in organisational and individuals' practices having a demonstrable impact on reducing gender and other axes of inequality and discrimination within the organisation.

A **Gender Equality Plan** (GEP) is an **instrument** to institutionalise a gender equality policy and implement a structural change process. In the survey, GEP was defined according to the eligibility criterion and minimum requirements established by the European Commission to participate in Horizon Europe. Organisations may adopt similar/equivalent instruments to implement structural change or alternative instruments. These **alternative instruments** may focus only on gender or be interventions that fall under the umbrella of Equality, Diversity, Inclusion (EDI) policies, or just diversity policies.

The survey addressed **five topics** of interest related to structural change:

- Initiating change: How organisations can be encouraged to adopt a gender equality policy (GEPs and equivalent/alternative measures) based on local knowledge, experience and change movements as well as evidence-based tools (e.g., gender equality audit).
- Sustaining and deepening change: How organisations can address resistances and sustain and deepen change by building institutional gender competence, dedicating resources and structures, promoting evidence-based measures and broadening the scope of intervention (e.g., integrating sex/gender analysis in curricula or research content; implementing a sexual harassment protocol).

- Adopting an intersectional approach: How organisations can move from GEPs and/or EDI interventions to inclusive intersectional GEPs fostering change towards equality.
- Implementing **gendered innovations**: How innovation clusters and private R&I companies can be encouraged to implement gendered innovations that is to innovate by integrating methods of sex and gender analysis into their R&I products or services, ideally taking into account also other axes of inequality and discrimination.
- Monitoring inclusive gender equality: How organisations can support an evidencebased inclusive gender equality by implementing effective monitoring conceptual approaches, tools and indicators - in particular in the four topics identified above (initiating change; sustaining and deepening change; adopting an intersectional approach; implementing gendered innovations).

The survey addressed structural change in all types of R&I organisations:

- Research funding organisations (e.g. research Ministries and public bodies funding basic and applied research; innovation agencies; other public and private institutions funding research and/or innovation).
- Research performing organisations:
 - Higher education institutions (public and private)
 - Other public research performing organisations (publicly funded research institutes)
 - o R&I companies (e.g., private companies providing R&I products or services)
 - NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations (e.g., private R&I foundations)

Country cluster report

The comparative analysis of the survey was conducted in four country cluster reports: North West countries, Central West countries, Southern countries and Central East and Eastern countries.

This Central West country cluster report analyses the results of the survey in six EU countries: **Austria**, **Belgium**, **France**, **Germany**, **Luxembourg** and **the Netherlands**.

The information used to elaborate this report was collated by the following experts:

- Austria: Julia Greithanner, Florian Holzinger, and David Walker
- Belgium: Dounia Bourabain
- France: Suzanne de Cheveigné
- Germany: Carolina Wienand-Sangaré, Merve Yorulmaz, and Susanne Bührer
- Luxembourg: Jennifer Dusdal
- the Netherlands: Yvonne Benschop

For further details regarding the methodology followed to collect the information and elaborate this report, please refer to the Methodological Annex.

2 Legal and policy framework

This chapter describes changes in the legal and policy framework since 2021 regarding GE in R&I organisations within the Central West European Country Cluster, including the countries of Austria, Belgium, France, Germany, Luxembourg and the Netherlands. This is followed by a brief analysis of the general situation regarding intersectional policies, policies on gender innovations, and non-discrimination legislation in the region, as well as an abstract of the national experts' assessment of the current legal and policy framework in each country across the five thematic areas.

Changes in legal frameworks

The experts from Belgium, France, Germany, and the Netherlands reported legal changes in their respective countries since the GEAR tool was updated in 2021. These changes encompass various domains such as labor law, civil service, private businesses, and the R&I sector. The Annex contains further information regarding the individual changes to the legislative framework.

In Belgium, the considered legal changes were not at the national level, but rather at the federal state level of the Wallonia-Brussels federation, focusing on addressing discrimination, harassment, and other forms of violence in Higher Education. In France, legislative changes dating from 2018 to 2021 target various areas. Some explicitly target the HEI sector and/or R&I sector in general, for example, by requiring gender action plans for the civil service (thus most RPOs) and HEIs. Different Ministries are also required to monitor gender equality efforts. Also, the mandatory publication of a GE index in HEIs and RPOs was imposed. The legislation in the private sector targets medium to large companies. For example, companies with more than 50 employees are required to publish a GE index and companies with more than 1000 employees a quota of the under-represented sex among executive managers and governing bodies applies. The German expert explained that the presence of former Chancellor Angela Merkel marked a positive advance in favour of GE, especially in the private sector. For instance, a bill was introduced mandating the appointment of at least one woman on private companies' boards with four or more executives. Likewise, legal changes in the scientific field were mentioned by the experts such as the establishment of a Federal Foundation for Gender Equality, along with substantial amendments to the Higher Education Laws, among others. However, some of these amendments are not on the national level, but rather at the federal state level. In the **Netherlands**, legislation also addresses the gender composition of different decision-making bodies of companies setting targets and quotas.

The experts from **Austria and Luxembourg**, on the other hand, consider that since the GEAR tool's information in 2021, there have not been any regulatory changes in these two countries regarding GE in R&I. In conclusion, in the Central West cluster, the experts from four out of six countries referred to various legal changes. However, it has to be noted that not all of them were implemented after 2021, but also earlier changes were considered of high relevance by the experts.

Changes in policy framework

Similarly to the legal frameworks, the experts from Austria, Belgium, France and Germany affirm that since the GEAR tool update (2021) there have been policy changes, such as the introduction of new strategies and plans within their respective countries. Some of the mentioned policies precede 2021, yet they were included due to their acknowledged significance by national experts. National experts from **Luxembourg** and **the Netherlands**, did not report any policy changes in this field and timeframe.

In Austria, the policy reforms include the Austrian National ERA Action Plan and the Overall Austrian University Development Plan (2025-2030) that were both published in 2022 and include numerous objectives on GE. The former aims to support HEIs, RPOs and RFOs with the GEP process, and features activities on the gender dimension in R&I, gender based violence, sexual harassment and promote cross-sectoral GE dialogue. The latter also provides an important basis for the performance agreements - contracts that Austrian universities negotiate with the Federal Ministry of Education, Science and Research every three years. In addition, one Austrian Ministry has also issued a guideline on GEPs for HEIs and RPOs. In Belgium, the reported political activities are all at the federal state level and not at the national level. In Flanders, the activities target gender based violence and sexual harassment, for instance, by planning to create an external central complaints office for transgressive behaviours. In the Brussels region, the 'Regional Innovation Plan' was introduced, which expects the R&I agency Innoviris to work on gender balance in juries and expert panels, funding models that enable equal opportunities, and considers diversity in the group of end users. In France, several action plans have been introduced. Two are applicable to the public sector and address the topics of professional equality between men and women (Plan d'Action pour l'égalité Femmes-Hommes et la prise en compte du genre 2020-2023), as well as gender based violence (Une nouvelle étape dans la lute contre les violences sexistes et sexuelles dans l'enseignement supérieur et la recherché - Plan d'action national 2021-2025). One is an inter-ministerial plan for GE and targets all sectors; it includes a section on economic and professional equality (Toutes et tous égaux - Plan interministériel pour l'égalité entre les femmes et les hommes 2023-2027). Moreover, one French Ministry issued a guide to good and innovative practice for equality in industry workplaces. In Germany, the national expert reports that the Federal Ministry of Education and Research views the consideration of gender diversity and equality as an essential quality standard for conducting research and a strategic advantage in R&I. Thus, it plays a vital role in many of their policies such as in the Excellence Strategy – a funding programme for cutting-edge research. The fourth funding phase of the "Professorinnenprogramm" (2023-2030) has started in 2023, which amongst others, features the concepts of gender controlling and gender-sensitive professorial appointment management.

Remarkably, gender based violence was addressed in policy frameworks of several countries (Austria, Belgium – Flemish Region, France). In conclusion, it can be stated that since the GEAR tool's last information was published in 2021, policy changes have been more common than legal changes in the Central West cluster.

Intersectional policies

According to the national experts, no explicit intersectional policies can be identified in Belgium, France, the Netherlands, or Luxembourg. In the Netherlands, however, there is the National action plan for greater diversity and inclusion in higher education and research, which claims to follow an intersectional and integrated approach. In Germany, one funding programme for migrant women (by the European Social Fund for Germany, 2021-2027) was mentioned and one report, which acknowledges multidimensional discrimination ("mehrdimensionale Diskriminierung"). In addition, in 2022, the German Research Foundation (DFG) introduced a new initiative regarding their research-oriented equality and diversity standards. This initiative aims to incorporate the concept of intersectionality. In Austria, one strategy in the higher education context explicitly considers intersectional aspects (Nationale Strategie zur sozialen Dimension in der Hochschulbildung). Within this strategy, intersectional aspects of university drop out are recognised. Other policies, which take further inequality dimensions in into account, frame this as inclusion or diversity rather than intersectionality. For example, the Austrian National Higher Education Development Plan 2019-2024 considers educational background of parents, ethnic origin, family background, sexual orientation, etc., as single dimensions, but does not pay close attention on how they intersect and mutually reinforce patterns of marginalization.

Policies on gendered innovation / private sector

The EU Commission has proposed that, in the near future, any European company with more than 100 employees will be required to publish data on the difference in salaries between men and women on a regular basis. This still has to be approved by the individual member states. In Austria, Germany and Luxembourg, the experts reported a variety of policies addressing R&I companies. While there are gendered innovation policies in place addressing RPOs and HEIs, in some countries, namely Belgium, France and the Netherlands, the national experts reported that there are no policies in place that directly target gendered innovations in the private sector. This does not imply that R&I companies in Belgium, France and the Netherlands are not subject to requirements by RFOs. For instance, the French CNRS requires the incorporation of gender dimension into the content of R&I projects and considers it when evaluating project proposals.

In **Austria**, the most prominent policy is the FEMtech programme, which supports GE in R&I in multiple ways: first, by supporting female researchers, and second, by facilitating exchanges between gender experts, practitioners and women in R&I. In addition, the programme supports research-intensive companies to implement GE initiatives (and supports internship opportunities). The Ministry also promotes research projects with gender-relevant content through calls for FEMtech RTI projects and FEMtech research projects, where gender relevance and the integration of gender experts is a mandatory criterion. Another prime example is the Laura Bassi 4.0 programme that was initiated by the Ministry of Digital and Economic Affairs and implemented by the FFG. The second call of this programme was targeted at organisations that want to contribute to a digital future with equal opportunities. The Laura Bassi 4.0 Network on Digitisation and Equal Opportunities provides an opportunity for those seeking equal opportunities in digitisation to contribute their experience, knowledge and energy. In **Germany**, the Act to Promote the Transparency of Remuneration Structures was

introduced to improve the gender pay gap¹. The Act also applies to the private sector. Additionally, the Federal Ministry of Education and Research issued a call for proposals titled "Gender aspects in research" with the goal of strengthening Germany's excellence and international competitiveness in research, development and innovation by improving the living conditions of all people regardless of gender, age or other aspects of diversity. Another goal of the calls was to gain scientific knowledge about causes and mechanisms that impede equality. Within the programme, funding was provided for innovative structural projects with a model character that systematically and permanently integrate gender aspects into the research process for excellence in research, science and innovation. In Luxembourg, there are few gendered innovation policies, but rather policies that target companies. For instance, the IMS Luxembourg initiated the Diversity Charter Letzebuerg, which is signed by a variety of organisations that are committed to diversity promotion and management through concrete actions promoting cohesion and social equity. Another example, provided by the national experts, is the Positive Actions programme by the Ministry of Equality between Women and Men (MEGA). This voluntary programme supports companies who wish to have their best practices in the workplace certified and it helps companies to develop best practices.

Prohibition of discrimination

All of the countries of the cluster have non-discrimination legislation in place. Some with reference to the European anti-discrimination laws, while others refer to national legislation. In some countries, non-discrimination e.g. as a human right is part of the constitution, namely in Germany and the Netherlands, while others have broad equal treatment acts in place, others are in the area of employment, and others have specific acts implemented (e.g. the Gender Anti-Discrimination Act in Belgium). It is striking that the number of protected characteristics varies between countries; while they are very detailed in Belgium and France, in Austria, for instance, they are less detailed.

All of the countries in our Cluster prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation, sex and/or gender. However, in some countries there are further specificities: For instance, in France, gender identity and pregnancy are included and in Belgium, there are additional related features such as motherhood, pregnancy, gender expression and gender reassignment. In addition, all countries have established non-discrimination legislation regarding religious or philosophical beliefs. Countries such as Luxembourg, Belgium and France also include political or other opinions. Disability is also a characteristic, which can be found in the non-discrimination legislation of all countries. Belgium and France have also included health-related characteristics such as genetic characteristics, or actual or future state of health. Characteristics regarding the cultural and ethnical background of a person such as ethnicity, race, colour, descent, national/ethnic origin, nationality, language, or surname are also part of all of the countries' non-discrimination legislation. Austria, Belgium, Germany, Luxembourg

additional information on the gender pay gap in the EU (EC 2022).

¹ The gender pay gap refers to the disparity in earnings between men and women in the workforce. It represents the average difference in pay between all men and women, usually expressed as a percentage and highlights the unequal distribution of income between genders, often indicating that women, on average, earn less than men for performing similar work or occupying similar positions (Bishu und Alkadry 2017). The gender pay gap can be influenced by various factors, including occupations segregation, discrimination and differences in work experience or education, and societal norms. Reducing the gender pay gap is an important aspect of achieving gender equality in the workplace. For

and France also prohibit discrimination on the basis of age. Some countries (Belgium, France, Luxembourg) also included characteristics related to the social situation of a person such as civil status, (birth) property, social origin, family situation, economic situation, loss of autonomy, association with a national minority, place of residence or bank account. Interestingly, the Netherlands have included an open characteristic ("on any ground whatsoever").

Assessment of current legal and policy framework

According to the assessment of the national experts, regarding initiating change, all countries are deemed to have reached an adequate level of development. However, sustaining change reveals a dichotomy. Austria, Germany, and Luxembourg are considered to have made adequate progress, while Belgium, France, and the Netherlands seem to fall short with insufficient results. Concerning the adoption of intersectional approaches, the majority of countries are classified as having either highly insufficient or insufficient progress, with the exception of Germany, which is regarded as having an adequate approach. Austria and Germany are deemed to have adequate gendered innovation policies, whereas France, the Netherlands and Belgium as well as Luxembourg are considered to have insufficient or highly insufficient legal and policy frameworks in place. Only two countries, Austria and France, achieve an adequate level of monitoring, while in the Netherlands and Germany it is considered insufficient, and Belgium as well as Luxembourg fall into the highly insufficient category.

In general, it appears that within the Central West cluster initiating change stands out, but other topics, particularly the intersectional approach are inadequately addressed. According to the national experts, Belgium appears to be trailing behind, while the performance of other countries seem to vary depending on the specific subject.

Table 1. Assessment of national legal and political framework, by topic								
Country	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality			
Austria	Adequate	Adequate	Insufficient	Adequate	Adequate			
Belgium	Adequate	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient			
France	Adequate	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Adequate			
Germany	Adequate	Adequate	Adequate	Adequate	Insufficient			
Luxembourg	Adequate	Adequate	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient			
Netherlands	Adequate	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient			

3 Structural Change

This chapter gives insights into structural change regarding GE in R&I in the Central West country cluster. First, an overview of the results of the literature review by the national experts is given. Then, the topics of initiating change, sustaining change, as well as intersectionality and their respective barriers and facilitators are addressed. This is followed by a brief description of the topics of gendered innovations and data monitoring.

3.1 Literature Review

National experts were requested to provide at least five relevant documents as sources from their countries including sources in their national language. Based on the abstracts, the literature was classified according to the topics and the type of R&I organisation it addresses (see Table 1). The full references and related codes are displayed in the Annex.

A large part of the literature that was provided by the national experts addresses HEIs. It should be noted, however, that the national experts in this country cluster are mostly from the higher education sector and thus have the most expertise in this area. The literature on RFOs mainly originates from Austria. The topics of Sustaining and Deepening Change, as well as Initiating Change, seems to be well covered in the body of literature of this cluster. It is striking that only experts from the Netherlands and Austria provided literature with an intersectional perspective. Additionally, there was not much literature provided on the subject of gendered innovation.

Tal	Table 2. Selected literature by country, topic and type of R&I organisations								
Topics	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies (working on R&I)	NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations	Not specified / overall society			
Initiating change	AT2; LU1	AT2; BE1; BE2; BE5; BE7; LU1; LU2; FR6; DE1; DE2; NL8	AT2; LU1; LU2; DE1; DE2	AT2; BE7; FR1; FR4; FR9; FR10;		BE9; LU1; FR1; FR2			
Sustaining and deepening change	AT5	AT1; AT3; AT4; AT9; AT11; BE3; BE4; BE5; BE6; BE7; BE10; BE11; FR8; DE2; DE3; DE4; DE5; DE6; NL2; NL4; NL5	AT10; AT11; FR8; DE2	AT10; BE7; FR10; NL7		AT8; FR5; NL6			
Adopting an intersectional approach		AT1; NL4				NL1			
Implementing gendered innovations	AT2;	AT10; BE2; FR3; DE2	AT10; DE2	AT2; AT10		NL6			
Monitoring inclusive gender equality	AT5	AT4: AT12; BE6; BE7; BE8; BE11; FR7; FR8	AT7; AT10; AT12; BE7; BE8; FR7; FR8	AT6; AT10; AT12; BE8?; FR7; FR11; NL7	AT12; BE8?	BE9; NL3			

Assessment of current knowledge

This section is based on the assessment of the national experts on the current state of knowledge in their country. The current knowledge on the topic of initiating change is assessed as highly adequate in all countries. However, regarding sustaining change, it is striking that Belgium is considered to have highly insufficient knowledge, while for the rest of the countries it has been assessed as highly adequate. Current knowledge on intersectionality was assessed as insufficient or highly insufficient in all countries except Germany. Germany and Austria seem to be the frontrunners in this cluster regarding the knowledge on gendered innovation, while it is considered insufficient in the other countries. In Germany and the Netherlands, the current knowledge on monitoring inclusive gender equality is rated as insufficient, while in the other countries it was rated highly adequate.

In conclusion, it can be stated that similar to the legal and policy framework, the current knowledge base covers the topic of initiating change well. While sustaining change is also well covered in most countries, the others topics (particularly intersectionality) seem to have received less attention.

Table 3. Assessment of current knowledge in the country, by topic							
Country Initiating change		Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality		
Austria	Highly adequate	Highly adequate	Insufficient	Highly adequate	Highly adequate		
Belgium	Highly adequate	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Highly adequate		
France	Highly adequate	Highly adequate	Insufficient	Insufficient	Highly adequate		
Germany	Highly adequate	Highly adequate	Highly adequate	Highly adequate	Insufficient		
Luxembourg	Highly adequate	Highly adequate	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Highly adequate		
Netherlands	Highly adequate	Highly adequate	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient		

3.2 Initiating Change

Degree of uptake of GEPs

This section describes the national experts' assessment of the degree of uptake of GEPs in the different types of R&I organisations. The presence of GEPs appears to be widespread across HEIs and RFOs. With other public RPOs, the situation is more diverse, characterised by varying degrees of adoption. Notably, France appears to be a leader in the implementation of GEPs across multiple sectors.

GEPs have been adopted by many or most RFOs in almost all of the countries, with the exception of Germany, where only some have done so. Similarly, in all countries, most or many

HEIs have introduced GEPs. In Austria, France and the Netherlands, most or many other public RPOs have adopted GEPs, whereas in Belgium, Germany and Luxembourg only some other public RPOs have done so. The adoption of GEPs in private companies varies among countries, with some having GEPs in France, a few or none in Austria and Belgium, and unknown status in Germany, Luxembourg, and the Netherlands. Concerning NGOs, there is little information available about the adoption of GEPs in most countries, however, it was mentioned that in France some have adopted GEPs and a few or none in Belgium.

Table 4. Degree of uptake of GEPs by type of R&I organisation							
Country	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing organisations		
Austria	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs	n.a.		
Belgium	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs		
France	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	Some have GEPs		
Germany	Some have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	n.a.	n.a.		
Luxembourg	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	n.a.	n.a.		
Netherlands	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	n.a.	n.a.		

Newcomers to the implementation of GEPs

France stands out as a frontrunner in the implementation of GEPs across many sectors, as no type of R&I organisation was considered a relative newcomer to GEP implementation by the national expert. However, in the remaining cluster, the prevalence of newcomers varies from country to country in relation to the different types of R&I organisations.

While GEPs in RFOs were described as widespread in the section above, RFOs are considered relative newcomers in Austria, Luxembourg and the Netherlands. In Belgium, France and Germany, RFOs were not considered newcomers. HEIs are considered as relative newcomers in the Netherlands and Luxembourg, but in other countries, this is not the case. With the exception of France and Germany, other RPOs are generally perceived as newcomers in the field of GEP implementation. Similarly, with the exception of France, private companies are regarded as newcomers by the national experts. Unfortunately, the current lack of relevant information precludes any assessment of the status of private companies in Luxembourg. France is the only country within the cluster where NGOs are not considered newcomers to GEPs. In the other countries of the cluster, NGOs are either regarded as newcomers in the case of Belgium, Germany, and the Netherlands or there is a lack of sufficient information on this matter in Austria and Luxembourg.

For some countries, further information on the background of the assessments is available: In **Austria**, while many RFOs have long been committed to promoting GE, they are still relatively

new in terms of GEPs. Many other Austrian RPOs have introduced GEPs as part of Horizon Europe requirements, although some have been active in GE work for some time. Private R&I companies in Austria are often small and medium sized businesses and rarely have GEPs or similar documents in place, even if they have sporadic measures such as flexible working hours arrangements. Only larger and international companies sometimes have diversity plans in place. In Belgium, the picture is similar. Other RPOs are considered newcomers compared to HEIs, and those operating in the HE context and under funding programs such as Horizon Europe have only relatively recently introduced GEPs. The national expert from Belgium consideres that there is not enough encouragement, incentives, or sanctions for private companies and NGOs to implement GEPs. For NGOs, a lack of structural resources for hiring diversity/equality officers is also perceived as a relevant factor. In Germany, the low uptake of GEPs in NGOs and private companies is explained by the lack of enforcement through the legal or policy framework. In the Netherlands, the adoption of GEPs in RFOs, universities, and other RPOs has been driven primarily by Horizon Europe requirements; while NGOs and private companies GE work, if any, is voluntary based. In Luxembourg, all types of R&I organizations are either considered relative newcomers or there is no conclusive answer, as the Luxembourg Gender Working Group, which includes the university, other public RPOs and the RFO, was launched in 2020 and all GEPs were adopted thereafter.

Table 5. Type of organisations as 'newcomer' implementing GEPs							
Country Research funding organisations Research funding organisations Country Other public research performing organisations Other public research performing organisations Other public research performing organisations							
Austria	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	n.a.		
Belgium	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes		
France	No	No	No	No	No		
Germany	No	No	No	Yes	Yes		
Luxembourg	Yes	Yes	Yes	n.a.	n.a.		
Netherlands	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes		

Alternative instruments to GEPs

In many countries, HEIs and private companies often appear to rely on alternative instruments² rather than GEPs. With respect to RFOs and other public RPOs, the situation seems somewhat varied, however, there is not enough information to draw conclusions. Alternative instruments are more often used in France and the Netherlands, while they seem to be less common in Germany. Alternative instruments often cover the area of diversity.

While alternative instruments are commonly used by RFOs in France, Luxembourg, and the Netherlands, they have seen limited uptake in RFOs in Austria, Belgium, and Germany. Except for Germany, most countries adopt alternative instruments in HEIs. Other RPOs widely use

² Alternative instruments may focus only on gender or be interventions that fall under the umbrella of Equality, Diversity, Inclusion policies, or just diversity policies.

alternative instruments in France, Luxembourg and the Netherlands, but not in Austria, Belgium and Germany. Alternative instruments are commonly used in private companies in Austria, France, and the Netherlands, but not in Luxembourg. There was no reliable information available about alternative instruments in private companies in Belgium and Germany. Except in France, where alternative instruments are not frequently used, there is little information available on their use by NGOs.

When looking at the type of alternative instruments, it is apparent that diversity and inclusion plans or strategies are the most common instruments. In **Austria**, HEIs had to introduce women promotion plans due to legislation, while in bigger private R&I companies they sometimes have diversity strategies, which often focus on the inclusion of employees with different cultural backgrounds or ethnicity. In **Belgium**, all HEIs have a diversity or EDI policy, and GE is one of the topics included. In **France**, there is a national diversity certification called AFNOR for all types of R&I organizations except NGOs, which now includes GE (previously the two standards were separate). In **Luxembourg**, there is the Positive Actions Programme by the Ministry of Gender Equality, which supports companies in their GE efforts (see chapter 2). One public RPO has adopted a diversity charter and the University of Luxembourg a GE policy, as well as a code of conduct, which features a section on LGBT+. In the **Netherlands**, Diversity and Inclusion Plans are common in RFOs, other RPOs and private R&I companies, while Diversity Equity (or Equality) and Inclusion plans are common in HEIs.

3.2.1 Main barriers and facilitators for initiating change

Regarding main barriers and facilitators for initiating change, it can be observed that supportive policy frameworks, as well as strong gender/feminist movements and frontrunner organisations (as orientation) seem to support initiating change. A lack of resources and lack of commitment were common barriers in the cluster.

Luxembourg stands out in the Central West cluster, because the only university dedicated to research was established in 2003 and the RFO Luxembourg National Research Fund (FNR) was established in 1999, making it a relative newcomer in the fields of R&I. According to the national expert, promising GE movements and top management commitment in R&I organisations can be observed, but they are not yet consolidated. The legal framework in Luxembourg was described as well elaborated and a Ministry of Equality between Women and Men was established in 2015, which both are considered facilitating factors. There is also a strong commitment towards GE and willingness to support structural change as a consequence of the Horizon Europe GEP criterion. All types of R&I organizations are believed to be affected by these factors, with the exception of NGOs and private businesses, for which no literature or other information was available.

In **Austria**, the structural and cultural environment with gender stereotypes and strict hierarchies in HEIs seem to be difficult to change and were considered a barrier for RPOs and HEIs. For RFOs, GE can be thought at odds with prevailing notions of excellence, which can have an effect on how funding is structured. For other RPOs and private companies, there is also a lack of structural support, for example due to the lack of policy framework, and awareness or sometimes even interest. In contrast, the supportive legal and policy framework that proposes GE goals in the performance agreements between universities and the Ministry was considered a facilitator for HEIs. Active working groups on EO and feminist activism were

also identified as facilitators. Other RPOs seem to be positively influenced by the gender criteria in funding programmes (both national and international), feminist research and the commitment of their top management. The first also seems to apply to private R&I companies, which apply for funding or other incentives, but there is a tendency to reach companies, which already have a basic understanding of GE. For Austrian NGOs, there is not sufficient information available.

In **Belgium**, several facilitating factors have been identified for HEIs and RFOs. These factors include structural support like policy frameworks and gender audits. For HEIs, the presence of diversity officers and gender experts, as well as the existence of robust GE movements and networks were also noted as facilitators. Conversely, for RPOs, collaborations with HEIs have a positive impact. On the other hand, a lack of diversity or GE officers is observed across various RFOs, RPOs and private companies. This could be attributed to either insufficient resources or a lack of commitment. Furthermore, strong GE movements appear to lack in the field of RPOs and NGOs. Moreover, structural change in private companies and NGOs does not seem to be supported by either the legal or the policy framework. Concerning RFOs, their commitment has been noted to be primarily centered around gender monitoring, rather than more comprehensive initiatives, and the commitment of private companies was assessed as low. There were no particular facilitating factors noted for private companies.

In **France**, a lack of awareness, as well as a lack of human resources can be observed as a barrier in all types of R&I organisations. Also, the republican tradition, which refuses discrimination by principle and thus seems to have the potential to ignore actual discrimination appears to act as a barrier according to the national expert. In private companies, there seems to be a lack of conviction about cost efficiency, which inhibits initiating change. Regarding facilitators, the #MeToo-debate and policy frameworks from EU and national level were named. For HEIs, there is also a policy framework by the Ministry of Research, which proactively supports GEPs. Moreover, there is a gender research tradition in some universities (e.g. Toulouse, Lyon), which is assessed to trigger change. Other RPOs seem to be influenced by the proactive role of the Centre national de la recherche scientifique (CNRS) regarding initiating change and its gender research tradition.

In **Germany**, GEPs designed with the involvement of all relevant organisational stakeholders and tailored to the organisation have been found to facilitate initiating change in all R&I organisations. Transparent public objectives and monitoring and evaluation processes that promote awareness and accountability were also considered as facilitating change. Linking GE to R&I excellence also seems to support the initiation of change as it can reduce resistance.

For the **Netherlands**, it is most striking that there were no barriers noted in relation to RFOs and HEIs initiating change, as they all have already done so. However, for other public RPOs, as well as for private companies and NGOs, an absence of urgency, lack of ownership of the topic, low management commitment, as well as organisational cultural beliefs in non-discrimination and equal opportunities were identified as barriers. For RFOs, HEIs and other RPOs, the national policy framework is considered as a facilitator of change. This framework includes EU policies and funding, the UN Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) and the National Plan for Greater Diversity and Inclusion in Higher Education and Research. For HEIs, it was furthermore noted that aligning with more advanced R&I organisations seems to

facilitate the initiation of changes. For private organisations, individual change agents, such as managers and EDI experts who advocate for GE seems to be a relevant factor for change.

3.3 Sustaining Change

Stakeholders for and against structural change

In most countries, stakeholders were relatively similar across the different types of organisations – with some exceptions across the types of organisations (e.g. Ministries that apply to private companies, but not to HEI). In many countries such as Austria, Belgium, France, Germany and Luxembourg, Ministries were identified as stakeholders promoting structural change. In Austria, Belgium and Germany, according to national experts, concrete inter-organisational associations and networks are also key agents for change. Within the organizations, GE and EDI staff and researchers, and, in many cases, top management are seen favourably. Right-wing parties and sometimes neo liberal company associations (e.g. in Austria) are mentioned as the most common stakeholders against structural change. However, in many countries, there were no specific stakeholders mentioned which work explicitly against structural change. However, the national experts of Germany, Luxembourg and France have listed stakeholders who they suspect are potentially working against structural change.

The main stakeholders in the **Netherlands** for structural change for all R&I organisations are internal stakeholders like EDI staff and EDI-minded managers, in the case of HEIs, deans, academics with EDI specialisation and diversity networks. Political right-wing parties and movements, as well as mixed loose coalition of privileged majority are considered stakeholders against structural change. In **Luxembourg**, the European Commission, policymakers at the Ministry level, top management, internal working groups, and trade unions (with the exception of RFOs) are among the supportive stakeholders. Gender officers are also present in HEIs and RPOs. In HEIs, there is also a very strong staff delegation mainly established by administrative staff and staff with permanent contracts. There were no explicit stakeholders mentioned against structural change, except for potentially the board of governors that decides upon the university's general policies and strategies and oversees the university's activities.

In **France**, several political stakeholders are highlighted: the EU and national political actors (particularly the Ministry of Higher Education and Research, as well as the Ministry of Equality among women and men, diversity, and equal opportunities for companies and NGOs). Similar to Luxembourg, there are no particular stakeholders against structural change, but the national expert observed right-wing parties beginning to put the topic into "wokeism". In **Austria**, there are also several political supportive stakeholders: The Federal Ministry for Education, Science, and Research (BMBWF) is relevant for all R&I organisations (a bit less for companies), while the Federal Ministry for Climate Action, Environment, Energy, Mobility, Innovation and Technology (BMK) is relevant to RFOs, other RPOs and NGOs. The Ministry for Social Affairs, Health, Care and Consumer Protection (BMSGPK) was named relevant for NGOs and the Ministry for Labour and Economy (BMWA) for companies. The HEIs also have the Rectors Conference (UNIKO) and ARGE Gluna (Working Group for Equal Treatment and Equality at Austrian Universities). The Austrian Funding Agencies are also seen as stakeholders for structural change, for example the Austrian Research Promotion Agency (FFG) (for other RPOs and private companies), the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) (for HEIs) and the Austrian

Promotional Bank (AWS) (for companies). The political parties ÖVP and FPÖ are considered stakeholders against structural change in all R&I organisations. For private companies, the Chamber of Commerce and Industry (WKÖ) and Federation of Austrian Industries (IV) can also be named as stakeholders who potentially work against structural change.

In **Belgium**, there are supportive associations for RFOs such as BeWise (Belgian Women in Science) or the Comité Femmes & Sciences in the Brussels Region, or the Standing Working Group on Gender in R&I in Wallonia-Brussels. RFOs also have the Department of Economics, Science and Innovation (EWI) in Flanders as a supportive stakeholder. For HEIs, there is also the Flemish Inter University Council with a specific working group on GE in academia and Rose (network of gender studies). Internally, several gender researchers and practitioners are considered relevant stakeholders. Similar to Austria, RFOs such as the National Fund for Scientific Research (FNRS) and Research Foundation - Flanders (FWO) are mentioned as supporting structural change in Belgian HEIs. Belgian stakeholders against structural change also come from the right-wing political context. In HEIs, some top management were also against effective GEPs. There was no information available for private companies in Belgium.

In **Germany**, the national political bodies, as well as the state level bodies are described as supportive for the RFOs and the HEIs. The RFOs in turn are seen as supportive for the HEIs. One key stakeholder for structural change is the DFG (German Research Foundation), which introduced research-oriented equity and diversity standards, the 'cascade-model', and the Pact for Research and Innovation between the four large German research societies (Fraunhofer, Helmholtz, Leibniz and Max-Planck), which foresees annual GE monitoring. Another key stakeholder is the GWK (Joint Science Conference). For HEIs, there are also the German Rectors' Conference, the German Council of Science and Humanities, and professional associations, often specifically for women. There are also networks of EO officers.

Impact of socio-cultural, political and economic contexts on institutionalisation of GE in R&B

The national experts of the Central West cluster notice positive developments regarding the institutionalisation of GE (e.g. support by legal/policy frameworks, funding programmes), but progress is often described as slow. Cultural change seems to be hard to achieve as gender stereotypes and/or gendered norms and values still play a key role across the cluster.

In **Austria**, within the political context, frameworks and binding targets to develop and carry out policies promoting GE are issued and there is a strong commitment and policy support, which is a strong driver for the institutionalisation of GE in R&I. For example, the Ministry responsible for research aims at promoting EO and gender studies in HEIs (Wroblewski, 2017; 2018). The support and funding provided by Austrian RFOs and EU projects also promotes this institutionalisation and initiated the GEP development in most HEIs, other RPOs, as well as permanent positions for GE and diversity work. However, the institutionalisation in non-university RPOs and private companies is limited (Schacherl, 2021; Wroblewski, 2017). As for the socio-cultural context, despite increasing efforts to promote GE in academia, the central practices of research and evaluation have not changed significantly. Thus, a cultural shift is necessary in order to tackle cultural and structural barriers (e.g. gendered hierarchies)

 $^{^{3}}$ This section is based on the summative assessments of the national experts and does include the national expert's references.

(Wroblewski, 2017). Even though activism and stakeholder networks could achieve awareness-raising and capacity building, Wicher & Frankus (2021) argue that it is a long way until significant cultural and structural change will materialise.

In **Belgium**, gendered norms and traditional gender values are persistent. This is reflected in a gendered division of labour (IGVM 2016), which can lead to a leaky pipeline, as part-time work is possible, but less favourable for an academic career. In addition, gender bias in relation to women in power positions remains a persistent issue (VLIR-JA 2019; Voorspoels 2018; Voorspoels and Bleijenberg 2019). Furthermore, women are underrepresented in R&I due to a gendered labour market, but are roughly equally affected by precarious working conditions as men (EC, 2021). Belgium's political environment is characterised by a complicated federal structure, in which responsibility for GE measures is divided between the national and federal state governments. Even though gender inequality in general was addressed relatively early on by policy makers and there is a supportive legal framework, it is, according to the national expert, still not considered a top priority in the R&I sector (Meier and Celis 2009; Schandevyl, Woodward, Valgaeren and De Metsenaere, 2013)4. The law on gender mainstreaming, however, established in 2007, aims for an integrated approach to the gender dimension in all areas of government policy. One of these domains is science, where the department of science policy (BELSPO) is in charge of introducing structural change and is committed to several aims, like GE in juries and commissions of research programs (BELSPO 2023). Economically, R&I funding is highest in Flanders, but in general, it is almost equal to the EU-27 average (Statistiek Vlaanderen 2022). There is insufficient information available on the budget for GE measures, but it is expected to be low according to the national expert.

Similar to Belgium, the R&I system in **Germany** is not only regulated by the national level, but also strongly by the federal state level. Within the wide range of the applicable state law and the federal German Framework Act, each RPO has the freedom to choose the scope and the extent of its GE policy. As a result, RPOs adopted GE targets and incentives were implemented, but because there are few legally binding measures, GE in R&I progress is slow. Thus, the national expert assesses that for decades the German R&I system has been characterised by strong R&I capacities (especially in STEM disciplines) on the one hand, and a low share of women among researchers and inventors (especially in STEM and businesses) on the other hand. According to the expert, culturally, the traditional division of labour plays a strong role, which is reflected in women working more part-time than men. These existing stereotypes prevent women's' career advancement. Moreover, social and fiscal policies reinforce these traditional gender roles according to the expert.

In **Luxembourg**, gender stereotypes are still reported to be persistent in R&I, particularly in STEM. Furthermore, the R&I sector is influenced by Luxembourg's culturally diverse and international society (nearly 50% expats), which may pose challenges when institutionalizing GE and accounting for socio-cultural variances. Gender parity does play a role in the FNR's funding programmes such as ATTRACT or RESCOM and the research culture is described as inclusive by the national expert. Despite the fact that Luxembourg is the only country in the cluster with a Ministry exclusively dedicated to GE, the Ministry's efforts in the R&I sector should be expanded according to the national expert. Regarding economic context, it can be observed that Luxembourg's R&D expenditure is lower than the European average, yet it

⁴ The literature listed on the subject is from over a decade ago, which may possibly reflect this.

comes with the lowest gender pay gap in the EU (in general, not only R&I) (Leythienne and Pérez-Julián 2021; Eurostat 2022).

In **France**, even though GE is apparently not a 'very legitimate issue' according to the French national expert, GE in R&I is becoming more important, with progress being made in both the public and private sectors. Thus, the public R&I sector and significant corporations are introducing change, but sustainable change is moving slowly. The public sector pays attention to gender based violence, with universities required to put up anti-harassment units. Intersectionality is being criticized as 'wokeism'. The French National Research Agency (ANR) supports gendered innovations. Legal responsibilities to publish statistics and gender indices provide a monitoring framework. French research apparently approaches GE from an individualistic standpoint, focusing on school-level choices and stereotypes (Collet, 2019). Yet, recent research investigates collective factors such as trade unions' roles or performs critical analysis of GE policies in industry – which predominantly benefits women in executive positions (Pochic, 2021; 2022). There are some elements of GEP evaluations or assessment beginning to become apparent (e.g. Laville, 2022 or by the Ministry MESRI, 2022).

In the **Netherlands**, GE efforts receive mixed reactions. Some members of parliament, for example, have questioned the necessity of the National Action Plan for Greater Diversity and Inclusion in Higher Education, while others would prefer additional measures. Furthermore, there are resistances visible as a study revealed that diversity professionals at universities face (online) intimidation (NOS Nieuws 2022). Populist parties are growing in political power and, while they applaud some aspects of diversity like the "gay-friendly" Netherlands, they condemn others such as gender-neutral restrooms and non-binary people. Implicit gender stereotypes have a significant impact on academic careers, particularly full professorships, especially when combined with apparently ineffectual gender balancing policies and a masculine and competitive academic culture (Teelken et al 2021). Recently, awareness of sexism, racism, harassment, and bullying in the Netherlands has grown in response to reporting of problems in academics, sports, and the media. The conversation has switched to social safety, a larger and presumably more appealing concept. In academia, social safety is regarded as a precondition for effective science, and it is seen as a systematic issue linked to organizational structures and cultures (KNAW report 2022). In general, part-time work (below 35 hours per week) is described as a fundamental element of Dutch society, in terms of the sociocultural and economic context. Although part-time employment is considered as a general strategy for a better work-life balance and to combat stress and burnout and the Netherlands are the country with the highest percentage of part-time work for women and men, more women (70%) than men (20%) work part-time (Emancipatiemonitor 2022). Thus the implementation of such measures is not gender equal.

Main practical lessons and good practices

The practical lessons from the Central West cluster address a variety of topics and activities, which shows a multitude of learning opportunities. An overarching topic includes for example the role of monitoring and what needs to be considered in this regard. Countries such as Austria, Belgium, France and the Netherlands have learnings in the area of recruitment, gender balance and HR development. Practical lessons also address the importance of specific stakeholders such as trade unions in France or inter-organisational working groups in Luxembourg.

In **Austria**, it can be observed that due to external pressure, Austrian HEIs have made more progress in GE in comparison to other RPOs. Formal GEPs and diversity plans in RPOs frequently fail to materialise without continuous monitoring and pressure on management (Englmaier, 2021). The AntiBias program of the University of Graz was a successful activity as stakeholders from all areas of the university participated (Wroblewski & Striedinger, 2018). Another example is the concept of the "Non-binary university" at Vienna's University of Fine Arts, which is the first and only Austrian university with an equal gender distribution. It now has a significant focus on feminist, gender, queer and decolonial studies and aims at deconstructing binary gender roles and promoting gender diversity (Schacherl, 2021). While quotas in the Austrian university law regarding university committees enhanced female participation, prejudice and marginalisation remain issues in the work of the women in these committees. Thus, for an inclusive environment, a cultural transformation is required (Enzenhofer et al., 2021).

In **Belgium**, there is a lack of monitoring and research on the success of GE initiatives in R&I, particularly outside of HEIs (Bourabain, 2021). Two types of interventions could be identified by the national expert as successful. First, most HEIs have focused on implementing gender inclusive hiring, recruitment and promotion procedures, e.g. through bias training, gender inclusive language, and active recruitment. Even though this has led to increased awareness and a higher number of recruited women, their targets of gender balance were not reached. Second, most HEIs plan to develop gender monitoring among students and staff, which will increase accountability.

In **France**, a report on private-sector equality plans and agreements emphasised the need for stronger HR policies and underlined the role of trade unions (Pochic 2019). They also point out that computerised CV analysis and the requirement of organised training in engineering schools, tend to favour men. Attention also needs to be paid to lower-skilled workers, who are often less well reached by GEPs (Pochic 2021, 2022). Individual Ministerial support has been beneficial in developing GEPs in universities (MESRI, 2022), but training on the gender pay gap and collaboration among universities are required.

In **Germany**, there are various information and advisory services offered by the Ministry such as a GE check for SMEs (BMFSFJ 2020). The audit "Beruf und Familie" is a voluntary strategic management tool for businesses and institutions and is similar to GEPs. It targets e.g. the areas of In-kind services for families or work organisation. Another good practice example is the voluntary Diversity Charter (Charta der Vielfalt), which aims for a prejudice-free working environment and has a search function for success stories (including SMEs).

One good practice example from **Luxembourg** is the Gender Working Group, which brings together 14 representatives from six R&I organisations in order to combat gender inequality. The coordination is managed by the FNR and the initial outcomes involve the adoption of GEPs along with the provision of data on gender (im)balance in many R&I organisations (e.g. University of Luxembourg). However, until now, the working group does not include companies. The Luxembourg Institute of Science and Technology (LIST) is considered as a role model organisation in Luxembourg due to its commitment to diversity and inclusion.

The Inclusion Monitor in the **Netherlands** (not restricted to R&I) draws the conclusion that comprehensive attention is needed throughout the entire employment experience, not only

recruitment and selection. Second, goals should be SMART in order to permit proper progress monitoring (EIGE). Third, activities should not only address all employees, but also specific groups of staff in tailored programs. Fourth, EDI efforts in recruiting and selection should be integrated into the larger EDI plan. Fifth, the effectiveness of interventions should be monitored (Senen et al. 2021). An analysis of EDI policies and work of diversity officers at universities shows that a rhetorical change from 'gender' to 'diversity and inclusion' is not sufficient; it also needs to be clearly reflected in responsibilities and tasks and an increase in resources, as well as additional support by boards and management (Bonjour et al. 2021). Essanhaji and van den Brink (2022) bring to attention that the area of organisational structures and cultures receives more attention than fixing the numbers and fixing the knowledge. Another practical lesson is that algorithms need to be designed in a deliberately non-discriminatory manner in order to not be biased (Netherlands Institute for Human Rights 2020). Practical lessons on intersectional approaches are firstly to ask questions about identities that matter and question institutional and historical structures. Secondly, continuous improvement is necessary. Third, marginalised groups should be included in activities/research ('nothing about us, without us'), and fourth, marginalised groups should be represented at all levels (BKB 2021).

3.3.1 Main barriers and facilitators for sustaining change

Overall, a lack of resources and sufficient commitment seem to present common barriers for sustaining change in the Central West country cluster. Common facilitating factors include commitment, supportive policy frameworks, regular monitoring and evaluation, and adequate resources.

In **Austria**, RFOs are monitored internally and externally, which enables them to take further steps. Also, gender mainstreaming and diversity management is anchored in their strategies. However, for sustainable change in RFOs, the criteria for excellence would need to be designed in a more inclusive way. This is also reflected in HEIs, in which the male-dominated meritocracy oriented culture hinders sustainable changes. However, via the performance agreements with the state, GE work is well institutionalised within Austrian universities. Austria has also implemented a comprehensive gender monitoring systems for universities. Most universities have statutory provisions on GE, active working groups on equal opportunities and implement activities across various areas of GE work. At other RPOs, there is often a lack of adequate resources allocated by the management, a lack of discourse on GE in institutions, insufficient commitment and the absence of sanctions for non-compliance. While there are positive examples and many have adopted EO plans, there is often a lack of knowledge about the goals of GE work and/or resistance. The legal framework is less supportive for sustaining change at other RPOs than at universities. At private companies, there is still a lack of expertise, management support and resources for GE work. While many companies are taking measures to increase the number of female staff, the gender dimension does not receive the same attention. The GE criteria for funding act are conducive to sustaining change in other RPOs and private companies. There is insufficient information available on NGOs.

In **Belgium**, there are some differences across R&I organisations. For RFOs, a lack of external evaluations, as well as adequate resources was noted as hindering for sustaining change. In addition, GE movements are described as weak in the field of RFOs. While regular gender monitoring was described as facilitating sustaining change at RFOs, the monitoring seems to not be used to improve the practices, which is in turn hindering. Similar to RFOs, monitoring

and external evaluations at HEIs do not lead to improvements due to a lack of potential sanctions. Management support and commitment in HEIs is viewed as not extending beyond initiating change, which is reflected in not providing the resources necessary for sustaining change. In other RPOs, private companies and NGOs, the management commitment is described as even less than in HEIs and RFOs. Some RPOs, private companies and NGOs also lack a supportive legal and policy framework and strong GE movements.

In **France**, the national expert assesses a lack of human resources and the concentration of GE work on individual change agents who might leave the organisation as hindering factors. As for facilitators, the #MeToo-type events seem to have increased overall awareness on gender issues. These barriers and facilitators apply to all types of R&I organisations, according to the national expert.

For **Germany**, adequate financial resources, a supportive governance framework, gender expertise, top management commitment, target values and a clear strategy, suitable communication and promotion of GE interventions, participation, as well as willingness and interest of staff are mentioned as facilitating factors for sustaining change in all R&I organisation types. Thus, the whole organisation should be involved and interventions should be tailored to the needs of the respective organisation. In addition, synergies with other initiatives can act as facilitating factors. The framing of gender issues as being inextricably linked to excellence in research at the EU level had a positive effect on funding and helped to create a change in discourse.

In **Luxembourg**, the resources are estimated as adequate for sustaining change in RFOs. A regular monitoring was initiated for RFOs and internal and external evaluations are available for HEIs. The legal and policy framework was rated as supportive for HEIs and other RPOs. The GE movements are rated stronger within other RPOs than in HEIs, which is reflected in faster implementation of GEPs. There is commitment of the top management at HEIs, but some lack competence. In HEIs, there is a high mobility of researchers and big cultural diversity within R&I organisations, which might complicate sustainable changes due to potentially less motivation to get involved, different understandings of GE in R&I or communicative difficulties. In general, as the topic of GE is rather new in Luxembourg and change was recently initiated, it seems that the foundation was laid, but more time is needed to unfold its potential for sustaining change. There is not sufficient information available on private companies and NGOs in Luxembourg.

In the **Netherlands**, the barriers and facilitators were the same across the different types of R&I organisations. Passionate individuals who push the change, managers and policy makers who prioritise EDI, are identified as facilitators of sustaining change. In addition, adequate time and financial resources and regular monitoring and measuring impacts of activities are relevant for sustaining changesem relevant for sustaining change. Identified barriers include a lack of resources such as: time and budget, coordination with social movements and interest organisations, accountability and clarity of responsibility, in addition to high turnover of EDI officers. Furthermore, there seems to be more attention paid to representation than to structural / institutional GE work or the gender dimension. There also seem to be resistance against concrete EDI measures. Paper tigers are also described as a barrier, as is the perception that discriminated groups are problematised rather than the organisational structures or culture behind the discrimination.

3.4 Intersectionality

As already described above, intersectionality is not yet well anchored in the policy frameworks of the Central West cluster. In Belgium, France and Luxembourg, no policies were found to be explicitly intersectional, while there are some sporadic examples in Germany, Austria and the Netherlands. Thus, the national experts deem the legal and policy framework concerning intersectionality as insufficient or highly insufficient in all of the cluster's countries save Germany. In addition, the knowledge on intersectionality is considered not sufficient by the experts and with the exception of some literature from the Netherlands and Austria, national literature provided by national experts rarely demonstrated an intersectional approach. Similarly, only few engaged stakeholders were reported to be active in the context of intersectionality (see chapter 5). In the next section, we will shed more light on the situation of intersectionality in each country and present main barriers and facilitators for adopting an intersectional approach.

3.4.1 Main barriers and facilitators for adopting an intersectional approach

The main barriers and facilitators for adopting an intersectional approach as well the progress made for adopting such approach differs significantly across the countries, as well as across the respective R&I organisations. Barriers for adopting an intersectional approach in all countries include limited knowledge and awareness of intersectionality, inadequate institutional commitment and limited engagement with intersectional approaches. Facilitators are projects and funding lines that include the integration of intersectionality into research content, collaborations with activists and the institutionalisation (e.g. diversity strategies or dedicated offices for GE and diversity). While there are shared barriers and facilitators across these countries, each has its own unique context and challenges.

In Austria, there are some policy documents referring to the promotion of diversity and inclusion in HEI, but there is no clear commitment from Ministries (and the European level) regarding intersectionality in research funding and it is unclear who is responsible for intersectional approaches in research funding (Ministry or RFOs). There is also a lack of expertise and knowledge on what intersectionality means for RFOs. Therefore, the criteria for excellence need to be further developed in an evidence-based way and more inclusive criteria based on intersectional approaches need to be adopted. However, the relatively strong policy framework that commits RFOs to implement GE measures (GEPs are in place) and the fact that RFOs have GE or Equal Opportunity offices does show that there is a great potential for expanding the focus to intersectional approaches by making use of existing resources. One of the two major Austrian RFOs has already mentioned the concept of intersectionality in their GEP, but at this point, they do not require an intersectional approach within project applications. Concerning RPOs, there is also a lack of awareness as inclusivity is only incorporated in some HEI diversity strategies. Moreover, there is a lack of data monitoring for discriminated categories other than gender. It has to be noted that is not due to legislation, but because the monitoring is not developed and therefore mainly focuses on GE and no other diversity dimensions. Some RPOs also include other diversity dimensions in their monitoring, but to this point, they are not required. While some have taken comprehensive measures, others only made general statements against discrimination. There is a lack of commitment on the level of RPOs. A related issue is that most of the diversity strategies and measures are voluntary. Nonetheless, HEIs often fulfil the institutional prerequisites that can increase the

commitment towards intersectionality. These include the establishment of working groups for equal treatment and coordination offices for GE and diversity. Another facilitator is the collaboration with activists, which has expanded the focus to include the rights of LGBTQIA+ individuals. HEIs also support campaigns in which experiences of discrimination at universities can be shared or groups that advocate for inter* individuals (e.g. VIMÖ). Other examples could be the "Non-Binary-University" or the "AntiBias programme". Regarding other RPOs, the lack of binding regulation and target goals for the adoption of an intersectional approach poses a barrier. The national expert underlines that GE measures often do not include non-binary perspectives. While the diversity strategies contain measures that affect the internal organisation, the adoption of intersectional approaches in research content remains underdeveloped. As with private R&I companies, for other RPOs guidelines and criteria of funders are strong facilitators that can lead to an adoption of intersectional approaches in the future. Most RPOs have GE and EO officers that could facilitate the adoption of intersectional approaches. They perform diversity monitoring to track progress. The calls for positions also specifically target individuals with diverse backgrounds. Within R&I companies, diversity aspects are often included in GE strategies. However, diversity is often understood as inclusion of employees with different cultural backgrounds and ethnicity and often only focus on representation. In R&I companies, there is still a lack of knowledge and expertise regarding intersectionality. However, a strong facilitator, as in the case of GE, could be legal obligations as well as requirements by funding agencies. For instance, the Austrian Constitutional Court recognised the right to an individual gender identity, leading to an inclusion of other categories.

In **Belgium**, intersectionality is not considered at all according to the national expert, because there is a lack of legal/policy framework and a lack of intersectional GE movements that could facilitate public discourse. According to the expert, this is also due to a general lack of knowledge on intersectionality. Although several diversity policies have been introduced at RPOs, private R&I companies and NGOs, they are not put into practice as the different minoritised groups are still considered separately. However, the GE movements start to pick up on intersectionality according to the national expert.

In **France**, the national expert states that there is a resistance to considering intersectional approaches, as there is a culture of denial towards gender and race discrimination. The expert states that "race discrimination in particular 'can't happen'", which is why surveys are generally not allowed to cover these issues. According to the expert, intersectional approaches are at present depictured as "wokism" and there is a general lack of awareness. However, some RPOs integrate an intersectional perspective in their research content. A strong supporting factor for an adoption of intersectional approaches by RPOs and RFOs could be the international influence on the funding system through exchanges with networks of funding organisations.

In comparison with other EU countries, **Germany** is lagging behind in taking GE measures and policies according to the national expert. Considering further criteria of discrimination has only been covered by the anti-discrimination agency of the German government, but the last report was issued in 2011. Still, the national expert has a positive outlook and states that Germany is in the middle of a cultural revolution where gender, cultural and ethnic identities are being disrupted and conservative thinking clashes with the claims of new generations. Therefore, at this point, there are diversity measures in place that aim at increasing diverse representation and try to mitigate discrimination and the integration of intersectional

approaches is not very progressed. However, there are some funding programmes and initiatives that include several diversity dimensions such as a programme on migrant women (funded by the European Social Fund), which acknowledges multidimensional discrimination and the DFG has issued a new initiative regarding research-oriented diversity standard in 2022, which aims to take intersectionality into account.

In Luxembourg, in general for all R&I organisations intersectional GE movements are considered weak or non-existing according to the national expert. However, the Ministry of Equality between Women and Men (MEGA) shows some awareness of intersectional approaches as there are some paragraphs on diversity in legal documents, but there is no practical implementation yet. RFOs such as the FNR are strong promoters of GE in R&I and highlight the importance of diversity policies, but there is no information on the practical implementation within the organisation. Nonetheless, all guidelines for research proposals include sections on GE and intersectionality to be taken into accounts by applicants. In some funding lines, this is an explicit criterion (e.g. RESCOM, Attract in). There is also some research on GE and intersectionality within Luxembourg's universities. However, the national expert underlines that researchers could be more involved in the development of strong gender and diversity policies by the top management. An additional facilitator on the HEI level could be the very active LGBT+ Students' association at the University of Luxembourg. Some, but not all institutes have specialised staff that is responsible for monitoring and implementing GE measures and policies and at times also take intersectionality into account. Concerning RPOs, especially in STEM fields there is no diverse composition of staff as the majority are male researchers. According to the national expert, this can have an impact on the disciplinary culture and about the perceived need to implement diversity policies. However, while this could be considered a barrier, it could also be a facilitator as these organisations try to attract and retain female researchers. RPOs are involved in networks that specifically focus on intersectionality and GE in R&I organisations, this could facilitate changes. According to the national expert, there is limited information on R&I companies as well as NGOs and it is unclear whether they adopt intersectional approaches.

In the **Netherlands**, there is also a lack of policy framework. According to the expert, this is due to a lack of knowledge on how to "work intersectionally" and because of the complexity of multiple intersecting categories. However, there is a National Action Plan for Greater Diversity and Inclusion in Higher Education and Research, which claims to follow an intersectional and integrated approach. In addition, there are funding lines of RFOs and consequent research projects performed by RPOs that at times include a relevant number of social categories. For instance, work on women of colour, people with different religious backgroundns, people with disabilities, LGBTQI+ community and people from diverse backgrounds with (dis-)abilities and elderly LGBTQI+. Therefore, at times an intersectional perspective is integrated in the research content.

3.5 Gendered Innovations

The topic of gendered innovations does not seem to be implemented in the private R&I sector systematically, but rather sporadically, if at all. In some countries, no real advancement can be observed (Netherlands, France, Germany) or there is limited information about it (Belgium), while in other countries measures or activities are in place (Austria, Luxembourg).

In Austria, there are not many private R&I companies working on gendered innovations. However, RFOs have taken a two-way approach to promoting gendered innovations. Firstly, by introducing funding schemes and secondly by requiring the integration of gender dimension in research content. In addition, the funding of networks contributes to the advancement of gendered innovations. For instance, the Austrian Research Promotion Agency's funding scheme on gendered innovations in the domain of technology development ("FEMtech research projects") aims at developing gender-sensitive technologies. The FEMtech research projects are leading to the advancement of gendered innovation, as they create visibility for the integration of gender dimensions and build up capacities and expertise in the domain. Another positive example leading to progress in the field of gendered innovations is the implementation of gender criteria in most of the research programmes of the Austrian Research Promotion Agency. Most research programmes require applicants to describe the gender relevance of their research topics and provide explanations if they do not deem it relevant. An example of a network promoting gendered innovations is the Laura Bassi Network on Equal Opportunities in Digitalisation, which leads to an advancement because it promotes gendered innovations in the ICT sector. While these three examples of the promotion of gendered innovations can be considered a first step, the impact of these policies was limited. On the one hand, the FEMtech funding programme was rather small in terms of budget and the amount of projects funded, on the other hand, gender criteria in funding programmes were assessed in the application phase, but not considered in the project reviews.

In **Luxembourg**, gendered innovations are not widespread in the landscape of R&I organisations, especially in the private sector and, at this point, specific innovation policies are not in place. Nonetheless, the national expert argues that there is some awareness about their importance. For instance, the research funding organisation FNR plays a pioneering role by implementing criteria into their guidelines for research proposals in certain funding schemes that address collaborative projects with R&I companies. In these project calls, applicants are required to outline how and in which way their research integrates gender dimensions and how they are planning to transfer findings into practice. According to the national expert, especially in the bio-medical field, collaborative projects are most promising as they integrate gendered innovations as important elements in their research process.

In **Belgium**, **France**, the **Netherlands** and **Germany**, according to the national experts, there is limited reliable information on the advancement regarding gendered innovations in private R&I companies. In **Belgium**, the national experts obtained information from the Department of Economy, Science and Innovation. However, the Department has indicated that gendered innovations have solely been introduced in RFOs and HEIs and gendered innovation policies have not addressed R&I companies. In **France**, there are no visible examples of gendered innovations, but according to the national expert, international practices could play a role. In the **Netherlands**, there is no reliable information on gendered innovations in private R&I companies. In **Germany**, gendered innovations are not well established or communicated and are rather absent in the portfolio of R&I companies. Policies and measures taken by private R&I companies are more targeted at diversity and equal career opportunities for all (e.g. female representation), than on integrating the gender dimension in research content. For instance, more than 4.800 R&I companies such as Biontech have signed a diversity charter ("Charta der Vielfalt"), promoting diversity in companies.

In sum, if there are activities, most of them seem to originate from funding organisations, which implement gender criteria or guidelines in their funding programmes or implement specific calls integrating the gender dimension. Overall, however, gendered innovations do not seem to be on the agenda of private companies in all countries. Some activities that were mentioned in the context of private R&I companies rather address activities that target the organisation (gender composition, working conditions, etc.) and not the gender dimension. It could thus be suspected that this part of GE work is more widespread than gendered innovation.

3.6 Data Monitoring

The data collection and monitoring of GE is a crucial aspect for understanding progress and can help to identify potential facilitators and barriers. While some countries have made significant progress in data collection and monitoring efforts (Austria, France, Germany, Luxembourg), others (the Netherlands) seem to lag behind. The national experts reported several challenges and gaps. For instance, the lack of standardisation and accessibility and the exclusion of diverse indicators are notable obstacles. However, several facilitators such as legislation, guidelines and working groups have also been reported. It can be observed that HEIs are more often subject to regulations than private R&I companies. As a result, the latter rarely provide relevant data on GE. Another trend is the shifting focus on intersectionality, as more diverse indicators are taken into account (e.g. in Austria).

In Austria, the data collection is advanced in HEIs and other RPOs, but there is a lack of data on private R&I companies. The GE survey in Austria includes diverse indicators such as staff composition, job contracts, age distribution, income structure, caregiving responsibilities, and challenges like the COVID-19 pandemic. However, there remains a gap in the inclusion of trans, inter*, and non-binary individuals in data collection. Additionally, since monitoring is voluntary, not all RPOs and R&I companies participate. In Belgium, the landscape for GE data is fragmented, with major differences in data collection methods. Progress has been made in specific sectors, driven by legislation and initiatives like the Gender Action Plan. However, accessing the collected data is still challenging, and areas like the intake and retention of women in academic careers lack comprehensive data. Guidelines provided by working groups have facilitated data collection and monitoring efforts, but there is a need for stronger networks in the private sector to support gender equality goals. In France, the Ministry of Higher Education and Research provides extensive statistics on GE in the public R&I sector. Obligations to publish statistics and gender indexes exist for HEIs, other RPOs, and private R&I companies. The legal requirements include targets for increasing the share of women in executive and governing positions and publishing corresponding statistics. All companies with over 50 employees must publish a GE index. In Germany, the research funding agency DFG monitors the achievements in the realm of GE and other research policy objectives defined in the "Pakt für Forschung und Innovation IV 2021-2030" (PFI) for the German research societies (Fraunhofer, Helmholtz, Leibniz and Max-Planck). The Pact for Research and Innovation has the goal of concerted action by the federal government and the states as well as the publicly funded RPOs and obliges organisations to comply with targets and monitor them accordingly. The PFI also contains targets for increasing the share of women on all levels. While the HEIs are also legally obliged for data collection and monitoring, there are no such obligations for private R&I companies according to the national expert. In Luxembourg, HEIs, RFOs, and public RPOs publish relevant data on GE in their annual reports. The "Gender Working Group"

focuses on monitoring and evaluating GE. The available data is descriptive and large-scale national data is missing. There is also room for improvement, particularly in advancing data collection and monitoring for inclusive GE and intersectionality. In the **Netherlands**, monitoring and progress in data collection are limited. Diversity plans across Dutch universities lack specificity in terms of responsibility, implementation timelines, and expected results. The importance of acceptability and relevance over specificity and measurability is emphasized. Data on other RPOs and private R&I companies are not available.

Overall, continued efforts are required to address challenges, improve data collection, set standards, foster inclusivity and prioritise intersectionality in the monitoring of data in R&I organisations across countries.

4 R&I Organisations

The table below includes an overview of various countries, as well as the number of HEIs, RPOs, and estimates for the number of R&I companies in each. Germany has the greatest number of HEIs and public RPOs, 120 of these HEIs are general universities, 246 are universities of applied sciences and 57 are universities of arts. A limited number of German HEIs are privately run (e.g., by the catholic church), but the majority of them are supported by the state (HRK 2022). France and Germany have extensive R&I ecosystems, whereas Austria and Luxembourg have smaller ecosystems, corresponding to the size of the countries (see Table 2). The Netherlands have a relatively small number of HEIs, but a strikingly high number of R&I companies, which also accounts for a high proportion of Research and Development expenditure (Goedhart and van Roekel 2022).

Table 6. Number of R&I organisations, by type				
	# of HEIs	# of public RPOs	# of R&I companies	
Austria	73	35	3872	
Belgium	83	82	10840	
France	64	6	21024	
Germany	423	492	NA	
Luxembourg	3	8	84	
Netherlands	14	71	19720	

5 Engaged Stakeholders

In general, policy makers, RFOs, and RPOs in the Central West cluster seem to be primarily engaged in the areas of initiating change and sustaining change. This is often followed by the topic of monitoring, while gendered innovations and an intersectional approach lag behind.

In countries such as Austria, Belgium and the Netherlands, specialised consultancies for initiating change as well as for sustaining change were identified. In Austria, France and the Netherlands, specialised consultancies for applying an intersectional approach were also listed, while only in Austria and France at least one consultancy for monitoring and only in Austria one for gender innovations was found. Moreover, experts on all the topics relevant for this research could be found in all countries, with the exception of Germany and Luxembourg in the area of gendered innovations, and Germany in the area of monitoring.

5.1 Policy makers

The national experts were asked to name up to three relevant policy makers who are engaged in structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I in their respective country and mark topics, in which these policy makers are engaged in.

Policymakers of the Central West cluster demonstrate a high level of participation in the domains of initiating and sustaining change. They also demonstrate involvement in the realms of monitoring and gendered innovation. It is noteworthy that only two policymakers from all

countries are known to be actively involved in the topic of intersectionality, indicating a potential area for additional investigation and involvement.

Table 7. Number of policy makers mentioned, by topic					
	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Intersectional approach	Gendered innovations	Monitoring
Austria	2	2	0	1	2
Belgium	3	3	0	3	3
France	2	2	0	0	2
Germany	3	3	1	3	1
Luxembourg	2	2	0	0	2
Netherlands	3	3	1	0	0
Total	15	15	2	7	10
Please note: Policy makers can be active in more than one topic					

5.2 Research Funding Organisations

The national experts were also asked to name up to three relevant RFOs who are engaged in structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I in their respective country and mark the topics, in which these RFOs are engaged in.

The listed RFOs are mostly engaged in the realm of initiating change. Following that is sustaining and deepening change, monitoring, and gendered innovation. However, only a few RFOs are interested in intersectional approaches, primarily in Germany and the Netherlands, reflecting a very limited concentration on this particular topic in other countries. Only German organizations are found to be involved in all five domains among the RFOs, indicating their broad involvement and dedication to fostering research in diverse areas.

Table 8. Number of RFOs mentioned, by topic					
	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Intersectional approach	Gendered innovation	Monitoring
Austria	3	2	0	3	3
Belgium	2	0	0	2	2
France	2	2	0	1	2
Germany	3	3	1	2	2
Luxembourg	1	1	0	1	0
Netherlands	2	2	2	0	0
Total	13	10	3	9	9
Please note: RFOs can be active in more than one topic					

5.3 Research Performing Organisations

Similarly, the national experts were asked to name up to three relevant RPOs who are engaged in structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I in their respective country and mark the topics, in which these RPOs are engaged in.

The RPOs are reported to be most active in the areas of sustaining and deepening change, as well as initiating change. Subsequent to the aforementioned categories, are monitoring, intersectional approach and gendered innovation. Only in Belgium and Germany the listed RPOs seem to cover all five thematic areas.

Table 9. Number of RPOs mentioned, by topic					
Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Intersection al approach	Gendered innovation	Monitoring	
0	3	3	0	1	
3	3	1	2	3	
3	3	0	1	3	
3	3	1	1	1	
3	1	1	2	0	
3	3	1	0	1	
15	16	7	6	9	
	Initiating change 0 3 3 3 3 3 15	Initiating change O 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 1 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3	Initiating changeSustaining and deepening changeIntersection al approach03333133033131131133115167	Initiating change Sustaining and deepening change Intersection al approach Gendered innovation 0 3 3 0 3 3 1 2 3 3 0 1 3 3 1 1 3 3 1 1 3 1 1 2 3 3 1 0 15 16 7 6	

5.4 Communities of Practice

Based on the information supplied, the networks and Communities of Practice (CoPs) indicated have been identified as being very active in the domains of sustaining and deepening change and initiating change. Furthermore, they are involved in monitoring, gendered innovations, and an intersectional approach. Only networks and CoPs in Germany and Luxembourg have been identified in all domains.

Table 10. Number of CoPs mentioned, by topic					
	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Intersectional approach	Gendered innovations	Monitoring
Austria	1	2	0	2	0
Belgium	3	3	0	0	0
France	3	3	0	1	3
Germany	3	3	1	1	2
Luxembourg	2	2	1	1	1
Netherlands	3	3	3	0	3
Total	15	16	5	5	9

5.4.1 Suggestions to support Communities of Practice

While there were few suggestions that included pre-existing Communities of Practice, national experts developed their own ideas of what might be valuable to address in a CoP. These ideas cover a wide range of topics across all of the thematic areas of initiating change, sustaining and deepening change, gendered innovation, intersectional approach and monitoring. Collaboration and practical implementation tools appear to be shared interests across topics. Furthermore, the extension of GE work to diversity and/or intersectionality was suggested not only on the topic of the intersectional approach, but across topics; from general suggestions

such as a framework for the practical implementation of intersectionality in general to more specific topics such as intersectional monitoring. The Annex contains a complete list of the suggestions across the domains.

6 Training Resources

The national experts were asked to provide one training resource in English, which is not already included in the GEAR tool or GE Academy, as well as one training resource in their respective language.

English training resources: The suggested training resources from Austria, Belgium, France, and the Netherlands cover many different areas and are not concentrated on one domain. The topics range from GEP experiences, GEP monitoring, male gender construction, RRI tools, gender balance/representation, over a gender stereotype board game to inclusive leadership. A list of the individual training resources can be found hereafter. The German and French national expert could not find any training resources in English, which were not already included in the GEAR tool.

		Table 11. Training resources in English	
Country	Title	Description	Link
AT	"Designing, Implementing and Monitoring a Gender Equality Plan - Practical Insights for Newcomers. Anita Thaler (IFZ Graz) and Jennifer Dahmen-Adkins (RWTH Aachen)	Description: In this presentation, the two presenters shared their experiences and expertise on the topic of designing, implementing and monitoring a GEP. The resource is a power point presentation. There is no audio available.	https://www.innovationisrael.org.il/ISERD/sites/default/files/inline files/Tips Newcomers 25.10.2021 final.pdf
AT	Monitoring GEPs in RPOs. Jennifer Dahmen-Adkins (RWTH Aachen) and Julian Anslinger (IFZ Graz).	Description: In this presentation, the two presenters give tips on how to monitor a GEP in a research organization. The resource is a power point presentation. There is no audio available.	https://www.change- h2020.eu/bilder/Moni toringGEPsinRPOs- Dahmen- AdkinsAnslinger.pdf
AT	Männer im Fokus (Men in focus) – TU Vienna	This page highlights gender relations from the perspective of men and presents their different realities of life in different areas. Common gender constructions strongly restrict many men in their actions. Predefined ideals are difficult to fulfil and are often not aspired to, but put a lot of pressure on them. The audio is in German, but there are English subtitles.	https://www.tuwien.at /tu- wien/organisation/ze ntrale- bereiche/genderkom petenz/gender-in- der- lehre/basiswissen/m aenner-im-fokus
BE	RRI Tools	The RRI toolkit aims at involving society in science and innovation. It aims at connecting different aspects of the relationship between R&I and society: public engagement, open access, gender equality, science education, ethics and governance. When it	https://rri- tools.eu/about-rri

		comes to gender equality, they look at the following aspects: • promoting gender balanced research teams • breaking down gender stereotypes • Raising awareness towards and for gendersensitive investment and funding • Ensuring gender-friendly workplace cultures • Considering the gender dimension in research and innovation • gender balance in decision making. They target several stakeholders: policy makers, the research community, the education community, the business and industry and civil society organisations.	
LU	Fonds National de la Recherche. "Where there is science, there is a woman." Accessed May 3, 2023	How does public research in Luxembourg measure up in terms of gender balance? What is being done to support and inspire a new generation of women in science? We delve into the situation in the Grand Duchy. It is hard to get around the word 'inequality' when speaking about women in science. In Luxembourg, a general trend in academia is reflected: The gender balance is nearly there in the beginning of the career, then the scales shift dramatically, and the proportion of women decreases on each career level. In addition to being underrepresented in numbers – or because of this – it is common for female scientists to experience bias in their career: Having to prove themselves more and to work harder to secure the same opportunities as their male peers, being disproportionately assigned teaching, feeling 'left out' after becoming a parent. In fields where women are the clear minority – such as engineering, maths, ICT and material sciences, this tends to ring particularly true. On this topic, discover the FNR series 'Science has no gender'. The source contains links to voices of female researchers in Luxembourg, some basic statistics, and an overview of selected initiatives that tackle the topic of interest.	https://www.fnr.lu/res earch-with-impact- fnr- highlight/wgiscience/
LU	GG	Board Game about gender stereotypes and research by Carole Blond-Hanten (Luxembourg Institute of Science and Research)	https://www.youtube. com/watch?v=7nz3E aL1Loo&t=6s
NL	Training Masterclass Inclusive leadership, Talent naar de Top	This is a commercial training, no material publicly available, but zooms in on the role that leaders have to play in setting the agenda and be a role model for inclusive behavior at work.	https://www.talentna ardetop.nl/en/training /training-courses- diversity-inclusion

Training resources in national language: Similar to the training resources in English, the suggested training resources in the national languages cover a wide range of topics and are not limited to a single thematic area. For Austria, three guidelines were mentioned, one on GEP development issued by a Ministry, one on designing teaching and learning spaces, and a third on non-binary / gender equitable universities. For Belgium, they included a toolbox on unconscious bias, for France a webinar on professional equality between men and women and for the Netherlands a training on (un)conscious bias in recruitment and a toolbox for inclusion for HR students. Below we include a list of the suggested individual training resources. The national expert from Luxembourg was not able to find training resources in the national language(s), which could be attributed to the prominence of English as the major language for

research communication or to the topic's relative novelty in Luxembourg. The German expert could not find any resource either.

	Table 12. l	Fraining resources in national languag	es
Country	Title	Description	Link
AT	Leitfaden zur Entwicklung von Gleichstellungsplänen in österreichischen Hochschul- und Forschungseinrichtunge n (Wroblewski, Angela; Englmaier Victoria). im Auftrag des Bundesministeriums für Bildung, Wissenschaft und Forschung und des Bundesministeriums für Klimaschutz, Umwelt, Energie, Mobilität, Innovation und Technologie.	This is a guideline for GEP development in Austrian Higher Education and Research organisations. It was written by two scholars (see above) and issued by the Federal Ministry of Climate Action, Environment, Energy, Mobility, Innovation and Technology.	https://www.google.com/url ?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&s ource=web&cd=&cad=rja& uact=8&ved=2ahUKEwjGy J-f9dj- AhXfiv0HHZi0D6sQFnoEC AkQAQ&url=https%3A%2F %2Fpubshop.bmbwf.gv.at %2Findex.php%3Frex_me dia_type%3Dpubshop_dow nload%26rex_media_file% 3Dlf_gleichstellungsplaene hs.pdf&usg=AOvVaw1G2 -VZzgLD0souENeKGrsi
AT	trans. inter*. non-binary. Teaching and learning spaces at universities reflecting on gender, critical of discrimination and and respectful	Guideline for designing teaching and learning spaces at universities	https://www.akbild.ac.at/de/ universitaet/frauenfoerderu ng-geschlechterforschung- diversitaet/non-binary- universities/non-binary-uni- accessible-300ppi.pdf
AT	Academy of Fine Arts Vienna: Non-Binary Universities.	Vademecum for Gender Equitable Universities.	https://www.akbild.ac.at/de/ universitaet/frauenfoerderu ng-geschlechterforschung- diversitaet/non-binary- universities/NonBinaryUniv ersitiesVADEMEKUM_Aka demiederbildendenKunste Wien_2019.pdf
BE	Wetenschap=M+V+X	The Young Academy created a toolbox for gender equality available to all higher education institutions: The Young Academy wants to make students and academics aware of the existence of these unconscious biases and their impact on the (academic) career with a particular focus on women academics. On the website they share facts and figures, offer real life examples of how bias leads to gender inequality and practical tools on what can be done. This is related to the Gender Charter that the Young Academy demanded all universities in Flanders to sign.	https://www.jongeacademi e.be/nieuws/campagne- wetenschapmvx
FR	Égalité hommes- femmes : des leviers pour agir dans votre entreprise (Gender	Professional equality between women and men is far from being achieved: salaries, status, working conditions, sharing of tasks and responsibilities, stereotypes	https://www.bpifrance- universite.fr/formation/egali te-hommes-femmes-des- leviers-pour-agir-dans-

	equality: levers for action in your company)	How far do we still have to go? What are the contributions of the Equality Index and the Rixain law in this area? And what levers are available to you to take concrete action in your company, as a manager?	votre-entreprise/
NL	Training Selecteren zonder vooroordelen (Selection without prejudice), College Rechten van de Mens	Training on how to mitigate conscious and unconscious bias in recruitment and selection.	https://www.mensenrechte n.nl/voorlichting/training/sel ecteren-zonder- vooroordelen
NL	Toolboxen Inclusie bevorderen en arbeidsmarktdiscriminati e voorkomen (stimulate inclusion and prevent labor market discrimination). KIS (knowledge platform Inclusive Society)	Geared to HRM programs to familiarize students HR with ways to facilitate inclusion and prevent discrimination	https://www.kis.nl/artikel/to olboxen-inclusie- bevorderen-en- arbeidsmarktdiscriminatie- voorkomen

7 Conclusions

In conclusion, progress toward GE in R&I in the Central West country cluster can be observed. However, amongst others, challenges remain in the areas of data collection and monitoring, as well as in including a gender dimension into R&I content and adopting an intersectional approach. There are also differences observable across the different types of R&I organisation.

According to national experts, all countries in the Central West cluster have reached an adequate level of development in **initiating change** in their legal and policy framework. Austria, Germany and Luxembourg are considered to have made adequate progress in **sustaining and deepening change**, while Belgium, France and the Netherlands are regarded as trailing behind. In addition, engaged stakeholders (e.g. policy makers) and Communities of Practice in tendency seem to be more active in the areas of initiating and sustaining change than in monitoring, intersectionality or gendered innovations. A comparable picture can be found in the areas of the provided national literature and knowledge.

While there is growing recognition of the importance of **intersectionality**, it is an area where further attention is required. The adoption of an intersectional perspective in the legal/policy framework is perceived as inadequate in most countries and the assessment reveals insufficient knowledge on intersectionality across all countries in the cluster. Therefore, policymakers, RFOs, HEIs, other RPOs and R&I companies should prioritise considering other diversity dimensions in their initiatives and activities in intersecting ways. There is also a lack of legal and policy frameworks, meaning that neither political entities such as ministries nor RFOs require the adoption of intersectional perspectives. In sum, there is limited knowledge and awareness of intersectionality, inadequate institutional commitment and a lack of binding regulations and target goals as the adoption is voluntary in nature as well as a lack of data monitoring in areas other than gender. However, there are some funding lines integrating intersectionality into research content.

Gendered Innovation is another crucial aspect of promoting GE in R&I. Efforts are being made to foster gendered innovations, but more work is needed to fully integrate this approach into practice. So far, only Austria and Luxembourg are considered to have adequate gendered innovation policies, while other countries have an insufficient framework and knowledge in this area. Especially regarding gendered innovations in private R&I companies there is limited advancement as gendered innovation policies focus mainly on RFOs and other RPOs. RFOs can implement gender criteria within their funding programmes and provide guidelines to applicants.

Challenges also remain regarding data collection and monitoring although some advancements have been made. In Austria, Germany and France, legislation, guidelines, and/or working groups have facilitated data collection and the monitoring. However, inconsistencies, limited accessibility and the exclusion of diverse indicators still hinder comprehensive data collection and while there has been progress in monitoring effects in HEIs and some RPOs, private R&I companies' monitoring is still rather limited and they rarely provide relevant data on GE as monitoring is often voluntary. Nevertheless, there seems to be a trend towards including more diverse indicators (e.g. Austria), even if gender beyond the binary is still neglected. In sum, continuous efforts are required to address challenges, improve

data collection, ensure data transparency and accessibility, set standards, foster inclusivity (e.g. by providing "intersectional data") in data monitoring and expand monitoring efforts to include a broader range of organisations within the R&I sector across countries.

When comparing the **different types of R&I organisations**, it seems that there is most knowledge available on HEIs, while there seem to be gaps in knowledge especially with regard to NGOs. In comparison, HEIs also seem to be the type of R&I organisation that have most frequently implemented GEPs. In the Central West cluster, however, RFOs are only close behind. Even though GEPs seem to be more widespread with HEIs and RFOs, these two types of R&I organisations are still considered relative newcomers to GEPs in many countries of the cluster. HEIs and private companies seem to use alternative instruments rather than GEPs (e.g. diversity and inclusion plans) in many countries.

References

- BELSPO. "Gender mainstreaming en gelijke kansen." Accessed May 22, 2023. https://www.belspo.be/belspo/organisation/about_GM_nl.stm.
- Bishu, Sebawit G., und Mohamad G. Alkadry. "A Systematic Review of the Gender Pay Gap and Factors That Predict It". *Administration* & *Society* 49, Nr. 1. (1. Januar 2017): 65-104. https://doi.org/10.1177/0095399716636928
- BMFSFJ´. "Gleichstellungscheck für kleine und mittlere Unternehmen." Berlin: Bundesministerium für Familie, Senioren, Frauen und Jugend , 2020. https://www.bmfsfj.de/resource/blob/155340/8187251d391f18eb26b85731050df54c/gleichstellungscheck-fuer-kleine-und-mittlere-unternehmen-kmu-gleichstellungscheck-data.pdf.
- BKB. "Rapportage kennistafels intersectionaliteit". Den Haag: Ministry of Social Affairs and Employment, 2021. https://www.rijksoverheid.nl/documenten/rapporten/2022/01/21/rapportage-kennistafels-intersectionaliteit.
- Bonjour, Saskia, Marieke van den Brink, and Gwendolyn Taartmans. "Een diversity officer is niet genoeg: Het diversiteitsbeleid op Nederlandse universiteiten." TH&MA 27, (2021): 83-89.
- Bourabain, Dounia, and Pieter-Paul Verhaeghe. "Shiny on the Outside, Rotten on the Inside? Perceptions of Female Early Career Researchers on Diversity Policies in Higher Education Institutions." Higher Education Policy 35, (2022): 542–560. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41307-021-00226-0.
- Cacace, Marina et al. "Structural Transformation to Achieve Gender Equality in Science. Guidelines." 2015. https://eige.europa.eu/sites/default/files/guidelines_stages_4.pdf.
- Collet, Isabelle. "Les oubliées du numérique (The forgotten [women] of the digital world)". Paris: Le Passeur, 2019.
- CBS. "Emancipatiemonitor 2022." Den Haag: CBS, 2022. https://longreads.cbs.nl/emancipatiemonitor-2022/.
- EIGE. "Gender Equality in Academia and Research GEAR tool." Accessed May 5, 2023. https://eige.europa.eu/gender-mainstreaming/toolkits/gear/step-step-guide/step-3?language_content_entity=en.
- Englmaier, Victoria. "Geschlechtervielfalt in universitärer Gleichstellungspolitik". In Gleichstellungspolitiken revisted: Zeitgemäße Gleichstellungspolitik an der Schnittstelle zwischen Politik, Theorie und Praxis, edited by Wroblewski, Angela, and Schmidt, Angelika, 125–141. Wiesbaden: Springer Fachmedien, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-35846-4_8.
- Enzenhofer, Bettina, Elisabeth Anna Guenther, and Brigitte Ratzer. "Unangenehm ist normaler Alltag"

 Quote und Macht in universitären Gremien am Beispiel von Technischen Fakultäten in Österreich". In Gleichstellungspolitiken revisted: Zeitgemäße Gleichstellungspolitik an der Schnittstelle zwischen Politik, Theorie und Praxis edited by Wroblewski, Angela, and Schmidt, Angelika, 72–92. Wiesbaden: Springer Fachmedien, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-35846-4 5.

- European Commission (EC), Directorate-General for Research and Innovation. "She figures 2021: gender in research and innovation: statistics and indicators." Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, 2021. https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2777/06090
- European Commission (EC). "The gender pay gap situation in the EU", Accessed September 18, 2023. https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/policies/justice-and-fundamental-rights/gender-equality/equal-pay/gender-pay-gap-situation-eu_en
- Eurostat. "File:Gross domestic expenditure on R and D, 2011 and 2021 (%, relative to GDP) 04-10-2022.png". Accessed September 13, 2023. https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=File:Gross_domestic_expenditure_on_R_and_D,_2011_and_2021_(%25,_relative_to_GDP)_04-10-2022.png.
- Goedhart, Rogier and van Roekel, Rik. "Research & Development". CBS. Accessed September 18, 2023. https://longreads.cbs.nl/ict-kennis-en-economie-2022/research-en-development/#:~:text=In%202020%20telde%20Nederland%201,(2019%3A%20930%20bedrijven)
- Hochschulrektorenkonferenz (HRK). "Statistik. Hochschulen in Zahlen 2022". Accessed September 18, 2023. https://www.hrk.de/themen/hochschulsystem/statistik/
- KNAW. "Social safety in Dutch academia. From paper to practice. Amsterdam." KNAW, 2022. https://storage.knaw.nl/2022-07/KNAW-advisory%20report%20-%20Social%20Safety%20in%20Dutch%20Academia%20-%20July%202022.pdf
- Laville, Inès. "Enquête sur la mise en place d'un dispositif d'apprentissage concernant l'égalité de genre à l'université.". PhD diss., Université Bourgogne Franche-Comté, 2022.
- Leythienne, Denis, and Marina Pérez-Julián. "Gender pay gaps in the European Union" Eurostat. Statistical working papers. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union, 2022. https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/documents/3888793/14368632/KS-TC-22-002-EN-N.pdf/4951104b-f01d-0964-717a-be0ea3dfd9e4?t=1662728236409
- Meier, Petra, and Karen Celis. "L'art pour l'art. Gendermainstreaming in België." *Tijdschrift voor genderstudies*, no. 3 (2009): 5-18.
- Ministère de l'Enseignement supérieur, de la Recherche et de l'Innovation (MESRI). "Bilan des plans d'action pour l'égalité professionnelle entre les femmes et les hommes dans l'enseignement supérieur et la recherche", 2022.
- Netherlands Institute for Human Rights. "When computers review your cv, who reviews the computers? Algorithms and discrimination in recruitment and selection." Utrecht: The Netherlands Institute for Human Rights, 2020. https://publicaties.mensenrechten.nl/publicatie/bc7b25d7-56f4-417a-b667-05768cfdb50e
- NOS Niews. "Medewerker diversiteit hoger onderwijs geïntimideerd en bedreigd." December 5, 2022. https://nos.nl/artikel/2455216-medewerker-diversiteit-hoger-onderwijs-geintimideerd-en-bedreigd
- Pochic, Sophie. "L'égalité professionnelle est-elle négociable? Enquête sur la qualité et la mise en œuvre d'accords et de plans égalité femmes-hommes élaborés en 2014-2015." DARES, 2019. https://dares.travail-emploi.gouv.fr/sites/default/files/pdf/dares document d etudes egalite est-

- elle_negociable_vol_1.pdf and https://dares.travailemploi.gouv.fr/sites/default/files/pdf/dares_document_d_etudes_egalite_estelle_negociable_vol_2-2.pdf.
- Pochic, Sophie. "Vers une « égalité élitiste » ? Les engagements sélectifs des entreprises en matière d'égalité professionnelle". In *Le genre au travail. Recherches féministes et luttes de femmes* edited by Nathalie Lapeyre, Jacqueline Laufer, Séverine Lemière, Sophie Pochic and Rachel Silvera, 147-156. Paris: Syllepse, 2021.
- Pochic, Sophie. "Le féminisme de marché, ou comment la demande d'égalité «pour toutes» est devenue une égalité pour certaines". In *Actes de la recherche en sciences sociales* 241, no. 1 (2022): 16-35. (Available in English translation.)
- Schacherl, Ingrid. "Feministische Diskurse: Potenziale für geschlechtergerechte Transformationen an Universitäten". In *Gleichstellungspolitiken revisted: Zeitgemäße Gleichstellungspolitik an der Schnittstelle zwischen Politik, Theorie und Praxis* edited by Wroblewski, Angela, and Schmidt, Angelika, 159-174. Wiesbaden: Springer Fachmedien, 2021. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-35846-4 10
- Schandevyl, Eva, Alison Woodward, Elke Valgaeren, and Machteld De Metsenaere. "Genderquota in de Wetenschap, Het Bedrijfsleven En de Rechterlijke Macht in België." Res Publica 55, no. 3 (2013): 359–74. https://openjournals.ugent.be/rp/article/id/74094/.
- Senen, Lina, Jojanneke van der Toorn, Wiebren Jansen, Leo Euser, and Naomi Ellemers. "Het moet wel werken. Inclusiviteit op de arbeidsmarkt door synergie tussen wetenschap en praktijk."

 Utrecht: Universiteit Utrecht, SER, Stichting NI Inclusiviteitsmonitor, Sept 2020. https://goldschmeding.foundation/wp-content/uploads/Rapport-Het-Moet-Wel-Werken-Vergelijkende-analyse-juli-2021.pdf
- Statistiek Vlaanderen. "Wetenschap en innovatie. Overheidskredieten voor wetenschap en innovatie." Accessed May 22, 2023. https://www.vlaanderen.be/statistiek-vlaanderen/wetenschap-en-innovatie/overheidskredieten-voor-wetenschap-en-innovatie
- Teelken Christine, Yvette Taminiau and Claire Rosenmöller. "Career mobility from associate to full professor in academia: micro-political practices and implicit gender stereotypes." In *Studies in Higher Education*, 46, no 4 (2021): 836-850. DOI: 10.1080/03075079.2019.1655725
- University of Luxembourg. "A University for Luxembourg and the world." Accessed May 10, 2023. https://www.uni.lu/en/about/profile/#audit.
- Vlaamse Interuniversitaire Raad. "VLIR-JA Charter Gender in Academia 2019." Brussels: Vlaamse Interuniversitaire Raad, 2019.
- Voorspoels, Jolien. "In Our Department There Is Absolutely No Discrimination of Women or Others." Staff Attitudes on Gender Quotas in a Belgian University." DiGeSt. Journal of Diversity and Gender Studies 5, no. 1 (2018): 43–66. https://doi.org/10.11116/digest.5.1.3
- Voorspoels, Jolien, and Inge Bleijenberg. "Implementing Gender Quotas in Academia: A Practice Lens." In *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion* 38, no. 4 (2019): 447–61. https://doi.org/10.1108/EDI-12-2017-0281.
- Wicher, Magdalena, and Elisabeth Frankus. "Gender institutionalised? Implementierung von Gleichstellungs- und Gendermaßnahmen in Forschungstechnologie-Organisationen". In

Gleichstellungspolitiken revisted: Zeitgemäße Gleichstellungspolitik an der Schnittstelle zwischen Politik, Theorie und Praxis edited by Wroblewski, Angela, and Schmidt, Angelika, 177-193. Wiesbaden: Springer Fachmedien, 2021.

Wroblewski, Angela. "Das Gleichstellungsparadox im Bereich Wissenschaft und Forschung in Österreich". In Soziale Geschlechtergerechtigkeit in Wissenschaft Und Forschung edited by Dahmen, Jennifer, and Anita Thaler, 39-56. Verlag Barbara Budrich, 2017. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctvbkjzrx.6

Wroblewski, Angela and Angelika Striedinger. "Gender Equality in Science and Research in Austria." Vienna: Austrian Federal Ministry of Education, Science and Research, 2018. https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&ved=2ahUKEwj58 MHqqui-

AhVqZ_EDHdfzAYYQFnoECA0QAQ&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.bmbwf.gv.at%2Fdam%2Fjcr%3A4e010028-216f-4e71-8fbe-

f3d1a64b0e44%2FGender%2520Equality%2520in%2520Science%2520and%2520Research% 2520in%2520Austria%2520(Kurzfassung%2520englisch%2C%2520PDF%2C%25205%2C5%2 520MB).pdf&usg=AOvVaw0v4PsSOQW_GUHWYfPvhhSw

Annex. Complementary tables

Table 13. Literature from the national experts, by country	
Full reference	Code
Dahmen, Jennifer, and Thaler, Anita. 2017. "Damit kannst du keinen Blumentopf gewinnen!" — Soziale Geschlechtergerechtigkeit in Wissenschaft und Forschung". In Soziale Geschlechtergerechtigkeit in Wissenschaft Und Forschung edited by Dahmen, Jennifer, and Thaler, Anita, 11-20. Verlag Barbara Budrich. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctvbkjzrx.4	AT1
Dorr, Andrea, Heckl, Eva, and Kaufmann, Joachim. 2020. Evaluierung des Förderschwerpunkts Talente. Endbericht, KMU Forschung Austria: https://www.bmk.gv.at/dam/jcr:176eae6f-0380-4bd1-b06d-5e1d9d3f797a/KMU Evaluierung Talente 2020 Endbericht BF.pdf	AT2
Englmaier, Victoria. 2021. "Geschlechtervielfalt in universitärer Gleichstellungspolitik". In Gleichstellungspolitiken revisted: Zeitgemäße Gleichstellungspolitik an der Schnittstelle zwischen Politik, Theorie und Praxis edited by Wroblewski, Angela, and Schmidt, Angelika, 125–141. Springer Fachmedien, Wiesbaden. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-35846-4_8	AT3
Enzenhofer, Bettina, Guenther, Elisabeth Anna, and Ratzer, Brigitte. 2021. "Unangenehm ist normaler Alltag" – Quote und Macht in universitären Gremien am Beispiel von Technischen Fakultäten in Österreich". In Gleichstellungspolitiken revisted: Zeitgemäße Gleichstellungspolitik an der Schnittstelle zwischen Politik, Theorie und Praxis edited by Wroblewski, Angela, and Schmidt, Angelika, 72–92. Springer Fachmedien, Wiesbaden. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-35846-4	AT4
Heckl, Eva and Kofler, Jakob. 2022. Welche Hebel hat die angewandte Forschungsförderung zur Unterstützung von Frauen in der Forschung? Edited by KMU Forschung Austria. Wien. Available at https://repository.fteval.at/id/eprint/641/1/KMFA_4_FFG_Gender_final.pdf	AT5
Mensi-Klarbach, Heike, Mader, Katharina, Hermann, Anett, Zilian, Stella, and Scheuer, Josef. 2019. Gendered Patenting: Geschlechterunterschiede in Patentanmeldungen in Österreich. Project report. https://www.patentamt.at/fileadmin/root_oepa/Dateien/News/2019/Endbericht_Gendered_Patenting.pdf	AT6
Holzinger, Florian, Greithanner, Julia, and Schön, Lisa. 2020. Ergebnisse der Gleichstellungserhebung 2022 in der außeruniversitären naturwissenschaftlichtechnischen Forschung. Project Report. https://www.joanneum.at/fileadmin/user_upload/News/Policies/JR_Gleichstellungserhebung2022_Bericht_Monitoring_final.pdf	AT7
Pertl, Luan, and Englmaier, Victoria. 2021. "Inter*inklusiv – höchste Zeit für einen gesellschaftlichen Wandel". In Gleichstellungspolitiken revisted: Zeitgemäße Gleichstellungspolitik an der Schnittstelle zwischen Politik, Theorie und Praxis edited by Wroblewski, Angela, and Schmidt, Angelika, 111-123. Springer Fachmedien, Wiesbaden. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-35846-4	AT8
Schacherl, Ingrid. 2021. "Feministische Diskurse: Potenziale für geschlechtergerechte Transformationen an Universitäten". In Gleichstellungspolitiken revisted: Zeitgemäße Gleichstellungspolitik an der Schnittstelle zwischen Politik, Theorie und Praxis edited by Wroblewski, Angela, and Schmidt, Angelika, 159-174. Springer Fachmedien, Wiesbaden. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-35846-4_10	AT9
Wicher, Magdalena, and Frankus, Elisabeth. 2021. "Gender institutionalised? Implementierung von Gleichstellungs- und Gendermaßnahmen in Forschungstechnologie-Organisationen". In Gleichstellungspolitiken revisted: Zeitgemäße Gleichstellungspolitik an der Schnittstelle zwischen Politik, Theorie und	AT10

Praxis edited by Wroblewski, Angela, and Schmidt, Angelika, 177-193. Springer Fachmedien, Wiesbaden.	
Wroblewski, Angela. 2017. "Das Gleichstellungsparadox im Bereich Wissenschaft und Forschung in Österreich". In Soziale Geschlechtergerechtigkeit in Wissenschaft Und Forschung edited by Dahmen, Jennifer, and Thaler, Anita, 39-56. Verlag Barbara Budrich. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctvbkjzrx.6	AT11
Wroblewski, Angela, Striedinger, Angelika. 2018. Gender Equality in Science and Research in Austria. Report issued by the Federal Ministry Republic of Austria Education, Science and Research. https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&ved=2ahUK Ewj58MHgquj- AhVqZ_EDHdfzAYYQFnoECA0QAQ&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.bmbwf.gv.at%2F dam%2Fjcr%3A4e010028-216f-4e71-8fbe-f3d1a64b0e44%2FGender%2520Equality%2520in%2520Science%2520and%2520 Research%2520in%2520Austria%2520(Kurzfassung%2520englisch%2C%2520PD F%2C%25205%2C5%2520MB).pdf&usg=AOvVaw0v4PsSOQW_GUHWYfPvhhSw	AT12
Herschberg, Channah, Yvonne Benschop and Marieke van den Brink Constructing excellence: the gap between formal and actual selection criteria for early career academics, GARCIA working paper n. 2. Italy: University of Trento, 2015.	BE1
Trbovc, J. Mihajlović and Ana Hofman. <i>Toolkit for Integrating Gender-Sensitive Approach into Research and Teaching, GARCIA working paper n. 6.</i> Italy: University of Trento: 2016.	BE2
Steinthorsdottir, Finnborg S., Thamar M. Heijstra, Thorgerdur Einarsdottir and Gyda M. Petursdottir. <i>Gender budgeting in academia, GARCIA working paper n. 8.</i> Italy: University of Trento, 2016> see section 2: Université Catholique de Louvain, Belgium by Farah Dubois-Shaik, Bernard Fusulier, and Caroline Vinke (p65-102).	BE3
Vlaamse Interuniversitaire Raad. VLIR-JA Charter Gender in Academia 2019 Brussels: Vlaamse Interuniversitaire Raad, 2019	BE4
Sophia (Belgian Gender Studies Network). Gender at Belgian Universities. An Interuniversity Meeting for Policy Officers Working on Gender Equality. Brussels: Sophia, 2020.	BE5
Voorspoels, Jolien, and Inge Bleijenberg. "Implementing Gender Quotas in Academia: A Practice Lens." Equality, Diversity and Inclusion 38, no. 4 (2019): 447–61. https://doi.org/10.1108/EDI-12-2017-0281.	BE6
Schandevyl, Eva, Alison Woodward, Elke Valgaeren, and Machteld De Metsenaere. "Genderquota in de Wetenschap, Het Bedrijfsleven En de Rechterlijke Macht in België." Res Publica 55, no. 3 (2013): 359–74. https://openjournals.ugent.be/rp/article/id/74094/.	BE7
Caliper. "Analyse du statut de l'égalité de genre". Bruxelles: Université Libre de Bruxelles.	BE8
Instituut voor de Gelijkheid van Mannen en Vrouwen (IGVM), Gender en Tijdsbesteding. De (on)wankelbaarheden van genderstereotypen 1999, 2005, 2013. Brussel: Instituut voor de Gelijkheid van Mannen en Vrouwen, 2016. https://igvm-iefh.belgium.be/sites/default/files/95 - gender en tijdsbesteding nl.pdf	BE9
Voorspoels, Jolien. "In Our Department There Is Absolutely No Discrimination of Women or Others.' Staff Attitudes on Gender Quotas in a Belgian University." DiGeSt. Journal of Diversity and Gender Studies 5, no. 1 (2018): 43–66. https://doi.org/10.11116/digest.5.1.3	BE10
Bourabain, Dounia, and Pieter-Paul Verhaeghe. 2021. "Shiny on the Outside, Rotten on the Inside? Perceptions of Female Early Career Researchers on Diversity Policies in Higher Education Institutions." Higher Education Policy, February. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41307-021-00226-0	BE11
Blanchard, Soline. Les deux marchés du conseil en égalité professionnelle (The two markets for gender equality consulting). In Le genre au travail. Recherches féministes et luttes de femmes edited by Nathalie Lapeyre, Jacqueline Laufer, Séverine Lemière, Sophie Pochic, Rachel Silvera, 167-174. Paris: Syllepse, 2021	FR1
Collet, Isabelle. Les oubliées du numérique (The forgotten [women] of the digital world).	FR2

Courau, Thérèse, Julie Jarty and Nathalie Lapeyre, (eds.). Le genre des sciences. Approches épistémologiques et pluridisciplinaires (The gender of science. Epistemological and multidisciplinary approaches). Lormont: Le Bord de l'eau, 2022.	FR3
Lapeyre, Nathalie. Les réseaux de femmes cadres au sein des grandes entreprises, entre logiques néolibérales et Soft Feminism (Networks of women executives in large companies, between neoliberal logics and soft feminism). In Le genre au travail. Recherches féministes et luttes de femmes edited by Nathalie Lapeyre, Jacqueline Laufer, Séverine Lemière, Sophie Pochic, Rachel Silvera, 157-165. Paris: Syllepse, 2021	FR4
Lapeyre, Nathalie, Jacqueline Laufer, Séverine Lemière, Sophie Pochic and Rachel Silvera (eds.), Le genre au travail. Recherches féministes et luttes de femmes (Gender at work. Feminist research and women's struggles). Paris: Syllepse, 2021.	FR5
Laville, Inès. "Enquête sur la mise en place d'un dispositif d'apprentissage concernant l'égalité de genre à l'université." (Survey on the implementation of a gender equality learning scheme at the university). PhD diss., Université Bourgogne Franche-Comté, 2022	FR6
Ministère de l'Enseignement supérieur et de la Recherche (MESR), « Enseignement Supérieur Et Recherche. Vers l'égalité femmes-hommes ? Chiffres clés, 2023 », (Higher Education and Research. Towards gender equality equality? Key Figures 2023)	FR7
Ministère de l'Enseignement supérieur, de la Recherche et de l'Innovation (MESRI). Bilan des plans d'action pour l'égalité professionnelle entre les femmes et les hommes dans l'enseignement supérieur et la recherche (Assessment of the action plans for professional equality between women and men in higher education and research), 2022.	FR8
Pochic, Sophie. "Vers une « égalité élitiste » ? Les engagements sélectifs des entreprises en matière d'égalité professionnelle" (Towards an "elitist equality"? Selective commitments by companies to professional equality). In Le genre au travail. Recherches féministes et luttes de femmes edited by Nathalie Lapeyre, Jacqueline Laufer, Séverine Lemière, Sophie Pochic, Rachel Silvera, 147-156. Paris: Syllepse, 2021.	FR9
Pochic, Sophie. "Le féminisme de marché, ou comment la demande d'égalité «pour toutes» est devenue une égalité pour certaines" (Market feminism. Or transforming equality for "all women" into equality "for some women"). Actes de la recherche en sciences sociales 241, no. 1 (2022): 16-35. (Available in English translation.)	FR10
Rivoal, Haude. "Quels sont les impacts de l'innovation sur l'égalité professionnelle femmes/hommes ?" (What are the impacts of innovation on gender equality?). Connaissances de l'emploi (CNAM-CEET), 175 (2021): 1-4.	FR11
Deutsche Akademie der Naturforscher Leopoldina. 2022. "Frauen in der Wissenschaft: Entwicklungen und Empfehlungen: Stellungnahme." https://doi.org/10.26164/leopoldina.03.00688	DE1
"Gender 2020. Auf dem Weg zu einer geschlechtergerechten Hochschul- und Wissenschaftskultur", http://gender2020.de/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/gender2020_broschuere.pdf	DE2
Borgwardt, Angela. 2018 "Gleichstellung in der Wissenschaft. Eine Stunde für die Wissenschaft", Paper No. 8 - FES impuls. Publication and Initiative "Gender 20" funded by the Ministry for Education and Research. Link: https://library.fes.de/pdf-files/a-p-b/19992.pdf	DE3
GESIS – Leibniz Institute for Social Sciences. 2017. "Neue Governance und Gleichstellung der Geschlechter in der Wissenschaft." Conference documentation October 06, 2016. https://www.gesis.org/fileadmin/cews/www/download/cews-publik20.pdf.	DE4
Lipinsky, Anke, and Wroblewski, Angela. 2021. "Re-visiting Gender Equality Policy and the Role of University Top Management." In Gender, Power and Higher Education in a Globalised World, edited by Pat O'Connor and Kate White, 163-186. Palgrave Macmillan Ltd.	DE5
Best, Kathinka, Ulrike Sanwald, Susanne Ihsen, and Angela Ittel. 2013. "Gender and STEM in Germany: Policies Enhancing Women's Participation in Academia." International Journal of Gender, Science and Technology 5: 292–304.	DE6

MEGA. "Eine moderne Wissenschaft ist eine gleichberechtigte Wissenschaft. Taina Bofferding unterzeichnet neue Vereinbarung mit FNR und Research Luxembourg." MEGA, January 25, 2023. https://gouvernement.lu/en/actualites/toutes actualites/communiques/2023/01-janvier/27-convention-fnr-researchluxembourg.html .	LU1
MESR. "National Research and Innovation Strategy for Luxembourg." MESR, 2020. https://mesr.gouvernement.lu/de/publications/2020/national-research-and-innovation-strategy.html	LU2
BKB "Rapportage kennistafels intersectionaliteit" Den Haag: Ministry of Social Affairs and Employment, 2021. (Report knowledge tables Intersectionality) https://www.rijksoverheid.nl/documenten/rapporten/2022/01/21/rapportage-kennistafels-intersectionaliteit	NL1
Bonjour, Saskia, Marieke van den Brink, and Gwendolyn Taartmans. "Een diversity officer is niet genoeg: Het diversiteitsbeleid op Nederlandse universiteiten." TH&MA 27, (2021): 83-89. (A diversity officer does not suffice, diversity policies at Dutch universities) https://repository.ubn.ru.nl/handle/2066/227131	NL2
CBS Emancipatiemonitor 2022, Den Haag: CBS, 2022. https://longreads.cbs.nl/emancipatiemonitor-2022/	NL3
Essanhaji, Zakia, and Marieke van den Brink. "Naar het inclusiever (her) maken van het hoger onderwijs: een review naar ongelijkheidspraktijken." <i>Tijdschrift Sociologie</i> 2 (2022): 173-212. https://doi.org/10.38139/TS.2021.14 (Towards making higher education more inclusive: a review on inequality practices)	NL4
KNAW Social safety in Dutch academia. From paper to practice. Amsterdam: KNAW, 2022. https://storage.knaw.nl/2022-07/KNAW-advisory%20report%20-%20July%202022.pdf	NL5
Netherlands Institute for Human Rights "When computers review your cv, who reviews the computers? Algorithms and discrimination in recruitment and selection." Utrecht: 2020 https://publicaties.mensenrechten.nl/publicatie/bc7b25d7-56f4-417a-b667-05768cfdb50e	NL6
Senen, Lina, Jojanneke van der Toorn, Wiebren Jansen, Leo Euser, and Naomi Ellemers "Het moet wel werken. Inclusiviteit op de arbeidsmarkt door synergie tussen wetenschap en praktijk." Utrecht: Universiteit Utrecht, SER, Stichting NI Inclusiviteitsmonitor, Sept 2020. https://goldschmeding.foundation/wp-content/uploads/Rapport-Het-Moet-Wel-Werken-Vergelijkende-analyse-juli-2021.pdf (It must work. Inclusivity in the labor market by synergy between science and practice)	NL7
Teelken Christine, Yvette Taminiau and Claire Rosenmöller "Career mobility from associate to full professor in academia: micro-political practices and implicit gender stereotypes." <i>Studies in Higher Education</i> , 46, no 4 (2021): 836-850. DOI: 10.1080/03075079.2019.1655725	NL8

	Table 14. Legal changes since the GEAR tool update, by country
Country	Legal changes
Belgium	Wallonia-Brussels: Decree 'Paysage'
	https://www.gallilex.cfwb.be/document/pdf/39681_060.pdf
France	 Modification to the Labour Code: Loi n°2018-771 du 5 septembre 2018, https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000037367660/
	• legislation regarding civil service/public sector: loi n° 2019-828 du 6 août 2019,
	https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000038889182/; Décret n° 2020-528 du 4 mai
	2020, https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000041853744/; Décret n° 2020-256 du
	13 mars 2020, https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/loda/id/JORFTEXT000041722970/
	• Higher Education and Research law: Loi n° 2020-1674 du 24 décembre 2020,
	https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000042738027
	• for the private sector: Loi n° 2021-1774 du 24 décembre 2021, known as Rixain law,
	https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000044559192

Germany	General Equal Treatment Act (AGG) (2006)		
	https://www.antidiskriminierungsstelle.de/EN/about-discrimination/order-and-law/general-		
	equal-treatment-act/general-equal-treatment-act-node.html		
	• legislation regarding boards in private sector (2021): https://www.dw.com/en/german-cabinet-		
	approves-gender-quota-bill-for-company-boards/a-56144530		
	• Federal Foundation for Gender Equality (approved 2021):		
	https://www.bundestag.de/dokumente/textarchiv/2021/kw15-de-bundesstiftung-		
	gleichstellung-830888https://www.bundestag.de/dokumente/textarchiv/2021/kw15-de-		
	bundesstiftung-gleichstellung-		
	830888https://www.bundestag.de/dokumente/textarchiv/2021/kw15-de-bundesstiftung-		
	gleichstellung-830888https://www.bundestag.de/dokumente/textarchiv/2021/kw15-de-		
bundesstiftung-gleichstellung-830888			
	• amendments of Higher Education Acts in numerous German states (e.g., Bavaria, Lower		
	Saxony or Berlin)		
Netherlands	• law on equal representation in boards of directors and supervisory boards (2022):		
	https://zoek.officielebekendmakingen.nl/stb-2021-495.pdf		

Table 15. Suggestions Communities of Practice		
Topic	Suggestions	
Initiating change	 BE: Evidence-based toolkit to convince top management in public and private R&I of the importance of gender equality within their institutions DE: How bridge from gender equality to diversity/intersectionality LU: cross-collaboration among R&I organizations and companies working on R&D (exchange about potential collaborations and joint initiatives), as well as researchers working on GE NL: social safety (or rather avoiding sexism and racism) 	
Sustaining change	 BE: Need to go beyond the discussion of gender bias, more attention to structural gender impediments looking into organisational structures and culture LU: cultural differences that might affect gender equality in R&I organizations; LU: in general: more visibility of the existing working groups and initiatives within R&I organizations LU: practical implementation of aims (of GEPs) NL: leadership of EDI, dealing with resistance 	
Intersectional approach	BE: a framework that makes intersectionality 'accessible' is necessary (practitioners often have a hard time understanding how to implement an intersectional approach without losing sight of the core aim of equality; intersectionality often means complexity) DE: How bridge from gender equality to diversity/intersectionality (practices and policies) LU: Inclusion of the LGBTQIA+ community; their needs and challenges in R&I organizations NL: how to make policies and practices intersectional	
Gendered innovations	 AT: Digitalization and Equal Opportunities BE: promote an intersectional gender analysis into all R&I services LU: Raise awareness about gendered innovations and what it actually means in general 	
Monitoring	 BE: Development of a procedure for transparent, clear and standardized monitoring. Especially introducing an intersectional lens is particularly necessary in Belgium, but is tied to the difficulty of collecting "equality data" 	

that is standardized across all R&I institutions. So need for development of

- clear definitions on not only gender, but in particular also ethnicity and race.

 LU: Distribution/sharing/wider discussion of the already existing good knowledge on gender equality in Luxembourg

 NL: effective monitoring

Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them



This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.



The work contained in this document is subjected to a Creative Commons license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0/).

Please visit https://www.inspirequality.eu



D2.2 Southern country cluster report

Maria Caprile (Notus)
Lorena Pajares (Notus)
Dalia Argudo (Notus)

28 September 2023



Project no. 101058537

Project acronym: INSPIRE

Project title: INSPIRE: Centre of Excellence on Inclusive Gender Equality

in Research & Innovation: Creating Knowledge & Engaging in

Collaborative Action

Call: HORIZON-WIDERA-2021-ERA-01

Start date of project: 01.10.2022

Duration: 48 months

Deliverable title: D2.2 4 x Country-cluster reports, Member States country

information - Southern country cluster report

Due date of deliverable: 29.09.2023

Actual date of submission: 29.09.2023

Deliverable Lead Partner: Notus

Dissemination level: Public

Authors & contributors name and organisation	Role
Maria Caprile, Notus	
Lorena Pajares, Notus	Lead authors
Dalia Argudo, Notus	
Rachel Palmén & Aran Romero, FUOC	Quality assurance editors



The work contained in this document is subjected to a Creative Commons license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0/).

Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them.

This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.

Consortium

FUOC	Fundació per a la Universitat Oberta de Catalunya, Spain
JR	Joanneum Research Forschungsgesellschaft Mbh, Austria
SDU	Syddansk Universitet, Denmark
UJ	Uniwersytet Jagiellonski, Poland
Notus	Notus, Spain
FLACSO	Facultad Latinoamericana De Ciencias Sociales, Argentina
EM	Europa Media Szolgaltato Non Profitkozhasznu Kft, Hungary
Portia	Portia gGmbH, Germany
SRU	Stichting Radboud Universiteit
Fraunhofer	Fraunhofer Gesellschaft zur Forderung der Angewandten Forschung EV, Germany
UH	Universiteit Hasselt, Belgium
ZRC SAZU	Znanstvenoraziskovalni Center Slovenske Akademije Znanosti In Umetnosti, Slovenia
GESIS	GESIS-Leibniz-Institut für Sozialwissenschaften EV, Germany
INNO	Innosystems Symvouleutikes Ypiresies Kai Efarmoges Pliroforikis Ypsilis Technologias Monoprosopi Idiotiki Kefalaiouchiki Etaireia, Greece

Document History						
Version	Date	Summary of changes	Revised by			
01	30.07.2023	First draft	Maria Caprile, Lorena Pajares & Dalia Argudo			
02	20.09.2023	Full report	Maria Caprile, Lorena Pajares & Dalia Argudo			
03	26.09.2023	Quality assessment	Rachel Palmén & Aran Romero			
04	28.09.2023	Final report	Maria Caprile, Lorena Pajares & Dalia Argudo			

Table of Contents

Li	st of A	Acronyms	6
Li	st of 7	Tables	7
1	Inti	roduction	8
2	Le	gal and policy framework	10
	2.1	Legal Framework	10
	2.1	I.1 Gender equality in R&I	10
	2.1	I.2 Non-discrimination	12
	2.2	Policy Framework	13
	2.2	2.1 Gender equality in R&I	13
	2.2	2.2 Intersectionality	15
	2.2	2.3 Gendered innovations	16
	2.3	Assessment of current legal and policy framework	17
3	Str	ructural change	19
	3.1 L	Literature review and assessment	27
	3.2	Initiating change	28
	3.3	Sustaining and deepening change	30
	3.4	Intersectionality	31
	3.5	Gendered innovations	31
	3.6	Data monitoring	32
4	R&	d organisations	33
5	En	gaged stakeholders	34
6	Tra	aining resources	38
7	Co	onclusions	41
D	oforo	200	12



List of Acronyms

CCR Country Cluster Report CoP Community of Practice EC European Commission

EDI Equality, Diversity and Inclusion

EIGE European Institute for Gender Equality

ERA European Research Area

GEADC Gender Equality and Anti-discrimination Committees (Greece)

GEAR Gender Equality in Academia and Research

GEP Gender Equality Plan

HEI Higher Education Institution

HR Human Resources

HRS4R Human Resources Strategy for Researchers ICT Information and communications technology

NAP National Action Plan

NGO Non-governmental organisation

PAP Positive Action Plan (Italy)

RFO Research funding organisation RPO

Research performing organisation

R&I Research and Innovation

SDG Sustainable development goals



List of Tables

Table 1. Assessment of national legal and political framework, by topic17
Table 2. Degree of uptake of GEPs in the country, by type of R&I organisation19
Table 3. Relative "newcomers" with regard to implementing a GEP in the country, by type of R&I organisation19
Table 4. Selected literature by country, topic and type of R&I organisation27
Table 5. Assessment of the current knowledge base on structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations in the country, by topic28
Table 6. Estimated number of R&I organisations by type of organisation33
Table 7. Overview of policy makers' indication of interest, by topic34
Table 8. Overview of RFOs' indication of interest, by topic
Table 9. Overview of RPOs' indication of interest, by topic35
Table 10. Overview of networks' or associations' indication of interest, by topic35
Table 11. Suggestions for supporting Communities of Practice
Table 12. Training resources in English38
Table 13. Training resources in national languages39



1 Introduction

This is one of the four country cluster reports which analyse the results of the expert survey conducted by INSPIRE, a Horizon Europe project aimed at building a sustainable centre of excellence on inclusive gender equality in research and innovation (R&I).

INSPIRE survey

The survey involved one expert in each EU27 Member State and provided crucial support to the INSPIRE research programme on structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I, through:

- collecting information and analysis on policy developments and research debates at the national level; and
- identifying engaged stakeholders, other potential experts and relevant resources in the country, as well as collecting suggestions to support existing or potential initiatives for developing new communities of practices (CoPs).

The information collected was also meant to be a useful resource for the R&I ecosystem in Europe and beyond, including policy makers, researchers and equality practitioners across Europe.

The survey focused on **structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations** in the country, defined as a long-term, sustainable process aimed at building an institutional environment (values, norms, structures and procedures) in which inclusive gender equality is widely discussed and explicitly embraced in organisational and individuals' practices having a demonstrable impact on reducing gender and other axes of inequality and discrimination within the organisation.

A **Gender Equality Plan** (GEP) is an **instrument** to institutionalise a gender equality policy and implement a structural change process. In the survey, GEP was defined according to the eligibility criterion and minimum requirements established by the European Commission to participate in Horizon Europe. Organisations may adopt similar/equivalent instruments to implement structural change or alternative instruments. These **alternative instruments** may focus only on gender or be interventions that fall under the umbrella of Equality, Diversity, Inclusion (EDI) policies, or just diversity policies.

The survey addressed **five topics** of interest related to structural change:

- **Initiating change**: How organisations can be encouraged to adopt a gender equality policy (GEPs and equivalent/alternative measures) based on local knowledge, experience and change movements as well as evidence-based tools (e.g., gender equality audit).
- Sustaining and deepening change: How organisations can address resistances and sustain and deepen change by building institutional gender competence, dedicating resources and structures, promoting evidence-based measures and broadening the scope of intervention (e.g., integrating sex/gender analysis in curricula or research content; implementing a sexual harassment protocol).



- Adopting an intersectional approach: How organisations can move from GEPs and/or EDI interventions to inclusive intersectional GEPs fostering change towards equality.
- Implementing gendered innovations: How innovation clusters and private R&I companies can be encouraged to implement gendered innovations that is to innovate by integrating methods of sex and gender analysis into their R&I products or services, ideally taking into account also other axes of inequality and discrimination.
- Monitoring inclusive gender equality: How organisations can support an evidencebased inclusive gender equality by implementing effective monitoring conceptual approaches, tools and indicators - in particular in the four topics identified above (initiating change; sustaining and deepening change; adopting an intersectional approach; implementing gendered innovations).

The survey addressed structural change in all types of R&I organisations:

- Research funding organisations (e.g. research Ministries and public bodies funding basic and applied research; innovation agencies; other public and private institutions funding research and/or innovation).
- Research performing organisations:
 - Higher education institutions (public and private)
 - Other public research performing organisations (publicly funded research institutes)
 - o R&I companies (e.g., private companies providing R&I products or services)
 - NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations (e.g., private R&I foundations)

Country cluster report

The comparative analysis of the survey was conducted in four country cluster reports: North West countries, Central West countries, Southern countries and Central East and Eastern countries.

The Southern country cluster report analyses the results of the survey in six countries: **Cyprus**, **Greece**, **Italy**, **Malta**, **Portugal**, and **Spain**. The information used to elaborate this report was collated by the following experts:

Cyprus Alexia PanayiotouGreece Dia AnagnostouItaly Lucio Pisacane

Malta Anamaria Magri PanteaPortugal Catarina Sales Oliveira

Spain Lorena Pajares and Maria Caprile¹

For further details regarding the methodology followed to collect the information and elaborate this report, please refer to the Methodological Annex.

¹ The experts from Spain are affilitated to Notus, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.



2 Legal and policy framework

The Gender Equality in Academia and Research (GEAR) tool, elaborated by the European Institute for Gender Equality (EIGE) provides an overview of the legal and policy frameworks in relation to gender equality in R&I in all Member States until 2021. The INSPIRE survey asked national experts to revise this overview and identify changes in the legal and policy framework since 2021. In addition, the survey included specific questions on three aspects of special interest for INSPIRE: non-discrimination legislation, intersectional policies, and policies on gendered innovations in the private sector. Finally, the experts were asked to provide an overall assessment of the current legal and policy framework in their countries. Accordingly, this chapter is structured in three sections: legal framework, policy framework and overall assessment.

2.1 Legal Framework

2.1.1 Gender equality in R&I

The GEAR tool indicated clear differences between the Southern countries with regard the legal framework on gender equality in R&I in 2021. It was considered precise and comprehensive in Spain, and several legal provisions were identified in Italy and Greece. However, there were no laws or regulations explicitly promoting gender equality in R&I in Cyprus, Malta and Portugal as of August 2021 (although other statutory provisions aimed at preventing discrimination on the grounds of sex and promoting gender equality may be important for R&I).

Since then, changes in the legal framework have not altered substantially such differences. Spain and Greece have implemented changes in the R&I legal framework and Cyprus has changed other statutory provisions which are expected to have an important impact on R&I. In the other countries (Italy, Malta and Portugal) no relevant legal changes were identified. As While changes in Spain, Greece and Cyprus are diverse, a common feature is that tackling sexual harassment and gender-based violence is receiving increasing attention.

Spain

In Spain, the legal framework relies on the 2007 Organic Law for Effective Equality between Women and Men (3/2007), which introduced gender equality as a basic principle for public action and made it compulsory for institutions and companies with more than 250 employees to adopt and implement GEPs. The Law 4/2007 on Universities and the Law 14/2011 on Science, Technology and Innovation further developed gender equality as a basic principle applicable to universities and R&I organisations: universities were asked to create gender equality units; the mandate to adopt GEPs was extended to all public R&I organisations; a general equality target (40%-60%) between men and women was established in nominations to panels, advisory boards and committees; provisions also seek to revise criteria and procedures for recruitment accreditation and promotion, and integrate gender in higher education curricula and research. In 2019 and 2020, different decrees further developed these aspects: the mandate to adopt a GEP was extended to institutions and companies with more than 50 employees, and the minimum content of a GEP was established. One of the minimum requirements is to develop a detailed initial gender diagnosis as a baseline. This diagnosis has



to collect comprehensive sex-disaggregated data, including remuneration, to identify potential gender discrimination.

The new Law 17/2022 on Science, Technology and Innovation (which modifies Law 4/11) reinforces gender mainstreaming and is expected to have a positive impact on gender equality in R&I in Spain. This law has three main objectives: 1) supporting R&I careers, especially in the early stages which are characterized by lack of stability, low pay and poor career prospects; 2) updating the regulation of knowledge transfer and innovation; 3) improving governance mechanisms and collaboration between the different R&I actors, both public and private. The law states explicitly that these three objectives will contribute to respond to the main gender inequalities that persist in R&I. To ensure equality for women and men in R&I careers, a central aspect is the set of measures that will be implemented to improve working conditions, retain researchers and support their professional development, combined with specific measures for achieving a presence of at least 40% of women in all areas and prevent that women abandon their R&I careers more than their fellow colleagues, progress more slowly or face more barriers to receive funding or access the highest positions. The law also strengthens institutional transformation in R&I organisations to guarantee "egalitarian, diverse, inclusive and safe working environments wherever science and research is carried out, preventing and eradicating any situation of direct or indirect discrimination". Among other aspects, the law established the obligation of adopt protocols against sexual harassment and gender-based harassment in public R&I organisations, which will be monitored on an annual basis. Institutional transformation is also strengthened in relation to the integration of sex/gender analysis in the content and evaluation of R&I projects. In particular, the law encourages the integration of gender experts in the evaluation bodies or advice by specialists, and establishes that specific guidance on equality, gender bias and integration of the gender dimension in the content of the R&I projects will be provided for the evaluation staff, as well as wider guidance through dissemination of guides or manuals.

Greece

In Greece, Law 4589/2019 established the Gender Equality and Anti-discrimination Committees (GEADC) as consultative bodies in universities. Their mission is to promote gender equality and to tackle discrimination on the basis of gender, racial or ethnic origin, religion, disability, age and sexual orientation at all levels of academic life; and to prevent and combat sexism, sexual harassment and any kind of harmful behaviors. The GEADC is composed by unpaid members who participate voluntarily in different activities, including the development of GEPs.

The new Law 4957/2022 'New horizons in higher education institutions' includes several provisions for gender equality: 1) Article 218 refers anew to the GEADC and for the first time, states that the GEADC may be supported by a unit/office within the university for implementing a GEP. The law does not make it compulsory to establish such a unit. However, a working group set up by the Network of Gender Equality Committees of Greek Universities has drafted a guide on the role and responsibilities of equality units to support all those universities that seek to establish such a unit; 2) Article 177 on 'disciplinary offenses' defines the breaching of gender equality, equal opportunities between men and women, and discrimination on the basis of sex, race or ethnicity, religion, disability, age, family or social condition, sexual orientation or gender identity, as well as sexual harassment and the use of sexist language, as disciplinary



offenses which can result in significant punitive measures for their perpetrators; 3) Art. 386 mentions that the Council of Assessment and Certification can assess universities' teaching and research activities, including in regard to gender equality and access of people with disability.

The **new Law 5019/2023** included provisions for the promotion of R&I which are important for equality. Central among these is the establishment – for the first time – of GEADCs in research and technology organisations. These GEADCs have the same mission as in the universities. Their work may be supported by the creation of a unit or office within each organisation, namely for implementing GEPs.

Finally, a **ministerial decision** (DIDAD/F.64/946/OIK. 858, FEK no. 343, 26 January 2023) on 'prevention and combatting of violence and harassment at work in public organisations' recognises sexual harassment, a hostile work environment and harmful behavior linked to sexual orientation or gender identity as main forms of harassment. Victims of such behaviors can bring complaints to competent bodies within and outside the public organisation in which they are employed.

Cyprus

In Cyprus there have not been specific legal changes in the field of gender equality in R&I. However, changes in other statutory provisions may potentially have an impact as they contribute to raise awareness of the importance of gender equality and show a willingness on behalf of the government and the legislative body to take gender equality measures into serious consideration. The most relevant change is the **amendment to the Law 'on the prevention and handling of violence against women and interfamilial violence'**, adopted in July 2022². The amendment seeks to better adhere to the Istanbul Convention and includes a specific reference to 'femicide' (with a life prison sentence). This builds on recent legal developments, namely Law N. 209(1)/2020 which defined sexism in all its forms, including online sexism and made it illegal as criminal act punishable by one year imprisonment and/or fine. The Attorney General of the Republic is responsible for prosecuting these offenses³.

2.1.2 Non-discrimination

National experts were asked to identify the legally enshrined protected characteristics from which discrimination is prohibited, on the basis of the 2022 country reports on non-discrimination⁴ elaborated by the European network of legal experts in gender equality and non-discrimination. These reports focus on the transposition and implementation at national level of the Council Directives 2000/78 (Equality Framework Directive) and 2000/43 (Race Equality Directive), which regulate the principle of non-discrimination in the EU and explicitly

² The amendment was proposed by DiSy MP Annita Demetriou, Speaker of the House of Representatives. The report in English is available at: https://cna.org.cy/en/article/3539193/cyprus-parliament-makes-femicide-a-distinct-crime

³ The report in English is available at: https://knews.kathimerini.com.cy/en/news/parliament-passes-bills-tackling-sexism-bullying-at-schools)

⁴ https://www.equalitylaw.eu



refer to direct and indirect discrimination based on sex, disability, sexual orientation, racial or ethnic origin, religion or belief, and age.

In all Southern countries the principle of non-discrimination is legally enshrined in the Constitution and developed in general and specific legislation that has transposed the Council Directives, has been established in accordance to the international conventions ratified by each country, or aims to further protect certain characteristics.

The introduction of **gender identity, gender expression or sex characteristics** as new protected grounds is an important feature. Legislation addressing these aspects has been adopted in Malta (2015), Greece (2016), Portugal (2018) and Spain (2023). In Malta, the Equality for Men and Women Act of 2003 was amended through the Gender Identity, Gender Expression and Sex Characteristics Act of 2015 that introduced sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression and sex characteristics as protected grounds. In Greece, Law 4443/2016 transposed anew Directives 2000/78 and 2000/43 and it prohibits any direct or indirect discrimination, inter alia, on the ground of gender identity or characteristics. In Portugal, Law 38/2018 regulated the right to self-determination of gender identity and gender expression and protection of sexual characteristics. Prohibition on discrimination on these grounds has been developed in several laws, including the Labour Code and the Criminal Code. In Spain, the 'Law for the real and effective equality of trans people and for the guarantee of LGTBI rights' was approved in February 2023. It was passed despite strong criticism from feminist groups, which consider that this law collides with all legislation regulating (biological) sex as a protected characteristic.

2.2 Policy Framework

2.2.1 Gender equality in R&I

Since 2021, Cyprus, Greece, Italy and Malta have implemented changes in the policy framework regarding gender equality in R&I.

In **Cyprus** and **Greece** there has not been any explicit government policy to promote gender equality in higher education and publicly funded research. However, experts flag the **adoption of GEPs in most universities and public research organisations** as a crucial policy change. The new Horizon Europe GEP eligibility criterion is seen as the most important driver for change in Cyprus, while change in Greece is also driven by bottom-up pressure and the new gender equality provisions for universities approved in 2022. The Greek expert highlights that in fact, these provisions were only introduced following advocacy and pressure from the equality committees (GEADC) of universities and non-governmental organisations like the Greek Association of University Women (ELEGYP).

Also in Greece, a new policy initiative was implemented to promote women's participation in innovation. In 2022, the Minister of Labor and Social Affairs announced the creation of the **Greek Innovation Lab for Women** (#GIL4W⁵) to strengthen the participation of girls and women in STEM fields and in R&I, and to promote female entrepreneurship. Its establishment was based on relevant initiatives and collaboration between this Ministry, leading key actors

⁵ https://gil4w.eu



of the Greek innovation ecosystem and the European Centre for Women and Technology (ECWT) based in Oslo, Norway. It was also supported by the EC DG Grow and DG Connect, the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, and the EEA & Norway Grants. To support the operation of #GIL4W, a unit was established within the ATHENA R&I center with a consortium of twenty partners (ministries, research centers, academic institutions and private enterprises). Its members are encouraged to commit themselves to a gender-responsive approach to innovation, to include women as service and innovation providers and users, to evaluate gender impacts, and to provide sustainable solutions to meet the needs of women and girls. intends to become the leading Greek ecosystem to adopt a gender – sensitive approach to innovation and entrepreneurship, integrating the female talent into the sustainable, green and digital post-Covid recovery of the Greek economy. However, as highlighted by the Greek expert, it remains to be seen the extent to which this important initiative will take off and transform into action. In contrast, the new National Strategy of Smart Specialization 2021-2017 adopted by the Ministry of Development and Investments does not at all mention gender, women or equality.

In Italy, the National Recovery and Resilience Plan (PNRR) within the Next Generation EU programme foresees funding for R&I, from PhDs to Research Fellow or fixed-term contracts. Among the PNRR's streams of intervention is the cross-cutting priority 'Women and Youth', which provides for the recruitment of at least 30% women and/or youth (under 35 years old) in each call for proposals, including R&I. However, as stated by the Italian expert, there are two main problems: the proposed contracts are fixed-term contracts, and there is no legislative indication for the continuation of the contract when the funding expires; many calls for proposals do not mention the clause for recruitment of at least 30% women and youth.

Relevant policy developments are also identified in Malta. In January 2021 the Malta's Research and Innovation Smart Specialisation Strategy (RIS3) 2021-2027 was adopted, with gender equality and inclusiveness as one of guiding principles of its vision and implementation. It specifically provides that "any form of implementation mechanism needs to ensure that there are no barriers preventing equal access to and participation by all, and that all research and innovation output is gender mainstreamed". In December 2022, the Malta Council for Science and Technology launched the draft National R&I Strategic Plan 2023 -2027 for public consultation. Following its close on 31 January 2023, this strategic plan has been reviewed and presented for political endorsement, with final official launch expected in 2023. Compared to the previous National R&I Strategy 2020, the new strategy includes new gender mainstreaming actions, as the introduction of a national certification scheme for GEPs in RPOs and the set-up of a dedicated structure for gender mainstreaming in R&I, both under the responsibility of the Ministries responsible for R&I and Equality. There are also two specific performance indicators and targets set, specifically a minimum of 40% of key roles and decisions making structures in R&I held by women, and minimum of 40% female evaluators or peer reviewers of publicly funded R&I programmes. Finally, in November 2022, the national Gender Equality Mainstreaming Strategy and Action Plan was launched. It does not make explicit references to R&I, but includes specific actions for increasing women participation in STEM careers (e.g. promotion and awareness raising; various training, education and learning opportunities; mentoring, apprenticeship and career counselling; fiscal and financial incentives; data collection and statistical system to monitor participation, employment tenure and progression, entrepreneurship, access to finance, pay gap and root causes; gender



equality audits in all schools and higher education institutions; ensuring necessary resources for gender equality mainstreaming are made available throughout the educational system and in STEM facilities; STEM teachers training in gender-responsive pedagogy).

2.2.2 Intersectionality

There is growing consensus across disciplines that an intersectional approach is necessary to capture and address the emergence and reproduction of inequalities, which often involve combinations of multiple social identities including sex, gender, class, race, ethnicity, cultural background, age, sexual orientation, health and disability (among other) which cannot be easily disentangled. Building on this, the survey asked national experts to identify R&I policies in place in their countries that explicitly build on an intersectional approach to foster equality.

The explicit adoption of an intersectional approach is present in most countries, either in R&I policies (Portugal and Spain) or in equality policies which impact in R&I (Greece and Malta). However, the adoption of such approach is rather new and it is stated in general terms in laws and policy documents. Accordingly, it remains to be seen how it will be implemented.

In Portugal, the National Strategy for Equality and Non-Discrimination 2018-2030 (Portugal + Igual - ENIND) was launched in 2018 at the start of a new programmatic cycle and is aligned with the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. It is supported by three action plans: 1) Action Plan for Equality between Women and Men; 2) Action Plan to Prevent and Combat Violence Against Women and Domestic Violence; and 3) Action Plan to Combat Discrimination on the basis of Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity and Expression, and Sexual Characteristics. ENIND is the main gender equality policy at national level to consolidate progress and plan future government action. It is formally coordinated by the Commission for Citizenship and Gender Equality (CIG) and supported by technical commissions created to monitor the three operational action plans. For the first time, ENIND addresses gender equality in higher education and R&I. Intersectionality is embedded in ENIND. This strategy aims to tackle broadly gender discrimination and to address the situations, actors and contexts where gender-based discrimination and inequality intersects with other axes of discrimination and inequality.

In **Spain** the new **Law 17/2022 on Science, Technology and Innovation** calls for an intersectional approach both in the design of gender equality policies and in the content of research and knowledge transfer. The law states that "the public agents of the system of science, technology and innovation will implement measures to promote and guarantee diverse, inclusive and safe working environments, as well as egalitarian ones, and will take measures to prevent, detect early on and eradicate any direct or indirect discrimination, such as measures to integrate intersectionality both in the design of gender equality policies in science and innovation and in the content of research and knowledge transfer, specific studies and research in these areas, or monitoring and evaluation of the initiatives that address these aspects, as well as their impact on correcting the inequalities detected."

In **Greece** there are no R&I policies that explicitly build on an intersectional approach to foster equality. Yet, such approach has been incorporated in Greek anti-discrimination legislation and it could be indirectly be brought to bear upon R&I policies. In particular, **Law 4604/2019 on 'Promotion of substantive equality between the sexes, prevention and combatting of**



gender-based violence' for the first time introduces the notions of multiple and intersectional inequalities and defines 'multiple discrimination': "any act or omission that places persons in an inferior position on the grounds of sex, sexual harassment and gender identity, in combination with one or more other characteristics, in particular national/ethnic or social origin, age, family status, disability, religious, political or other belief". The law also calls for adopting an intersectional approach in the design of policies to combat discrimination.

In Malta, the Gender Equality Mainstreaming Strategy and Action Plan launched in 2022 aims not just for the systematic inclusion of a gender perspective in all areas and phases of policy-making, but also calls for adopting an intersectional approach. Specifically, the consideration of gender in combination with other personal characteristics or identities (e.g. disability, race, belief, age, sexual orientation), particularly of persons at risk of poverty and social exclusion. Such intersectional approach is explicitly adopted in the GEP of the University of Malta, the main public higher education and research organisation in the country. The Gender+ Equity Plan of the University of Malta, approved in 2022 focuses explicitly on intersectionality from the start. It is titled "Action plan for equity, diversity and inclusion 2022-2025" and aims to support students and employees with protected characteristics such as gender, age, belief, creed or religion, colour, ethnic or national origin, race, disability, family responsibilities or pregnancy, family or civil status, gender expression or gender identity, genetic features, health status, language, nationality, political opinion, property, sex or sex characteristics, sexual orientation, and social origin.

In Cyprus and Italy, the are no policies which explicitly refer to intersectionality. However, the Italian expert highlights that **Italy's National Strategy for Gender Equality** adopts implicitly such approach. This strategy was issued by the Department for Equal Opportunities in 2021 and introduced a new comprehensive and systematic approach for achieving gender equality goals, based on the European Gender Equality Strategy and EIGE's Gender Equality Index. Intersectionality has been embedded in the ex-ante evaluation and the definition of indicators, targets, cross-cutting and sectoral measures on policy areas such as work, income, skills, time, and power.

2.2.3 Gendered innovations

The survey asked experts to identify R&I policies that foster private companies and/or other R&I organisations to take into account gender in their R&I products or services.

In **Spain** these policies have been in place for some years. The integration of gender analysis in research was one the priorities of the State Roadmap Spanish for the development of the European Research Area 2016-2020 and one the guiding principles of the Strategy for Science Technology and Innovation in 2013-2020 and in 2021-2027. However, there has been a lack of concrete measures to effectively implement these policies. The **new Law 17/2022 on Science, Technology and Innovation** includes further measures to foster the integration of sex/gender analysis in the content and in the evaluation of R&I projects, both for public and private organisations. Specific guidance on equality, gender bias and integration of the gender dimension in the content of the R&I projects will be provided for the evaluation staff, as well as wider guidance through dissemination of guides or manuals. To properly evaluate the gender dimension, the law also calls for including gender experts in the evaluation panels, or seeking advice from gender specialists.



In Malta the draft National R&I Strategic Plan 2023 – 2027 is foreseen to include measures that, albeit not explicitly, may encourage private companies to take into account gender in their R&I products or services. Namely, this plan will foster the adoption of GEPs in private R&I companies, including the integration of the gender perspective in R&I content.

Policies to foster gendered innovations in the private sector are not in place in Cyprus, Greece, Italy and Portugal. Certifications and awards aimed at raising gender awareness and encouraging private companies to adopt gender equality policies (e.g., the Employer Equality Certification⁶ in Cyprus; the Gender Equality Certification System⁷ in Italy) do not include the integration of the gender dimension in products or services.

2.3 Assessment of current legal and policy framework

The survey asked national experts to provide an overall assessment of the current legal and political framework in their countries. The exact question was: Is it adequate to foster or sustain significant advances in the field of (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations? Experts were asked to reply to this question for each topic, using a 4-scale ranging from 'highly adequate' to 'highly insufficient'. Results are presented in Table 1.

As a **general trend across countries**, the survey indicates clearly that the legal and policy framework is more adequate to support R&I organisations to initiate change than to sustain and deepen change, including addressing any of the other topics. Lack of legal and policy measures is especially acute in the two topics that have been flagged more recently in EU research and policy debates: adopting and intersectional approach and implementing gendered innovations in the private sector. However, in spite of broad consensus over decades that institutional policies have to rely on evidence to initiate or sustain structural change, the survey also indicates that more supportive legal and policy measures are needed to foster monitoring and evaluation in R&I organisations.

The survey also shows important **differences between countries**. Spain and Portugal are the countries where the legal and policy framework is better assessed (highly adequate for initiating change and adequate for sustaining change). In contrast, lack of adequate legal and policy measures is especially marked in Cyprus and Italy (the legal and policy framework is considered insufficient even for initiating change). While Greece and Malta present intermediate levels of adequacy, it is worth noting that Malta is the only country in which measures to support monitoring and evaluation are assessed as adequate - in the rest of countries these measures are considered insufficient or highly insufficient.

Table 1. Assessment of national legal and political framework, by topic					
Country	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality

⁶ https://www.mlsi.gov.cy/mlsi/dlr/dlr.nsf/nationalcertificationbody_en/nationalcertificationbody_en

⁷ https://certificazione.pariopportunita.gov.it/public/che-cosa-e



Cyprus	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient
Greece	Adequate	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient
Italy	Insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient
Malta	Adequate	Adequate	Insufficient	Insufficient	Adequate
Portugal	Highly adequate	Adequate	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient
Spain	Highly adequate	Adequate	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient



3 Structural change

Overview of GEP uptake

The extent of GEPs uptake has been assessed by national experts based on available literature and evidence. It is clearly most pronounced in HEIs: in all countries except Malta, most or many universities have GEPs. It is also important to note that in all countries the uptake of GEPs is higher in HEIs and public organisations than in private or non-profit organisations. This is the result of legal and policies measures developed over time in countries such as Spain, Greece and Italy, as well as the Horizon Europe eligibility criterion. Of the six Southern countries, Spain has the most widespread use of GEPs in all types of R&I organisations, a consequence of Spanish' development of legal and policy measures since 2007. A summary overview of the prevalence of GEPs by type of R&I organisations is given in Table 2.

Table 2. Degree of uptake of GEPs in the country, by type of R&I organisation					
Country	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing organisations
Cyprus	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs	Some have GEPs
Greece	Some have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs	Some have GEPs
Italy	Italy Some have GEPs		Some have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs	n.a.
Malta	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	n.a.	n.a.
Portugal	Some have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs
Spain	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	Some have GEPs

Complementarily to the prevalence of GEPs, it is of interest analysing the types of R&I organisations which, in view of the national experts are relative 'newcomers' regarding GEP implementation (see Table 3). It is the case of private companies and non-profit organisations in all countries. In contrast, HEIs are the institutions with best consolidated practice (except in Cyprus where most universities have adopted GEPs recently, and likely in Malta, where there is no reliable information available to the expert's knowledge). The situation in RFOs and public RPOs is more mixed.

Table 3. Relative "newcomers" with regard to implementing a GEP in the country, by type of R&I organisation					
Country	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing



			organisations		organisations
Cyprus	No	Yes	Yes	n.a.	Yes
Greece	Yes	No	Yes	n.a.	Yes
Italy	No	No	No	Yes	n.a.
Malta	No	n.a.	Yes	Yes	Yes
Portugal	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Spain	n.a	No	No	Yes	n.a.

It is also worth noting that the implementation of **alternative instruments** to GEPs is widespread in Italy and to a lesser extent in Malta and Portugal. In **Italy**, Legislative Decree 198/2006 on 'Code for Equal Opportunities between Men and Women' established the mandate of adopting a Positive Action Plan (PAP) in the public administration (including public funding organisations, research organisations and universities). The PAP is policy document proposed by the Equality Committee (CUG)⁸ to the Board of Directors. The general PAP objectives, tailored to the organisational context and related to gender issues, concern: guaranteeing equal opportunities in access to employment, career progression, working life, professional training and mobility opportunities; promoting organisational well-being and a better organisation of work that favours balance between work and private life; promoting a gender culture and respect for the principle of non-discrimination within the administration. In **Malta**, EDIs policies are widespread in RFOs, RPOs and HEIs. In **Portugal**, alternative instruments in RFOs and HEIs are the EC's certification HRS4R (Humane Resources Excellence in Research Award) as well as EDI policies.

Socio-cultural, political and economic context

Beyond the legal and policy frameworks analysed in section 2, the socio-cultural, political and economic contexts of the six countries impact the institutionalisation of gender equality in R&I in different ways. In the following, the situation of each country is detailed along with the most significant practical lessons that can be learned. The description starts by Spain, which is the Southern country with the most comprehensive and consolidated legal framework for gender equality in R&I, followed by Italy and Portugal where several legal measures are in place, and ends presenting the situation in Cyprus, Malta and Portugal, where legal measures are lacking.

In **Spain**, the legal context has been decisive for the institutionalisation of gender equality in R&I. Equality Units at HEIs have been created mainly since 2007, when Organic Law 3/2007 for the effective equality of women and men was passed, as well as Organic Law 4/2007, which

⁸

Unique Guarantee Committees for Equal Opportunities in Public Administrations for Workers' Wellbeing and against Discrimination.



modifies Organic Law 6/2001 on Universities, whose text states that "universities will have equality units within their organisational structures for the development of functions related to the principle of equality between women and men". However, the lack of specific regulations on the creation of the Equality Units and the previous existence in many Spanish universities of institutes, seminars, chairs or centres dedicated to feminist or gender studies, as well as the fact that professors-researchers linked to these research institutes have been appointed as directors of the Equality Units, has not helped to differentiate management from research (RUIGEU, 2022).

The social context with a strong and consolidated feminist movement with a networking culture has also been crucial. The university equality policy networks are also partly the result of this context, and have played a fundamental role in clarifying the functions of the Equality Units and in the drive to consolidate the minimum structures. Before the university policy networks on gender equality, the networks of research institutes were born, which were the first structures to promote the value of equality in universities, which built the feminist theoretical corpus nourished by interdisciplinary knowledge, currently constituted in the University Platform for Feminist and Gender Studies (RUIGEU, 2022). This platform serves as gateway for dialogue and interpellation from feminist student associations and other change agents, contributing to the connection of theoretical creation with the reality on the ground. That interpellation has also been important for forcing progress on key issues such as sexual harassment. The socio-cultural context was also relevant -more so than the legal context- for the institutionalisation of gender equality in other RPOs such as the CSIC, which created its Commission for Women and Science in 2002, being a pioneer in Spain in the creation of this type of equality structures (MICIN, 2021).

All in all, despite social and legislative advances, the economic context (especially crises such as the one in 2008, just after the 2007 Law was passed) has served as an excuse for the poor allocation of funds for policy implementation, which has resulted in a much weaker institutionalisation than expected. The Spanish Conference of Rectors identifies as a challenge the amount of public effort over GDP that Spanish society commits to extend the principle of equal opportunities in comparison with the efforts made by countries in the socio-economic environment (CRUE, 2021). Gender equality in R&I is also currently challenged by the policy context, marked by an increased presence of the far-right in regional and local governments in coalition with the main conservative party. Both political parties and the Catholic church are adopting an increasingly belligerent anti-gender discourse. Debates around the self-determination of gender and the protection against sex-based discrimination and inequalities have also resulted in controversies within the centre-left and left parties and social and feminist movements that have been detrimental for co

Some main practical lessons to be learnt are: 1) **Collaboration and networking**: The report made by the Women and Science Unit of the Ministry of Science and Innovation shows the importance for the equality committees of research centres to share their experiences and good practices regarding equality with other committees in the form of networks (MICIN,2021); 2) **Introducing gender criteria to assess excellence**: The Severo Ochoa and María de Maeztu Centres and Units of Excellence programme, funded by the Ministry of Science and Innovation, introduced gender equality criteria in the evaluation process, contributing to a more gender-sensitive understanding of excellence. Institutions aspiring to this prestigious accreditation must demonstrate their commitment to gender equality by implementing specific



measures and policies. For example, the existence of measures aimed at correcting existing gender inequalities in each of the research strata, or measures to promote the integration of sex/gender analysis in the content of research that serve to avoid gender biases are assessed (AEI, 2023); 3) Bottom-up approach and interdisciplinary initiatives: The creation of the Gender Equality Nodes Network as part of the SUPERA project at the University Complutense of Madrid shows the importance of working on the basis of voluntary participation from a bottom-up approach (nodes were not handpicked but joined the network out of activism and personal interest, which contributed to ownership and engagement). It also revealed the potential for multiplier impact, being the only network that brought together women researchers from all scientific disciplines at the university. Today, after the project is finished, the Network is still active and with growing presence at the institution (SUPERA, 2022); 4) Tackling resistances: In spite that GEPs are a well consolidated practice in HEIs and public RPOs, resistances to gender equality policies are widespread although not always explicit. Recently some institutions have faced serious cases of sexual harassment and these resistances have clearly emerged. The sexual protocol in place has not been properly implemented and corporativism has prevailed, de facto protecting the alleged offender instead of supporting the claimant.

In Italy, the socio-cultural context plays a decisive role in the configuration of the R&I scenario: there is still a traditional approach to gender roles (career-oriented male, caregiving female), together with strong gender stereotypes and no balanced time in family responsibilities. This context poses a hindrance to the advancement of the EU gender equality principles and has served as an open gate for the reframing the governmental goals, reshaping the political context as well: in September 2022, Giorgia Meloni, a well-known anti rights campaigner, won the legislative elections, leading to further setbacks. The current far-right government has continued the populist policies of the previous government, which prioritised the value of the protection of the family over the eradication of the discriminations against women (Villa et al., 2021). The former Minister for Family and Disability under the populist government Conte I (formed by Lega and Five Star Movement), openly against LGBT+ families, promoted measures 'to protect' the traditional (heterosexual) family, then considered under attack by liberal and secularized Europe. Hence, also in Italy there was a backlash against gender equality as in other countries (Verloo 2018) due to the rise of the populist radical right party Lega (Donà 2019, Villa et al. 2021) which is now being exacerbated. Since the victory of the far-right party Fratelli d'Italia (Brothers of Italy) and its alliance with rightwing parties, the new Prime Minister Giorgia Meloni, whose motto is 'god, family, fatherland', promotes a nationalist and ultratraditionalist vision of the family and women's place in society. On top of that, other political factors add to the current political arena: there is no national agency for gender equality and the persistence of a welfare system with a familistic and traditional approach (where there is no or minimal support to fatherhood). On the other hand, no data has been reported as to understand if the National Strategy for Gender Equality, issued by the Department for Equal Opportunities of the Italian Presidency of the Council of Minister back in 2021, has yielded any tangible outputs or affected the R&I sector somehow.

All in all, what the current political and social context suggests is a genuine risk of further curtailment of human rights, notably women's, LGBT's, and migrants' rights, making it a particularly challenging context for working on issues such as the adoption of an intersectional approach, where core discrimination grounds like racism or xenophobia are put on the table.



Regarding the economic context, Paola Villa and her team (2021) describe how the Italian university system suffers from poor funding, due to the modest investments traditionally devoted to tertiary education, and to the impact of fiscal consolidation during austerity. Within this overall difficult context, yet, the EU policies and programmes pose a vein of opportunity for the R&I sector. Most of the national R&I institutions working on structural change or on gendered research and innovation are those linked to EU funded projects currently addressing themes like excellence, organisational culture and workplace, integrating a gender perspective into research and teaching, resistance to structural change and GEPs (Villa et al. 2021).

The role of EU projects has also been highlighted when reporting good practices and lessons to be learnt: experiences regarding carriere alias (UNIMIB), mentoring (UNINA), or the UNITO cirsde (Centro Interdisciplinare di Ricerche e Studi delle Donne e di Genere – CIRSDe of the University of Torino) regarding gender studies: methods and language open to all university students of 1st year of bachelor and master degrees. These good practices were mainly initiated by EU structural change projects or by centres devoted to gender equality within the universities. Often these interventions are more related to pushing factors of specific groups of interests rather than convinced support from top management.

In **Greece**, some positive advances in gender equality in R&I are related to the socio-economic context, which is also marked by important limitations. Over the past couple of years, there has been an increase in public attention to and awareness of sexual harassment and gender-based violence, supported by NGOs and social movements active in this area. In 2019, the public revelation of a Greek sportswoman (and an Olympic champion) that she had been a victim of sexual harassment helped spark the rise of a "Me Too" movement in Greece, which had a spill over in research and academia. Faculty, staff and students in universities and research centers began to talk more openly about incidents of sexual harassment and gender-based violence.

Besides the advent of a "Me Too" movement in Greece, there has been significant mobilisation to promote gender equality in universities and research centers. Such mobilisation has been prompted by, and gained leverage from EU policy, above all the Horizon Europe requirement that all HEIs and public RPOs must have GEPs. The establishment of gender equality committees in universities and research centers made it possible and their work to develop GEPs provided a frame for continuous discussion and networking across all universities and research centers in the country. This activity did not stop even during the pandemic; on the contrary, it continued with increasing momentum through regular online meetings. In terms of the political context, increased social awareness around issues of sexual harassment, gender-based violence and gender equality more broadly prompted the government over the past few years to pay more attention – even if of a token nature – to these issues.

Yet, government policy to promote gender equality and diversity specifically in the sectors of research and academia, has at best been inadequate or non-existent, despite the fact that EU R&I policy (including Horizon Europe) has included and highlighted the need to promote gender equality and diversity. Recent legislation on higher education and research included limited provisions on gender equality (described earlier) reluctantly and only after pressure by gender equality committees in universities and the Greek Association of University Women. Still, policy makers have so far been unwilling to allocate resources that would enable the implementation of gender and diversity actions designed in the GEPs (Anagnostou 2019).



Last but not least, a coherent gender equality discourse in research and innovation that sheds light on structural barriers and implicit bias has been lacking, and it is a central impediment: it severely limits the potential of GEPs and the power of change agents in research and higher education organisations to stimulate sustainable institutional change (Anagnostou 2022).

Regarding the economic context, the economic crisis and the large budget cuts that were applied in the public sector from 2010 onwards resulted in shrinking resources for the operation of universities and research centers (Kambouri 2021). While austerity policies are no longer applied, the contraction of the administrative, academic and research staff over the past decade has not returned back to its original levels. Many of the research, administrative and teaching needs are now covered by staff on temporary and/or project-based contracts (Kambouri 2021).

The implementation of GEPs is still at its infancy and it is too early to determine whether they have led to structural change. At this relatively early stage though, at least two practical lessons can be learned: 1) **Coordinated action among gender equality committees**, which have an institutional presence in universities and research centers in Greece, has played a key role in promoting the development of GEPs. Furthermore, along with the mobilization of the Association of University Women in Greece (ELEGYP), ithe network of gender equality committees has been able to influence legal and policy change over the past two years (as described in section 2) Interventions in R&I organisations have been more effective when the development of GEPs takes place in the frame of **EU-funded structural change programs**, which enable a university or research center to acquire expertise and to support a dedicated team of people with gender expertise to work on gender and diversity action, collection of data, etc.

In Cyprus the overall level of gender equality is rather low compared with other EU27 countries (it is ranked 21st in the EIGE's overall Gender Equality Index according to the data published in 2022). Xenofontos et al. (2022) cite the dominant patriarchal culture and persisting gender stereotypes as main reasons, but also remind that education was 'a privilege for the upper class until the mid-1950s' and that primary and secondary education only became compulsory for both men and women in the 1960s. According to EIGE⁹, the promotion of gender equality through policy and legislation is a relatively recent phenomenon in the country and gender mainstreaming is primarily influenced by EU directives and international conventions. Cyprus does not have an overall national law on gender equality and there is no government strategy for gender equality. There are several bodies responsible for advancing equality (eg. the Commissioner for Equality and the National Machinery for the Advancement of Women) but most with limited means and power. Xenofontos et al. (2022) state that, despite progress noted in recent years, insufficient steps are taken to mainstreaming gender equality in the different policy areas. Of particular note is the lack of women in leadership positions across all fields. The main practical lessons to be learnt are: 1) Participation in **EU-funded structural change** projects has been positive to initiating change. The Cyprus University of Technology (CUT) was part of the consortium of the Horizon 2020 project Gender-SMART and it is the only university in Cyprus which developed a GEP during the period 2016-2019. The adoption of the first GEP enabled a culture of awareness and an influential working group of faculty, administrative staff and students for gender equality issues. In turn, this group paved the way

⁹ https://eige.europa.eu/gender-mainstreaming/countries/cyprus



for a Senate Committee for Gender Equality with decision-making powers (and the adoption of a gender perspective in funding, research and teaching). CUT received several human resources awards and certification by the National Agency for the Certification of Businesses for the Implementation of Good Practices on Gender Equality at the Workplace. 2) Some organisations may be pioneers in adopting gender equality policies even when there is a lack of external funding and the legal and policy framework is not supportive. An example is the Cyprus Institute of Neurology and Genetics (CING), one of the island's top medical, research and postgraduate academic institutions, which received the Equality Employer accreditation in 2015. A study of this institution¹⁰ which explores explore gender parity in the context of gender representation and internal collaboration concludes that CING's egalitarian culture, policies and procedures, provide an extendable paradigm for improving and evaluating gender parity in academic organisations.' Another example is the University of Cyprus (UCY). It is the only public university with a dedicated EDI office, created in 2020. In this case, the EDI has played a positive role as a catalyst for structural change. The EDI office is in charge of GEP design and implementation, under the workings of one of its five thematic groups (gender equality; the others are LGBTQ+, people with disabilities, with a migrant background, and combating harassment, sexual harassment and bullying). Such structure may also facilitate the adoption of a more comprehensive and intersectional approach in equality policies.

Malta is still a rather conservative society, with significant progress in gender equality and inclusivity in general having been made only in the last few years. The efforts for inclusive gender equality of the more liberal Labour Party that came to power in 2013, of social movements, equality researchers and practitioners had to first be focused on more pervasive and urgent issues, like employment or gender-based violence. This contributed to delays in the adoption of key legal and policy measures for gender and equality mainstreaming. Namely, the Equality Act and the Human Rights and Equality Commission Act, proposed in 2015, have not been yet approved as of April 2023, notwithstanding a number of readings and discussions in Parliament and community. Also, a public consultation on the document 'Towards a Gender Equality Mainstreaming Framework' was launched in March 2019, but the resulting Gender Equality and Mainstreaming Strategy and Action Plan was adopted only in November 2022. Meanwhile, while significant progress has been made in women's participation in some fields (employment rates, share of women in Parliament; share of women appointed to public boards), there is still a large gender imbalance in the large companies (presidents, board members and employee representatives)¹¹. Moreover, although Malta passed several laws on LGB and Trans people in 2014-2015, discriminatory perceptions towards homosexual relations is widespread. According to a Eurobarometer 2019 survey, 80% of Maltese see same sex sexual relationships as something wrong¹². Furthermore, the proportion of Malta's R&D expenditure compared to GDP has decreased between 2012 and 2020 (from 0.8% to 0.7%) and remained far away from the set target of 2% of GDP by 2020¹³.

¹⁰ Xenophontos S, Zachariou M, Polycarpou P, Ioannidou E, Kazandjian V, Lagou M, et al. (2022) The Cyprus Institute of Neurology and Genetics, an emerging paradigm of a gender egalitarian organisation. PLoS ONE 17(9): e0274356. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274356

¹¹ Based on official statistics: National Statistics Office News Release 228/2022; Gender Equality and Mainstreaming Strategy and Action Plan

¹² The National Commission for the Promotion of Equality, Annual Report 2021

¹³ The Malta Council for Science and Technology, National R&I Monitoring Report 2019-2020; National Statistics Office News Release 125/2022 and News Release 040/2021



Portugal lags considerably behind other EU27 countries in what concerns gender equality in R&I. While in other countries a large share part of HEIs had already GEPs and dedicated units to deal with equality units, in Portugal the first institution to develop a GEP was University of Beira Interior in 2011 (Augusto et al. 2018). That initiative spread the development of others later in the 2010s. There was also a great impulse of European projects under H2020 funding where Portuguese HEIs, namely the bigger ones entered in consortiums (Sales Oliveira and Augusto 2017). Therefore, a significant part of the existent GEPs of Portuguese HEIs are very recent. What is also significant is that GEPs do not made public all relevant information, especially in what concerns the gender diagnosis, a fact that hinders dialogue and share of practice across institutions and practitioners. This situation is in line with the level of gender awareness of Portuguese society in general. It has been difficult to include gender equality in the policy agenda and it is still often dismissed as not a priority (Peterson et al. 2021). An exception is awareness towards domestic violence. Portuguese society is now conscious of the problem and tries hard to fight it despite the fact that the number of cases and feminicides is low. This shows the prevalence of a patriarchal culture even among the younger generations. In recent years assuming this orientation has become politically incorrect, but what prevails is empty statements around the promotion of gender equality that are not translated in policies and social practices (Augusto et al, 2018). However, between 2017-2022 the Equality and Citizenship State secretariat was able to carry out important initiatives and the country really made progress in this matter. In what concerns R&I, Portugal is currently in a turning point for further deepening policies and change (Jordão et al, 2022). Sexual harassment at academia is an issue since 2022 when the first case of complaints of sexual harassment emerged in the University of Lisbon, followed by Porto University. In the first case, after high media attention, the case was closed by the public prosecution. At Porto University several professors have been suspended already. The issue of gender equality tends to be politically instrumentalised, especially in what concerns education (with right-wing parties claiming that teaching gender equality is to disseminate a left-wing gender ideology). Academia tends to be left out of these debates but the issue of sexual harassment in academia is again on fire (in late March 2023 there was a statement of harassment in a research centre connected to a very well-known researcher).

Some main practical lessons to be learnt are: the experiences of both University of Beira Interior and University of Aveiro highlight that **team** commitment, **persistency and volunteering** are very important elements to promote organisational change towards gender inclusion (Augusto et al. 2018, Sales Oliveira & Augusto 2017, Jordão et al. 2022). The commitment of top management to gender equality was limited in 2010 and still is today despite all the efforts from European Commission. What has made the difference in these two projects was the personal commitment and belief of the team involved. To build teams of people with gender expertise and a certain dose of academic activism (Sales Oliveira forthcoming) is what can make a GEP or other gendered solution to be real and alive. Nevertheless, it is important to keep in mind the fragility of this team if based in the mindset of one or two persons. Sustainability over time is a central question. 2) Tackling **sexual harassment** and other forms of harmful behaviour is increasingly needed. In this regard, the recent case of University of Porto is very interesting. After the first complaints in June 2022, the university is exploring new ways to facilitate the communication this situation. It has established an online portal of complaints, which seems to be a good practice. One of the issues about harassment is the



difficulties that entail presenting a complaint. HEIs face difficulties for victims to fill comfortable but also need to improve neutrality and professionalism in dealing with such cases.

3.1 Literature review and assessment

National experts were asked to identify the most relevant literature in relation to structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations in their countries. The review was not restricted to scientific literature - other publications such as policy briefs, working papers or reports from R&I organisations could be included. Priority was given to literature published in the last five years, with a focus on publications in local language. Table 2 maps the selected literature by country, topic and type of organisation. Each publication is referred by the code of the country and a number, as listed in the national literature provided in the references. As summarised in Table 4 below, a large bulk of literature refers to HEIs and explores the topics of initiating and sustaining change.

Table	Table 4. Selected literature by country, topic and type of R&I organisation						
Topic	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing organisations		
Initiating change	MT2	CY2 EL1, EL2, EL4 MT6, MT9, M13	CY7, CY8, CY10 MT1, MT3, MT5, MT9, MT10		EL1 IT3		
Sustaining and deepening change		EL3, EL6, EL7 IT1, IT2, IT4 PT1, PT2, PT3, PT4 ES1, ES2, ES5, ES7, ES10, ES11, ES13					
Adopting an intersectional approach		ES4					
Implementing gendered innovations							
Monitoring inclusive gender equality		CY1, CY3, CY4, CY5, CY6, CY9 EL5 PT5 MT7, MT8 ES3, ES8, ES12	MT4, MT11, MT12 ES6, ES9		EL5		

Note: Each publication is referred by the code of the country and a number, as listed in the references. Codes of countries are: CY (Cyprus); El (Greece); IT (Italy); MT (Malta); PT (Portugal); ES (Spain).

The survey asked national experts to assess the adequacy of the current knowledge base on structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations for each of the five topics. The exact question was: Is it adequate to support significant, evidence-based advances



in the field of (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations? Experts were asked to reply to this question using a 4-scale ranging from "highly adequate" to "highly insufficient". Table 5 presents the results. This assessment is in line with the findings of the literature review.

Initiating change is the only topic in which the knowledge base is considered at least adequate, but only in Greece, Portugal and Spain. For all the other topics, in all countries, it is considered insufficient or highly insufficient. Even in Spain, where GEPs have been compulsory in universities since 2007 the knowledge base for monitoring, sustaining and deepening change is deemed to be insufficient.

Table 5. Assessment of the current knowledge base on structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations in the country, by topic					
Country Initiating change		Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality
Cyprus	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient
Greece	Highly adequate	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient
Italy	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient
Malta	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient
Portugal	Highly adequate	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient

In the following sections each topic is analysed more in depth, with a focus on identifying hindering and facilitating factors to foster or sustain significant advances in the field of inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations.

Highly insufficient

Insufficient

Insufficient

Insufficient

3.2 Initiating change

Adequate

Spain

Empirical studies and evidence about initiating change is comparatively high in relation to other topics (except sustaining change) and is mostly based on the experiences of HEIs. It can also be noted that experts have paid especial attention to analyse literature and highlight key factors that hinder or facilitate initiating change in those Southern countries where the institutionalisation of gender equality policies - through GEPs or other instruments - is less widespread across organisations and and/or is more recent. It is mainly the case of experts in Cyprus, Greece and Malta, although experts from Italy and Portugal also provide useful insights in this topic.

According to experts' assessment, hindering factors related to the legal and policy frameworks and to the socio-cultural, political, and economic context play a major role:

 Unsupportive national legal and policy framework, including the fact that in spite of strategies and plans, there is no overseeing agency and limited accountability.



- Lack of awareness of the extent and persistency of gender inequalities, and how they intersect with other axes of discrimination and inequality; including the assumption that, because of improvements through the years, equality is 'just an issue of time". In some cases, more serious difficulties are faced, related to the persistence of a patriarchal culture or the increasing influence of an anti-gender equality and anti-feminist discourse driven by far-right and conservative actors. However, there is an increasing concern about sexual harassment and other forms of harmful behaviour at societal level and this is also reflected in legal and policy developments.
- Weak feminist and gender equality movements, that are also cast as a "fringe". In contrast, the experience in Greece shows that when these movements are strong and influential, they play a crucial role in collaboration with gender experts, practitioners and activists within R&I organisations, as a catalyst for change at the political level.
- Low political priority given to gender equality. Sometimes it is coupled with economic pressures and high uncertainty, which also contributes to lack of resources and implementation delays in equality policies. Limited public expenditure on higher education and R&D is also a constraint.

On the positive side, the main contextual facilitating factors identified are:

- EU gender equality policies. This not only includes the new Horizon Europe eligibility criterion linked to funding, but also positive impact of transnational collaboration through EU-funded projects of structural change and other initiatives or programmes. Experts indicate that in some cases this impact is sustained over time in the organisation and has spill-over effects. EU policies have also had impact at the national level in terms of legal and policy developments. While there is a risk of lip service regarding GEP eligibility criterion in some R&I organisations, the high number of organisations adopting a GEP may provide a "critical mass" to pave the way for further advances.
- Pioneering R&I organisations as a catalyst of change through collaboration and networking with other organisations.

Concerning organisational factors, the survey identifies some aspects that are important in the context of the Southern countries:

- Limited (or absent) gender awareness and competence, especially among managers, human resources staff and senior researchers. This includes the belief that the organisation is gender neutral, thus equating interventions with 'lack of meritocracy'; in contrast, a committed and gender competent management team or research committee may be a key actor for recognising the need for action, initiating change and ensure its legitimacy within the organisation.
- Lack sex-disaggregated data within the organisation, as sometimes even the most basic data are no available. One of the lessons learned is that evidence about gender inequalities is a key factor for raising awareness and getting support from top managers.



• Centres or institutes of gender studies, women's associations as well as feminist scholars and practitioners may play a pivotal role for initiating change through advocacy, bottom-up pressure and (often unpaid and unrecognised) commitment over time. There is a risk of 'gender fatigue' and isolation when efforts are concentrated in a reduced team or a single person; for this reason, well established centres, networks and associations may be a key facilitating factor. In the case of universities, support from students and some of their associations is also seen as a facilitator.

Private R&I companies seem to face difficulties for initiating change in all countries. Some specific hindering factors identified in the survey are high competitivity and economic pressures, alongside the lack of incentives, not only economic, but also awards or accreditations that are well established and prestigious within the R&I field. Some experts indicate that promoting public-private cooperation in R&I through comprehensive policies and mechanisms, including fostering the role of private actors in R&I governance - could be a relevant facilitating factor. However as highlighted above, this is a theme largely underresearched.

3.3 Sustaining and deepening change

Most empirical research on sustaining and deepening change is based on the experiences of R&I organisations (especially HEIs) that have been pioneers in countries where the context is not favourable - often through participation in EU-funded structural change projects. This also applies to research in Spain, where GEPs have been mandatory since long time.

The main hindering and facilitating factors for sustaining change build on those already identified for initiating change, especially when it comes to context factors. However, it is worth noting that even where context is relatively favourable (e.g., Spain), there is clear evidence of resistance as well as other difficulties for sustaining change over time. HEIs and many other research institutions are not only large and complex organisations, they also rely on implicit and gendered values and norms (e.g., meritocracy; ideal academic career) which are deeply rooted and still widely perceived to be 'gender-neutral'. Furthermore, the increasing precariousness of academic and research positions and the lack of career prospects leads to high competitiveness and conformity with the 'rules of the game' - a fact that also hinders change.

The survey also highlights some more specific organisational factors that are important in the Southern context. The fragility of top management commitment is stressed by several experts. When there are no equality units with adequate expertise and sufficient resources, institutional commitment relies almost exclusively on leadership and a change in management may lead to lip service and only formal continuity of GEP. Experiences in Greece and Portugal give insight on the importance of establishing such equality units while also maintaining bottom-up pressure and initiative over time - stressing again the need for both dedicated professionals and certain activism from feminist scholars and gender institutes. Some experts also point out that institutional learning is needed to sustain change - and this requires resources, equality structures and wider mechanisms for collaboration among different actors within the institution.

Another set of factors refer to data collection, monitoring and evaluation. Difficulties for establishing a regular system for gathering basic administrative sex-disaggregated data and



embed it into the institutional routine is a main barrier. Efforts to collect data are often so time-consuming and disappointing that other initiatives are postponed or abandoned. Yet, having regular data is key for tracking change and support an iterative, evidence-based process of GEP design, implementation, monitoring and re-design. In this regard, several experts highlight the potential role that public agencies may play in facilitating this process (providing guidance and support; encouraging collaboration among institutions through the establishment of expert groups or other means; setting monitoring requirements for collecting basic indicators and made them public; and supporting external evaluation, among others). This could also pave the wave for more systemic advances such as setting targets and related incentives.

Finally, most experts stress that collaboration among organisations is a key factor for sustaining and deepening change. Collaboration can take diverse forms - the survey refers to institutionalised networks of equality committees, holding regular workshops and more informal networking activities. In all cases, collaboration is seen as a need for sharing knowledge and practice, mutual learning and innovation, peer-to-peer support, and increasing legitimacy and influence around gender equality priorities in the organisation, in the R&I ecosystem and more generally in policymaking.

3.4 Intersectionality

In general terms, experts consider that adopting an intersectional approach in equality policies requires further efforts in terms of empirical research. Experience in adopting such policy approach (for structural change and more generally) is not only scarce, but also underresearched, leading to lack of practical guidance and expertise. Too often institutions adopt diversity policies which mainly focus on visibility and representation under the assumption that it is the best way to deal with minoritised students or staff, leaving aside more challenging measures. It is also noted that in some institutions there are different policy instruments in place for advancing equality (e.g., a GEP, a disability plan; other initiatives and measures targeted to specific groups of staff or students) and adopting a more comprehensive approach requires huge institutional efforts.

Nevertheless, experts also indicate some promising developments in the Southern countries. Linked to raising awareness and concern about sexual harassment in society at large and R&I organisations in particular, some intersectional research has been conducted (or is underway) to better understand this problem and to contribute to design more effective sexual harassment protocols and policies in universities and other research organisations. Intersectional research is also emerging in other fields such as gender medicine and biomedical research, while there is growing interest in developing intersectional practice in health professions. Experts also flag some universities which are already moving forward and stress some common features, namely the presence of scholars with a background on intersectional studies and commitment to devote efforts to institutional policies; well established equality structures for dealing with different and intersecting grounds of discrimination; and some mechanisms for engagement and participation of different groups of staff and students.

3.5 Gendered innovations

The survey indicates a lack of relevant studies on gendered innovations in the private sector. This also applies to Spain, where integrating a gender perspective in technological



development and innovation is one of the aims of R&I policies. Experts indicate some potential facilitating factors, namely promoting cooperation between public and private institutions and strengthening funding incentives. Concerning funding, it is highlighted the need to establish clear priorities and target those R&I fields where incorporating a gender perspective is more needed, involve gender experts in the design of evaluation criteria and procedures, and provide guidance to R&I organisations. In this regard, several experts highlight that the very concept of gendered innovations is still largely misunderstood. Too often integrating a gender dimension in R&I products or services is equated with increasing women's participation in R&I institutions and projects.

3.6 Data monitoring

There is wide consensus in the literature and among practitioners that data collection, building meaningful indicators and regular monitoring is a crucial aspect of structural change towards gender equality in any organisation.

Some experts point that availability of sex-disaggregated data from administrative records is a must, but greater efforts are needed for analysing these data and support evidence-based concrete measures. In this regard, tracking gender inequalities across the lifecycle is a field where further analysis is needed.

Another aspect highlighted is that more efforts should be devoted to include gender-sensitive issues in institutional surveys (e.g., climate surveys for students and staff). Data collection should also encompass other relevant fields, for instance those related to integrating a gender dimension in higher education curricula (transversal and specific gender-related courses and programmes), R&I activities, funded projects and publications.

From a more general and systemic perspective, the survey indicates that there is scarce literature in this field and the current knowledge base is insufficient in the Southern countries. In this regard, several experts highlight the crucial role that public agencies may play for improving data monitoring, supporting external evaluation and setting targets.



4 R&I organisations

Differences in the number of R&I organisations in the Southern countries are related to the fact that there are small and large countries in this cluster. However, there are also other issues related to the lack of comparability in terms of definitions and units of measure. This is especially important for estimating the number of private companies involved in R&I activities. A common feature in this cluster is the relatively low share of GDP expenditure in R&I.

Table 6. Estimated number of R&I organisations by type of organisation					
Country	HEIs	Public RPOs	R&I companies		
Cyprus	60	30	50		
Greece	24	20	2		
Italy	100	20	100		
Malta	114	3	166		
Portugal	98	312	n.a.		
Spain	86	468	11,162		



5 Engaged stakeholders

The survey collected information on stakeholders already engaged in the five topics or potentially interested. In this regard, it is worth mentioning that in spite of an unfavourable context in many countries, there is a **high level of interest and potential for engagement in all topics** among all relevant actors: policy makers, research funding organisations, universities, public research institutes, private and non-profit organisations and existing networks or associations (see Tables 7 to 10).

1	Table 7. Overview of policy makers' indication of interest, by topic						
Country	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality		
Cyprus (n=3)	2	1	-	2	2		
Greece (n=3)	2	1	-	-	1		
Italy (n=3)	1	2	2	1	1		
Malta (n=3)	3	3	1	-	3		
Portugal (n=3)	1	1	2	2	2		
Spain (n=3)	3	3	3	3	3		
Total (N=18)	12	11	8	8	12		

Note: N and n indicate the number of policy makers identified. Policy makers can be interested in more than one topic. Numbers by topic indicate the number of identified policy makers interested in this topic.

Table 8. Overview of RFOs' indication of interest, by topic					
Country	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality
Cyprus (n=2)	2	1	-	-	1
Greece (n=3)	2	1	1	-	-
Italy (n=2)	1	1	1	-	1
Malta (n=2)	2	2	1	2	2
Portugal (n=3)	2	1	1	-	-



Spain (n=3)	2	2	2	3	3
Total (N= 15)	11	8	6	5	7

Note: N and n indicate the number of RFOs identified. RFOs can be interested in more than one topic. Numbers by topic indicate the number of identified RFOs interested in this topic.

Table 9. Overview of RPOs' indication of interest, by topic					
Country	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality
Cyprus (n=3)	3	3	-	2	2
Greece (n=3)	3	2	2	-	2
Italy (n=3)	1	1	2	2	2
Malta (n=1)	1	1	1	1	1
Portugal (n=3)	3	2	1	2	-
Spain (n=3)	-	3	3	-	2
Total (N=16)	11	9	6	7	7

Note: N and n indicate the number of RPOs identified. RPOs can be interested in more than one topic. Numbers by topic indicate the number of identified RPOs interested in this topic.

Table 10. Overview of networks' or associations' indication of interest, by topic					
Country	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality
Cyprus (n=3)	3	1	1	2	1
Greece (n=3)	3	2	-	-	3
Italy (n=3)	2	2	2	2	1
Malta (n=3)	3	3	3	1	1
Portugal (n=2)	1	2	1	-	2
Spain (n=3)	2	2	1	2	2
Total (N=17)	12	10	7	5	8



Note: N and n indicate the number of networks or associations identified. Networks or associations can be interested in more than one topic. Numbers by topic indicate the number of identified of networks or associations interested in this topic.

When it comes to supporting the **communities of practice** (CoPs) in the five topics of interest within INSPIRE, national experts provided recommendations on various subjects to address, with consideration given to their relevance in each country. Table 11 below provides a summary of suggested topics for the CoPs.

The suggestions vary across countries. The experts suggested as potential CoPs some existing associations and networks that could play a fundamental role, especially in involving private companies, addressing resistance to embedding gender in the curricula, advocating for faster legal and policy change, as well as sharing experience in implementing GEPs. Cooperation, sharing knowledge, good practices and experiences seems to be one of the main proposals, highlighted by the experts of Greece and Malta for several topics. It also relates to the recommendation by the expert from Portugal, who suggests a coordinated action amongst different stakeholders, which could in fact be nurtured by the sharing of knowledge and experiences.

While the expert in Italy was not able to provide specific recommendations, experts from the rest of the countries pointed out to particular themes that would be worth approaching, like sexual harassment, brought up by the experts from Portugal and Spain, notably when talking about applying an intersectional approach. It is striking, however, how these two such crucial issues have not been mentioned by any of the other experts.

Other suggestions refer to male engagement and allyship, identified as a key topic when initiating change in Malta; the need to work on the challenges and resistances faced throughout the whole process, from initiating change to sustaining it (Portugal); the need to work on compliance tools to monitor the R&I organisations that initiate change and put a GEP in motion, and also monitor the extent to which those already counting on gender equality policies go beyond ticking the box, devoting budgets and real efforts in sustaining change (Cyprus); the need use to better use administrative data for tracking gender differences in R&I careers across the lifecycle (recruitment, accreditation, funding, promotion; leaves) (Spain). Suggestions in the specific field of gendered innovations in the private sector are diverse, and in general point to better coordination between public and private institutions and companies, sometimes suggesting specific fields of interest, such as gender medicine, biomedical research and healthcare.

Table 11. Suggestions for supporting Communities of Practice					
Topic	Suggestions				
	 Cyprus: How to ensure that all R&I organisations have GEPs and pay attention to gender equality 				
Initiating change	 Greece: To share experience in implementing GEPs across universities; to cooperate in order to advance common interests. 				
	Malta: Male engagement and allyship				
	 Portugal: Plans for Gender Equality in Higher Education Institutions (HEI) in Portugal: Reflections and Challenges 				



	Spain: GEPs in private R&I companies			
	 Cyprus: Ensure that universities and HE institutions go beyond creating a GEP to implementing, devoting a budget, and ensuring that actions are not just box- ticking. 			
Sustaining change	Greece: To share experience in implementing GEPs across research centres; to cooperate in order to advance common interests.			
	Malta: Advocacy for faster legal and policy change			
	Portugal: Resistances to embed gender in the curricula			
	Spain: Gender competence in decision-making; gender budgeting			
	Cyprus: How to ensure that such an approach is adopted			
Intersectional approach	MT: Sharing of good practices, implementation, monitoring and evaluation processes			
	Portugal: Sexual harassment policies at HEIs and RPOs			
	Spain: Sexual harassment policies at HEIs and RPOs			
	 Cyprus: There is a lot of potential in showcasing to private companies how gendered innovations 			
Gendered innovations	 Greece: To undertake and coordinate action towards gender equality between universities and external stakeholders (companies, local government bodies, research institutes, etc.) 			
	 Malta: Sharing of good practices, implementation, monitoring and evaluation processes 			
	 Spain: Gender medicine, biomedical research, healthcare (public and private R&I institutions and companies) 			
	Cyprus: Monitoring of the implementation of GEP and other EDI initiatives			
Monitoring	Greece: To promote equal participation of female academics and scientists			
Monitoring	Malta: Use of open data			
	 Spain: Use of administrative data for tracking gender differences in R&I careers across the lifecycle (recruitment, accreditation, funding, promotion; leaves) 			



6 Training resources

One of the aims of the survey was collecting training resources in both English and national languages. Experts were asked to identify training resources with proven quality and impact in their countries and not included in EU repositories and tools, such as Gender Equality Academia or the GEAR tool. Several training resources have been developed in the frame of EU-funded projects of structural change and other European programmes and funds, whilst others rely on the initiative of national public bodies or R&I projects. The selected training resources cover a wide array of topics, from raising awareness and guidance for GEP design and implementation to more specific themes such as equal pay or evaluation. It is also worth to note that some resources do not focus only on gender, but also on other grounds of discrimination such as race and ethnic origin. Tables 12 and 13 summarise the information collected.

Table 12. Training resources in English					
Country	Title	Description	Link		
Cyprus	Going beyond the formal adoption of a Gender Equality Plan: A guide for universities	Guide for universities based on the approach and lessons learned from the TARGET project	http://www.gendertarget.eu/wp- content/uploads/2022/08/Guide- Universities EN.pdf		
Cyprus	How to design a gender sensitive culture	Webinar offered by the Gender-SMART project (23.03.2021)	https://gender-smart.eu/about-the- project/webinars-trainings/		
Greece	LeTSGEPs Training Programme	Training programme developed by LeTSGEPs project on gender equality, GEPs and gender budgeting	https://letsgeps.eu/training/		
Malta	Equal Pay Tool	Tool on equal pay for equal work developed by the project Prepare the Ground for Economic Independence	https://ncpe.gov.mt/en/Documents/Projects_and_Specific_Initiatives/Prepare%20the%20Ground%20for%20Economic%20Independence/TU_Equal_Pay_Booklet_EN.pdf		
Portugal	The Body and the App: Adapting participatory movement group methodology in theatrical performance to the online context	Training resource based on a case study about participatory methodology in online theatrical performance aimed at supporting women suffering from discrimination	https://methods.sagepub.com/case/pa rticipatory-movement-group- methodology-theatrical-performance- online		
Spain	Gender equality in R&I	Comprehensive training course based on e-training modules. It was issued by the Spanish State Research Agency (main public funding organisation) in	Module 0. Introduction to the e- learning training modules on gender equality in R&I Module 1. Basic concepts and regulatory framework of gender equality in R&I		



collaboration with the Women and Science Unit of the Spanish Ministry of Science and Innovation Module 2. The European framework for gender equality policies in R&I Module 3. Unconscious gender bias in evaluation

inclusive language in R&I

Module 5. Integration of a gender perspective in R&I projects

Module 4. Use of non-sexist and

	Table 13. Tr	aining resources in natio	onal languages
Country	Title	Description	Link
Cyprus	Boosting gender equality in education	Some lessons about combating gender stereotypes	https://medinstgenderstudies.org/wp- content/uploads/2022/09/BEE- manual-MIGS.pdf
Greece	Gender Equality Plans in Universities and Research Organisations – A Practical Guide	Guide for implementing GEPs in universities and research organisations, based on the TARGET reflexive approach and edited by ELIAMEP	https://www.eliamep.gr/wp- content/uploads/2021/01/TARGET_DI GITAL_WEBSITE_USE.pdf
Italy	Eguaglianza di genere e contrasto alle discriminazioni nelle università	Course of the University of Naples course on gender equality and non- discrimination in universities	https://lms.federica.eu/enrol/index.php ?id=293
Malta	Racial and Ethnic Origin Equality Manual	Manual to implement equality policies considering racial and ethnic origin	https://ncpe.gov.mt/en/Documents/Our-Publications and Resources/Resourses_and_Tools/Handbooks_and_Manuals/gabra_ghodda_manwal_ugwaljanza_persuni_irrispettivament_razza_origini_etnika.pdf
Malta	Inclusive Advertising - Guidelines for authors and/or publishers of adverts	Guidelines for authors and/or publishers of adverts	https://ncpe.gov.mt/en/Documents/Our_Publications_and_Resources/Resourses_and_Tools/Guidelines/reklamar_inklussiv.pdf
Portugal	Referencial de formação	Training guide for HEIs to raise gender awareness	https://www.cig.gov.pt/wp- content/uploads/2021/02/IMH_Ref- 16_EDU_IG2535-1.pdf
Spain	Gender equality and evaluation Three workshops: 1. The gender dimension R&I 2. Gender stereotypes in the	The National Agency for Quality Assessment and Accreditation (ANECA) public agency responsible for the evaluation, certification and accreditation of academic	https://www.aneca.es/-/aneca- promueve-formación-sobre-la- dimensión-de-género-en-el- conocimiento-la-innovación-y-el- desarrollo-tecnológico



evaluation process
3. Clarity and transparency in the evaluation process staff, university institutions and centres.

This was its first training course on gender equality and evaluation. The course was addressed to all chairs and vice-chairs of ANECA's evaluation committees.

Registration in ANECA training online platform is required



7 Conclusions

The main aim of the survey was to provide contribute to the INSPIRE research programme through collecting information and analysis on policy developments and research debates at the national level. The analysis of the survey in the Southern countries provides findings and indications to support INSPIRE activities to promote structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I.

There are marked differences in the legal and policy frameworks on gender equality in R&I across Southern countries. These differences were already identified by EIGE in the GEAR tool. In particular, the legal framework was considered precise and comprehensive in Spain, and several legal provisions were identified in Italy and Greece. However, there were no laws or regulations explicitly promoting gender equality in R&I in Cyprus, Malta and Portugal as of August 2021. Since then, changes in the legal framework have not altered substantially such differences. The survey also indicates a growing concern on sexual harassment, gender-based violence and other forms of harmful behaviour, both in society at large and in R&I organisations. This has led to new legal developments and policies in several countries.

As a general feature in all countries, the survey indicates clearly that the legal and policy framework is more adequate to support R&I organisations to initiate change than to sustain and deepen change, including addressing any of the other topics of interest of INSPIRE. It is telling that there is consensus among experts in all countries that more supportive legal and policy measures are needed to foster monitoring and evaluation in R&I organisations. The survey also shows important differences between countries. Spain and Portugal are the countries where the legal and policy framework is better assessed. In contrast, lack of adequate legal and policy measures is especially marked in Cyprus and Italy.

The extent of GEPs uptake has been assessed by national experts based on available literature and evidence. It is clearly most pronounced in HEIs: in almost all countries, most or many universities have GEPs. The uptake of GEPs is clearly higher in HEIs and public organisations than in private or non-profit organisations. This is the result of legal and policies measures developed over time in countries such as Spain, Greece and Italy, as well as the Horizon Europe eligibility criterion.

The survey indicates a clear need to improve the knowledge base for supporting significant advances in structural change in R&I organisations in all countries. Initiating change is the only topic in which the knowledge base is considered at least adequate, and only in Greece, Portugal and Spain.

The survey has also provided meaningful insights on how the socio-cultural, political and economic context impact the institutionalisation of gender equality in R&I along with practical lessons that can be learned.

Hindering factors related to the lack of supportive legal and policy frameworks and to the wider national context play a major role. In contrast, EU gender equality policies are widely considered a key facilitating factor. This not only includes the new Horizon Europe eligibility criterion linked to funding, but also positive impact of EU-funded projects on structural change and other transnational initiatives or programmes. The survey also indicates that pioneering



R&I organisations can be a catalyst of change through collaboration and networking with other institutions.

Most experts stress that collaboration across organisations ion gender equality issues s a key factor for sustaining and deepening change. It allows sharing knowledge and practice among gender scholars and practitioners, mutual learning and innovation, peer-to-peer support, and increasing legitimacy and influence.

The survey also stresses the important role of feminist and gender equality movements. They may play a crucial role in collaboration with gender institutes, feminist scholars and practitioners within R&I organisations for initiating and sustaining change.

Finally, the survey indicates that in all countries there is a high level of interest and potential for engagement in all topics among all relevant actors: policy makers, research funding organisations, universities, public research institutes, private and non-profit organisations and existing networks or associations. It has also provided meaningful suggestions for potential communities of practice and themes that are relevant in each country.



References

Full reference	Code
Avraam, Demetris, Vasiliki Bitsouni, Katerina Kaouri, Alessandra Micheletti, Rosario Oliveira, and Margarita Zachariou. 2020. "Breaking Barriers for Women in Science." Report of the 146th European Study Group with Industry/Co-Creation Event with Society AIPFE, February. http://arxiv.org/abs/2003.01642	CY1
Caprile, María, Kalypso Sepou, and Angela Wroblewski Wroblewski. 2021. "Going beyond the Formal Adoption of a Gender Equality Plan - Guide for Universities." Horizon 2020 TARGET Project Taking a Reflexive Approach to Gender Equality for Institutional Transformation. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.6514713	CY2
Kouta, Christiana, Antigoni Parmaxi, and Irene Smoleski. 2017. "Gender Equality in Academia, Business, Technology and Health Care: A WomEnPower View in Cyprus." International Journal of Caring 10: 1224–31. www.internationaljournalofcaringsciences.org	CY3
Xenophontos, Stavroulla, Margarita Zachariou, Pavlos Polycarpou, Elena Ioannidou, Vera Kazandjian, Maria Lagou, Anna Michaelidou, George M. Spyrou, Marios A. Cariolou, and Leonidas Phylactou. 2022. "The Cyprus Institute of Neurology and Genetics, an Emerging Paradigm of a Gender Egalitarian Organisation." PLoS ONE 17 (9). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0274356	CY4
Angeli, Maria. 2018. "Free to Choose? Gender Segregation in Education and Employment in Cyprus." Mediterranean Institute of Gender Studies. https://medinstgenderstudies.org/wp-content/uploads/Free-to-Choose_Gender-segregation-in-education-and-employment-in-Cyprus.pdf	CY5
Angeli, Maria. 2020. "Breaking the Mould: Work/Life Balance: Gender-based Attitudes and Reality." Mediterranean Institute of Gender Studies. https://medinstgenderstudies.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Breaking-the-Mould-Research-English.pdf	CY6
Republic of Cyprus. 2021. Cyprus Recovery and Resilience Plan, 2021-2026.http://www.cyprus-tomorrow.gov.cy/cypresidency/kyprostoavrio.nsf/all/B37B4D3AC1DB73B6C22586DA00421E05/\$file/Cyprus%20RRP%20For%20Upload%2020052021.pdf	CY7
European Commission. 2022. Gender Equality and Work-Life Balance Policies during and after the COVID-19 Crisis. Thematic Review 2022 Synthesis. Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union. https://doi.org/10.2767/50106	CY8
Huang, Junming, Alexander J Gates, Roberta Sinatra, Albert-L ´Aszí O Barabási, and Barab´ Barabási. 2020. "Historical Comparison of Gender Inequality in Scientific Careers across Countries and Disciplines." PNAS 117 (9): 4609–16. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1914221117	CY9
Republic of Cyprus. 2021. "Unofficial Translate of National Action Plan 2021-2025 of The Republic of Cyprus for the Implementation of the United Nations Resolution 1325." https://www.wpsnaps.org/app/uploads/2022/12/Cyprus-NAP-2-2021-2025_greek_ENG-translation-Google-Translate.pdf	CY10



Dia Anagnostou, Gender Equality Plans in Universities and Research Organizations – A Practical Guide, Athens: ELIAMEP, January 2021 (in Greek, 100 pages) https://www.eliamep.gr/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/TARGET_DIGITAL_WEBSITE_USE.pdf	EL1
Dia Anagnostou and Natalia Avlona, "The European Union and gender equality in research and higher education: A view from Greece", ELIAMEP Policy Paper, No. 28, September 2019. https://www.eliamep.gr/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/The-European-Union-and-gender-equality-in-research-and-higher-education-4.pdf	EL2
Dia Anagnostou Dia, "Gender Equality in Higher Education Reform in Greece", ELIAMEP Policy Paper, No. 29, November 2019 (in Greek). https://www.eliamep.gr/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Policy-Paper-No-30-Anagnostou.pdf	EL3
Dia Anagnostou, "EU Policy and Gender Mainstreaming in Research and Higher Education: How Well Does it Travel from North to South?", in Angela Wroblewski and Rachel Palmén Overcoming the Challenge of Structural Change in Research Organisations – A Reflexive Approach to Gender Equality, Bingley: Emerald Publishing 2022, pp. 73-89. https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-80262-119-820221005	EL4
National Documentation Center, Women's Participation in Research and Development in Greece (in Greek). Athens, 2022. Available at https://metrics.ekt.gr/sites/metrics-ekt/files/ekdoseis-pdf/2023/WomenRD_Greece_Edition2022_el.pdf	EL5
Nelli Kambouri, "Gender and precarity in research and teaching in universities in Greece", Feministika, No. 4 (Fall 2021) (in Greek). Available at https://feministiqa.net/fylo-kai-episfaleia-stin-erevna-kai-didaskalia/	EL6
Nelli Kambouri, "Women and gender in science during the pandemic", ProGender Report, Athens: Centre for Gender Studies, 2022. Available at https://progender.panteion.gr/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Report_Women-and-Gender-in-Science.pdf	EL7
Addabbo, Tindara, Francesca Caroccia, Anna Maria Cherubini, Ester Cois, Chiara Elefante, Arianna Montorsi, Ilenia Picardi, Luisa Pulejo, and Aurelia Sole. "Vademecum per l'elaborazione del Gender Equality Plan negli Atenei italiani." (2021): 1-55. ISBN: 978-88-96524-33-6. https://www.crui.it/documenti/54/Newcategory/854/VademecumGEP_CRUI.pdf	IT1
Picardi, I., 2020. Labirinti di cristallo: Strutture di genere nell'accademia e nella ricerca. FrancoAngeli. https://www.ibs.it/labirinti-di-cristallo-strutture-di-libro-ilenia-picardi/e/9788835107217	IT2
Di Tullio, I. and Misiti, M., 2019. 2.2 Strumenti e metodi per il riequilibrio di genere negli Enti di ricerca: il Gender Equality Plan. Indice Rapporto GETA, p.92. https://www.cnr.it/sites/default/files/public/media/attivita/editoria/Rapporto_GETA 2019.pdf	IT3
Roberto, F., Rey, A., Maglio, R. and Agliata, F. (2020), "The academic "glass-ceiling": investigating the increase of female academicians in Italy", International Journal of Organizational Analysis, Vol. 28 No. 5, pp. 1031-1054. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOA-06-2019-1779	IT4



The Malta Council for Science and Technology. 2023. "Malta's National Research and Innovation Strategic Plan 2023-2027." In . http://mcst.gov.mt/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/%E2%80%A2RI-Report-Final.pdf	MT1
The Malta Council for Science and Technology. 2021a. "Annual Report and Financial Statements." http://mcst.gov.mt/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/MCST-Annual-Report-2021_web.pdf	MT2
The Malta Council for Science and Technology. 2021b. "Malta's Research and Innovation Smart Specialisation Strategy 2021-2027." https://mcst.gov.mt/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/RIS3-Strategy-2020-2027.pdf	MT3
The Malta Council for Science and Technology. 2019. "National R&I Monitoring Report." https://mcst.gov.mt/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/National-Randl-Monitoring-Report-2019_2020_low-res.pdf	MT4
The Malta Council for Science and Technology. 2016. "National European Research Area Roadmap." http://mcst.gov.mt/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/National-ERA-Roadmap-Malta-2020-FIN.pdf	MT5
University of Malta. 2022a. "Action Plan for Equity, Diversity and Inclusion at UM 2022-2025." https://www.um.edu.mt/media/um/docs/about/equity/GenderEquityPlan.pdf	MT6
University of Malta. 2022b. "Gender Audit Report 2018-2020." https://www.um.edu.mt/media/um/docs/about/equity/genderauditreport2018-2020.pdf	MT7
University of Malta. 2023. "Gender Audit Report 2020-2022." https://www.um.edu.mt/media/um/docs/about/equity/genderauditreport2020-2022.pdf	MT8
Malta College of Arts Science and Technology. 2022. "Gender Equality Plan 2022-2025." https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/ffcb06c3-200a-11ec-bd8e-01aa75ed71a1	MT9
Human Rights Directorate. 2022. "Gender Equality Mainstreaming Strategy and Action Plan 2022-2027." https://humanrights.gov.mt/en/Documents/Gender%20Equality.pdf	MT10
National Statistics Office. 2020. "Research and Development in Malta: 2020." https://nso.gov.mt/research-and-development-in-malta-2020/	MT11
National Statistics Office. 2023. "Labour Force Survey: Q4/2022." https://nso.gov.mt/labour-force-survey-q4-2022/	MT12
Gauci, John Baptist. 2007. The Gender Gap in Science and Technology in Malta - Evaluating the Problem and Tackling the Issues - Final Report. Edited by Janet Mifsud, Sina Bugeja, Anna Borg, and Irene Sciriha. National Commission for the Promotion of Equity. https://ncpe.gov.mt/en/Documents/Our_Publications_and_Resources/Research/ Gender_Gap/unesco_part_1.pdf	MT13



Augusto, A., Oliveira, C.S., Araújo, E., Cerqueira, C. (2018). The Place for Gender Research in Contemporary Portuguese Science and Higher Education Policies	PT1
Research in Contemporary Portuguese Science and Higher Education Policies within the Context of Neo-liberalism. In: Kahlert, H. (eds) Gender Studies and the New Academic Governance. Springer VS, Wiesbaden.	
Sales Oliveira, Catarina, and Amélia Augusto. 2017. "El Gender Mainstreaming En La Academia Portuguesa." Ciencia, Técnica y Mainstreaming Social 1 (1): 17. https://doi.org/10.4995/citecma.2017.7625	PT3
Jordão, Carina, Teresa Carvalho, Sara Diogo, & Zélia Breda. (2022). "Fatores facilitadores da promoção da equidade de género nos cargos de decisão intermédia nas universidades em Portugal: a experiência do Projeto CHANGE." Ex aequo, (45), 135-154. https://doi.org/10.22355/exaequo.2022.45.10	PT4
Moreira, Josilene & Sales Oliveira, Catarina (2022). "Quantifying for Qualifying: A Framework for Assessing Gender Equality in Higher Education Institutions." Soc. Sci. 2022, 11(10), 478; https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci11100478	PT5
Alonso Álvarez, Alba, and Isabel Diz Otero. 2022. "¿Nadando Contra Corriente? Resistencias a La Promoción de La Conciliación En Las Universidades Españolas." Revista Internacional de Sociología 80 (2): 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3989/ris.2022.80.2.21.01	ES1
Castaño, Cecilia, Susana Vázquez-Cupeiro, and José Luis Martínez-Cantos. 2019. "Gendered Management in Spanish Universities: Functional Segregation among Vice-Rectors." Gender and Education 31 (8): 966–85. https://doi.org/10.1080/09540253.2017.1410109	ES2
Espinosa-Fajardo, Julia, María Bustelo, and María Velasco. 2022. "Cómo Evaluar El Cambio Estructural de Género En Universidades? Aprendizajes de Una Práctica Colaborativa y Feminista." IgualdadES, no. 7 (July): 413–40. https://doi.org/10.18042/cepc/igdes.7.03	ES3
Lombardo, Emanuela, María Bustelo, Alba Alonso, Tània Verge, Arantxa Elizondo, Rebecca Tildesley, Isabel Diz, and Maria Caterina La Barbera. 2021. "Igualdad e Interseccionalidad En Las Universidades. Recomendaciones." https://interuniguales.com/recomendaciones/	ES4
López Belloso, María, María Silvestre Cabrera, and Irene García Muñoz. 2021. "Igualdad de Género en Instituciones de Educación Superior e Investigación." Investigaciones Feministas 12 (2): 263–70. https://doi.org/10.5209/infe.76643.	ES5



Observatorio Mujeres Ciencia e Innovación. 2022. "Mujeres e Innovación." Edited by Secretaría General Técnica del Ministerio de Ciencia e Innovación. Programa editorial del Ministerio de Ciencia e Innovación. https://www.lamoncloa.gob.es/serviciosdeprensa/notasprensa/ciencia-e-innovacion/Documents/2022/080322_Informe_Mujeres_Innovacion_2022.pdf	ES6
Pastor Gosalbez, Inma, and Ana Acosta Sarmiento. 2016. "La Institucionalización de Las Políticas de Igualdad de Género En La Universidad Española. Avances y Retos." Investigaciones Feministas 7 (2): 247–71. https://doi.org/10.5209/infe.52966	ES7
Unidad de Mujeres y Ciencia (UMyC). 2023. "Científicas En Cifras." Edited by Secretaría General Técnica del Ministerio de Ciencia e Innovación. Programa Editorial 2023 del Ministerio de Ciencia e Innovación. https://cpage.mpr.gob.es	ES8
Unidad de Mujeres y Ciencia (UMyC). 2021. "La Igualdad de Los Centros de Investigación Del CSIC: Mapeo Sobre Actividades y Necesidades de Sus Comités de Igualdad." Programa editorial 2021 del Ministerio de Ciencia e Innovación. https://cpage.mpr.gob.es	ES9
Tildesley, Rebecca, Lombardo, Emanuela y Verge, Tània. 2021. "Power Struggles in the Implementation of Gender Equality Policies: The Politics of Resistance and Counter-resistance in Universities". Politics & Gender, 18(4), 879-910. https://doi.org/10.13039/5011000110033	ES10
Lombardo, Emanuela, and Maria Bustelo. 2022. "Sexual and Sexist Harassment in Spanish Universities: Policy Implementation and Resistances against Gender Equality Measures." Journal of Gender Studies 31 (1): 8–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/09589236.2021.1924643	ES11
Soler, Inés (coord.). 2022. Las políticas de Igualdad en la Universidad. XV Encuentro RUIGEU 2022. Diagnóstico de los grupos de trabajo. Red de Unidades de Igualdad de Género para la Excelencia Universitaria (RUIGEU). https://www.uv.es/ruigeu2/EncuestaRUIGEU22.pdf	ES12
Verge, Tània. 2021. "Gender Equality Policy and Universities: Feminist Strategic Alliances to Re-Gender the Curriculum." Journal of Women, Politics and Policy 42 (3): 191–206. https://doi.org/10.1080/1554477X.2021.1904763	ES13



Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them.



This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.

The work

contained in this document is subjected to a Creative Commons license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0/).

Please visit https://www.inspirequality.eu



D2.2 Central & East Europe Country Cluster Report

Ana Hofman (ZRC SAZU)

Tjaša Cankar (ZRC SAZU)

Jovana Mihajlović Trbovc (ZRC SAZU)

27 September 2023



Project no. 101058537

Project acronym: INSPIRE

Project title: INSPIRE: Centre of Excellence on Inclusive Gender Equality

in Research & Innovation: Creating Knowledge & Engaging in

Collaborative Action

Call: HORIZON-WIDERA-2021-ERA-01

Start date of project: 01.10.2022

Duration: 48 months

Deliverable title: D2.2 4 x Country-cluster reports, Member States country

information - Central & East Europe Country Cluster Report

Due date of deliverable: 29th September 2023

Actual date of submission: 29th September 2023

Deliverable Lead Partner: Notus

Dissemination level: Public

Authors & contributors name and organisation	Role
Ana Hofman, ZRC SAZU	
Tjaša Cankar, ZRC SAZU	Lead authors
Jovana Mihalović Trbovc, ZRC SAZU	
Iva Kosmos, ZRC SAZU	Contributoro
Sara Krulc, ZRC SAZU intern	Contributors
Ewa Krzaklewska, UJ	Quality assurance editor



Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them.

This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.

Consortium

FUOC	Fundació per a la Universitat Oberta de Catalunya, Spain
JR	Joanneum Research Forschungsgesellschaft Mbh, Austria
SDU	Syddansk Universitet, Denmark
UJ	Uniwersytet Jagiellonski, Poland
Notus	Notus, Spain
FLACSO	Facultad Latinoamericana De Ciencias Sociales, Argentina
EM	Europa Media Szolgaltato Non Profitkozhasznu Kft, Hungary
Portia	Portia gGmbH, Germany
SRU	Stichting Radboud Universiteit
Fraunhofer	Fraunhofer Gesellschaft zur Forderung der Angewandten Forschung EV, Germany
UH	Universiteit Hasselt, Belgium
ZRC SAZU	Znanstvenoraziskovalni Center Slovenske Akademije Znanosti In Umetnosti, Slovenia
GESIS	GESIS-Leibniz-Institut für Sozialwissenschaften EV, Germany
INNO	Innosystems Symvouleutikes Ypiresies Kai Efarmoges Pliroforikis Ypsilis Technologias Monoprosopi Idiotiki Kefalaiouchiki Etaireia, Greece
•	

Document History					
Version	Date	Summary of changes	Revised by		
01	29.08.2023	First draft	Ana Hofman & Tjaša Cankar		
02	19.09.2023	External review	María Caprile, Lorena Pajares & Dalia Argudo		
03	25.09.2023	Second draft	Ana Hofman		
04	26.09.2023	Quality Assessment Edition	Ewa Krzaklewska		
05	27.09.2023	Final version	Ana Hofman & Jovana Mihajlović Trbovc		

Table of Contents

Li	st of Aci	onyms	
Li	st of Tak	oles	2
1	Introdu	ction	3
2	Legal a	nd policy framework	6
	2.1	Legal Framework	6
	2.2	Policy Framework	7
	2.3	Legal Prohibition of Discrimination	10
3	Structu	ral Change	13
	3.1	Literature Review	13
	3.2	Initiating change	17
	3.3	Sustaining Change	23
	3.4	Intersectionality	28
	3.5	Gendered innovations	30
	3.6	Data monitoring	31
4	R&I Org	ganisations	32
5	Engage	d stakeholders	33
	5.1	Policymakers	33
	5.2	Research Funding Organisations	33
	5.3	Research Performing Organisations	33
	5.4	Communities of Practice	34
6	Training	g Resources	35
7	Conclu	sions	36
R	eference	s	40
Αı	nnex		42
	Table	e A	42
	Table	e B	45



List of Acronyms

CoP Community of Practice

EC European Commission

EDI Equality, Diversity and Inclusion

EU European Union
GE Gender Equality

GEP Gender Equality Plan

HE Higher Education

HEI Higher Education Institution

HR Human Resources

ICT Information and communications technology

NGO Non-governmental Organisation RFO Research funding organisation

RPO Research performing organisation

R&I Research and Innovation

STEM Science, Technology, Engineering, Mathematics



List of Tables

Table 1. Assessment of national legal and political framework, by topic	12
Table 2. Selected literature by country, topic and type of R&I organisation	14
Table 3. Selected literature which is not directly addressing institutional change towards	
gender equality in R&I organisations	16
Table 4. Assessment of current knowledge in the country, by topic	16
Table 5. Degree of uptake of GEPs by type of R&I organisation	18
Table 6. Type of organisations as 'newcomer' implementing GEPs	20
Table 7. Number of R&I organisations, by type	32



1 Introduction

This is one of the four (EU27) country cluster reports which analyse the results of the expert survey conducted by INSPIRE, a Horizon Europe project aimed at building a sustainable centre of excellence on inclusive gender equality in research and innovation (R&I).

INSPIRE survey

The survey involved one expert in each EU27 Member State and provided crucial support to the INSPIRE research programme on structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I, through:

- collecting information and analysis on policy developments and research debates at the national level; and
- identifying engaged stakeholders, other potential experts and relevant resources in the country, as well as collecting suggestions to support existing or potential initiatives for developing new communities of practices (CoPs).

The information collected was also meant to be a useful resource for the R&I ecosystem in Europe and beyond, including policy makers, researchers and equality practitioners across Europe,

The survey focused on **structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations** in the country, defined as a long-term, sustainable process aimed at building an institutional environment (values, norms, structures and procedures) in which inclusive gender equality is widely discussed and explicitly embraced in organisational and individuals' practices having a demonstrable impact on reducing gender and other axes of inequality and discrimination within the organisation.

A **Gender Equality Plan** (GEP) is an **instrument** to institutionalise a gender equality policy and implement a structural change process. In the survey, GEP was defined according to the eligibility criterion and minimum requirements established by the European Commission to participate in Horizon Europe. Organisations may adopt similar/equivalent instruments to implement structural change or alternative instruments. These **alternative instruments** may focus only on gender or be interventions that fall under the umbrella of Equality, Diversity, Inclusion (EDI) policies, or just diversity policies.

The survey addressed **five topics** of interest related to structural change:

- Initiating change: How organisations can be encouraged to adopt a gender equality policy (GEPs and equivalent/alternative measures) based on local knowledge, experience and change movements as well as evidence-based tools (e.g., gender equality audit).
- Sustaining and deepening change: How organisations can address resistances and sustain and deepen change by building institutional gender competence, dedicating resources and structures, promoting evidence-based measures and broadening the scope of intervention (e.g., integrating sex/gender analysis in curricula or research content; implementing a sexual harassment protocol).



- Adopting an intersectional approach: How organisations can move from GEPs and/or EDI interventions to inclusive intersectional GEPs fostering change towards equality.
- Implementing **gendered innovations**: How innovation clusters and private R&I companies can be encouraged to implement gendered innovations that is to innovate by integrating methods of sex and gender analysis into their R&I products or services, ideally taking into account also other axes of inequality and discrimination.
- Monitoring inclusive gender equality: How organisations can support an evidencebased inclusive gender equality by implementing effective monitoring conceptual approaches, tools and indicators - in particular in the four topics identified above (initiating change; sustaining and deepening change; adopting an intersectional approach; implementing gendered innovations).

The survey addressed structural change in all types of R&I organisations:

- Research funding organisations (e.g. research Ministries and public bodies funding basic and applied research; innovation agencies; other public and private institutions funding research and/or innovation).
- Research performing organisations:
 - Higher education institutions (public and private)
 - Other public research performing organisations (publicly funded research institutes)
 - o R&I companies (e.g., private companies providing R&I products or services)
 - NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations (e.g., private R&I foundations)

Country cluster report

The comparative analysis of the survey was conducted in four country cluster reports: North West countries, Central West countries, Southern countries and Central East and Eastern countries.

This Central and Eastern Europe country cluster report analyses the results of the survey in eleven countries: **Bulgaria**, **Croatia**, **Czechia**, **Estonia**, **Hungary**, **Latvia**, **Lithuania**, **Poland**, **Romania**, **Slovakia**, and **Slovenia**.

The information used to elaborate this report was collated by the following experts:

- Bulgaria Georgi Apostolov
- Croatia Brigita Miloš
- Czechia Jana Dvořáčková
- Estonia Martin Jaigma
- Hungary Beáta Nagy
- Latvia Nina Linde
- Lithuania Aurelija Novelskaitė
- Poland Marta Warat and Karolina Sikora¹

¹ The experts from Poland are affiliated to UJ, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.



- Romania Monica Stroe
- Slovakia Alexandra Bitušiková
- Slovenia Martin Pogačar, Iva Kosmos and Jovana Mihajlović Trbovc²

For further details regarding the methodology followed to collect the information and elaborate this report, please refer to the Methodological Annex.

² The experts from Slovenia are affiliated to ZRC SAZU, an institution member of the INSPIRE consortium.



2 Legal and policy framework

This chapter describes the changes in the legal and policy framework related to gender equality (GE) in Research & Innovation (R&I) in Bulgaria, Croatia, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Poland, Romania, Slovakia and Slovenia since 2021. This is followed by an overview of intersectional policies existing in the countries, policies on gendered innovation and anti-discrimination legislation, as well as an assessment of the current legal and policy framework in the five thematic areas by national experts.

2.1 Legal Framework

Based on the GEAR tool prepared by August/September 2021, the experts from Bulgaria, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia and Slovakia indicated that there have been no relevant legal changes in the field of gender equality in R&I in their respective countries since 2021. In Croatia, Lithuania, Poland, Romania and Slovenia, on the other hand, the experts pointed to relevant legal changes in this area. However, in all the former countries, with the exception of Slovenia (and partly Croatia, where the legal framework provides for greater awareness of gender equality in education), the legal changes are not specific to the R&I sector. According to the reports, the most important legal changes were made in the area of working conditions.

Specifically, the legislative amendments concern measures to ensure work-life balance for employees, such as parental leave and childcare support or remote working or adjustment of working hours (Lithuania, Poland, Romania) and sexual and other harassment and violence (Croatia, Slovenia and Romania). In Poland, the amendments to the Labour Code focus on telework and flexible working hours. These relate directly to care work and work-life balance of employees (including in R&I), as the availability of telework is guaranteed—unless this is not possible—to pregnant employees, employees who are parents of a child under 4 years old, or employees caring for a disabled family member. The legal framework allows flexible working hours for employees caring for a child under 8 years old. The amendment also introduces an additional care leave of 2 days (or 16 hours) per year and an additional care leave (5 days per year) for family medical emergencies. While we can say that the focus on remote working and work-life balance may be the result of the COVID-19 that affected the welfare of the workforce, it is not clear whether such legal changes targeting care and family are also a result of conservative shift and right-wing policies that focus on the reproductive role of women. In Romania and Croatia, legal changes were introduced regarding gender-based violence and sexual harassment. In both countries, these changes affect the R&I as the legal framework is implemented in all public institutions and private companies. In Romania, the amendments require employers to establish a framework for gender mainstreaming and for the prevention of sexual and other forms of harassment. Public institutions are required to draw up and adopt their own internal guidelines setting out the procedure for filing and handling complaints and measures to prevent harassment. In Slovenia, the new Research and Development Activities Act (ZZrID), which came into force in 2022, contains an explicit prohibition of sexual and other harassment in R&I. Another amendment concerns the introduction of equal opportunities in professional development through the adoption and implementation of a programme of measures and reporting on its impact in regular annual



reports (Art. 75). However, it remains undefined how this requirement will be reviewed and how equal opportunities in the institutions will be ensured.

In summary, in more than half of the countries in the Central-East country cluster, no legal changes have been made. However, in other half of the countries, the focus is on harassment, work-life balance and care work, which largely reflects the conservative political shift towards a family as a normative framework based on two genders (a mother and a father). This shift poses a risk that such changes would strengthen traditional gender roles and family-oriented discourses, especially in Poland, Romania and Hungary. The researchers of the "Who cares in Europe" project show the regressive tendency in politics in Europe to view the family largely as a naturalised, static unit that has a socially productive and nationally reproductive function. The narratives are largely part of anti-gender discourses in which women's emancipation and the expansion of LGBTQ+ rights are seen as threats to the restoration of the family (see e.g., Zaharijević 2018; Kubisa and Wojnicka 2019).

2.2 Policy Framework

Regarding the policy framework, experts from all countries reported changes. The majority of countries have adopted or revised gender equality action plans for the period 2021-2023. In Estonia, the Estonia 2021 strategy aims to improve the quality of higher education (HE) by increasing equal opportunities. However, no separate goals related to gender equality have been targeted. In Lithuania, the Action Plan for Equal Opportunities for Women and Men 2023-2025 was adopted in 2023 to ensure equal opportunities in the areas that were not earlier targeted by the state policy. However, the discourse of the action is very heteronormative as it only includes women and men, and also it has no particular focus on R&I. In 2022, the National Programme for Equal Treatment (2022-2030) was officially launched in Poland. It is envisioned as the continuation of the National Action Plan for Women, Peace and Security (2018–2021). Within the eight main priorities, the programme includes specific goals and tasks related to equality in research and development, such as implementing an inclusive approach in education, promoting diversity in the workplace and raising awareness of the existence of discrimination and hate speech in the social sphere. In Czechia, the previous Strategy for Gender Equality in the Czech Republic (2014–2020) has been replaced by the Strategy for Gender Equality in the Czech Republic (2021–2030), which relates more directly to the field of R&I. Chapter 8 is about reducing horizontal and vertical gender segregation (including among students), integrating the gender dimension in teaching and research, and applying a gender perspective in the management of education and research institutions. It also includes support for the implementation of gender equality plans in R&I institutions under the coordination of the Gender Equality Department of the Government Office. In Slovakia, the Slovak government has adopted the "State Strategy for Equality between Women and Men and Equal Opportunities 2021-2027" and the Action Plan 2021, which includes the chapter entitled "Equality between women and men and equal opportunities in Education, Research and Science". This chapter focuses on combating stereotypes, violence against women and children, support for families and single mothers and sexual harassment, without specific provisions for gender equality in R&I. In Hungary, the Action Plan "Empowering women in Family and Society" (2021–2030) was slightly revised in 2023 to include specific targets for gender equality in areas where women are underrepresented: Decision-making and leadership (including career development), women's presence in STEM and preventing the "leaky



pipeline", employability of women with children under 6, and a focus on digital literacy. In Slovenia, a draft resolution on the National Programme for Equal Opportunities for Women and Men 2021-2030 was sent to Parliament in 2021, but has not yet been adopted; the new version is still being prepared. New measures envisaged in the proposal refer to increasing women's participation in STEM and reducing gender gaps in digital technologies, reducing sexism and stereotypes, and promoting gender-sensitive language. In addition, during the EU Presidency, the Slovenian government proposed the 2021 Ljubljana Declaration to the European Council of Ministers, which promotes gender equality, but its implementation depends on individual signatories. As higher education and R&I fall under different laws in Slovenia, there are two main policy documents. The policy document directly dealing with R&I is the Resolution on the Strategy for Scientific Research and Innovation in Slovenia 2030, which clearly focuses on gender equality in R&I compared to the previous resolution. The main improvements concern the structural changes, which include: GEP as a binding document, prevention of sexual harassment and other forms of sexual violence. An important step is the introduction of gender mainstreaming in the funding and performing research, in awarding and decision-making; in the evaluation of research institutions in the context of institutional funding; the appointment of a panel of experts within the Ministry of Science to identify systemic barriers and assist in the drafting of legal acts and other strategic documents; and the collection of comprehensive gender-disaggregated data as key to effective policy-making and monitoring of the implementation of gender equality measures. In contrast, the new resolution on the National Programme for Higher Education 2030 (ReNPVŠ30) does not explicitly mention gender equality or equal opportunities. In Romania, the Strategy for the Promotion of Equal Opportunities and Treatment of Women and Men and for Combating Domestic Violence (2022-2027) was adopted in 2022. It is the first data-driven gender equality Strategy and it incorporates a gender impact assessment and an intersectional approach as instruments of gender mainstreaming. In relation to R&I, the focus is on gender balance in STEM. In this document, as in the National Strategy for Workforce Employment 2021-2027, another important objective is to reduce gender inequalities in the labour market and increase women's participation in the labour market, including through the collection and use of disaggregated statistical data on wages, as well as measures to reconcile work and family and care work (childcare support measures). Regarding R&I, the main policy changes are presented in the National Strategy for Research, Innovation and Smart Specialisation (2021-2027). The national research organizations should adopt the EU framework of gender equality, without the document elaborating on how this will be done. Another change concerns the funding policy: from 2023, the research team applying for funding must ensure a gender-sensitive approach in the application and the composition of the team. There is a significant lack of legislation and policies in Bulgaria to promote GE in R&I. This is due to the seemingly achieved gender equality, as Bulgaria is one of the leading countries in the EU with a gender balance in the number of researchers (women 53%, men - 47%, including HE). The only time GE is mentioned in the Strategy for the Development of HE in Bulgaria (2021-2030) is in the statement about a relatively balanced share of women researchers in science and ICT. in the area of R&I, apart from equal treatment of women and men and anti-discrimination measures, GE is not further mentioned.

In summary, the number of policy changes has been quite high in the region in the last 2 years. However, some limitations need to be noted, in particular the fact that these changes concern the area of R&I in a lesser extent. In the case the changes target R&I, they are related



to STEM or narrowing the gender gap in digital skills. In some countries, policy changes, concern the development and adoption of GEPs (Croatia), ensuring gender/sex disaggregated data collection and introducing changes in national funding programmes to make (Slovenia and Romania). Finally, in Slovakia and Bulgaria, there are no regulations specifically related to gender equality in R&I. In these two countries there is a lack of policy measures (and thus policy changes) with regard to GE in R&I. As in the case of the legal changes, the rhetoric of policy documents and proposed measures are largely heteronormative: the rhetoric of "equality between women and men" is interchanged with the framework of "equal opportunities/equal treatment" (Poland) or "gender equality" (Czechia). Hungary and Slovakia put a special emphasis on women and family, which can be seen as a result of the retraditionalisation tendencies. The experts' analysis shows that Bulgaria is a special case in this matter: the Constitutional Court has declared that the Istanbul Convention contradicts the Bulgarian Constitution and the Parliament has refused to ratify it. As a result of such a political decision and surrounding political climate, the term "gender" acquired a very negative connotation, as referring only to LGBT+ and the promotion of homosexual relations. This results with the public climate that any GE-related policies are dismissed as "gender ideology."

What concerns the focus on an intersectional approach, in the Central-East country cluster, there are no policies that target this topic. However, anti-discrimination policies are mentioned in Lithuania and Slovenia. In Lithuania, the problem of social exclusion and potential discrimination based on gender, social status, age, disability, language, origin, race, nationality, citizenship, beliefs or opinions, sexual orientation, ethnicity, faith, health or other grounds is recognised and addressed in the Programme of the Ministry of Social Security and Labour of the Republic (2021-2030). There is no evidence of an intersectional approach related to R&I. Similarly, in Slovenia there is no specific policy that explicitly promotes an intersectional approach to gender equality policies in R&I. However, there is a public body -Advocate of the Principle of Equality – which acts as a kind of ombudsman as well as being involved in promoting gender equality policies in different areas of society, including in R&I. It provides support in cases of exclusion and discrimination based on gender, nationality, racial or ethnic origin, religion or belief, disability, age and sexual orientation). In addition, the Student Status Act (ZUPS-1, May 2022), which complements the Higher Education Act (ZVis, in force since 1994), explicitly guarantees equal treatment in education "irrespective of nationality, racial or ethnic origin, national and social origin, gender, health, disability, religion or belief, age, sexual orientation, marital status, wealth or other personal circumstances." In conclusion, in most countries the legal and policy framework regarding intersectionality can be considered non-existent, with the exception of Slovenia and Lithuania, where we can track only the mention of intersectionality in relation to discrimination in the legal documents, including those dealing with R&I.

For <u>R&I policies in private companies</u> the experts could not give an assessment due to lack of relevant data. Only three expert reports confirm the existence of R&I policies in the private sector: Estonia, Croatia and Romania. In <u>Estonia</u>, the "Estonian Research and Development, Innovation and Entrepreneurship Strategy 2021–2035," which is part of the Estonia 2035 strategy, aims to reduce the gender pay gap and gender segregation in all HE and RPOs. In <u>Croatia</u>, there exists a policy document entitled Women's Empowerment Principles, aimed at promoting gender equality and empowering women in business, signed by private companies in the field of R&I. In addition, there is an award mechanism for private R&I companies in the field of GE. In Romania, the research funding programmes in the National Plan for Research,



Development and Innovation (2022–2027) include a recommendation to integrate a gender dimension in research in the case of both public and private institutions.

In general, there is a lack of information, knowledge and data in regards to gender equality in private R&I institutions. Experts could not provide more substantial assessment, which may be due to the fact that the private companies in the area of R&I are fragmented and operate beyond the larger system of public R&Is. The potential reason for this is that private R&I is still not particularly strong, as higher education and research are still predominantly publicly owned probably due to the legacy of state or social ownership that was prevalent during the socialist period.

2.3 Legal Prohibition of Discrimination

In all countries of the Central East cluster, the Constitution and the various laws prohibit discrimination on the basis of ethnic origin, race, colour, gender, language, origin, religion, political or other opinion, age, health condition and disability or sexual orientation, education, financial or social status, marital and family status or on other grounds. National anti-discrimination laws are adopted in the respective countries in accordance with EU directives and EU human rights standards. There is also the institution of the Ombudsperson in the Equal Opportunities Office, which ensures that anti-discrimination legislation is implemented. While the main grounds of discrimination are covered in all countries, not all laws include discrimination on the grounds of trade union membership.

From a country-specific perspective, in Estonia, the Gender Equality Act prevents discrimination on the grounds of gender, pregnancy and childbirth, parenthood, performance of family obligations and other circumstances related to gender (e.g., being transgender). In the course of EU accession preparations and negotiations, Croatia has aligned its obligations with European human rights and anti-discrimination standards. As in other European countries, special attention is paid to the problems of racial, ethnic and gender discrimination and to combating them and protecting the rights of victims. In Hungary, the special Equal Treatment and Promotion of Equal Opportunities Act (ETA) of 2003 legally prevents discrimination on the basis of 19 categories. In addition, the general anti-discrimination clause of the Hungarian Fundamental Law was adopted in 2011. Hungary has also ratified the main international antidiscrimination instruments, albeit with some exceptions such as Protocol No. 12 to the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, the Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the Protocol on Collective Complaints to the Revised European Social Charter. In Bulgaria, the main anti-discrimination law is the Protection Against Discrimination Act (PADA) of 2004. PADA prohibits and defines direct and indirect discrimination, multiple discrimination, including discrimination by association and by presumption. In Czechia, there is no strict definition of the specific grounds of discrimination, with the exception of disability, which is explicitly defined as a physical, sensory, mental, psychological or other impairment that limits or may limit the right to equal treatment. Moreover, multiple discrimination is not explicitly targeted within the scope of the Anti-discrimination Act (victims cannot claim discrimination on multiple grounds). In Romania, HIV-positive status is also mentioned as a ground for discrimination, while in Lithuania the national anti-discrimination law consists of two main legal acts: the Law on Equal Opportunities for Women and Men (adopted in 1998) and the Law on Equal Treatment



(adopted in 2003). In Slovenia, the main anti-discrimination laws prohibit discrimination on the grounds of gender, language, gender identity or gender expression, social status, economic situation and education, and all the main laws contain a general clause on 'other personal characteristics' (which may include health status, nationality, pregnancy, parenthood and marital status). Regarding marital status, the new amendment to the Family Code (from May 2023) makes heterosexual and homosexual married couples, couples in a civil partnership or de facto couples (people who state that they live together as a couple) fully equal in law. Indirect discrimination is only permitted if such a provision, criterion or practise is objectively justified by a legitimate objective and the means of achieving that objective are appropriate and necessary. A distinctive feature compared to other countries is the role of Advocate of the Principle of Equality who carries out independent investigation and report on the particular personal circumstances (gender, nationality, racial or ethnic origin, religion or belief, disability, age and sexual orientation). The report is used to make recommendations to state authorities, local authorities, public bodies, employers and other bodies. In Poland, although the Constitution prohibits discrimination under the Law on Equal Treatment, the system is not uniform. For example, the scope of protection in the area of social security and access to services is broader than in the areas of education and health (in the latter, gender is not a protected characteristic). Under the scope of protection adapted by the Polish Criminal Code, a hate crime is recognised as an attack based on nationality, ethnicity, race or faith, but not on sexual orientation or gender. In Latvia, the Education Law prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, colour, age, disability, political, religious or other opinion, national or social origin, financial or marital status, sexual orientation or other factors.

Overall, all countries surveyed in this cluster, according to the experts, have been unable to put in place an adequate legal and policy framework that would directly address the area of R&I. More than half of the countries report no legal development in the area of gender equality in the last two years, while in the rest of countries the changes do not concern R&I. In terms of policy changes, the focus is on gender-based violence and family- and care-related policies. Slovakia and Bulgaria seem to stand out on most issues, as their legal and policy frameworks are rated as inadequate by the experts. No country has an adequate framework in relation to the intersectional approach, which seems to be the weakest aspect in the legal and policy frameworks. The only exceptions are Lithuania and Slovenia, where the intersectional approach is mentioned in policy documents. As far as anti-discrimination is concerned, most of the legal provisions date back to before 2010, which proves that legal changes were introduced as the part of "external" factors—enforced by the EU as the part of the assession process. The legal and policy framework for private companies is not yet sufficiently researched, so experts cannot provide an informed assessment. As far as differences between geographical areas are concerned, there are no significant differences between the Baltic countries (Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania) and the Central and South-Eastern European countries.

An overall assessment of the current national legal and policy framework situation in the eleven countries is given in Table 1. The table shows how national experts assessed whether current legal and political framework is adequate to foster or sustain significant advances in the field of (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations. The possible answers ranged in from highly adequate to highly insufficient.



Table 1. Assessment of national legal and political framework, by topic					
Country	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality
Bulgaria	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient
Croatia	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient
Czechia	Adequate	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Adequate	Insufficient
Estonia	Adequate	Adequate	Insufficient	Insufficient	Adequate
Hungary	n.a.	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	n.a.	n.a.
Latvia	Insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient
Lithuania	Adequate	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient
Poland	Insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient
Romania	Adequate	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient
Slovakia	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient
Slovenia	Adequate	Insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Adequate



3 Structural Change

This chapter is based on the responses and literature that the national experts were asked to provide in order to give an insight into structural change regarding GE in R&I in their respective countries.

3.1 Literature Review

All national experts were asked to select the most relevant literature about structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations in their country: at least 5 publications – out of which at least 3 should be in the local language, while giving priority to the most recent publications (published in the last 5 years). Both academic literature and other types of publications could be included.

Here we will discuss the main features of the identified literature, which has been examined in-depth in the report created for the INSPIRE project: "D2.1 KSH2 Report: Initiating Change Beyond the Centre. A Literature Review of Gender Equality Plans in Research Organisations across Europe" (Krzaklewska et al. 2023). For this report, the team from ZRC SAZU (Iva Kosmos, Jovana Mihajlović Trbovc and Tjaša Cankar)³ examined literature suggested by the national experts from EU27 Member States that fall into the group of "Widening countries", as the literature review was conducted with purpose to provide the INSPIRE Knowledge & Support Hub (KSH) "Widening Participation" with the relevant background for its work. The term "Widening countries" refers to a group of countries that are evaluated as less advanced in R&I (European Commission 2023) or, in other terms, the countries with low participation rates in FP7 and H2020 projects (European Research Executive Agency n.d.). Among the EU27 Member States, these are countries clustered as Central & Eastern Europe within the INSPIRE project (Bulgaria, Croatia, Czechia, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, and Slovenia) and four countries (Cyprus, Greece, Malta, and Portugal) that belong to the Southern Europe country cluster in INSPIRE D2.2. Therefore, in the subsection of this document - D2.2 Central & East Europe Country Cluster Report - we are summarising only those findings of the D2.1 KSH2 Report that relate to the countries of the East Europe while excluding those from the South.

The answers of the national experts show that the number of publications has been increasing over the years, and the largest proportion of the sources were published in 2022 (bearing in mind that the survey was finalised in June 2023). This indicates the growing interest in the analysis of these processes as institutions take steps to introduce gender equality plans, also as a result from making GEPs an eligibility criterion for all public institutions who want to participate in Horizon Europe programmes from 2022 onwards (Krzaklewska et al. 2023, 14).

Concerning the outlet of the publications, the journal articles constitute almost the half of the literature selected by the national experts, and reports are second most prominent type of publications. This "indicates that important information from the field might be disseminated via grey rather than scholarly literature" in this group of countries (ibid, 22). While journal articles were predominant, they mostly dealt with practical issues rather than theoretical

³ Here we acknowledge help of Sara Krulc who was intern at the ZRC SAZU in July-August 2023.



considerations or more critical approaches, further indicating grey literature as an important source of knowledge on the field (ibid, 63).

All collected publications are listed in the Annex (Table B), clustered by countries and put in alphabetical order. Each reference is given a unique code (based on the country acronym) and this code is used for marking what topic(s) are covered in a particular publication, and which type of organisation the reference relates to (see Table 2). The marking was made on the basis of reading the English abstract of each publication. The same reference can refer to more than one topic and/or more than one type of R&I organisation. The overview of the topics and type of organisation covered in each publication is presented in the Table 2 and are discussed further below.

Table 2. Selected literature by country, topic and type of R&I organisation					
Topic	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing organisations
Initiating change	BG3, CZ2, HR6	BG3, BG6, BG7, BG10, CZ1, CZ3, CZ4, CZ5, CZ6, EE2, EE3, EE4, HR1, HR7, HU2, LT1, LT2, LT5, LT6, LT8, LT9, LT11, LV7, PL2, PL6, PL9, RO4, RO6, RO10, RO11, RO13, SK3, SK4, SK5, SI1, SI2, SI3, SI7	BG3, BG7, CZ3, CZ4, CZ5, CZ6, EE3, EE4, HR1, HU2, LT1, LT2, LT5, LT6, PL9, RO6, RO10, RO13, SK4, SK5, SI1, SI7, SI9	HR1, HR5, PL4, PL9, RO10, RO13	RO10
Sustaining and deepening change	LT10	HU1, HU3, HU4, HU5, EE5, LT3, LT6, LT7, LT9, LT10, LT12, LV7, PL3, PL5, PL6, PL9, RO1, SK1, SI1, SI5, SI7	HU1, HU3, HU4, HU5, EE5, LT6, LT7, LT10, LT12, PL3, PL5, PL9, SI1, SI4, SI5, SI7, SI8	HR5, HU5, LT10, PL1, PL4, PL9	HU1, HU3, HU4, LT10
Adopting an intersectional approach		HR4, HU5, RO1	HU5, SI8	HU5, LV6, PL1, PL10, RO8	
Implementing gendered innovations	LT10	LT3, LT10, PL2	LT10	LT10, PL7, PL8	LT10
Monitoring inclusive gender equality	LT6	BG5, LT6, SK6	LT6, SK6	RO7	

The literature identified by the experts in all countries abundantly covers the topic of initiating change and sustaining and deepening change with most publications focusing on the implementations of the GE measures in higher education and other public research performing institutions (see Table 2). Other topics are covered in significantly lesser amount.



The publications on monitoring inclusive gender equality mostly deal with annual data monitoring and reporting. The topic of adopting intersectional approach is not exhaustively developed as such in the literature, but the selected publications discuss issue of diversity in context of gender equality and examine deeper some specific grounds of discrimination in connection with gender inequality (such as sexual orientation). However, we could esteem that this topic generally remains unaddressed or under-addressed, which is also the assessment of national experts (see Table 4 below). The same could be stated regarding implementing gendered innovations, with an exception of few studies that mention this topic in HE institutions and private companies working in R&I. The type of organisations that are least covered are research funding institutions and NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations.

As described in the INSPIRE D2.1 KSH2 Report, the publications that discuss GEP as a mechanism predominantly deal with the creation and development of GEP rather than its implementation and monitoring (Krzaklewska et al. 2023, 62). Most countries have just recently started to introduce GEP and have neither a long history of working on GEP nor the research on their effectiveness. They are often not grounded in the previous institutional policies or measures, but mostly follow blueprint of EU projects. There is a noticeable focus on "safer areas" of implementing GE such as WLB, and distinctive lack of developed measures in more "complicated" GE measures, such as sexual harassment. Gender dimension in research and teaching is less pronounced in GEPs. Similarly, the intersectional approach is barely included in GEPs (ibid).

Significant portion of the literature selected by the national experts did not relate directly to the issue of institutional change fostering gender equality in R&I organisations, but rather discussed other topics relating to GE issues relevant for understanding social, cultural, political and economic context of the countries in question (see Table 3). This literature provides basic data on increasing participation of women in academia across different countries (Krzaklewska et al. 2023, 52). Results mostly underline that share of educated women equals men, nevertheless women are still largely absent from STEM and leadership positions in general. Vertical and horizontal segregation including gender pay gap are also widely covered. Literature from Central and Eastern Europe also underlines that participation of women and other indicators relevant for GE are comparable with European trends, and sometimes better, especially in Slovenia, Estonia, Hungary and Lithuania. Exception is literature from Czechia which reports on low proportion of women researchers (ibid). Furthermore, the selected literature offers analysis of the structural conditions for academic progress and excellence through a gender perspective. It points that the seemingly neutral structural conditions for achieving science excellence and career progress, are in fact conformed to male habitus, particularly on the issues related to international networking, travelling or stay abroad, and continuous publishing track (ibid, 53).

Among the publications not directly addressing the issue of institutional change in R&I sector, many discuss political atmosphere of respective countries as being "anti-gender" (meaning inclined against gender equality). This literature examines negative attitudes towards the term "gender" and what is negatively perceived as "gender ideology", which are relevant factors hindering the institutionalisation of gender equality policies in general (see Table 3). This recurring topic within the literature selected by the national experts is discussed in detail in



INSPIRE project Deliverable 2.1 KSH2 Report, in the sections written by the ZRC SAZU team (Krzaklewska et al 2023, 53 – 54, 59, 61).

Table 3. Selected literature which is not directly addressing institutional change towards gender equality in R&I organisations					
Topic	Literature not addressing institutional change towards gender equality in R&I organisations				
Negative attitudes towards "gender"	BG1, BG2, BG4, BG9, BG11, LV2, RO2, RO5				
Other topics	BG8, BG12, HR3, HR8, EE1, EE6, LT4, LV1, LV3, LV4, LV5, RO3, RO9, RO12, SK2, SI6				

The degree of sufficiency of the current knowledge base on structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations for each of the five topics in the eleven countries is assessed by the national experts as outlined in Table 4. The table shows how national experts assessed whether current knowledge base on structural change in R&I organisations in the country is adequate to support significant evidence-based advances in the field of inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations. The possible answers ranged in from highly adequate to highly insufficient.

Table 4. Assessment of current knowledge in the country, by topic						
Country	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality	
Bulgaria	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	
Croatia	Insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	
Czechia	Highly adequate	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	
Estonia	Highly adequate	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	
Hungary	n.a.	Highly adequate	Highly insufficient	Highly adequate	Insufficient	
Latvia	Insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	
Lithuania	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	
Poland	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	Insufficient	
Romania	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Insufficient	
Slovakia	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	
Slovenia	Highly adequate	Insufficient	Insufficient	Highly insufficient	Highly insufficient	

It should be noted that some of the assessments of the national experts (as presented in Table 4) do not fully conflate with the evaluation of topic coverage by countries conducted by the ZRC SAZU team on the basis of the suggested literature (as presented in Table 2). This should not come as surprise as both tables present results which are prone to subjective



understanding of each topic and different benchmarks different researchers apply to estimate existing knowledge base.

3.2 Initiating change

Degree of uptake of GEPs

This section provides the analysis on the degree of institutionalisation of GE and implementing structural change through the use of GEPs or alternative instruments to assure change in the field of GE. The analysis is made by the type of organization: Research funding organizations (RFO), Higher education institutions (HE), Research performing organizations (RPO), private companies and non-profit NGOs.

RFOs – The experts from five countries out of eleven declared that most of RFOs have GEPs (Estonia, Hungary, Romania, Slovenia and Poland), while in Chechia, Lithuania and Latvia – some RFOs have GEPs. In Croatia, Bulgaria and Slovakia GEPs are least developed and institutionalised among RFOs.

The situation is much better for **HE institutions**, as most of them have GEPs in all of the countries.

RPOs are slightly a different case, as in seven countries (Hungary, Chechia, Romania, Lithuania, Slovakia, Slovenia and Poland) most of RPOs have GEPs, in tree countries some have GEPs (Bulgaria, Latvia, Estonia), while Croatia is the only country where a few or none of the RPOs have GEPs.

For **private companies**, and **NGOs** and other non-profit organizations, the experts were often unable to give an answer as they reported a lack of reliable information. From the data they provided, we can say that private organisations are more advanced in implementing GEPs, particularly in Romania, where most of them have GEPs, while in Estonia, Hungary, Lithuania, Slovakia, Latvia some have GEPs and in Croatia, Bulgaria, Czechia and Slovenia – a few or none have GEPs.

In regards to the <u>NGOs</u>, experts from five countries (Estonia, Croatia, Lithuania, Bulgaria, Poland) reported a lack of reliable information. No national expert reported that that most or many NGOs have GEPs, leading to the conclusion that the GEP is not widespread mechanism in this type of organisations. Experts from Czechia, Romania, Slovakia and Latvia indicated that few or no NGOs have GEP. In Hungary and Slovenia, the situation is slightly better than in other countries, as some of NGOs have GEPs.

A collected overview of the prevalence of GEPs in the five different types of organisations is given in Table 5.



Table 5. Degree of uptake of GEPs by type of R&I organisation						
Country	Research funding organisation s	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing organisations	
Bulgaria	A few have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Some have GEPs	A few have GEPs	n.a.	
Croatia	A few have GEPs	Most have GEPs	A few have GEPs	A few have GEPs	n.a.	
Czechia	Some have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	A few have GEPs	A few have GEPs	
Estonia	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Some have GEPs	Some have GEPs	n.a.	
Hungary	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Some have GEPs	Some have GEPs	
Latvia	Some have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Some have GEPs	Some have GEPs	A few have GEPs	
Lithuania	Some have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Some have GEPs	n.a.	
Poland	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	n.a.	n.a.	
Romania	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	n.a.	A few have GEPs	
Slovakia	A few have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Some have GEPs	A few have GEPs	
Slovenia	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	Most have GEPs	A few have GEPs	Some have GEPs	

Stakeholders for GEP development

The most significant top-down incentive across different types of organisations is a new eligibility criterion in the form of the requirement to have GEP in place when applying for Horizon Europe funds. This is particularly the case in the countries that do not have adequate legal and policy frameworks, thus, the external EC requirement, EU projects and international cooperation are the main facilitators (e.g., Bulgaria, Slovakia, Chechia, and Latvia). As an illustration, only in one year about fifteen universities (out of 52) and a number of Institutes of the Bulgarian Academy of Sciences as well as other RPOs developed and adopted their GEPs. Experts report that the setback of the development and adoption of GEPs under the pressure, which resulted in a lack of substantial understanding of the measures and needs of each particular national and institutional context.

Regarding specific trends, in <u>Croatia</u> the importance of GEP and GE activities is mainly limited to the fields where women are underrepresented, especially in the STEM field. Similarly, in <u>Lithuania</u>, the focus is on the organisational culture and the promotion of women's participation and advancement in STEM (Šidlauskienė and Butašova 2013, p. 66). In <u>Hungary</u>, the expert reported a lack of positive change in the field of GE, with the consequence that GEPs are not widespread (Tardos and Paksi 2021). GE is promoted mainly within the discourses, initiatives and policies related to family and care, as a result of the conservative politics (Striebing et al. 2020, 8). In <u>Bulgaria</u>, the institutionalisation of GEP as the mechanism for GE is developing



slowly, relying on the small teams, departments or other parts of institutions, and is highly fragmented and temporary. In Czechia, due to the pressure of eligibility criteria, several institutions have adopted GEP, but only half of them meet all the mandatory requirements set by the European Commission, due to a lack of understanding of the topic (Donovalová and Tenglerová 2023, 9). It is interesting that in Romania, there is a network that brings together both public and private R&I organisations, which stands out from other countries in the cluster where private organisations are largely separated. The institutionalisation of gender studies programmes and curricula has been an important support to the positive trends in GE in Romania (Tăriceanu 2022). In Slovenia, the importance of intersectional approach is emphasised, as well as the focus on both genders and different groups of academic staff (including administrative staff) in adopting and implementing the GEP and changing the organisational culture (Mihajlović Trbovc et al. 2022). In Poland, the experts emphasised the importance of a bottom-up and inclusive approach (by involving different staff members) in the development of GEPs as a way of tailoring GE measures to needs and problems specific to the institutions. In both Slovenia and Poland, there is an emphasis on a need to create a wider network of actors (CoPs) working together for the change in the area of GE, as working on this topic often requires external support or support from the institutional peers. In Latvia, a lack of focus on discrimination and inequality is noted by the expert. However, the positive aspect is the internationalisation of labour market, which fosters diversity management. The most important need is to continue with the activities related to the Istanbul Convention in the areas of sexual, physical, emotional, financial violence and health.

Newcomers in relation to implementing GEPs

All of five types of organizations in the cluster countries just recently start to implement GEPs. In almost all of the countries, RFO are newcomers that have no widespread systematic development and adoption of GEPs (exactly in eight of them; Estonia, Bulgaria, Chechia, Slovakia, Slovenia, Poland, Lithuania and Latvia). Only in Croatia and Romania they are not newcomers, while in Hungary the expert could not give an assessment. HEIs are newcomers in most of the countries (10 out of 11), namely in Estonia, Croatia, Bulgaria, Czechia, Romania, Lithuania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Poland, Latvia. Hungary stands here as an exception. RPOs are newcomers in 9 out of 11 countries: Estonia, Hungary, Czechia, Romania, Lithuania, Slovakia, Slovenia, Poland and Latvia. This data is in line with the situation presented above on the level of development of GEPs, where the HEIs are the most involved in initiating change while RPOs right after them. The experts could not always report about the situation in private companies and NGO organizations (Poland, Lithuania, Estonia, Chechia, Romania, Latvia, Hungary). From the scarce data provided, the private companies are considered newcomers in Estonia, Lithuania, Slovakia, Slovenia while NGOs are newcomers in Hungary, Slovakia, Slovenia.

<u>In general</u>, GEP is a new tool in the Central East Country Cluster and organisations do not have much experience with it. In accordance to the expert's report, <u>Croatia</u> is the only exception among all countries in the cluster, where RPO, private companies and NGOs are not newcomers. In <u>Bulgaria</u>, <u>Slovakia</u> and <u>Slovenia</u> all types of organisations are considered as newcomers in the national experts' reports. This confirms Slovakia and Bulgaria as two countries that are not introducing GE policies in the field of R&I. To quote the expert from Bulgaria, "developing and implementing GEP is something entirely new for the research



community in the country. There is no any essential reference or specifically elaborated requirements regarding GE in their rules, procedures, etc."

In most countries, the newcomer status, especially in HEIs and among RPOs is due to the fact that before the GEP became an eligibility criterion in the Horizon Europe, only a few organisations had GEPs or other policies directed at gender equality. Experts reported that in the period after August/September 2021, the number of GEPs in R&I organisations increased significantly. Consequently, most of the GEPs were adopted in 2021 and 2022. For example, in Croatia, the number of organisations (regardless of a type) who adopted GEPs increased from a few to more than ten. In the majority of countries, this happened mainly in HEIs and RPOs participating in the EU-funded structural change projects. However, the case of Bulgaria reveals that such a way of developing and implementing GEPs could be largely seen as fulfilling the formal obligation and in result lacking a substantial systemic approach to GE. This reflects a risk that the GEPs could be developed in haste and without a thorough need-analysis. The processes of developing and implementing GEPs in the private sector are very heterogeneous, since private companies are not part of the centralised system of public R&I organisations. The experts warned that there is a risk that development and implementation of GEP in this sector could be driven by profit rather than value of equality.

Table 6. Type of organisations as 'newcomer' implementing GEPs						
Country	Research funding organisations	Higher education institutions	Other public research performing organisations	Private companies working on R&I	Non-profit research performing organisations	
Bulgaria	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	
Croatia	No	Yes	No	No	No	
Czechia	Yes	Yes	Yes	n.a.	n.a.	
Estonia	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	n.a.	
Hungary	n.a.	No	Yes	n.a.	Yes	
Latvia	No	Yes	Yes	n.a.	n.a.	
Lithuania	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	n.a.	
Poland	Yes	Yes	Yes	n.a.	n.a.	
Romania	No	Yes	Yes	n.a.	n.a.	
Slovakia	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	
Slovenia	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	

Alternative instruments to GEPs

In the majority of the countries, in all the types of organisations, **alternative instruments are not widespread.** The relative exception are the private companies in which international involvement/headquarters tend to adopt "Diversity, inclusion and equity/equality" strategies that serve as an alternative GE instruments. In terms of countries, the relative exceptions are <u>Latvia</u> (for HEIs, private companies), <u>Romania</u> (HEIs, private companies) and <u>Hungary</u> (RFOs, private companies). When looking at the type of alternative instruments, there are the university constitution, code of ethics, and diversity and inclusion plans. In Hungary, such plan



concerns the alternative instruments that target scholars who are on parental leave through rising the age limit for application for funds or through providing special publication grants.

Main barriers and facilitators for initiating change

The main barriers and facilitators for initiating change are presented in this section across the different types of R&I organisations.

RFOs - The national experts reported the main barriers to initiating change in RFOs in their respective countries. The most frequently mentioned barriers are: 1) a lack of awareness of the importance of GE, 2) lack of knowledge and absence of experts on gender equality and structural change within the organisation 3) lack of systemic approach 4) lack of initiative on the stakeholders, 5) lack of interest of the top management 6) regulations related to GE that are not binding or regulations that are not explicit enough 7) lack of official commitment by decision-makers, 8) lack of human and financial resources, including financial support from the state 9) lack of gender audit. In regards to the respective countries, a more specific case is Hungary. Due to the profound conservative backlash, gender-related education had been removed from the curricula while gender equality movements silenced in the public and political arena. The expert from Poland pointed to a lack of collecting gender-disaggregated data at the organizational level. Bulgaria and Slovakia stand out for the lack of sufficiently supportive legal and policy framework. In Czechia and Estonia, despite the existence of a policy framework, there is a lack of the actual support for GE agenda in practice. In Bulgaria, Slovakia and Poland, experts indicated the negative public representation of the so-called gender-discourse and the political mobilisation against the so-called gender ideology. The expert from Slovenia also referred to the current socio-historical context, where the focus on gender equality is perceived as a matter of trend or fashion.

The main facilitators for initiating change in RFOs are, first and foremost, supportive national legal and policy frameworks, in particular the GEP eligibility criterion for EU funding. This is followed by a strong commitment from top management and the push from gender experts within organisation. National experts also identified peer pressure as an important facilitator. Other funding mechanisms that support GE, such as research award initiatives like those of Avon's and L'Oréal's could also act as facilitators. Individual engagement was also ranked highly as a key facilitator due to the lack of systemic approach. It is interesting to note that the same factors and actors can be simultaneously perceived as barriers and facilitators, in particular the commitment of top management or pressure from actors in academic community. In Slovakia and Romania, and partly in Latvia, experts report a lack of adequate legal and policy frameworks, while in Hungary and Bulgaria experts highlight the political pressure against "gender ideology." Facilitators are mainly external, first and foremost GE criterion for EU funding.

HEIs – the main barriers for initiating change are similar to RFOs, but with some differences. They were again ranked by us according to their frequency in the experts' reports and their relevance. The most important barriers were a lack of awareness and understanding of gender equality issues and a lack or absence of financial support for the introduction of GE measures. They also pointed to a lack of systemic approach in developing and adopting GE measures, which results also from a lack of resources and capacities in terms of expertise, overwork of teaching and administrative staffs, and a care labour. Another important set of barriers relates



to institutional characteristics and include complex administrative system, rigid vertical hierarchies, systemic inertia and a lack of commitment on the part of the mid-managers and senior academic staff. A particular obstacle to change is the lack of mandatory measures by the governing bodies, evaluations and sanctions for non-compliance with GE regulations. Another problem is the discourse of meritocracy, which assumes that HEIs are gender-neutral organisations, especially in the case of the institutions with high number of female employees. The expert from Romania emphasised the need for a better definition of terminology related to GE and missing mandatory actions in the internal procedures, as well as a lack of sex/gender disaggregated data collection as an institutional practice. In Slovakia, the lack of gender-related expert knowledge was highlighted. In Slovenia and Czechia, the initiating changes in the field of GE is often perceived as the pressure "from above."

The main facilitators are similar to those for RFOs. Primary, the supportive national legal and policy framework, in particular GEP eligibility criterion for EU funds, is the most mentioned factor by national experts. Experience from the EU projects and international GE communities is listed as second. However, the main difference to the RFOs is the importance of enthusiastic staff at different levels of the R&I organisations (senior management, administrative staff, teaching staff). In particular, the younger generations of academic staff and students (especially in regards to actions around sexual harassment and gender-based violence) are seen as important facilitators. Experts also mentioned the importance of COPs and other networks in initiating change. This was particularly the case in Bulgaria, where the expert noted the importance of external factors – strong international academic and research networks and initiatives on GE, the presence of GE experts within the networks and a strong support from colleagues from more advanced countries.

RPOs – <u>Main barriers are</u> almost the same as in the HEIs, with the small exceptions. For example, in Czechia, compared to HEIs, RPOs are less targeted by the public policy framework, which means a less state-funded support and consequently, a lack of experts in GE and the number of staff dealing with this issue. In Poland, the small size of the research performing organisations can be a barrier. In Slovenia, additional barrier is the economic austerity, an inability to reconcile work and private life and institutional focus on competition in achieving the scientific excellence.

Main facilitators are almost the same as for HEIs, stressing a supportive legal and policy framework to initiate change and in the recent years, GEP as the eligibility criterion for the EU fundings. In Poland, being a small size organisation is also a positive circumstance, due to the relatively simple decision-making structure compared to the larger systems such as universities. The expert from Hungary noted a lack of basic information on facilitators in the case of RPOs. However, this is not an isolated case, as the majority of the experts either simply replicated the answers they gave for HEIs or reported a lack of knowledge about the situation in the RPOs.

PRIVATE COMPANIES – As these organisations are more heterogeneous, the main barriers relate to the lack of a legal and policy framework that encourages the implementation of GE measures and, as a result, a general lack of interest in GE issues. In addition, there is a lack of external pressure and mandatory measures, which, similarly, creates an urgency to develop GE measures. The experts also reported a lack of gender expertise in the organisations and a lack of resources allocated to ensure GE objectives in the small and medium-sized R&I



companies. There is also a lack of systematic monitoring of gender equality, which often results in the declarative dedication to gender inclusivity that masks the resistance and persistence of gender stereotypes.

<u>Main facilitators</u> are clear regulations and structural support. The more specific facilitators are the H&R departments and top management due to the international structure of the corporative organisations. Another facilitator is the importance of GE for the company's public image and the peer pressure from other companies. As the Bulgarian case shows, there could be a transfer knowledge between public and private organisations, since, especially in the case STEM, academic staff are often employed in both types of organizations (private and public).

NGOs – In most of the countries, experts reported that <u>the main barrier</u> is no formal incentive to initiate change in the area of GE. The main problem is often an undefined formal position of NGOs within the research ecosystem. As they are usually small organizations, they suffer from a constant lack of stable funding to support their work and a lack of structural capacity and resources, as well as the precarity of staff.

As for other types of organisations, experts indicated stable public funding and mandatory GEP as the main facilitators. However, the difference in the case of NGOs is their openness to the international funding and more visible peer pressure. The important drivers for change are the NGOs specialising in the GE issues, although, as expert from Bulgaria indicated, there are just a few NGOs active in the field of R&I.

3.3 Sustaining Change

Stakeholders for and against sustaining change

The national experts provided the assessment of the stakeholders acting for and against structural change in their countries. The similarity across countries and types of organisations is a visible reliance on the individual efforts, either by managerial staff or researchers themselves, mainly gender scholars and GE officers. State institutions, such as ministries and state bodies are relatively rarely mentioned as actors of structural change, but the institutional bodies as stakeholders for the change are noted in Romania, Slovenia, Latvia and Lithuania. A notable exception is Romania, where the Executive Unit for the Financing of Higher Education, Research, Development and Innovation (UEFISCDI) is the leading stakeholder for initiating and sustaining change in the field of GE. In terms of the main actors against structural change, the highest ranked are the conservative political parties and public actors, which does not provide a condition for working toward structural change in the field of GE. The most often mentioned stakeholders against structural change are senior academics and senior managers, and sometimes even policy makers.

In terms of country-specific stakeholders, in <u>Estonia</u>, for RFOs, HEIs and RPOs, the main stakeholders for structural change are the people and bodies (mainly HR offices) engaged in the field of GE, such as gender studies' researchers and scholars. Senior academics and senior managers are the stakeholders that stand against structural change. There are no explicit stakeholders mentioned in relation to private organisations and NGOs.



In <u>Croatia</u>, the actors supporting structural change are, similarly, the institutions and communities working on GE issues, but also trusted politicians and scientific community. In the HEIs, student organizations are an important stakeholder for structural change. In private organisations, employees can be both important stakeholders for and against structural change. Traditional business interest groups act against structural change. In the case of NGOs, in management may be people working for and against structural change.

As in the other countries in this cluster, the main stakeholders for the structural change in <u>Hungary</u> are gender scholars and researchers, especially young researchers. Political parties and top management are two actors that resist structural change.

In <u>Bulgaria</u>, in RFO and HEIs, the main stakeholders supporting structural change are policy makers, researchers, students and local communities, but also professional associations and trade unions. For RPOs, they also include clients of research services, industries and national economies. For the private organisations and NGOs, their owners, partners, employees and clients. The same stakeholders, however, can also work against structural change. In the RPOs, it is the researchers from specialised or prestigious STEM fields who oppose structural change. Regardless of the type of organization, nationalist political parties and homophobic and radical movements are the leading stakeholders against the change.

In contrast to other countries in <u>Czechia and Lithuania</u>, the main actors are the institutional bodies: the Centre for Gender and Science (Czechia) and the Office of Equal Opportunities Ombudsperson (Lithuania). In <u>Czechia</u>, the stakeholders acting for change in RFOs are the mid-managers, internal staff working with proposal evaluators and the applicants themselves, while for the HEIs and RFOs, the policy makers and organisations offering expert support in the field of the GE. The main stakeholders against structural change are the senior academics, top and mid-managers in the organisations. <u>Lithuania</u> is a unique case, as there are no stakeholders who would openly oppose the structural change in the R&I sector. However, the conservative politics promoted by certain NGOs and political figures are important stakeholders against the change.

In regards to the RFO, in <u>Romania</u> there are no stakeholders against structural change while the main stakeholder for the change comes from the RFO itself. The situation is different in the HEIs and RPOs, where change is driven by the bottom-up pressure from students and junior staff, as well as actors involved in the EU cooperation, and the social movements in the field of GE. Structural change is opposed by top management and administrative staff, the former because of the rigid hierarchies and the later because of a workload, and consequently, a lack of initiative. Another important factor is the conservative turn of the main political parties, in particular the appointment of top management by the governing parties. In private companies and NGOs, international partners are the main proponents of change, while top management and administrative staff are the main opponents.

In <u>Slovakia</u>, the situation is quite similar across the organisations: for RFOs, HEIs and RPOs, the European Commission and gender experts are the main stakeholders for structural change while in private companies and NGOs it is the international headquarters. Regardless of the organization type, the policy makers, top managements, senior researchers and the conservative political parties oppose to change.



In <u>Slovenia</u>, for RFOs, HEIs and RPOs, the main stakeholder for change is the Commission for Equal Opportunities in Science, an advisory body to the Ministry of Science. In HEIs, however, there are also student activist organisations, while in the case of RPOs it is gender scholars. In the RFOs, the systemic inertia of the top management structures, but also the right-wing personnel and political priorities stand against structural change. In HEIs and RPOs, the opponents of structural change are senior researchers or senior members of academic staff, who tend to protect their positions. In the case of the private companies, women-related initiatives and associations (particularly in STEM) are the main proponents of change, while the opponents are the associations of employers of Slovenia that prioritises profit and advocate legal interpretations that prevent greater inclusiveness. In the context of NGOs, the strongest initiatives for structural change in GE are activist organisations, especially feminist initiatives. Against the structural change are some Catholic Church-related organisations/NGOs and right-wing political actors that oppose gender equality and LGBTIQ rights, using the discourse of "gender ideology".

The situation with regards to the stakeholders against structural change in <u>Poland</u> is similar, these being right-wing NGOs regardless of the type of organisation. In the case of private companies, top and mid-managers are indicated as additional stakeholders against structural change. As far as for the stakeholders that support change, those are mainly GE experts and practitioners. Administrative staff engaged in GE topics in the case of RFOs, trade unions and students' bodies for HEIs while the GE bodies in the case of RPOs are additional actors for change. In private companies, the top management can be both a stakeholder for and against structural change, while the employee networks and international boards support the change.

In <u>Latvia</u>, as the main stakeholders are listed the institutional bodies: Ministry of Welfare of the Republic of Latvia, Ministry of Science and Education of Latvia, European Commission (for RFOs), Gender Studies Institute of the University of Latvia (for HEIs) and Institute of Economics of the Latvian Academy of Sciences (EQUALS-EU project) (for RPOs). Stakeholders against change are political parties, policy makers, top management and employees who lack understanding of the importance of GE. As for the private companies, GE research institutes are important for structural change, while for NGOs, the social movements and activists. Top management is against structural change in private companies, while NGOs face societal pressure against change.

Impact of socio-cultural, political and economic contexts on institutionalisation of GE in R&I

The proposed literature on the socio-cultural, political, and economic contexts that impact the institutionalization of GE in R&I in the Central and East country cluster focuses mostly on barriers and much less on facilitators, as described in INSPIRE D2.1 KSH2 Report (Krzaklewska et al. 2023, 49). These hindering factors are (1) negative connotations associated with the term 'gender' within local politics (so called "anti-gender ideology"); (2) cuts in research funding and low awareness of gender related issues among the policy-makers; (3) institutional culture that unfavourably perceives institutionalisation of GE policies; (4) neoliberal turn in academia, which fosters precarious working conditions producing gendered inequalities; (5) traditional and conservative gender norms and unequal distribution of reproductive and care-work" (Krzaklewska et al. 2023, 56). While supportive factors are rarely explored, there are a couple of articles (from Slovenia and Hungary) highlighting as positive



the historical legacy of the socialist structural and employment conditions that enabled traditionally high female participation in labour market and academia in these countries (such as such as paid parental leave, affordable public nurseries, and kindergartens). Another article from Hungary reports also on current policies and structural conditions, which support female participation in academia, although they stem from politics and policies, which are ideologically opposed to the concept of GE. These are current family friendly governmental policies, such as work-life balance measures and conditions enabling flexible career trajectories.

Main practical lessons and good practices

Practical lessons from GE interventions in the countries of Central and East Europe show that the most successful practices of institutionalisation stem from EU funded projects and putting GEP as the eligibility criteria for Horizon Europe funding, which helped build local expertise and tools. The pitfalls of sharp increase in GEPs across the region are lack of quality in such institutionalisation efforts, lack of genuine institutional (and national-level) commitment and lack of true understanding of the sources of gendered inequalities. Therefore, the concrete practical lessons from the literature suggested by the national experts point to importance of: (1) gaining wide consent of public opinion and institutional stakeholders, including both academic and supportive staff as well as students: (2) adjusting GE measure to particular institutional culture in order to change it from within; and (3) relying on cooperation of activist change-agents in form of communities of practices (CoPs). The literature suggested by the national experts maps the need for following GE measures to be further developed within the local context: (1) tools for gender-sensitive databases and data-gathering tools to be used in designing GEPs; (2) measures relating to sexual harassment; (3) different management models in order to ensure commitment to GE institutionalisation; (4) applying intersectionality through a prism of organisational positionality rather than identity; and (5) developing measures for including gender dimension in the content of research (Krzaklewska et al. 2023, 57).

Main barriers and facilitators for sustaining change

The main barriers and facilitators for sustaining change are presented across the types of R&I organisations:

RFOs – In terms of the main barriers to sustaining change, experts identified a lack of legally binding instruments, resources, competence, structural support and expertise. Most importantly, a lack of interest by top management, a lack of adequate competence and a general absence of experts, a weak knowledge on gender equality, as well as the absence of regular monitoring and external evaluations of gender equality achievements. The Slovenian expert also asserted a problem of change of government, which always leads to a shift in priorities and changing in the institution's leadership. In the same vein, Bulgarian expert pointed to a lack of political will to introduce GE dimension into national policies on research funding. Czechia and Slovakia stand out as sustain the change is still not on their agenda. In the case of Poland, experts reported a lack of adequate data to assess the main barriers for sustaining change for RFOs.



<u>The main facilitators</u> are supportive national legal and policy frameworks. Although national gender equality policy is weak, it is indicated by the experts as an important facilitator. EU policies and measures are identified as the most important facilitator. Apart from this, pressure from the academic community and international cooperation (in <u>Bulgaria</u>, <u>Romania</u>, <u>Czechia</u>); where collaboration within the international team helps to consolidate change.

HEIs – Experts reported that the <u>main barriers</u> are largely similar to those of RFOs: a lack of resources (financial or in personnel), inadequate structure of gender equality measures in relation to the needs of the institution (balancing student, teacher, administrative, managerial perspective). In addition, experts pointed out gender fatigue due to the workload of gender equality officers/practitioners, and the lack of legally binding instruments. Specifically, for HEIs is that sustaining change depends on the individual efforts and small groups, usually within EU projects (or teams, departments, faculties but never the whole institution) or other sporadic initiatives. Often the barrier is just a declarative support to the GEP eligibility criterion and other EU policies on GE without real engagement with the actual needs within the organisation. In newcomers' context, such as Bulgaria and Czechia, there is a lack of critical mass of people, institutions, initiatives, networks and support (including from the government and other public institutions) and resistance of the staff. In Romania, the expert reported a backlash in relation to gender equality with a public research sector being dominated by the patriarchal values.

<u>Main facilitators</u> are similar to those for RFOs – the supportive legal and policy framework. External support in the shape of Horizon Europe GEP eligibility criterion is an important tool to sustain initiatives, programmes and achievements. Participation in EU projects is also highly valued as it allows the national experts to gain GE experience through the exchange with the international colleagues. Mutual cooperation between HEIs is also an important facilitator, as it contributes to the institutionalization of GE-related practice.

RPOs – The majority of experts reported that the <u>main barriers</u> are similar to those in HEIs: a lack of legal framework and resources, work overload for leading actors in GE. For the newcomers (Bulgaria, Czechia, Slovakia), these are resistance from staff and management, a lack of resources and a low level of expertise in GE. The experts also noted the lack of a unified strategy for GE, as RPOs are often small units with diffused responsibility and fragmentation and no unified framework to sustain change. An additional barrier is the dependence on EUfunded projects, which does not allow for the long-term sustainability of structural change. In the case of Poland and Slovenia, experts also pointed out that without financial support there is no interest in sustaining change. The expert from Bulgaria also noted a lack of a strategic policies and adequate measures at the national level, as well as deficiencies in the regulatory framework, which perpetuate a low remuneration and social status of researchers, and limited participation in European programmes.

<u>Main facilitators</u> for sustaining change in RPOs are similar to those of HEIs: mandatory GEP and participation in relevant national and international networks, peer pressure from other RPOs. Experts also highlighted the importance of a bottom-up approach to GEPs and of involving staff and the entire academic community in the process of developing a GEP. Sharing good practises through different networks is evaluated as important. Some of the experts also did not mention any explicit facilitators or they lacked data.



PRIVATE COMPANIES – Experts identified many <u>barriers</u>, that are ranked here in terms of their importance: 1) Lack of an adequate legal and policy framework. In particular, a lack of legally binding instruments; 2) Inadequate financial framework and the problem of investment or profitability (initial costs, business organisation, etc.); 3) Lack of adequate staff and expertise as a result of a limited interest in keeping GE on the agenda; 4) Lack of interest from top management; 5) Lack of studies on the positive aspects of GE in the private companies, lack of adequate consulting services and poor cooperation between science and business; 6) Gendered market division and traditional understanding of gender roles. Experts occasionally reported a lack of data and lack of any audit/monitoring of the advancement of GE. In <u>Romania</u>, the expert referred to the patriarchal culture that influences companies' commitment to GE.

Main facilitators are: adequate national legal and policy framework, financial and other resources to support GE sustainability, and tax reduction (or other awards) for gender-responsible companies. An advantage of private R&I is the flexibility in searching for sustainable models due to the client-oriented and entrepreneurial approach. Training and participation in the wider networks of public and private HEIs and RPOs is also an important facilitator. Experts from Czechia and Slovenia also emphasised the changes in the labour market policies. In Romania, the GE and diversity record is an important part of building the public image and perception of a company, which can be a motivation for the management to sustain the change in this field.

As far as **NGOs** are concerned, there are several <u>barriers</u>: the most important is a lack of adequate legal and policy framework, but above all the lack of financial means, which is the strongest obstacle to keeping the topic on the agenda. Similar to RPOs, there is also the problem of dependence on projects, donors and diverse stakeholders, and the precarity of staff and staff turnover.

Participation in national and international networks and initiatives, together with relevant HEIs and RPOs are <u>main facilitators</u>. NGOs are often characterised as the type of organisation characterised by an inherent commitment to social change and activism. The most important thing, however, is that GE becomes the subject of project calls. This would allow the more focus on the gender budgeting within the institution, monitoring of progress and gender/sex disaggregated data. Some experts emphasised a lack of adequate data to assess the situation with regard to NGOs.

3.4 Intersectionality

Main barriers and facilitators for adopting an intersectional approach

The main barriers and facilitators for adopting an intersectional approach are presented in this section across the different types of R&I organisations.

RFOs – For this type of organisation, a lack of awareness of the topic of intersectionality is the most frequently cited <u>barrier</u> by the national experts. The second barrier is a lack of a detailed preliminary analysis to understand the needs and build policies on the prior knowledge. In some countries, the experts reported the political leadership and political climate that also led to resistance from management and administration. In particular, the conservative and right-



wing parties and radical movements against minorities and vulnerable categories were indicated in Romania and the understanding of the term "gender" as referring only to LGBT+ in Bulgaria.

Several experts indicated that there are no explicit <u>facilitators</u> in terms of RFOs. Others confirm the key role of legally binding measures that include an intersectional approach and the strengthening of expertise as the important facilitators. Other potential facilitators mentioned are: top management and bottom-up pressure from younger researchers and an external support in terms of the availability of sufficient of good examples in other countries. In Romania, the expert noted the importance of the appropriate knowledge to make staff more willing to create a broader platform of R&I organisations to promote an intersectional approach. Expert from Lithuania asserted that previous organisational activities related to minority issues (e.g. working with disability issues) can strengthen the intersectional approach.

HEIs – The main barriers identified by the experts were a total lack of knowledge and expertise on the topic of intersectionality. This led to a lack of institutional instruments, protocols and examples of good practice. The absence of structural support also means a lack of resources and staff to participate in the creation and implementation of intersectional measures. As for the specific cases, the language and terminology are indicated by the experts as important barriers. In Romania, there is a lack of appropriate terminology related to the intersectional approach. In Slovenia, the discrimination towards non-Slovenian language speakers can be an important barrier. Another barrier is the lack of social awareness of the intersection of GE with traditionally-recognised categories of vulnerability (e.g. Roma, lower social strata, chronically ill).

As in the case of HEIs, several experts did not identify any explicit <u>facilitators</u>. The potential facilitators are initiative and support from senior management, involvement of relevant experts, an emphasis on monitoring, and the peer pressure from other HEIs. Experts emphasised a bottom-up facilitators, in particular pressure from students and junior staff, who tend to be more aware of intersectionality and are more motivated to facilitate change. The expert from <u>Poland</u> noted the role of internationalisation in raising awareness and sensitivity to this topic by employing more staff from different ethnic and socio-economic backgrounds.

RPOs – Several experts confirmed that the situation is the same as for HEIs in terms of <u>the main barriers</u>. The difference is that RPOs are usually specialised units that are independent, and this makes it difficult to create a common platform for the intersectional approach. Other barriers include a lack of interest, capacity, resources and expertise.

<u>The main facilitators</u> are also similar to HEIs, but several experts also confirmed that there are no explicit facilitators. Collaboration with the HEIs and other bigger "systems", transfer of expertise and mutual support would be a particularly fruitful way of facilitating change.

PRIVATE COMPANIES – Lack of structural support and resources and absence of experts are identified as the <u>main barriers</u>. However, experts pointed out the specificity of private sector and the lack of information to assess the main barriers and facilitators.



<u>Main facilitators:</u> While the majority of the experts did not see explicit facilitators due to the lack of adequate legal instruments and lack of awareness, they also emphasised the role of top management and top-down approach, in particular, the globalised corporate culture of multinational companies that are open to diversity.

NGO – As in the case of private companies, several experts reported a lack of information to provide information about NGOs. The remining experts noted no awareness and lack of interest in intersectionality as the <u>main barriers</u>. Another barrier is a lack of sufficient expertise and resources due to the project-based funding policies.

There are <u>no specific facilitators</u> identified by the experts. Potential facilitators could be participation in EU projects and external consultants. In <u>Slovenia</u>, some NGOs are the leading actors in providing knowledge on the intersectional approach, so they can play a more prominent role in the R&I sector in general.

In sum, there are no policies that build on an intersectional approach in the Central and East country cluster. However, in Lithuania and Slovenia, anti-discrimination measures are mentioned as the important channels for initiating change in this field of inclusive GE. The experts noted the minimal focus on and no enough knowledge of an intersectional approach. The main barriers are the rise of the right-wing politics, conservative backlash (Romania, Bulgaria), a lack of political support, for example, for the ratification of the Istanbul Convention (Latvia). For newcomers, the main barrier is a lack of awareness of the intersectional approach and, consequently, a critical lack of knowledge, resources and experts, thus of a know-how to develop and implement more sustainable initiatives and measures. Experts emphasise the importance of knowledge transfer and best practices from the more experienced institutions and other contexts. The issue of a lack of adequate terminology in local languages and the national language politics also stands out. Experts indicated the lack of adequate terminology, the problems with gender-sensitive language or the discrimination on the basis of language, as the important barriers to the implementation of an intersectional approach. The only exception is Romania, where the RFO is ready to adopt the intersectional approach. In regards to this, there is no particular difference between different types of R&I organisations. In terms of facilitators, researchers of younger generations are seen as important agents of change. There is more general view among the experts that the private companies can more easily apply the intersectional approach due to the international profile and diversity management.

3.5 Gendered innovations

The majority of experts reported a lack of relevant data to answer to this question and that, consequently, they did not report on advances in regards to gendered innovation. This topic does not seem to be relevant and addressed in the Central East country cluster. However, the private companies in Hungary, Latvia and Czechia have developed some initiatives. These are either multinational companies in the telecommunications or technology sector that occupy advanced positions in the market (in Hungary and Latvia). The visible exception is Romania, where advancement is fostered by the CoP that is formed in the private sector within the Diversity Charter or the Deloitte SheXO Club, which actively work toward inclusion and diversity. However, the discourse they use to promote GE is very neoliberal and profit-driven. Another obstacle to full understanding and implementing gendered innovation, as the Slovenian report describes, is the misunderstanding of the concept itself. It is usually



understood as increasing the proportion of women employed in the innovation sector and equating "gendered innovation" only with the innovation in STEM.

3.6 Data monitoring

In the majority of the countries there is no significant advancement in data collection and monitoring of change in R&I organizations. There is also a lack of relevant publications on this topic, as this is a relatively new field (as reported in Latvia, Estonia, Croatia, Bulgaria, <a href="Czechia, Poland). However, due to the EU eligibility criterion and the rapid increase of number of GEPs, the collection and monitoring of gender-disaggregated data can be expected to become more present activity, as it is foreseen as an activity within GEP. For this reason, at this point, it is difficult to assess the current situation in monitoring, as the main results are to be expected in the coming years. Short-term data collection and monitoring of change has been usually been done through the EU-funded projects.

As for some specificities, in Czechia, there is a considerable effort to introduce monitoring through an annual monitoring template to be filled in by, among others the Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports, other ministries, research funders, the Czech Academy of Sciences. In Slovakia, since 2021, R&I has started to pay attention to the data collection and monitoring change. In Hungary, Romania, and Slovenia, experts pointed out to limited efforts to collect gender-disaggregated data, in particular, they underlined that there is no systematically organised monitoring of the changes in R&I organisations at national level. The notable exception is Lithuania, where the recent advance concerning data collection and monitoring change is reported. The requirement for "open organisational data" includes the collection of gender-disaggregated data on the monthly salaries (also in R&I) and required that these are published. There is also an impact of the EC requirement to publish genderdisaggregated data, which has been implemented by several HEIs in the Central East country cluster. In Slovenia, the main change in this area has recently been brought about by EC measures mentioned above and the new national legislation, which requires from R&I to report on advances in the area of GE, and that is also part of the evaluation of academic institutions for the national funding. In Poland, RFOs, through the National Science Centre, has started to collect data on the gender distribution of applicants, winners of awards, and expert panels.



4 R&I Organisations

This cluster includes 898 higher education institutions, 4,468 public research performing organizations, and 19,030 private R&I enterprises. Numbers per countries are listed in table below.

Table 7. Number of R&I organisations, by type			
Country	# HEIs	# Public RPOs	# R&I companies (estimation)
Bulgaria	51	17	100
Croatia	48	33	2000
Czechia	58	78	2772
Estonia	18	20	6
Hungary	63	3683	2305
Latvia	52	53	1533
Lithuania	18	16	356
Poland	426	239	5743
Romania	87	263	600
Slovakia	34	47	900
Slovenia	43	19	2715

The majority of higher education institutions are in <u>Poland</u>, with the fewest in <u>Lithuania</u> and <u>Estonia</u>. Surprisingly, <u>Poland</u> has significantly higher number of HEIs in comparison to other countries in this cluster. Some countries indicate that there are both public and private higher education institutions and universities. While most countries indicate that there are more public than private higher education institutions in their countries, this is not the case in <u>Poland</u> and Czechia.

The majority of public RPOs are in <u>Hungary</u>, with the fewest in <u>Lithuania</u>. Surprisingly, <u>Hungary</u> has significantly more RPOs as the other countries in this cluster. It is important to note that most did not include countries the number of HIEDs when listing RPOs, but some countries indicate that they did include them (<u>Romania</u>, <u>Lithuania</u>).

Most companies in the R&I private sector are located in <u>Poland</u>, and least in <u>Estonia</u>. It is interesting to note that Poland has four times more companies in the R&I private sector than other countries in this cluster on average. Of the three types of R&I organizations, countries note that reliable data on the number of companies in the R&I private sector is the most difficult to find and verify, as different sources provide different results. There are several reasons for this, such as the lack of standardized definitions, different sources using different criteria and definitions of what constitutes an R&I company, different data sources, and diverse methodological approaches to calculating the number of companies. Countries cite various types of methodological approaches, including calculating the appropriate percentages based on data from the articles, providing statistics on the number of researchers in the country - in public and private organizations, subtracting the number of state-owned enterprises from the total number of businesses, or searching various databases using the keywords such as "institutes" or "scientific research centre".



When asked to indicate the name of 2-5 companies in the R&I private sector in their countries, all indicated two or more companies, while two countries indicated five companies (<u>Slovenia</u> and <u>Latvia</u>) and three indicated four companies (<u>Hungary</u>, <u>Romania</u> and <u>Poland</u>).

5 Engaged stakeholders

5.1 Policymakers

Policy makers from this region are most engaged in three topics: initiating change, sustaining and deepening change, and monitoring inclusive gender equality. They are less engaged in the topic of adopting an intersectional approach and only few are engaged in implementing gendered innovations.

In <u>Lithuania</u>, no policy makers are engaged in structural change toward inclusive gender equality. In <u>Hungary</u>, only one expert was mentioned as engaged in the topic of initiating change. In <u>Czechia and Romania</u>, only two experts are listed, however, there is one expert in each of these two countries that is engaged in all five topics.

5.2 Research Funding Organisations

RFOs in this region are mostly engaged in topics of initiating change and deepening and sustaining change, and least engaged in implementing gendered innovations and adopting an intersectional approach. Romania and Slovakia listed the existence of one RFO engaged in structural change, while Hungary, Lithuania, Czechia listed two. Bulgaria listed three RFOs, which all deal with all five topics. Besides these three, there are four RFOs, one from Romania, one from Czechia and two from Latvia that have expertise in all five topics. Those RFOs that have expertise in monitoring inclusive gender equality, also have expertise in initiating, and deepening and sustaining change.

5.3 Research Performing Organisations

RPOs in this region are mostly universities and other public research performing organizations. There are only two private companies listed. The RPOs mentioned are mostly engaged in initiating change and monitoring inclusive gender equality and least involved in implementing gendered innovations. For <u>Bulgaria</u> and <u>Latvia</u> only two RPOs were mentioned and they are engaged in structural change towards gender equality. Most diverse expertise covering several topics have RPOs listed for <u>Croatia</u> and <u>Czechia</u>.

Otherwise, among all engaged stakeholders, RPOs have the most diverse expertise in general. In fact, six countries out of eleven, noted that there is at least one RPO that has expertise in all five topics, with Bulgaria and Latvia having two RPOs that have expertise in all five topics and Czechia, Romania, Croatia and Slovenia having one.



5.4 Communities of Practice

The four countries have highly engaged existing networks and / or associations, some of which are centrally placed and affiliated with strong organisations with a considerable reach of influence. These indicate interest and engagement across all five topics, with an overall emphasis on sustaining and initiating change and somewhat less on the other three topics.

Associations, networks, and CoPs in this region are mostly active in the area of initiating change and least active in the areas of adopting an intersectional approach and implementing gendered innovations. The experts from <u>Bulgaria</u> and <u>Lithuania</u> only listed one entity that is involved in the structural change towards gender equality, and experts from <u>Hungary</u> and <u>Czechia</u> only two. However, the Bulgarian Higher Education and Science Syndicate, a branch of the Bulgarian Trade Union, which is the only organisation mentioned, is an expert in all five topics. <u>Croatia</u> claims that all three listed entities have expertise in all five topics. Besides Croatia, there are five more entities that have expertise in all five topics: two in <u>Romania</u>, and one each in <u>Slovakia</u>, <u>Czechia</u> and the aforementioned <u>Bulgaria</u>.

Suggestions to support Communities of Practice

National experts suggested potential CoPs that would be suitable to be supported by the INSPIRE project. For the topic of <u>initiating change</u>, 7 potential CoPs were listed, gathering organisations from 5 different countries; for the topic of <u>sustaining and deepening change</u>, 6 potential CoPs were listed, gathering organisations from 6 countries; and for the topic of <u>implementing gendered innovations</u>, 5 potential CoPs were listed. The fewest potential CoPs are related to the topic of monitoring inclusive gender equality. In most cases these are nationwide networks of GE practitioners.

A nation-wide potential CoP that covers largest number of topics is the network (Community of Change) led by the Centre for Gender and Science, Czech Academy of Sciences, which also leads the Gender in RDI within CZARMA working group (Czech Association of Research Managers and Administrators). This network is involved in topics: initiating change, sustaining and deepening change, and adopting an intersectional approach.

Some regional CoPs are covering several themes, among them one is already existing as a CoP, and two are project consortiums that are potential candidates for a CoP:

- GEinCEE, a CoP established as a part of ACT project, gathering institutions from Poland and several other countries, is involved in topics: sustaining and deepening change, adopting an intersectional approach, and monitoring inclusive gender equality.
- EQUALS EU (Europe's Regional Partnership for Gender Equality in the Digital Age, https://equals-eu.org), a Horizon Europe project involving institutions (one from Latvia) and Europe-wide associations, is involved in topics: initiating change, adopting an intersectional approach, and monitoring inclusive gender equality.
- SPEAR (https://gender-spear.eu/), a Horizon Europe project involving HEIs (two from Bulgaria) that already developed GEPs. Two Bulgarian consortium partners are developing nation-wide network, which is involved in all topics: initiating change, sustaining and deepening change, adopting an intersectional approach, implementing gendered innovations, and monitoring inclusive gender equality.



Not all national experts could propose CoP for all topics, which indicates that the field is far from saturated with such initiatives. It seems that not all national experts completely understood the concept of a community of practice, as they suggested singular organisations rather than group of organisations (i.e. association, network) as potential CoPs. Some experts indicated that there are potential CoPs, without providing information on them.

6 Training Resources

In all countries in this cluster, there are additional training resources in English that are not included in the GE Academy Training Repository or Inventory or the GEAR tool.

The topics they cover are the following:

- Guides for research stakeholders, implementing good practise and context-specific approaches
- Guides to prepare for training, workshops and/or research
- Guides to support universities to go beyond the formal adoption of a gender equality plan
- Toolkit to improve gender-sensitive PhD supervision for supervisors
- Toolbox for creating gender-sensitive exhibits
- Training resources and guidance to promote the commercial growth and social impact of women-led start-ups.

While the majority of experts understood the question on training resources to mean that there are materials and guides to help organize and deliver training, <u>Hungary</u> understood the question to describe community resources, such as networks that support GE initiatives, and indicated that there is an informal working group that supports those responsible for creating and implementing gender equality plans at universities and research institutions. Similarly, <u>Czechia</u> mentions that there is a Centre for Gender and Science, which has produced many materials in English and Czech and provided most of the training.

In all countries in this cluster, the experts indicated at least one training resource in the local language.

The topics they cover are the following:

- Manual for Gender Mainstreaming in general and also specifically in higher education
- Train the Trainer in Gender Equality and Active Citizenship
- Guides with instructions, advice and practical recommendations for initiating changes for gender equality in a higher education or research institution (and for implementing gender equality plans)
- Guide to preventing sexual harassment in the workplace
- Guide to introducing a gender-sensitive approach to research and teaching.

In <u>Hungary</u>, there are some experts who are engaged with the particular initiatives within the institutions, but these are not structured, long-term planned trainings, but rather one-time



events held to fulfil one of the requirements (specific objective) of the institution's GEP. <u>Lithuania</u> mentions the platform for trainings offered by the Office of the Equal Opportunities Ombudsperson on various topics, such as ABC on equality and non-discrimination for employees, ABC on equality and non-discrimination for employers, integration of the equality aspect in public services, guidelines for employers on the implementation of gender equality in the work environment, guidelines for equal opportunities plans.

7 Conclusions

We can conclude that the legal and policy framework in the Central East Country Cluster is inadequate. An increasing focus on work-life balance and care labour and gender-based violence is significant, but there is a risk that such improvements are a result of the shift toward the right-wing, family-oriented discourses, particularly in Poland, Romania and Hungary. The majority of the policy documents still keep a focus on heteronormative approach, with "women" and "men" as the main categories. However, there is a gradual shift towards the discourses of "gender equality" and "diversity." In the majority of the countries, the legal and policy framework related to intersectionality can be considered as non-existent. There is a general lack of awareness of the importance of this topic and a lack of knowledge about intersectionality. In some countries, the conservative and radical right movements are actively working against minorities and vulnerable categories (Romania), while several experts reported on language-related issues and the lack of adequate terminology or, as in the case of Bulgaria, the misunderstanding of the term "gender" as referring only to LGBT+.

In terms of GE measures in R&I organisations, the major structural change has occurred in the last two years, due to the pressure of the EU eligibility criteria for the Horizon 2020 programme. In particular, HEIs and RPOs are witnessing the rapid increase in development and adoption of GEPs in the period from 2021-2023. RFOs are still less active in this respect. The "external" pressure proves to be the main facilitator for initiating change, but the development and adoption of GEPs under pressure has resulted in a lack of adjusting the measures to the needs of each particular national and institutional context. For this reason, there is a risk that GEPs will be adopted only declaratively, without an in-depth analysis of the needs and consequent steps towards structural change that would result in actual improvement of GE. With regards to the R&I policies in private companies, the experts could not provide a more elaborated assessment due to the lack of relevant data, which can be attributed to the fact that the higher education and research are still predominantly in the public ownership, probably due to the legacy of state or social ownership that prevailed in this region. The visible exception in this sense is Romania, where an integrate approach is taken: public and private R&I organisations form the network and collaborated on the issues of GE.

The majority of experts asserted that there has not been no relevant advance in data collection and monitoring change in R&I organisations. There is also a lack of relevant publications on this (Estonia, Croatia, Bulgaria). However, due to the EU eligibility criterion and the rapid increase in the number of developed and adopted GEPs, the collection and monitoring of gender-disaggregated data can be expected, as it is envisioned as an activity within GEPs. Therefore, the main results in this area are to be expected in the coming years. The topic of gendered innovation does not seem to be relevant and addressed in this country cluster. In



general, gendered innovation is understood as related exclusively to STEM field, which is quite limiting.

The lessons learned from the experts' reports are that the strong external support in the form of EU supportive policies through participation in international academic and research networks and initiatives on GE is the key facilitator, but can also be a barrier due to the lack of engagement with the actual needs in the particular national and organisational contexts – especially in terms of sustaining change. The volatile political and economic situation is also a reason for some countries to delay GE policies or to perceive them as issues of "lesser" importance. However, training and participation in the wider networks of public and private organizations, both within the national context and internationally is essential for initiating, sustaining and monitoring change in the field of GE.

Across the four countries, the emphasis is on initiating (except for Sweden) and sustaining and deepening change, with less on monitoring or adopting an intersectional approach. The two most underdeveloped topics are intersectional approaches and gendered innovation (in general) but in separate and distinct ways. Intersectionality is increasingly recognised as an important (new) area to integrate in order to achieve equality, diversity and inclusion, even if knowledge and examples are still scarce and the practice is imbued with insecurity and unclarity concerning ethical considerations. Irish and Swedish authorities, HEIs and some RFOs have taken initial steps to adopt intersectional approaches that in different ways may prove to be promising, but these are still at most gender and one other dimension and otherwise, where given due consideration, grounds for discrimination are primarily treated separately and not in combination (i.e., an additive approach). Legal and policy frameworks are overall inadequate and there is in general insufficient data, knowledge and hardly any practice examples. Furthermore, no real and practicable requirements are implemented (except to some degree in Ireland) and even where there is extensive legislation, practice is inadequate for the task, so it seems there is a fair share of 'fumbling in the dark'.

Gendered innovations, in contrast, are in many cases not even understood as a systematic endeavour to take gender and other specific social categorisations into account in research, education and innovation content (e.g., data, methodology, design, execution, impact) in order to qualify and ensure applicability to the entire demography. Instead, it is often misunderstood as an issue of representation and equal access, and while these are important equality aspects, this erroneous conceptualisation of gendered innovations hampers systematic knowledge generation, awareness and recognition of the importance of gendered innovation. This is reflected in the very scant engagement in this topic across the four countries – and again here Sweden and Ireland are most advanced, for instance through RFO requirements implemented. There may be signs that some sectors (e.g., IT and Health), and some private companies are beginning to orient themselves to these perspectives, and this is largely due to a bottom-up demand and ever-so-slowly growing public recognition, due to popular dissemination and the wake of #metoo movements in Sweden, Finland and Denmark. The EU GEP requirement, matched with some Swedish and Irish RFO requirements, could initiate a systematic approach, fostering an evolving understanding, recognition, and practice.

Data collection and monitoring is likewise most advanced, systematic, comprehensive and embedded across the sectors in Ireland and Sweden, allowing for national and interinstitutional benchmarking and the growth of a body of knowledge to track and monitor



progress. As already mentioned, both Sweden and Ireland are gradually including data on additional discrimination factors. In Sweden, ensuring cross-coordination between gender and equal opportunities within their organisation, and, in Ireland, including race/ethnicity data in mandatory data collection and monitoring. Finland has the longest trajectory in data collection, even so, this is indicated as being focused more on collection than on systematic monitoring. It is also the case in Denmark, where data collection has only really been systematically implemented in preparation for the HEU GEP requirement, but a growing recognition and burgeoning practice is currently under way. Neither Finland nor Denmark therefore boasts the possibility for benchmarking. Across the types of organisations, in all four countries, HEIs, closely followed by RFOs, have the most advanced data collection and monitoring and are most comprehensively documented and subject to legislation, while NGOs are least so. Public and private RPOs along with NGOs and other non-profit organisations are to a much larger degree diversified and legal frameworks are perceived as not applicable. In general, inclusive gender equality efforts would benefit greatly from advancing this topic - most in Denmark and Finland, but also in Ireland and Sweden. Thus, continuous efforts are required to address challenges, improve data collection, ensure data transparency and accessibility, set standards, foster inclusivity (e.g., by providing disaggregated data in different social categories), data monitoring and expand monitoring efforts to include a broader range of organisations within the R&I sector across countries.

As for the uptake of GEP – or, especially in the case of Sweden, equivalent measures – HEIs and RFOs in Ireland and Sweden are well advanced and can no longer be defined as newcomers. While Finland has strong feminist movements and longstanding gender equality traditions and practices and has made considerable advances, GEPs seem to be somewhat less advanced and comprehensively embedded in comparison with Sweden, and even if most HEIs and RFOs have GEPs (and have had so for a while), all other Finnish organisations are defined as relative newcomers to GEP-efforts. In Denmark, the implementation of GEPs in HEIs and other organisations is a direct result of the HEU GEP requirement, and thus all Danish types of organisations are newcomers to GEP-work – and much more pronounced than in any of the other three countries in the cluster. However, there is evidence of a surge in interest, understanding and engagement in the work from a growing body of practitioners in the sector. The prevalence of GEPs grows scarcer in public and private RPOs in all four countries and it is difficult to obtain information about the prevalence of GEPs in NGOs and other non-profit RPOs.

In conclusion, one of the most striking characteristics of the Northwest country cluster is the fact that even if this cluster counts some of the most comprehensively advanced contexts for gender equality efforts at all levels in the world – Ireland and Sweden – these advanced practices coexist with urgent and perpetual needs for promotion, argumentation, awareness raising, education, training, capacity building, definition and upholding of legislative and policy requirements, continuous focus and handling of implicit and explicit resistance and backsliding. Even if this urgency and pressure here can seem less than in other contexts, and the road paved to some extent, it is still as real and pressing as in less advanced countries and contexts. One obvious conclusion from this is that advancement towards inclusive gender equality is not synonymous with a once-and-for-all elimination of the problem of inequality/ies. Instead, the spectrum between ignorance, blindness and resistance to inequality, on the one hand, and comprehensive and effective enlightened practices growing ever larger and more differentiated, on the other hand. This growth occurs alongside the development of a more



nuanced and high-quality knowledge base and an increasingly competent group of engaged actors. Therefore, it is important to remain vigilant and aware, as the threat of backsliding always persists.



References

Donovalová, Anna, and Hana Tenglerová. 2023. "Plány genderové rovnosti v organizacích veřejného sektoru realizujících výzkumnou činnost (Zpráva k lednu 2023) [Gender equality plans in public research performing organizations (Report as of January 2023)]." Praha: Národní kontaktní centrum – gender a věda, Sociologický ústav, AV ČR, v.v.i. https://genderaveda.cz/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Analyza-Planu-genderove-rovnosti-verejnych-vysokych-skol-a-verejnych-vyzkumnych-instituci FINAL.pdf.

European Commission. 2023. 'Horizon Europe Work Programme 2023-2024 11. Widening Participation and Strengthening the European Research Area'. horizon-2023-2024_en.pdf.

European Research Executive Agency. n.d. 'Horizon Europe Widening – Who should apply'. https://rea.ec.europa.eu/horizon-europe-widening-who-should-apply_en.

Krzaklewska, Ewa, Paulina Sekuła, Marta Warat, Anna Ratecka, Ewelina Ciaputa, Iva Kosmos, Jovana Mihajlović Trbovc, and Tjaša Cankar. 2023. INSPIRE deliverable "D2.1 KSH2 Report: Initiating Change Beyond the Centre. A Literature Review of Gender Equality Plans in Research Organisations across Europe."

Kubisa, Julia, and Katarzyna Wojnicka. 2019. "Editorial - Feminist Movements in Central and Eastern Europe." Praktyka Teoretyczna 30 (4): 7–14. https://doi.org/10.14746/prt.2018.4.0.

Mihajlović Trbovc, Jovana, Majda Černič Istenič, Tanja Petrović, and Andreas Andreou. 2022. "Structural Positions, Hierarchies, and Perceptions of Gender Equality: Insights from a Slovenian Research Organisation." *Družboslovne razprave* 38 (99): 103–28. https://www.sociolosko-drustvo.si/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/DR99-WEB-Mihajlovic-Cernic-Petrovic-Andreou.pdf.

Striebing, Clemens, Evanthia Kalpazidou Schmidt, Rachel Palmén, Florian Holzinger, and Beata Nagy. 2020. "Women Underrepresentation in R&I: A Sector Program Assessment of the Contribution of Gender Equality Policies in Research and Innovation." *Evaluation and Program Planning* 79 (April): 101749. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2019.101749.

Šidlauskienė, Virginija, and Katarina Butašova. 2013. "Designing Gender Equality as Institutional Transformation at a Higher Education Institution." *Lyčių studijos ir tyrimai*, no. 11: 50–69. https://www.lituanistika.lt/content/53806.

Tardos, Katalin, and Veronika Paksi. 2021. "Can Equality Plans Contribute to the Sustainable Development Goal Linked to Gender Equality in Higher Education and Research Performing Organisations?" *Edukacja Ekonomistów i Menedżerów* 62 (4): 35–53. https://doi.org/10.33119/EEIM.2021.62.2.

Tăriceanu, Alina. 2022. "Promoting Gender Studies in Romania – Working in a Difficult Context." In Overcoming the Challenge of Structural Change in Research Organisations – A



Reflexive Approach to Gender Equality, edited by Angela Wroblewski and Rachel Palmén, 125–41. Emerald Publishing Limited. https://doi.org/10.1108/978-1-80262-119-820221008.

Zaharijević, Adriana. 2018. "Habemus gender. The Serbian case" in Feministiqa, 1: 93-97. https://hdl.handle.net/21.15107/rcub_rifdt_2171.



Annex

Table A

The list of legal and policy documents

Bulgaria	 The Equality between Women and Men Act, Bulgarian Parliament (2016). Ministry of Education and Science, Republic of Bulgaria. National strategy for development of scientific research in the republic of Bulgaria 2017 – 2030 (Better science for better Bulgaria). 4. Policies, actions and measures for their implementation. Journal – Electrotechnica & Electronica (E+E), Vol. 52 (9-10), 2017, pp. 35-49, ISSN: 0861-4717 (Print), 2603-5421 (Online). National Strategies for Promotion of GE - 2016–2020 and a new one for 2021-2027 (adopted in 2016 and 2020).
Czechia	 Office of the Government of the Czech Republic. 2021, Gender Equality Strategy for 2021–2030 (in Czech: Strategie rovnosti žen a mužů na léta 2021–2030), replacing a previous Strategy for Equality of Women and Men in the Czech Republic 2014-2020. The National Research, Development and Innovation Policy of the Czech Republic 2021+ (Národní politika výzkumu, vývoje a inovací České republiky 2021+). The Plan for Supporting Gender Equality 2021–2024 of the Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports.
Estonia	"Estonia 2035" - a national long-term development strategy (2021)
Croatia	 Government of the Republic of Croatia, National Plan for Gender Equality for the period until 2027, March 2023, https://ravnopravnost.gov.hr/UserDocsImages//dokumenti/NPRS%202 027%20APRS%202024//Nacionalni%20plan%20za%20ravnopravnost %20spolova,%20za%20razdoblje%20do%202027pdf. Action plan for the implementation of National Plan for Gender Equality until 2024, https://ravnopravnost.gov.hr/UserDocsImages//dokumenti/NPRS%202 027%20APRS%202024//Akcijski%20plan%20za%20ravnopravnost% 20spolova%20za%20razdoblje%20do%202024pdf. GEP – Institute for Social Research in Zagreb (https://wwwadmin.idi.hr/uploads/IDIZ_Plan_rodne_ravnopravnosti_GEP_2436b76b36.pdf). GEP – Institute "Ruđer Bošković" (https://www.irb.hr/content/search?selector=on&searchText=ravnopra vnost+spolova&searchSort=score). GEP – Institute for Medical Research and Occupational Health (https://www.imi.hr/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/Plan-rodne-ravnopravnosti.pdf).



	 GEP – Institute of Oceanography and Fisheries (https://acta.izor.hr/wp/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Plan-rodne-ravnopravnosti-IZOR.pdf). GEP – Institute for Anthropological Research (https://inantro.hr/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/Plan-rodne-ravnopravnosti-2021-23 HR.pdf). GEP – Croatian Geological Survey (https://www.hgi-cgs.hr/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/Plan-rodne-ravnopravnosti.pdf). GEP – The University of Split (https://www.ffst.unist.hr/ download/repository/Plan rodne ravnopravnosti UNIST-1.pdf). GEP – Juraj Dobrila University of Pula (https://www.unipu.hr/ download/repository/Plan rodne ravnopravnosti UNIPU 2023 web%581%5D.pdf). GEP – The University Osijek (https://www.ffos.unios.hr/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Plan-rodne-ravnopravnosti-Sveucu-Osijeku-HRV.pdf). GEP – The University of Zadar (https://www.unizd.hr/Portals/0/doc/doc_pdf_dokumenti/strategije/Plan%20ravnopravnosti%20spolova%20-%20Senat%20-%20veljaca%202022.pdf?ver=6Z0SRXVXs6l%3D). GEP – University North (https://www.unidu.hr/wp-content/uploads/Plan-rodne-ravnopravnosti.ydf). GEP – University of Dubrovnik (https://www.unidu.hr/wp-content/plugins/quarascope/download.php?file=29675). GEP – Faculty of Teacher Education in Zagreb (https://www.urzg.unizg.hr/maqes/50012344/Plan%20rodne%20ravnopravnosti-UF-a 12-2021.pdf). GEP – Faculty of Civil Engineering in Zagreb (https://www.grad.unizg.hr/maqes/50012344/Plan%20rodne%20ravnopravnosti.ydf. GEP – Faculty of Electrical Engineering and Computing in Zagreb (https://www.fer.unizg.hr/ravnopravnost/obavijesti?@=2ukho). University of Rijeka, Guidelines for gender sensitive communication. University of Rijeka, Guidelines for prevention and action in case of sexual harassment. Faculty of Electrical Engineering and Computing in Zagreb, podcast Women in Engineering, https://www.leee.hr/ieeesection/interesne_skupine
Hungary	The Action Plan "Empowering women in family and society" (2021–2030), https://kormany.hu/dokumentumtar?search=A%20n%C5%91k%20szerep%C3%A9nek%20er%C5%91s%C3%ADt%C3%A9se%20a%20csalm%C3%A1dban%20%C3%A9s%20a%20t%C3%A1rsadalomban&limit_rows_on_page=8&limit_page=0.
Lithuania	 Child Rights Protection Basis Law, Art. 1.18.4 amendment No. XIV-1033 21-04-2022, effective since 01-01-2023. Labour Code, Art. 133 amendment No. XIV-1189 of 28-06-2022 The Action Plan for Equal Opportunities for Women and Men 2023-2025.



Poland	 The Polish National Action Plan on Women, Peace, and Security 2018–2021. National Programme for Equal Treatment for the years 2022–2030, July 2022.
Romania	 Standardised Guide regarding Sex-based Harassment and Moral Harassment in the Workplace, Governmental Decision, April 2023. Governmental Emergency Governance 137/2000 for the prevention and sanctioning of all forms of discrimination. Law 202/2002 on the equal opportunities and equal treatment between women and men. Law 167/2020, provisions on moral harassment in the workplace. Strategy for the promotion of equal opportunities and equal treatment between women and men and the combating of domestic violence 2022–2027, 2022. The National Strategy for the Occupation of the Labour Force 2021-2027. The National Strategy for Research, Innovation and Intelligent Specialisation 2021–2027.
Slovakia	 State Strategy for Equality between Women and Men and Equal Opportunities 2021–2027. Department of Equality between Women and Men and Equal Opportunities, Action Plan for the State Strategy for Equality between Women and Men and Equal Opportunities 2021–2027.
Slovenia	 Research and Development Activity Act, Article 4, (http://pisrs.si/Pis.web/pregledPredpisa?id=ZAKO3387). Scientific Research and Innovation Activities Act, http://www.pisrs.si/Pis.web/pregledPredpisa?id=ZAKO7733). The Student Status Act, ZUPŠ-1, May 2022, http://www.pisrs.si/Pis.web/pregledPredpisa?id=ZAKO8435) supplements the Higher Education Act (ZVis, in force since 1994) (http://pisrs.si/Pis.web/pregledPredpisa?id=ZAKO172. Resolution on the National Program for Equal Opportunities for Women and Men 2021–2030, https://e-uprava.gov.si/drzava-in-druzba/e-demokracija/predlogi-predpisov/predlog-predpisa.html?id=12389. Resolution on the National Program for Equal Opportunities for Women and Men 2021–2030 - motion for consideration. Resolution on the Slovenian Scientific Research and Innovation Strategy 2030, http://www.pisrs.si/Pis.web/pregledPredpisa?id=RESO133. Resolution on National programme of higher education 2030, http://www.pisrs.si/Pis.web/pregledPredpisa?id=RESO139. Higher Education Act, ZVis, in force since 1994, http://pisrs.si/Pis.web/pregledPredpisa?id=ZAKO172.



Table B

The list of references provided by all national experts in the country cluster Central & East Europe

Reference	Code
Bulgaria	
Chavdarova, Nina. 2022. "Реторика на съпротивата срещу джендър теорията в българския дебат по Истанбулската конвенция" [Rhetoric of Resistance against Gender Theory in the Bulgarian Debate on the Istanbul Convention]. Doctoral dissertation, Sofia: Sofia University "St. Kliment Ohridski".	BG1
Darakchi, Shaban. 2019. "The Western Feminists Want to Make Us Gay": Nationalism, Heteronormativity, and Violence against Women in Bulgaria in Times of "Anti-Gender Campaigns". Sexuality & Culture 23(4): 1208–29. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-019-09611-9 .	BG2
Doneva, Rositsa, Silvia Gaftandzhieva, Elena Somova, and Nevena Mileva. 2019. "How to Promote the Change in the Area of Gender Equality in Academia and Research - Bulgarian Case." In <i>ICERI Proceedings: 12th Annual International Conference of Education, Research and Innovation</i> , 7870–80. https://doi.org/10.21125/iceri.2019.1864.	BG3
Eftimova, Andreana. 2019. "Meanings of Lexis Gender under the Impact of the Media Debate on the Acceptance of the Istanbul Convention". In <i>Nomen Est Omen</i> , edited by Valentina Bondzhalova, Anelia Petkova, and Anelia Vasileva, 261–74. Veliko Tarnovo: St. Cyril and St. Methodius Publishing House.	BG4
Gaftandzhieva, Silvia, Rositsa Doneva, Marieta Atanasova, and Milen Bliznakov. 2022. "Using Data Analytics to Monitor Gender Equality in Higher Education Institutions." International Journal of Engineering Trends and Technology 70(12): 13–19. https://doi.org/10.14445/22315381/IJETT-V70I12P202.	BG5
Doneva, Rositsa, and Silvia Gaftandzhieva. 2021. "How to Motivate the Implementation of a Gender Equality Plan at Universities - Bulgarian Case." In <i>EDULEARN21</i> Proceedings: 13th International Conference on Education and New Learning Technologies, 4058–66. https://doi.org/10.21125/edulearn.2021.0857 .	BG6
Kirova, Alla. 2020. [translation from Bulgarian: Evaluation of gender balance in employment in research sphere in Bulgaria and the European Union]. In <i>Conference Proceedings: Economic Development and Policies - Realities and Prospects</i> , edited by Irena Zareva and Alla Kirova, 426–35. Sofia: Marin Drinov Publishing House.	BG7
Ministry of Education and Science – Bulgaria. "Годишен доклад за състоянието и развитието на научните изследвания в научните организации и висшите училища през 2021 г." [Annual report on the state and development of scientific research in RPOs and HEIs in 2021]. 2022. Sofia: Ministry of Education and Science. https://web.mon.bg/bg/101050 .	BG8
Nencheva, Denitsa. 2022. "On the Dictionary Representations of Gender in the Bulgarian Language: Manness, Womanness and "Gender Ideology"." In Sex and Gender – Between Humanities, Social Sciences, and Legal Studies, edited by Desislav Georgiev and Denitsa Nencheva, 28–85. Sofia: Scribens Publishing House.	BG9
Serafimova, Desislava. 2023. "Gender equality plans in Bulgarian higher education institutions." <i>Strategii na obrazovatelnata i nauchnata politika</i> 31(1): 61–72. https://doi.org/10.53656/str2023-1-3-gen .	BG10
Slavova, Emilia. 2022. "The Untranslatable Gender." In Sex and Gender – Between Humanities, Social Sciences, and Legal Studies, edited by Desislav Georgiev and Denitsa Nencheva, 1–26. Sofia: Scribens Publishing House.	BG11
Uzunova, Denitsa. 2020. "Women in Science and the Invisible Barriers." In A Collection of Round Table Reports: Round Table Gender Disparity in the Academic Sphere, 47–54. http://hdl.handle.net/20.500.12641/20180 .	BG12
Croatia	
Bairampa, Evdokia, and Sanja Bojanić. 2020. "Croatia: Their Path towards Gender Equality with an Emphasis to Academia and Research."	



spear.eu/blog/post/31/croatia-their-path-towards-gender-equality-with-an-emphasis-to-	
academia-and-research. Kamenov, Željka and Branka Galić, eds. 2011. Rodna ravnopravnost i diskriminacija u Hrvatskoj. Istraživanje: "Percepcija, iskustva i stavovi o rodnoj diskriminaciji u Republici Hrvatskoj" [Gender Equality and Discrimination in Croatia: Research "Perception, Experience and the Attitudes toward Gender (in)Equality in Education"] Zagreb: Ured za ravnopravnost spolova Vlade RH.	HR2
http://idiprints.knjiznica.idi.hr/131/1/Rodna%20ravnopravnost%20i%20diskriminacija% 20u%20Hrvatskoj.pdf.	
Kašić, Biljana. 2016. "'Unsettling' Women's Studies, Settling Neoliberal Threats in the Academia: A Feminist Gaze from Croatia." <i>Women's Studies International Forum</i> 54 (January): 129–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2015.06.014.	HR3
Parunov, Pavao and Valerija Barada. 2021. "Rod i seksualnost u obrazovnim institucijama u Hrvatskoj: mogućnosti korištenja queer teorija i kritičke etnografije u sociologiji" [Gender and Sexuality in Croatian Educational Institutions: Possibilities for Using Queer Theories and Critical Ethnography in Sociology]. Revija za sociologiju 51(2): 175–202. https://hrcak.srce.hr/261649.	HR4
Pološki Vokić, Nina, Alka Obadić, and Dubravka Sinčić Ćorić. 2019. <i>Gender Equality in the Workplace</i> . Cham: Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-18861-0 .	HR5
Stanić, Ivana, Marko Klobučar, and Sandra Milovanović Soldatič. 2023. "Izvješće o zastupljenosti spolova na natječajima Hrvatske zaklade za znanost" [Report on gender representation in tenders of the Croatian Science Foundation – HRZZ]. https://hrzz.hr/izvjesce-o-zastupljenosti-spolova-na-natjecajima-hrvatske-zaklade-za-znanost/ .	HR6
Šćulac-Glavan, Daria. 2022. "Razvoj i provedba Plana rodne ravnopravnosti – sjajan primjer sa Sveučilišta u Rijeci" [Development and Implementation of the Gender Equality Plan – A Great Example of the University of Rijeka]. http://projekti.hr/hr/novost/blog/razvoj-i-provedba-plana-rodne-ravnopravnosti-sjajan-primjer-sa-sveucilista-u-rijeci .	HR7
Šinko, Marjeta, and Ana Petek. 2022. "Rodno osvještavanje politika u Hrvatskoj: prožimajući ili marginalni cilj nacionalnih strategija?" [Gender Awareness of Policies in Croatia: Pervasive or Marginal Goal of National Strategies]. Hrvatska i komparativna javna uprava: Časopis za teoriju i praksu javne uprave 22(3): 521–57. https://doi.org/10.31297/hkju.22.3.1.	HR8
Czechia	
Donovalová, Anna, and Hana Tenglerová. 2022a. "Genderově podmíněné násilí a sexuální obtěžování na vysokých školách – analýza výročních zpráv vysokých škol." Praha: Národní kontaktní centrum – gender a věda, Sociologický ústav, AV ČR, v.v.i. https://stratin.tc.cas.cz/vystupy/2022/M4/Genderov%C4%9B%20podm%C3%ADn%C4 %9Bn%C3%A9%20n%C3%A1sil%C3%AD%20a%20sexu%C3%A1ln%C3%AD%20o bt%C4%9B%C5%BEov%C3%A1n%C3%AD%20na%20vysok%C3%BDch%20%C5% A1kol%C3%A1ch%20- %20anal%C3%BDza%20v%C3%BDro%C4%8Dn%C3%ADch%20zpr%C3%A1v%20 V%C5%A0.pdf.	CZ1
Donovalová, Anna, and Hana Tenglerová. 2022b. "Implementace genderové dimenze v obsahu výzkumu (Materiál pro Pracovní skupinu pro rovnost žen a mužů RVVI)." Praha: Národní kontaktní centrum – gender a věda, Sociologický ústav, AV ČR, v.v.i. https://stratin.tc.cas.cz/vystupy/2022/M4/Implementace%20genderov%C3%A9%20dimenze%20v%20obsahu%20v%C3%BDzkumu.pdf .	CZ2
Donovalová, Anna, and Hana Tenglerová. 2023. "Plány genderové rovnosti v organizacích veřejného sektoru realizujících výzkumnou činnost (Zpráva k lednu 2023)." Praha: Národní kontaktní centrum – gender a věda, Sociologický ústav, AV ČR, v.v.i., 2023. https://genderaveda.cz/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Analyza-Planu-genderove-rovnosti-verejnych-vysokych-skol-a-verejnych-vyzkumnych-instituci_FINAL.pdf .	CZ3
Fajmonová, Veronika, Jana Dvořáčková, Kristýna Veitová, and Marcela Linková. 2021. "UniSAFE National Researcher Report – Czech Republic." Zenodo. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.5533703.	CZ4



Linková, Marcela, Kateřina Cidlinská, Nina Fárová, Hana Maříková, Hana Tenglerová, and Marta Vohlídalová. 2018. Academics 2018: Proposals for Measures to Support Equality in Research and Higher Education. Prague: Institute of Sociology of the Czech Academy of Sciences. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/334836158 Academics 2018 Proposals for Measures to Support Equality in Research and Higher Education.	CZ5
Tenglerová, Hana, Kamila Šimandlová, Ester Šebestová, Jana Dvořáčková, and Marcela Linková. 2018. Genderová rovnost ve vědě a na vysokých školách: příklady praxe. Praha: Sociologický ústav, AV ČR, v.v.i. https://genderaveda.cz/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/AA2018_zahranicni_priklady_praxe.pdf .	CZ6
Estonia	
Aavik, Kadri, and Raili Marling. 2018. "Gender Studies at the Time of Neo-Liberal Transformation in Estonian Academia." In <i>Springer EBooks</i> , 41–64. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-19853-4_3.	EE1
Järv, E., Metsar, K.M., Martma, L., Raudkivi, M., and Velmet, A. 2020. "Sooline ja seksuaalne ahistamine kõrghariduses." https://eyl.ee/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/Sooline-ja-seksuaalne-ahistamine-korghariduses.pdf .	EE2
Urmann, Helen, Kadri Lees, Marvi Remmik, Ene Tubelt, Liana Roos, Maili Vilson, Saara Maria Puur, Merli Aksen, and Siim Espenberg. 2021. "Soolise Võrdõiguslikkuse Hetkeolukord Ja Parandamise Viisid Eesti Teaduses." Tartu: Centre for Applied Social Sciences (CASS), University of Tartu. https://gearingroles.eu/gender-equality-in-estonian-research-current-situation-and-ways-of-improving/ .	EE3
Urmann, Helen, Kadri Lees, Marvi Remmik, Ene Tubelt, Liana Roos, Maili Vilson, Saara Maria Puur, Merli Aksen, and Siim Espenberg. 2021. "Gender Equality in Estonian Research – Current Situation and Ways of Improving." Tartu: Centre for Applied Social Sciences (CASS), University of Tartu. https://etag.ee/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Gender-equality-in-Estonian-research-1.pdf .	EE4
Soomere, Tarmo, Ülo Niinemets, Katrin Niglas, Ebe Pilt, Triin Roosalu, and Tiina Randma-Liiv. 2018. "Jätkusuutlikud teadlaskarjääri kontseptsioonid ja mudelid Eesti kontekstis." Eesti Teaduste Akadeemia. https://www.etag.ee/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/J%C3%A4tkusuutlikud-teadlaskarj%C3%A4%C3%A4ri-kontseptsioonid-ja-mudelid-Eesti-kontekst.pdf .	EE5
Talves, Kairi. 2018. "The Dynamics of Gender Representations in the Context of Estonian Social Transformations." Doctoral thesis, University of Tartu. https://dspace.ut.ee/bitstream/handle/10062/59835/talves_kairi.pdf .	EE6
Hungary	
Füleki, Katalin, Dóra Groó, Ferenc Kleinheincz, and Veronika Paksi. 2018. "EFFORTI– Deliverable 2.2 Country Note Hungary." https://efforti.eu/sites/default/files/2018-03/Country%20Note%20HUNGARY_FINAL.pdf .	HU1
Lannert, Judit, and Beáta Nagy. 2020. "Changing Institutional Policies and Gender Equality Challenges: The Hungarian Case." In <i>Gendered Academic Citizenship: Issues and Experiences, edited by Sevil Sümer</i> , 165–97. Cham: Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-52600-9 6.	HU2
Striebing, Clemens, Evanthia Kalpazidou Schmidt, Rachel Palmen, Florian Holzinger, and Beáta Nagy. 2020. "Women Underrepresentation in R&I: A Sector Program Assessment of the Contribution of Gender Equality Policies in Research and Innovation." Evaluation and Program Planning 79 (April): 101749. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2019.101749.	HU3
Tardos, Katalin, and Veronika Paksi. 2022. "Can Equality Plans Contribute to the Sustainable Development Goal Linked to Gender Equality in Higher Education and Research Performing Organisations?" Edukacja Ekonomistów i Menedżerów 62, no. 4. https://doi.org/10.33119/eeim.2021.62.2 .	HU4
Tardos, Katalin, and Veronika Paksi. 2018. "Diversity Management and Gender Equality Outcomes in Research, Development and Innovation Organisations: Lessons for Practitioners." <i>Szociologiai Szemle</i> 28, no. 4: 166–90. https://doi.org/10.51624/szocszemle.2018.4.8 .	HU5



Latvia	
Broka, Anna, and Katrīna Kūkoja. 2022. "Pasaules valstu prakses situācijas izvērtējums par dzimuma diskriminācijas pamatu" [Assessment of the State of Practice in Countries around the World: Grounds for Gender Discrimination]. Riga: SIA "PR Kvadrāts." https://www.sif.gov.lv/lv/media/4558/download?attachment.	LV1
Labklājības ministrija [Ministry of Welfare]. 2016. "Informatīvais ziņojums par Pekinas rīcības platformas īstenošanu Latvijā" [Information Report on the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action in Latvia]]. Labklājības ministrija. https://www.lm.gov.lv/lv/media/6412/download?attachment.	LV2
Leitāns, Ivo. n.d. "Stambulas konvencija pēc Jēkabpils slepkavības: vieni politiķi aktualizē, citi — joprojām bažīgi" [The Istanbul Convention after the Jēkabpils murder: some politicians bring it up to date, others are still concerned]. LSM. https://www.lsm.lv/raksts/zinas/latvija/07.05.2023-stambulas-konvencija-pec-jekabpils-slepkavibas-vieni-politiki-aktualize-citi-joprojam-bazigi.a507635/ .	LV3
Helmane, Inese. 2022. "Dzimumu līdztiesībā joprojām valda iesīkstējuši stereotipi" [Ingrained Stereotypes Still Prevail in Gender Equality]. LV portāls. 29 August 2022. https://lvportals.lv/norises/343997-dzimumu-lidztiesiba-joprojam-valda-iesikstejusi-stereotipi-2022 .	LV4
Sabiedrības Integrācijas fonds. 2022. "Eiropa valstu prakses situācijas izvērtējums: par diskrimināciju uz seksuālās orientācijas pamata" [Assessment of the State of National Practices in Europe Discrimination on Grounds of Sexual Orientation]. Riga: Sabiedrības Integrācijas fonds. https://www.sif.gov.lv/lv/media/4556/download?attachment .	LV5
Sabiedrības Integrācijas fonds. 2023. "Dažādības kompass 2023: Pētījums par diskriminācijas situāciju darba vietās Latvijā" [Compass of Diversity: Study of Workplace Discrimination in Latvia]. Sabiedrības Integrācijas fonds. https://www.sif.gov.lv/lv/media/4564/download?attachment.	LV6
Titareva, Tatjana. 2020. "Dzimums kā ietekmējošs faktors sieviešu pārstāvībai augstākās izglītības iestādes vadītāja amatā Latvijā" [Gender as an Influencing Factor for Women's Activity as a Head of Higher Education Institutions in Latvia]. Master's Thesis, Riga: Rīga Stradiņš University. https://dspace.rsu.lv/jspui/handle/123456789/2194 .	LV7
Lithuania Andriuškevičiūtė, Jadvyga, Aušra Gribauskienė, Agnė Jurčiukonytė, Alicija Kupliauskienė, Vylius Leonavičius, Aurelija Novelskaitė, Živilė Rutkūnienė, Giedrė Purvaneckienė, Nora Skaburskienė, Eugenijus Stumbrys, Virginija Šidlauskienė, Gražina Tautvaišienė, Artūras Tereškinas, and Nijolė Vasiljevienė. 2012. Lyčių lygybės skatinimas moksle. Vilnius: BASNET forumas. https://hdl.handle.net/20.500.12259/50956 .	LT1
Janušauskienė, Diana. 2016 "Moterų diskriminacija moksle: "stiklinės lubos", "stiklinės uolos", "ugnies sienos" ir "motinystės sienos". <i>Filosofija-sociologija</i> : 132–139. http://mokslozurnalai.lmaleidykla.lt/publ/0235-7186/2016/2/132%E2%80%93139.pdf.	LT2
Jurčiukonytė, Agnė. 2012. "Lyčių lygybės politikos įgyvendinimas aukštajame moksle: akademinės bendruomenės pasipriešinimas pokyčiams." Societal Innovations for Gobal Growth, no. 1(1): 1042–54. https://www.lituanistika.lt/content/42478.	LT3
Juknevičius, Tadas, Kristina Masevičiūtė, Asta Juškienė, Gintarė Januševskaitė, Vilius Jaujininkas, Rimantas Skirmantas, and Rolandas Jakštys. 2020. "Mokslo Būklės Apžvalga." Vilnius: Strata. https://strata.gov.lt/images/tyrimai/2020-metai/mokslo-politika/20201221-mokslo-bukles-apzvalga.pdf .	LT4
Novelskaitė, Aurelija. 2016. "Reconsidering the Foundations for Gender Equality Establishment Targeted Structural Change in Research and Innovation in the Baltic States." Lyčių Studijos Ir Tyrimai, no. 14: 10–21. https://www.lituanistika.lt/content/65778.	LT5
Novelskaitė, Aurelija, and Dovilė Giedraitytė. 2015. "Means of Inducement of Motivation for Starting Structural Change on National and on Institutional Levels." Vilnius: Vilnius University. http://www.sapgeric.eu2013.vu.lt/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/GEIRICA-report-7_survey-LT-comparison_ed.pdf .	LT6
Paliokaitė, Agnė, Aurelija Novelskaitė, Jonas Antanavičius, and Aistė Jotautyttė. 2022. "Moterų įgalinimas aukštajame moksle." Vilnius: Asociacija Lyderė. https://lydere.lt/moteruigalinimasaukstajamemokslestudija/.	LT7



Poland	
Bierca, Marta, and Marzena Strzelczak. 2023. "Zarządzanie Różnorodnością w Polsce. Gdzie Jesteśmy, Dokąd Zmierzamy. Raport z Badania 10-Lecia Karty Różnorodności w Polsce." Warszawa: Forum Odpowiedzialnego Binesu.	PL1
https://odpowiedzialnybiznes.pl/publikacje/zarzadzanie-roznorodnoscia-w-polsce-	
gdzie-jestesmy-dokad-zmierzamy/.	
Bryniarska, Zofia, Anton Pashkevich, Paulina Pulawska-Obiedowska, and Lidia Żakowska. 2019. "Plany równości szansą na wyrównywanie rozwoju zawodowego kobiet i mężczyzn w inżynierii." <i>Transport Miejski i Regionalny</i> 8: 25–31.	PL2
http://yadda.icm.edu.pl/baztech/element/bwmeta1.element.baztech-05d6102f-ef9b-41d7-a448-a04bd212e408.	
Czerniak-Swędzioł, Justyna, Ewelina Kumor-Jezierska, Paweł Sekuła, Ewa Krzaklewska, and Marta Warat. 2021. "Academic Teacher's Work in the Face of Contemporary Challenges — Interdisciplinary Considerations." <i>Praca I Zabezpieczenie Społeczne</i> , no. 10: 3–13. https://doi.org/10.33226/0032-6186.2021.10.1.	PL3
Druciarek, Małgorzata, and Izabela Przybysz. 2018. "Działania na rzecz równości szans kobiet i mężczyzn w średnich firmach. Raport z badań jakościowych." Warszawa: Instytut Spraw Publicznych. https://www.isp.org.pl/pl/publikacje/dzialania-na-rzecz-rownosci-szans-kobiet-i-mezczyzn-w-srednich-firmach .	PL4
Klenk, Tanja, Dominik Antonowicz, Lars Geschwind, Rómulo Pinheiro, and Anna Pokorska. 2022. "Taking Women on Boards: A Comparative Analysis of Public Policies in Higher Education." <i>Policy Reviews in Higher Education</i> 6, no. 2 (April): 128–52. https://doi.org/10.1080/23322969.2022.2066014 .	PL5
Kosakowska-Berezecka, Natasza, Magdalena Żadkowska, and Paulina Pawlicka. 2020. "Równość płci= Wspólna Sprawa. Działania na rzecz równości płci jako element skutecznego zarządzania różnorodnością i źródło pozytywnych zmian strukturalnych w uczelniach wyższych na przykładzie Uniwersytetu Gdańskiego." <i>Miscellanea Anthropologica et Sociologica</i> 21, no. 3: 100–113. https://czasopisma.bg.ug.edu.pl/index.php/maes/article/view/6288/5529 .	PL6
Okoń-Horodyńska, Ewa, Anna Zachorowska-Mazurkiewicz, Rafał Wisła, and Tomasz Sierotowicz. 2016. "Gender, innovative capacity, and the process of innovation: A case of Poland." Economics & Sociology 9, no. 1: 252-263. https://www.economics-sociology.eu/files/21_230_Horodynska_Mazurkiewicz_Wisla_Sierotowicz.pdf.	PL7
Okoń-Horodyńska, Ewa, Anna Zachorowska-Mazurkiewicz, Rafał Wisła, and Tomasz Sierotowicz. 2020. "New Approach to Create More Effective Teams in the Innovation Process in Enterprises." <i>Journal of Business Economics and Management</i> 21(3): 805–25. https://doi.org/10.3846/jbem.2020.12221.	PL8
Sekuła, Paulina, Ewelina Ciaputa, Marta Warat, Ewa Krzaklewska, Sarah Beranek, and Sybille Reidl. 2022. "Communities of Practice and Gender Equality: Fostering Structural Change in Research and Academia in Central and Eastern Europe." In <i>A Community of Practice Approach to Improving Gender Equality in Research</i> , edited by Rachel Palmen, and Jörg Müller, 82–100. Taylor & Francis. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003225546-5 .	PL9
Dąbrowski, Tomasz, and Anna Zaroda-Dąbrowska, ed. 2018. Zarządzanie różnorodnością w biznesie: wybór tekstów. Kraków: Think Tank Diversity Hub. https://www.diversityhub.pl/showblog/41.	PL10
Žalėnienė, Inga, Ona Gražina Rakauskienė, and Danguolė Grigolovičienė. 2013. "Gender Equality in the Lithuanian System of Education and Science." <i>European Scientific Journal</i> 9(17). https://doi.org/10.19044/esj.2013.v9n17p%p .	LT12
Romania "Deportul National Priving Respectares Codului Prenturiler Si Obligatiiler Studentului	DO4
"Raportul Național Privind Respectarea Codului Drepturilor Și Obligațiilor Studentului Pentru Anul Universitar 2018-2019." 2019. Alianța Națională a Organizațiilor Studențești din România. https://www.anosr.ro/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/ANOSR_Raport_CDOS_2018-2019.pdf .	RO1
Băluță, Oana. 2020. "Egalitatea de gen. Politici publice sau un câmp de luptă discursiv și politico-religios?" <i>Transilvania 12</i> : 18–33. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/348180507_Egalitatea_de_gen_Politici_publice_sau_un_camp_de_lupta_discursiv_si_politico-religios.	RO2



CEDAW (Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women). 2017. Concluding Observations on the Combined Seventh and Eighth Periodic Reports of Romania (CEDAW/C/ROU/CO/7-8). https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/concluding-observations-combined-seventh-and .	RO3
Ciupercă, Ella M., and Alexandru Stanciu. 2020. "Variables of STEM Career of Women in Romania." International Conference RCIC 20: 289–294. https://www.afahc.ro/ro/rcic/2020/rcic/20/volum_2020/289-294%20Ciuperca%20Stanciu.pdf.	RO4
Dragolea, Alina. 2022. "Illiberal Discourse in Romania: A "Golden" New Beginning?" <i>Politics and Governance 10</i> (4): 84–94. https://www.cogitatiopress.com/politicsandgovernance/article/view/5515.	RO5
"External Gender Equality Assessment Executive Unit for Higher Education, Research, Development and Innovation Funding in Romania." 2021. Executive Unit for Higher Education, Research, Development and Innovation Funding in Romania. https://caliper-project.eu/gender-equality-plans-uefiscdi/ .	RO6
"Diversitatea Şi Incluziunea În Organizațiile Din România." 2020. MKOR Consulting. https://mkor.ro/studii/diversitate-incluziune-organizatii-romania-2020/.	RO7
"Inclusive Entrepreneurship Policies: Country Assessment Notes Romania." 2018. OECD. https://www.oecd.org/cfe/smes/ROMANIA-IE-Country-Note-2018.pdf .	RO8
"Raportul Integrității Universitare Din România." 2016. Societatea Academică din România. http://www.romaniacurata.ro/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Raportul-integritatii-universitare-in-Romania.pdf .	RO9
Sangiuliano, Maria, Marzia Cescon, and Giulia Nason. 2021. "Gender Analysis of Research and Innovation Ecosystems and Reports from the Local R&I Hubs." <i>Zenodo</i> . https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.5095179 .	RO10
Tăriceanu, Alina. 2022. "Promoting Gender Studies in Romania – Working in a Difficult Context". In Overcoming the Challenge of Structural Change in Research Organisations – A Reflexive Approach to Gender Equality, edited by Angela Wroblewski, and Rachel Palmén, 125–141. Emerald Publishing Limited. https://www.emerald.com/insight/publication/doi/10.1108/9781802621198 .	RO11
"Romania Gender Assessment." 2018. World Bank Group. http://hdl.handle.net/10986/29963.	RO12
Zamfir, Ana M., and Erla H. Hjálmarsdóttir. 2017. "Research & Development Through a Gender Lens–the Case of Romania and Iceland." <i>HOLISTICA–Journal of Business and Public Administration</i> 8(2), 106–115. https://sciendo.com/pdf/10.1515/hjbpa-2017-0018 .	RO13
Slovakia	
Diogo, Sara, Carina Jordão, Teresa Carvalho, Hana Himi, Maya Ashkenazi, Veronika Mešková, and Zélia Breda. 2021. "A Comparative Approach on the Relevance of National Gender Equality Legal Frameworks in Israel, Portugal, and Slovakia to Improve Equality at the Institutional Level." <i>Journal of International Women's Studies</i> 22(5), no. 6. https://vc.bridgew.edu/jiws/vol22/iss5/6.	SK1
Kačírková, Mária. 2013. "Postavenie žien vo vede v Európskej únii a v Slovenskej republike." Working Paper 51. Bratislava: Ekonomický ústav SAV. https://ekonom.sav.sk/uploads/journals/237_wp_51_po_uprave.pdf.	SK2
Nakić, Anamari, Dagmar Cagáňová, Lovorka Gotal Dmitrović, Josipa-Pina Milišić, and Ana Žgaljić Keko. 2021. "Perception of Gender Bias on Technical Faculties: A Comparative Case of Two Faculties in Croatia and Slovakia." <i>Management Trends in the Context of Industry 4.0</i> (January). https://doi.org/10.4108/eai.4-12-2020.2303549.	SK3
Piscová, Magdalena, Miloslav Bahna, and Milan Zeman. 2008. <i>Podoby Ženy</i> . Bratislava: Sociologický ústav SAV.	SK4
Porubänová, Sylvia. 2011. "Rodová dimenzia vo vede - aktuálne výzvy a problémy." <i>Rodina a práca</i> , no. 4: 5–26. https://www.ceit.sk/IVPR/images/IVPR/bulletin/Bulletin-04-2011.pdf .	SK5
Zendulková, Danica, Gabriela Gavurníková, Anna Krivjanska, Zuzana Staňáková, Andrea Putalová, and Mária Janková. 2022. "Representation of Women in Slovak Science and Research: An Analysis Based on the CRIS System Data." <i>Information</i> 13(10): 482. https://doi.org/10.3390/info13100482 .	SK6



Slovenia	
Antić Gaber, Milica. 2018. "Akademske institucije v Sloveniji in (ne)enakost spolov." Javnost – The Public 25(1): 81–96. https://doi.org/10.1080/13183222.2018.1554313.	SI1
Antić Gaber, Milica, ed. 2022b. Samoumevnosti in nelagodja: Sistemsko urejanje enakosti spolov v akademskem polju. Ljubljana: Založba Univerze v Ljubljani. https://ebooks.uni-lj.si/ZalozbaUL/catalog/view/393/715/8437.	SI2
Antić Gaber, Milica. 2022a. "Kaj lahko institucije naredijo za enakost spolov: Primer UL FF." In Samoumevnosti in nelagodja: sistemsko urejanje enakosti spolov v akademskem polju, 13–39. Ljubljana: Založba Univerze v Ljubljani. https://ebooks.uni-lj.si/ZalozbaUL/catalog/view/393/715/8335 .	SI3
Antić Gaber, Milica, and Roman Kuhar. 2022. "Prispevek k normalizaciji vključujočega jezika." In Samoumevnost in nelagodja: Sistemsko urejanje enakosti spolov v akademskem polju, 159–74. Ljubljana: Založba Univerze v Ljubljani. https://ebooks.uni-lj.si/ZalozbaUL/catalog/view/393/715/8333 .	SI4
Cukut Krilić, Sanja. 2017. "Znanstvene kariere v Sloveniji: Nekaj razmislekov o enakosti spolov v politikah in praksah." In <i>Znanost (brez) mladih: zgodnje stopnje znanstvene kariere v Sloveniji skozi perspektivo spola</i> , edited by Ana Hofman, 33–49. Ljubljana: Založba ZRC. https://books.google.si/books?id=wRYxDwAAQBAJ&printsec=frontcover&source=gbs-ge-summary-r&cad=0#v=onepage&g&f=true .	SI5
Fakin Bajec, Jasna, and Polona Sitar. 2017. "Neoliberalna Politika in Konstruiranje Znanstvene Odličnosti v Slovenskem Prostoru." In Znanost (Brez) Mladih: Zgodnje Stopnje Znanstvene Kariere v Sloveniji Skozi Perspektivo Spola, edited by Ana Hofman, 99–126. Ljubljana: Založba ZRC. https://books.google.si/books?id=wRYxDwAAQBAJ&printsec=frontcover&source=gbs_ge_summary_r&cad=0#v=onepage&q&f=false%20https://ikss.zrc-sazu.si/sl/publikacije/znanost-brez-mladih.	SI6
Mihajlović Trbovc, Jovana. 2023. "Alternative Infrastructure for Gender Equality in Academic Institutions in Slovenia: Community of Practice Approach." In A Community of Practice Approach to Improving Gender Equality in Research, edited by Rachel Palmén and Jörg Müller, 101–17. Oxon: Routledge. https://www.taylorfrancis.com/chapters/oa-edit/10.4324/9781003225546-6/alternative-infrastructure-gender-equality-academic-institutions-slovenia-jovana-mihajović-trbovc .	SI7
Mihajlović Trbovc, Jovana, Majda Černič Istenič, Tanja Petrović, and Andreas Andreou. 2022. "Structural Positions, Hierarchies, and Perceptions of Gender Equality: Insights from a Slovenian Research Organisation." <i>Družboslovne razprave</i> 38, no. 99: 103–28. https://www.sociolosko-drustvo.si/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/DR99-WEB-Mihajlovic-Cernic-Petrovic-Andreou.pdf .	SI8
Petrović, Tanja. 2021. "Improving Female Researchers' Careers through Gender Equality Plan Actions: Experiences from a Slovenian Research Institution." <i>Public Policy and Administration</i> 20, no. 1: 45–57. https://ojs.mruni.eu/ojs/public-policy-and-administration/article/view/6490 .	SI9



Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them.



This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.



The work contained in this document is subjected to a Creative Commons license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0/).

Please visit https://www.inspirequality.eu



D2.2 4 x Country-cluster reports,
Member States country information
Methodological annex:
expert survey

Maria Caprile (Notus)
Dalia Argudo (Notus)
Lorena Pajares (Notus)

25 September 2023



Project no. 101058537

Project acronym: INSPIRE

Project title: INSPIRE: Centre of Excellence on Inclusive Gender Equality

in Research & Innovation: Creating Knowledge & Engaging in

Collaborative Action

Call: HORIZON-WIDERA-2021-ERA-01

Start date of project: 01.10.2022

Duration: 48 months

Deliverable title: D2.2 4 x Country-cluster reports, Member States country

information – Methodological annex: expert survey

Due date of deliverable: 29 September 2023

Actual date of submission: 29 September 2023

Deliverable Lead Partner: Notus

Dissemination level: Public

Authors & contributors name and organisation	Role
Maria Caprile (Notus)	
Dalia Argudo (Notus)	Lead authors
Lorena Pajares Sánchez (Notus)	
Rachel Palmén & Jörg Muller (FUOC)	
Florian Holzinger & Sarah Beranek (JR)	
Eva Sophia Myers & Liv Baisner Petersen (SDU)	
Yvonne Benschop (SRU)	Contributoro
Susanne Bührer-Topçu & Carolina Wienand-Sangaré (Fraunhofer	Contributors
Patrizia Zanoni & Dounia Bourabain (UH)	
Jovana Mihajlović (ZRC SAZU)	
Andrea Löther (GESIS)	
Rachel Palmén (FUOC)	Quality assurance
Aran Romero (FUOC)	editor



The work contained in this document is subjected to a Creative Commons license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0/).

Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them.

This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.

Consortium

FUOC	Fundació per a la Universitat Oberta de Catalunya, Spain		
JR	Joanneum Research Forschungsgesellschaft Mbh, Austria		
SDU	Syddansk Universitet, Denmark		
UJ	Uniwersytet Jagiellonski, Poland		
Notus	Notus, Spain		
FLACSO	Facultad Latinoamericana De Ciencias Sociales, Argentina		
EM	Europa Media Szolgaltato Non Profitkozhasznu Kft, Hungary		
Portia	Portia gGmbH, Germany		
SRU	Stichting Radboud Universiteit		
Fraunhofer	Fraunhofer Gesellschaft zur Forderung der Angewandten Forschung EV, Germany		
UH	Universiteit Hasselt, Belgium		
ZRC SAZU	Znanstvenoraziskovalni Center Slovenske Akademije Znanosti In Umetnosti, Slovenia		
GESIS	GESIS-Leibniz-Institut für Sozialwissenschaften EV, Germany		
INNO	Innosystems Symvouleutikes Ypiresies Kai Efarmoges Pliroforikis Ypsilis Technologias Monoprosopi Idiotiki Kefalaiouchiki Etaireia, Greece		

Document History					
Version	Date	Summary of changes	Revised by		
01	22.09.2023	First draft	Maria Caprile, Dalia Argudo, Lorena Pajares		
02	25.09.2023	External review	Jovana Mihajlović Trbovc, Sarah Beranek		
03	26.07.2023	Revised version	Maria Caprile, Dalia Argudo, Lorena Pajares		
04	27.08.2023	Quality Assessment Edition	Rachel Palmén, Aran Romero		
05	27.09.2023	Final version	Maria Caprile, Dalia Argudo, Lorena Pajares		

Table of Contents

1	Expe	rt Survey	.6
	1.1	Main Concepts	6
	1.2 I	mplementing Process	6
	1.2.1	Selection of Experts	6
	1.2.2	Development of the Questionnaire	7
	1.2.3	Meeting with Experts	7
	1.2.4	Collection of Information	7
	1.2.5	Validation of Results	7
	1.2.6	Data Analysis	7
	1.2.7	Meeting with Country Cluster Coordinators	7
	1.2.8	Presentation of Preliminary Results	7
	1.2.9	Generation of Reports	8
2	Ques	stionnaire: Expert survey	.9



1 Expert Survey

The 4 Country Cluster Reports (CCR) are the outcome of a survey with 27 experts from the four clusters (Northern West, Central West, Southern, Central East, and Eastern) representing the EU Member States. This survey gathered information from each country regarding structural change aimed at promoting inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations.

1.1 Main Concepts

The survey focused on **structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations** in the country. Structural change is defined here as a long-term, sustainable process, aimed at building an institutional environment (values, norms, structures and procedures) in which inclusive gender equality is widely discussed and explicitly embraced through organisational and individuals' practices that have a demonstrable impact on reducing gender and other axes of inequality and discrimination within the organisation.

The survey addressed **five topics** of interest related to structural change:

- Initiating change: How organisations can be encouraged to adopt a gender equality policy (GEPs and equivalent/alternative measures) based on local knowledge, experience and change movements as well as evidence-based tools (e.g., gender equality audit).
- Sustaining and deepening change: How organisations can address resistances and sustain and deepen change by building institutional gender competence, dedicating resources and structures, promoting evidence-based measures, and broadening the scope of intervention (e.g., integrating sex/gender analysis in curricula or research content; implementing a sexual harassment protocol).
- Adopting an intersectional approach: How organisations can move from GEPs and/or EDI interventions to inclusive intersectional GEPs fostering change towards equality.
- Implementing **gendered innovations**: How innovation clusters and private R&I companies can be encouraged to implement gendered innovations that is to innovate by integrating methods of sex and gender analysis into their R&I products or services, ideally taking into account also other axes of inequality and discrimination.
- Monitoring inclusive gender equality: How organisations can support an evidencebased inclusive gender equality by implementing effective monitoring conceptual approaches, tools, and indicators - in particular in the four topics identified above (initiating change; sustaining and deepening change; adopting an intersectional approach; implementing gendered innovations).

1.2 Implementing Process

1.2.1 Selection of Experts

The information-gathering process began with the careful selection of experts from each country, with each Country Cluster Coordinator (CCC) responsible for their respective selection. Individuals with extensive experience and knowledge of structural change in the five



key domains were contacted. Selection criteria included work experience, publication of relevant research, and participation in similar projects. Some consortium partners' team members acted as national experts for their countries: SDU (Denmark), JR (Austria), Fraunhofer (Germany), UH (Belgium), RU (Netherlands), Notus (Spain), JU (Poland), and ZRC SAZU (Slovenia).

1.2.2 Development of the Questionnaire

The questionnaire was designed by Notus in cooperation with consortium members (FUOC, JR, SDU, SRU, Fraunhofer, UZ, ZRC SAZU and GESIS) to comprehensively address key aspects of structural change in the five topic areas. In a later stage, it was tested by external experts to ensure pertinence and clarity. The questionnaire includes both open and closed questions to obtain a complete perspective on the experts' experience and knowledge. Additionally, the questionnaire provides key concepts and guidelines for its completion. In total, it consists of 47 questions distributed across 7 sections (see questionnaire at the end).

1.2.3 Meeting with Experts

A meeting was scheduled on March 10th, 2023, with experts and CCCs to introduce the study's purpose and explain the participation process. During this meeting, experts were given the opportunity to request additional information or seek clarifications about the survey.

1.2.4 Collection of Information

Throughout the information-gathering process, SDU, JR, Notus, and ZRC SAZU members provided coordination and support to the experts. Expert responses were automatically collected using the LimeSurvey platform from March to the end of April 2023.

1.2.5 Validation of Results

The draft results were reviewed by the CCCs, specifically to assess clarity. If needed, experts were given a two-week period to address these requests.

1.2.6 Data Analysis

Once all the information was collected from the experts, CCC proceeded with data analysis. This involved processing responses, identifying patterns and trends, and synthesizing key findings.

1.2.7 Meeting with Country Cluster Coordinators

A meeting was scheduled with the CCCs to discuss the cluster report template as well as the next steps.

1.2.8 Presentation of Preliminary Results

Each CCC presented a summary of the preliminary results of the expert survey at the INSPIRE Project Meeting in Ljubljana on 10 June 2023.



1.2.9 Generation of Reports

The results of the analysis were used to generate the four country cluster reports, which include main findings, conclusions, and recommendations.

The process of gathering information from experts ensured a rigorous collection and analysis of qualitative data, allowing to obtain valuable knowledge and insights on structural change in the EU27 countries. The resulting reports will serve as a foundation for decision-making and strategy formulation to support the INSPIRE research program on structural change toward inclusive gender equity in R&I, as well as for public use.



2 Questionnaire: Expert survey

This is an expert consultation launched by <u>INSPIRE</u>. This Horizon Europe project aims to build a sustainable centre of excellence on inclusive gender equality in research and innovation (R&I). The expert consultation will provide crucial support to the INSPIRE research programme on structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I, through:

- collecting information and analysis on policy developments and research debates at the national level; and
- identifying engaged stakeholders, other potential experts and relevant resources in the country, as well as collecting suggestions to support existing or potential initiatives for developing new communities of practices (CoPs).

The consultation involves one expert in each EU27 Member State. There are 47 questions in this survey.

Introduction and guidance

Please read this introduction carefully as it provides the definitions of all important concepts used throughout this questionnaire.

Scope and objective: This is an expert consultation launched by INSPIRE. This Horizon Europe project aims to build a sustainable centre of excellence on inclusive gender equality in research and innovation (R&I). The expert consultation will provide crucial support to the INSPIRE research programme on structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I, through:

- collecting information and analysing policy developments and research debates at the national level (or any subnational level depending on where the policy competence lies); and
- identifying engaged stakeholders, other potential experts and relevant resources in the country, as well as collecting suggestions to support existing or potential initiatives for developing new communities of practices (CoPs).

The consultation involves one expert in each EU27 Member State.

Background: In 2021, gender equality in higher education, research and innovation has been reaffirmed as a priority for the new European Research Area (ERA). By end of June 2022, Member States have indicated their interest in addressing ERA Action 5 (Gender equality and inclusiveness)^[1]. So far, gender equality plans (GEPs) have been the European Commission's means to address this challenge in R&I organisations.

Despite twenty years of concerted efforts in research and policy to advance gender equality in R&I, inequalities persist, and change is slow at best^[2]. Research into the evidence of gender equality interventions is relatively scarce. However, existing work points to the importance of 1) legal and policy frameworks governing gender equality in R&I; 2) gender equality movements and organisational change agents; 3) power dynamics / resistances against gender equality measures that hinder effective, long-term change^[3]. Moreover, there are substantial differences in the implementation of gender equality policies in R&I organisations across different regions and sectors, and in the effects of these policies on inequalities along different social categories. In other words, the advances concerning gender equality in R&I have not been sufficiently sustainable nor inclusive.

The following issues have been identified in the ERA^[4]:

Enduring gender inequalities in European R&I systems holding back the ERA's potential.



- Persisting low level of integration of sex/gender analysis into R&I content (including basic research, applied research, and innovation) which undermines R&I quality and societal impact.
- Persisting knowledge and skills problems: ongoing unconscious gender bias among staff and decision-makers.
- Significant heterogeneity continues across Europe with regard the implementation of gender equality policies in R&I organisations, including GEPs.
- Inclusiveness issues remain under-addressed this is evident with regard the lack of an
 intersectional approach that takes into account gender and other grounds of inequality and
 discrimination; lack of sensitiveness towards the historical context of EU countries and the
 importance of local gender expertise; and lack of specific policies and measures to foster the
 involvement of the private R&I organisations, namely with regard the integration of sex/gender
 analysis into applied research and innovation products and services;
- Lack of indicators that can enable monitoring the evolution of the R&I landscape and its intersectional dimension as well as progress in terms of careers, institutional competitiveness, mobility, and R&I quality.
- Lack of research on intersectionality in organisations' policies and practices, which results in a drag on advancing gender equality, hinders the spread and advance of research quality, and fails to take advantage of local potential for innovations (unknown lost opportunities).

Based on this background, INSPIRE will advance knowledge and provide targeted support where progress towards (inclusive) gender equality has been slow or insufficient. The approach of INSPIRE rests on **three dimensions of inclusion–intersectional, geographic, sectorial** - which delineate the areas in need of special attention in order to advance towards a more equitable ERA:

- Intersectional inclusiveness. INSPIRE builds on the growing consensus across disciplines that
 an intersectional approach is crucial both to analyse and address inequality in individual and
 institutional opportunities. An intersectional approach is necessary to capture the complexity of
 the emergence and reproduction of inequalities in real-life situations, in which sex, gender,
 class, ethnicity, age, sexual orientation and health (among others) play a simultaneous and
 interrelated role.
- Geographic inclusiveness. INSPIRE adopts a comprehensive approach to building equality
 policies that are sensitive to the different geographic/historical contexts of different EU countries.
 There is no universal policy recipe for achieving greater equality in R&I across Europe. INSPIRE
 strives to mobilize existing gender expertise in all countries and to deploy it within locally situated
 knowledge production to foster structural change towards gender equality.
- Sectorial inclusiveness. The need to rethink past and current approaches to gender equality is
 also evident in relation to disparities across R&I sectors in particular, the lack of policies
 supporting private companies to integrate sex/gender analysis in the development of their R&I
 products and services in private companies. INSPIRE aims to foster sectorial inclusiveness by
 promoting gendered innovations in the private R&I sector.

Main focus of the consultation: The consultation focuses on structural change towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations in the country.

The consultation addresses all types of R&I organisations:

- Research funding organisations (e.g. research Ministries and public bodies funding basic and applied research; innovation agencies; other public and private institutions funding research and/or innovation)
- Research performing organisations:
 - o Higher education institutions (public and private)
 - Other public research performing organisations (publicly funded research institutes)
 - o R&I companies (e.g., private companies providing R&I products or services)
 - NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations (e.g., private R&I foundations)



Structural change towards inclusive gender equality refers to a long-term, sustainable process aimed at building an institutional environment (values, norms, structures and procedures) in which inclusive gender equality is widely discussed and explicitly embraced in organisational and individuals' practices having a demonstrable impact on reducing gender and other axes of inequality and discrimination^[5].

A **Gender Equality Plan (GEP)** is an **instrument** to institutionalise a gender equality policy and implement a structural change process. In this questionnaire, a GEP is defined according to the eligibility criterion and minimum requirements established by the European Commission to participate in Horizon Europe (see box). Organisations may adopt similar/equivalent instruments to implement structural change or alternative instruments. These **alternative instruments** may focus only on gender or be interventions that fall under the umbrella of Equality, Diversity, Inclusion (EDI) policies, or just diversity policies.

Box - Horizon Europe GEP eligibility criterion

To be eligible, legal entities from Member States and Associated Countries that are public bodies, research organisations or higher education establishments (including private research organisations and higher education establishments) must have a gender equality plan, covering the following minimum process-related requirements:

- publication: a formal document published on the institution's website and signed by the top management;
- dedicated resources: commitment of resources and expertise in gender equality to implement the plan;
- data collection and monitoring: sex and/or gender disaggregated data on personnel (and students, for the establishments concerned) and annual reporting based on indicators;
- training: awareness-raising/training on gender equality and unconscious gender biases for staff and decision-makers.

Content-wise, it is recommended that the gender equality plan addresses the following areas, using concrete measures and targets:

- work-life balance and organisational culture;
- · gender balance in leadership and decision-making;
- gender equality in recruitment and career progression;
- integration of the gender dimension into research and teaching content;
- measures against gender-based violence, including sexual harassment.

Source: European Commission (2021). Horizon Europe Guidance on Gender Equality Plans (GEPs)

Questions about structural change focus on **five topics** of interest:

- **Initiating change:** How organisations can be encouraged to adopt a gender equality policy (GEPs and equivalent/alternative measures) based on local knowledge, experience and change movements as well as evidence-based tools (e.g., gender equality audit).
- Sustaining and deepening change: How organisations can address resistances and sustain
 and deepen change by building institutional gender competence, dedicating resources and
 structures, promoting evidence-based measures and broadening the scope of intervention (e.g.,
 integrating sex/gender analysis in curricula or research content; implementing a sexual
 harassment protocol).
- Adopting an intersectional approach: How organisations can move from GEPs and EDI interventions to inclusive intersectional GEPs fostering change towards equality.



- Implementing gendered innovations: How innovation clusters and private R&I companies can be encouraged to implement gendered innovations that is to innovate by integrating methods of sex and gender analysis into their R&I products or services, ideally taking into account also other axes of inequality and discrimination.
- Monitoring inclusive gender equality: How organisations can support an evidence-based inclusive gender equality by implementing effective monitoring conceptual approaches, tools and indicators - in particular in the four topics identified above (initiating change; sustaining and deepening change; adopting an intersectional approach; implementing gendered innovations).

We kindly request you to provide as comprehensive answers as possible. In particular, we would like you to pay attention to the five topics and all types of R&I organisations in your replies. Thank you!

Timeframe: Please send your reply by 30.04.2023 at the latest. - early replies will be more than welcome!

Footnotes

- [1] Communication from the Commission A new ERA for Research and Innovation (COM/2020/628 final); Council Conclusions on the New European Research Area of 1 December 2020 (13567/20); Council Conclusions on the future governance of the European Research Area (14308/21); The Ljubljana Declaration on Gender Equality in Research and Innovation; EU Pact for Research and Innovation.
- [2] European Commission (2020) A Union of Equality: Gender Equality Strategy 2020-2025. Palmén, R. & Kalpazidou Schmidt, E. (2019) Analysing facilitating and hindering factors for implementing gender equality interventions in R&I: Structures and processes. Evaluation and Program Planning 77, 101726.
- [3] Palmén, R. & Kalpazidou Schmidt, E. (2019) Analysing facilitating and hindering factors for implementing gender equality interventions in R&I: Structures and processes. Evaluation and Program Planning 77, 101726.
- [4] Stareva, M. Gender Equality in Horizon Europe, Bridge2HE with NCPs Training: Introducing Gender Issues and the Gender Equality Plan in Horizon Europe, 11 March 2021.
- [5] European Commission (2012). Structural change in research institutions: Enhancing excellence, gender equality and efficiency in research and innovation. Directorate-General for Research and Innovation. https://www.act-on-gender.eu/survey/index.php/admin/authentication/sa/login; European Commission (2021). Horizon Europe Guidance on Gender Equality Plans (GEPs) https://www.act-ongender.eu/survey/index.php/admin/authentication/sa/login

1 Please select the country for which you are responding *

Choose one of the following answers

Please choose only of the following:

- o Austria
- Belgium
- o Bulgaria
- Croatia
- o Cyprus



- Czechia
- Denmark
- Estonia
- Finland
- France
- Germany
- Greece
- Hungary
- Ireland
- Italy
- o Latvia
- Lithuania
- Luxembourg
- Malta
- Netherlands
- Poland
- Portugal
- o Romania
- Slovakia
- Slovenia
- SpainSweden

Section 1a - Legal and policy framework

Taking as a reference point the specific information on the legal and policy framework provided by the GEAR tool for your country, please answer the following questions.

Guidelines

- Please consider legal and policy changes affecting organisations in all R&I sectors (e.g., including private companies and private non-profit organisations).
- Please consider legal and policy changes related to the five topics of interest:
 - o **Initiating change.** For instance, legislation or measures that make it compulsory for (some) R&I organisations to adopt GEPs or equivalents/alternative measures.
 - Sustaining and deepening change. For instance, legislation or measures to encourage a broader scope of GEPs (e.g., gender in curricula and research content in HEIs; protocols for sexual harassment, etc); or supporting evidence-based measures (e.g., external evaluation of GEPs)
 - Adopting an intersectional approach. For instance, legislation or measures fostering that R&I organisations extend GEPs to address other axes of inequality and discrimination; measures fostering that R&I organisations take fully into account gender in their EDI interventions.
 - Implementing gendered innovations. For instance, policies or measures fostering companies to take into account gender and other axes of inequality and discrimination in their R&I products or services; policies or measures fostering collaboration of companies in this field.
 - Monitoring inclusive gender equality. For instance, measures that make it compulsory for (some) R&I organisations to collect and make public some monitoring data; legislation that facilitates or makes the collection of (intersectional) data more difficult for organisations.
- Please include the full reference and link to any legal or political change.



2 The information provided by the GEAR tool was collected until August/September 2021. Since then, has there been any legal changes in the field of gender equality in R&I in your country? *
Please choose only one of the following:
YesNo
3 Please describe the legal changes in the field of gender equality in R&I in your country (up to 500 words). *
Only answer this question if the following conditions are met: Answer was 'Yes' at question ' 2 ' (The information provided by the GEAR tool was collected until August/September 2021. Since then, has there been any legal changes in the field of gender equality in R&I in your country?)
Please write your answer here:
4 The information provided by the GEAR tool was collected until August/September 2021. Since then, has there been any changes in the policy framework in the field of gender equality in R&I in your country? *
Please choose only one of the following:
YesNo
5 Please describe briefly these changes (up to 500 words). *
Only answer this question if the following conditions are met:
Answer was 'Yes' at question ' [G01Q0102]' (The information provided by the GEAR tool was collected until August/September 2021. Since then, has there been any changes in the policy framework in the field of gender equality in R&I in your country?)
Please write your answer here:



6 Are there any R&I policies in place in your country that explicitly build on an intersectional approach to foster equality? *
Please choose only one of the following:
YesNo
7 Please describe briefly these policies (up to 400 words). *
Only answer this question if the following conditions are met:
Answer was 'Yes' at question ' [G01Q0103]' (Are there any R&I policies in place in your country that explicitly build on an intersectional approach to foster equality?)
Please write your answer here:
8 Are there any R&I policies in place in your country that foster private companies and/or other R&I organisations to take into account gender in their R&I products or services ? *
Please choose only one of the following:
YesNo
9 Please describe briefly these policies (up to 400 words). *
Only answer this question if the following conditions are met:
Answer was 'Yes' at question ' [G01Q0104]' (Are there any R&I policies in place in your country that foster private companies and/or other R&I organisations to take into account gender in their R&I products or services?)
Please write your answer here:



-					
Section 1b -	Legal a	nd polic	cy trame	work	
10 Taking as a refer	ence point the	2022 country	reports non-di	scrimination plea	ase answer the
			atiaa faanabial		:
What are the legally e *Please write your ans	-	ted characters	Stics from which	alscrimination	is pronibited?
Please provide a sum	mary of the mai	n legal enactm	nents in your co	untry (up to 200 v	words).
11 How would you ass					
it adequate to foster of organisations in your of		cant advances	s in the field of	inclusive gender	equality in R&I
Please choose the ap	nronriate resnor	nse for each ite	am.		
r lease choose the ap	propriate respon	ise for each ite			,
	Yes, it is highly	Yes, it is	No, it is	No, it is highly	I cannot give a definite
	adequate	adequate	insufficient	insufficient	answer
	\circ	\circ	0	\circ	\circ
Initiating change					
Sustaining and	\cap	\cap		\cap	0
deepening change					



Adopting an intersectional approach	0	0	0	0	0	
Implementing gendered innovations	0	0	0	0	0	
Monitoring inclusive gender equality	0	0	0	0	0	
Please indicate your answer for each topic: Section 2 - Literature on structural change						
Please identify the mosin R&I organisations in			•	,	e) gender equality	
12 Please select the equality in R&I organi language. *				•	, -	
Please write your ans	wer here:					

You may include academic literature as well as other types of publications (organisation's reports, policy analysis, working papers, etc.). Please give priority to the most recent publications (published in last 5 years).

For each publication, please provide:

- Bibliographical reference (Use Chicago Manual of Style)
- English summary and/or abstract of selected publication in local language (use of automatic translation is accepted).

If you cannot identify at least 5 relevant publications, out of which at least 3 in local language, please indicate this explicitly.



3 How would you ass ender equality in R&I		_		_	
ignificant, evidence-bas					
lease choose the appro	opriate respons	e for each item	:		
		T	1		
				NI - 14 1-	I cannot
	Yes, it is highly	Yes, it is	No, it is	No, it is highly	I cannot give a definite
		Yes, it is adequate	No, it is insufficient		give a
Initiating change	highly			highly	give a definite
Initiating change Sustaining and deepening change	highly			highly	give a definite
Sustaining and	highly			highly	give a definite
Sustaining and deepening change Adopting an intersectional	highly			highly	give a definite

NGOs and other nonprofit research performing

organisations



Please choose the appropria	Most or many have GEPs	Some have GEPs	A few or none have GEPs	I do not know. To my knowledge, there is no reliable information about GEP uptake
Research funding organisations	0	0	0	0
Higher education institutions	0	0	0	0
Other public research performing organisations	0	0	0	0
Private companies	0	0	0	0

For each type of R&I organisation, please tick one option in the grid below. Please refer only to GEPs

 \bigcirc

as defined in this questionnaire (Horizon Europe eligibility criterion).

14 What is the **degree of uptake of GEPs** in your country by type of R&I organisation? *



	Yes	No	I cannot give a definite answer
Research funding organisations	0	0	0
Higher education institutions	0	0	0
Other public research performing organisations	0	0	0
Private companies working on R&I	0	0	0
NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations	0	0	0



Research funding organisations				
Higher education institution	ons			
Other public research performing organisations				
Private companies workin R&I	ng on			
NGOs and other non-profesearch performing organisations	fit			
R&I organisations adopt th	ese? *		country? If so, what are	e these? What type o
17 Are there alternative in R&I organisations adopt the Please choose the approp	riate res		Alternative instruments are not widespread	Alternative instruments are widespread
R&I organisations adopt th	riate res	ponse for each item: o not know. To my wledge, there is no ole information about	Alternative instruments are	Alternative instruments are

16 For each R&I organisation that you consider to be relative "newcomers", please explain why in

research performing



Other public research performing organisations	0	0	0
Private companies working on R&I	0	0	0
NGOs and other non- profit research performing organisations	0	0	0
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	ease consider that alternative der the umbrella of Equality, L	•	• •
For each type of R&I orgainstruments are widespread.	anisation, please fill in the g	grid below, indicating	whether alternative
instruments to GEPs in your these?') Only answer this question for	for the items you selected in recountry? If so, what are the or the items you did not select recountry? If so, what are the	in question G02Q05 (organisations adopt
	Main type of widesp	read alternative instr	ruments (up to 100 words)
Research funding organisations			
Higher education institutions			
Other public research performing organisations			
Private companies working on R&I			
NGOs and other non-profit			



organisations			

19 What are the main **barriers and facilitators** for **initiating change** towards gender equality in R&I organisations in your country? *

	Main barriers (up to 100 words)	Main facilitators (up to 100 words)
Research funding organisations		
Higher education institutions		
Other public research performing organisations		
Private companies working on R&I		
NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations		

Barriers and facilitators can be:

- External/contextual (e.g., (un)supportive legal and policy framework; weak/strong gender equality movements; or
- Internal/organisational (e.g., top management (lack of) official commitment; absence/presence of experts on gender equality and structural change within the organisation; available/not available gender audit)

Please elaborate considering each type of R&I organisations.

If you think that barriers or facilitators are the same for two or more types of R&I organisations, please elaborate your answer for the first type of R&I organisation and state "as [type]" for the other(s).



20 What are the main **barriers and facilitators for sustaining change** towards gender equality in R&I organisations? *

	Main barriers (up to 100 words)	Main facilitators (up to 100 words)
Research funding organisations		
Higher education institutions		
Other public research performing organisations		
Private companies working on R&I		
NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations		

Barriers and facilitators can be

- **external/contextual** (e.g. (un)supportive legal and policy framework; weak/strong gender equality movements; or
- **internal/organisational** (e.g. resistances from/commitment and gender competence within top management; (lack of) adequate resources; (lack of) regular monitoring and external evaluations)

Please elaborate considering each type of R&I organisations.

If you think that barriers or facilitators are the same for two or more types of R&I organisations, please elaborate your answer for the first type of R&I organisation and state "as [type]" for the other(s).



21 What are the main barrier:	and facilitators for adopting	an intersectional approach?
Zi Wilataic tilcillalli ballici	s and racintators for adopting	an intersectional approach:

	Main barriers (up to 100 words)	Main facilitators (up to 100 words)
Research funding organisations		
Higher education institutions		
Other public research performing organisations		
Private companies working on R&I		
NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations		

Barriers and facilitators can be:

- **external/contextual** (e.g. legal and policy framework; weak/strong intersectional gender equality movements; or
- **internal/organisational** (e.g. (lack of) experts of gender equality and intersectionality within the organisation; (lack of) diversity policies; organisational difficulties / specific measures to integrate gender and other equality policies

Please elaborate considering each type of R&I organisations.

If you think that barriers or facilitators are the same for two or more types of R&I organisations, please elaborate your answer for the first type of R&I organisation and state "as [type]" for the other(s).



22 Who are the **main stakeholders for and against structural change** towards inclusive gender equality in R&I organisations in your country? *

	Main stakeholders for structural change (up to 100 words)	Main stakeholders against structural change (up to 100 words)
Research funding organisations		
Higher education institutions		
Other public research performing organisations		
Private companies working on R&I		
NGOs and other non-profit research performing organisations		

Stakeholders can be

- **external/ contextual** (e.g. policy makers; political parties, social movements, gender equality research institutes...)
- **internal/ organisational** (top management, senior researchers, mid managers, gender researchers, gender practitioners, research staff, administrative staff, students...)

Please elaborate considering each type of R&I organisations:

If you think that stakeholders for and against structural change are the same for two or more types of R&I organisations, please elaborate your answer for the first type of R&I organisation and state "as [type]" for the other(s).



23 How socio-cultural, political and economic contexts impact institutionalisation of gender equality in R&I in your country? (Up to 400 words)
*Please write your answer here:
Please answer this question using the publications indicated in question 12. For each statement, please cite the source used. If there are no relevant publications for answer this question, please state this.
24 What are the practical lessons to be learnt from interventions or policies producing significant changes in R&I organisations for (inclusive) gender equality in your country? Could you provide some examples of good practice/results from specific interventions and identify who and how did changes occur in specific R&I organisations? (Up to 400 words)
*Please write your answer here:
Please answer this question using the publications indicated in question 12. For each statement, please cite the source used. If there are no relevant publications for answering this question, please state this explicitly.



25 In particular, do you consider there has been any relevant advance regarding gendered innovations in the R&I private companies in your country? (Up to 300 words) *
Please write your answer here:
Please elaborate your answer considering that advances may stem from the role played by research funding organisations, specific innovation policies, pioneering role played by some companies in a given sector etc.
Please answer this question using the publications indicated in question 12. For each statement, please cite the source used. If there are no relevant publications for answering this question, please state this explicitly.
26 In particular, do you consider there has been any relevant advance concerning data collection and monitoring change in R&I
organisations for inclusive gender equality in your country? (Up to 300 words) *
Please write your answer here:
Please elaborate your answer considering that advances may stem from new legislation that facilitates the collection of (intersectional) data, large scale (national) initiatives, expert groups,
pioneering role played by some R&I organisations, etc.



Please answer this question using the publications indicated in question 12. For each statement, please cite the source used. If there are no relevant publications for answering this question, please state this explicitly.

Section 3 - R&I organisations

Please provide specific information on R&I organisations in your country.

27 Please provide the overall number of Higher Education Institutions in your country. *
Your answer must be at least 0
Only an integer value may be entered in this field.
Please write your answer here:
28 Please indicate the source and/or provide additional comments to the overall number of Higher Education Institutions in your country. *
Please write your answer here:
29 Please provide the overall number of public Research Performing Organisations in your country. *
Your answer must be at least 0
Only an integer value may be entered in this field.
Please write your answer here:



30 Please indicate the source and/or provide additional comments to the overall number of Research
Performing Organisations in your country. *
Diagon write vour enguer bare.
Please write your answer here:
31 Please provide an estimate of the number of companies in the R&I private sector in your country. *
Your answer must be at least 0
Only an integer value may be entered in this field.
Please write your answer here:
32 Please indicate the source and/or provide additional comments to the overall number of companies in the R&I private sector in your country. *
Please write your answer here:
ı I



3 Please indicate the nan	ne of 2-5 companies in the R&I priva	ate sector in your country.
	Name	Comments
Company 1		
Company 2		
Company 3		
Company 4		

- respondents for France, Germany, Italy indicate 5 companies
- respondents for Austria, Belgium, Netherlands, Poland, Spain, Sweden indicate 4 companies
- respondents for Bulgaria, Czechia, Denmark, Finland, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Portugal, Romania, Slovenia indicate 3 companies
- respondents for Croatia, Cyprus, Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Slovakia indicate 2 companies

The selected companies should be representative in terms of size (turnover, rather large companies), type of organisation, economic activity, and geographical location within your country. If known, please select companies that receive EU research funding.

Section 4 - Engaged stakeholders

Please indicate the most relevant stakeholders engaged in any of the five topics in your country.

When identifying individuals please make sure all included information is already in the public domain. This is important for data protection issues.



34 Please name up to 3 relevant **policy makers** in your country engaged in promoting structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations in your country.

	Name of policy maker	Institution	Position / role	Email	Comments
Policy maker 1					
Policy maker 2					
Policy maker 3					

When selecting policy makers, please consider:

- Whether any of the most important R&I policy makers in your country is engaged in any topic.
- Other policy makers that play a relevant role in your country in any of these topics.
- Policy makers can be from any administration level (national; federal/regional; local).
- The same policy maker can be engaged in different topics.
- If possible, select a set of policy makers that cover all topics or as many as possible.

35 For each of the indicated **policy maker**, please mark in which topics they are engaged.

	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality
Policy maker 1					
Policy maker 2					
Policy maker 3					



36 Please name up to 3 **Research Funding Organisations** (RFOs) engaged in promoting structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations in your country.

	Name of RFO	Type of funding (basic, applied, both)	Name of contact person	Email	Comments
Research Funding Organisation 1					
Research Funding Organisation 2					
Research Funding Organisation 3					

Please take into account that a RFO can be engaged in a topic pursuing two main different aims:

- implement structural change within their own organisation
- foster structural change in other research organisations

For instance, considering the topic 'initiating change' - a RFO can:

- Adopt its first GEP and implement measures to promote gender equality in staff recruitment and promotion (initiating structural change within the organisation)
- Establish GEP as an eligibility criterion for access funding (encouraging other research organisations to initiate structural change)

It is relevant to consider the potential role of RFOs to foster gendered innovations in the R&I private sector - for instance a RFO can:

- Establish that research proposals have to make explicit the relevance of the gender dimension to be considered for funding
- Include gender-related criteria to assess the quality and impact of research proposals

When selecting RFOs, please consider:

- Whether any of the most important public RFOs in your country is engaged in any topic.
- Other RFOs (either public or private) that play a relevant role in your country in any of the topics.
- The same RFO can be engaged in different topics
- If possible, select a set of RFOs that cover all topics or as many as possible.

Research Funding Organisation 3



	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality
Research Funding Organisation 1					
Research Funding Organisation 2					
Research Funding Organisation 3					
38 Please name u prominent role in st			Name of contact person	, , ,	
Research Funding Organisation 1					
Research Funding Organisation 2					

- Within RPOs please consider: **Higher Education institutions** (HEIs); **other public research performing organisations** (public RPOs); **private R&I companies**.
- Please try to select at least one organisation in each of these categories.
- The same organisation can play a prominent role in more than one topic.



- The meaning of 'playing prominent role' may vary across topics and country specific aspects.
 For instance:
 - a public RPO may play a prominent role in 'initiating change' because it has been the first organisation of this type adopting a GEP in the country - it is a pioneering organisation boosting change in other public RPOs.
 - a HEI or a public RPO may play a prominent role in 'sustaining and deepening change' because it has successfully implemented measures to strengthen the gender dimension in curricula or research content - which is a novelty in the country.
 - a HEI may play a prominent role in 'adopting an intersectional approach' because its GEP includes an in-depth audit to analyse the current situation of the university in terms of gender and other axes of inequality - in order to identify specific equality challenges.
 - a private company may play a prominent role in 'implementing gendered innovations' because it is an international leader in this field in a given sector - e.g. Artificial Intelligence, health services,
 - a public RPO may play a prominent role in 'monitoring inclusive gender equality'
 because it implements regular surveys to collect comprehensive data on research staff
 and analyse changes, advances and challenges in research careers from an
 intersectional approach.
- If you cannot identify at least one organisation in a given topic, please explain why in comments.
- If you wish to provide additional information about any organisation, please include it in comments.

	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality
Research Funding Organisation 1					
Research Funding Organisation 2					
Research Funding Organisation 3					



40 Please name up to 3 engaged **associations**, **networks or Communities of Practice** (CoPs) engaged in promoting structural change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations in your country.

	Name	Type (association, network, CoP)	Name of contact person	Email	Comments
Association, Network, CoP 1					
Association, Network, CoP 2					
Association, Network, CoP 3					

- An **association** is any group of individuals or organisations that form a legal entity to pursue common interests. For instance: an association of universities; a women/gender-equality association; a students' association, etc.
- A network is conceived in its broadest sense any group of interconnected individuals or
 organisations who share information, exchange views, etc. For instance, a group of gender
 practitioners virtually connected to share information; a group of private companies that use
 to organise innovation symposia from time to time, etc.
- A Community of Practice (CoP) has a more specific definition within INSPIRE. It is a group
 of representatives from R&I organisations with shared interest in advancing (inclusive)
 gender equality in R&I.
- When selecting associations/networks/CoPs please consider:
 - The same association/network/CoP can be engaged in more than one topic.
 - Select the association/network/CoP that are more influential in any topic.
 - If possible, select a set of association/network/CoP that cover all topics or as many as possible.
- If you cannot identify at least one association/network/CoP in a given topic, please explain why in comments.
- If you wish to provide additional information about selected association/network/CoP, please include it in comments.



41 For each of the engaged.	indicated ass	ociations, net	works or CoPs, pl	ease mark in which	topics they are	
	Initiating change	Sustaining and deepening change	Adopting an intersectional approach	Implementing gendered innovations	Monitoring inclusive gender equality	
Association, network, CoP 1						
Association, network, CoP 2						
Association, network, CoP 3						
It may be that a relevant association, network or CoP does not fit neatly in any of the five topics. If						

It may be that a relevant association, network or CoP does not fit neatly in any of the five topics. If this is the case, please indicate the topics you think it is most closely related. For instance: a network working on "early research careers", could be related to 3 topics: "initiating change", "sustaining and deepening change" and "adopting an intersectionality approach".



42 For each topic, please indicate at least one specialised consultancy.

	Name of the consultancy	Name of contact person	Email	Comments
Initiating change				
Sustaining and deepening change				
Adopting an intersectional approach				
Implementing gendered innovations				
Monitoring inclusive gender equality				

When selecting specialised consultancies, please consider:

- Select the consultancy that is most influential in your country in each topic.
- The same consultancy can be engaged in more than one topic.
- Consultancies can be either non-profit or for-profit.

If you cannot identify at least one consultancy in a given topic, please explain why in comments.

If you wish to provide additional information about selected consultancies, please include it in comments.

Section 5 - Further experts and trainers

When identifying experts please make sure all included information is already in the public domain. This is important for data protection issues.

43 Please indicate **other experts** in your country with relevant knowledge / practical expertise in any of the five topics.



	Name of expert	Institution	Position / role	Email	Comments
Initiating change					
Sustaining and deepening change					
Adopting an intersectional approach					
Implementing gendered innovations					
Monitoring inclusive gender equality					

When indicating experts, please consider:

- Experts can be academic researchers and/or practitioners
- Identify experts that are influential in your country in a given topic influence may be driven by specialised academic knowledge, practical expertise or both
- Take into account experts that have participated in EU funded structural change projects
- The same expert can be influential in more than one topic.
- Please indicate your own specialised knowledge / practical expertise in any of these topics.

If you cannot identify at least one expert in a given topic, please explain why in comments.

If you wish to provide additional information about selected experts, please include it in comments.

44 Please indicate four potential **trainers and/or mentors** from previous/current EU funded structural change projects or other experiences of structural change in your country.



	Name	Institution	Position / role	Email	Comments
Trainer 1					
Trainer 2					
Trainer 3					
Trainer 4					

Section 6 - Training resources

Please write your answer here:

We would like to know training resources (audiovisual, guides, etc) that in your view have been useful for supporting institutional change towards (inclusive) gender equality in R&I organisations in your country. Please indicate:

45 Please indicate one training resource in English, not included in the GE Academy training repository or inventory or the GEAR tool.
Please write your answer here:
Please indicate the title of the training resource, together with a link or reference and a short description of the addressed topic / content.
46 Please indicate one training resource in the national language



Please indicate the title of the training resource, together with a link or reference and a description of the addressed topic / content.	short

Section 7 - Communities of Practice

47 Please provide suggestions for INSPIRE to support Communities of Practices (CoPs) in any of the five topics.

	Theme	Existing or potential CoP	Comments
Initiating change			
Sustaining and deepening change			
Adopting an intersectional approach			
Implementing gendered innovations			
Monitoring inclusive gender equality			

When indicating suggestions, please consider:

- Themes that are relevant in your country.
- Existing CoPs that may be willing to broaden their scope (thematic; sectorial; geographic..)
- Potential CoPs based on existing initiatives of collaboration among organisations (e.g. associations, networks, structural change projects, etc)
- Potential CoPs based on emerging themes of shared interest (without previous collaboration)

D2.2. Methodological Annex



Submit your survey.

Thank you for completing this survey.

Disclaimer

While INSPIRE is funded by the European Union, views and opinions expressed are, however, those of the author(s) only and do not necessarily reflect those of the European Union or the European Research Executive Agency (REA). Neither the European Union nor the European Research Executive Agency (REA) can be held responsible for them.



This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon Europe research and innovation programme under grant agreement No 101058537.



The work contained in this document is subjected to a Creative Commons license (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0/).

Please visit https://www.inspirequality.eu